# JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technologies

Development and Evaluation of Rehabilitation, Physiotherapy and Assistive Technologies, Robotics, Prosthetics and Implants, Mobility and Communication Tools, Home Automation and Telerehabilitation Volume 6 (2019), Issue 2 ISSN 2369-2529 Editor in Chief: Sarah Munce, MS, PhD

### Contents

#### **Original Papers**

Exoskeletons With Virtual Reality, Augmented Reality, and Gamification for Stroke Patients' Rehabilitation: Systematic Review (e12010)	
Omar Mubin, Fady Alnajjar, Nalini Jishtu, Belal Alsinglawi, Abdullah Al Mahmud.	3
Real-Time Auditory Feedback–Induced Adaptation to Walking Among Seniors Using the Heel2Toe Sensor: Proof-of-Concept Study (e13889)	
Kedar Mate, Ahmed Abou-Sharkh, José Morais, Nancy Mayo	14
Wrist-Based Accelerometers and Visual Analog Scales as Outcome Measures for Shoulder Activity During Daily Living in Patients With Rotator Cuff Tendinopathy: Instrument Validation Study (e14468)	
Samuel Larrivée, Frédéric Balg, Guillaume Léonard, Sonia Bédard, Michel Tousignant, Patrick Boissy.	24
Amputees' Attitudes Toward Participation in Amputee Support Groups and the Role of Virtual Technology in Supporting Amputees: Survey Study (14887)	
Edward Nathan, Sandra Winkler.	40
Development of a Web-Based Monitoring System for Power Tilt-in-Space Wheelchairs: Formative Evaluation (e13560)	
Charles Campeau-Vallerand, François Michaud, François Routhier, Philippe Archambault, Dominic Létourneau, Dominique Gélinas-Bronsard, Claudine Auger	54
Pediatric Speech-Language Pathologists' Use of Mobile Health Technology: Qualitative Questionnaire Study (e13966)	
Kelsey Thompson, Emily Zimmerman	67
Website Redesign of a 16-Week Exercise Intervention for People With Spinal Cord Injury by Using Participatory Action Research (e13441)	
Maria Cole, Katherine Froehlich-Grobe, Simon Driver, Ross Shegog, Jeffery McLaughlin.	79
The Effectiveness of Telerehabilitation as a Supplement to Rehabilitation in Patients After Total Knee or Hip Replacement: Randomized Controlled Trial (e14236)	
Sarah Eichler, Annett Salzwedel, Sophie Rabe, Steffen Mueller, Frank Mayer, Monique Wochatz, Miralem Hadzic, Michael John, Karl Wegscheider, Heinz Völler.	91



Analyzing the Communication Interchange of Individuals With Disabilities Utilizing Facebook, Discussion	
Forums, and Chat Rooms: Qualitative Content Analysis of Online Disabilities Support Groups (e12667)	
Nichole Stetten, Kelsea LeBeau, Maria Aguirre, Alexis Vogt, Jazmine Quintana, Alexis Jennings, Mark Hart.	103
A Collaboration Between Game Developers and Rehabilitation Researchers to Develop a Web-Based App	
for Persons With Physical Disabilities: Case Study (e13511)	
Alexandra Terrill, Justin MacKenzie, Maija Reblin, Jackie Einerson, Jesse Ferraro, Roger Altizer.	115



**Original Paper** 

# Exoskeletons With Virtual Reality, Augmented Reality, and Gamification for Stroke Patients' Rehabilitation: Systematic Review

Omar Mubin<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Fady Alnajjar<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Nalini Jishtu<sup>1</sup>, MSc; Belal Alsinglawi<sup>1</sup>, MSc; Abdullah Al Mahmud<sup>3</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>School of Computing, Engineering and Mathematics, Western Sydney University, Rydalmere, Australia
<sup>2</sup>College of Information Technology, United Arab Emirates University, Al Ain, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates
<sup>3</sup>Swinburne University of Technology, Melbourne, Australia

**Corresponding Author:** Fady Alnajjar, PhD College of Information Technology United Arab Emirates University PO Box 15551 Al Ain, Abu Dhabi United Arab Emirates Phone: 971 37673333 Email: <u>fady.alnajjar@uaeu.ac.ae</u>

### Abstract

**Background:** Robot-assisted therapy has become a promising technology in the field of rehabilitation for poststroke patients with motor disorders. Motivation during the rehabilitation process is a top priority for most stroke survivors. With current advancements in technology there has been the introduction of virtual reality (VR), augmented reality (AR), customizable games, or a combination thereof, that aid robotic therapy in retaining, or increasing the interests of, patients so they keep performing their exercises. However, there are gaps in the evidence regarding the transition from clinical rehabilitation to home-based therapy which calls for an updated synthesis of the literature that showcases this trend. The present review proposes a categorization of these studies according to technologies used, and details research in both upper limb and lower limb applications.

**Objective:** The goal of this work was to review the practices and technologies implemented in the rehabilitation of poststroke patients. It aims to assess the effectiveness of exoskeleton robotics in conjunction with any of the three technologies (VR, AR, or gamification) in improving activity and participation in poststroke survivors.

**Methods:** A systematic search of the literature on exoskeleton robotics applied with any of the three technologies of interest (VR, AR, or gamification) was performed in the following databases: MEDLINE, EMBASE, Science Direct & The Cochrane Library. Exoskeleton-based studies that did not include any VR, AR or gamification elements were excluded, but publications from the years 2010 to 2017 were included. Results in the form of improvements in the patients' condition were also recorded and taken into consideration in determining the effectiveness of any of the therapies on the patients.

**Results:** Thirty studies were identified based on the inclusion criteria, and this included randomized controlled trials as well as exploratory research pieces. There were a total of about 385 participants across the various studies. The use of technologies such as VR-, AR-, or gamification-based exoskeletons could fill the transition from the clinic to a home-based setting. Our analysis showed that there were general improvements in the motor function of patients using the novel interfacing techniques with exoskeletons. This categorization of studies helps with understanding the scope of rehabilitation therapies that can be successfully arranged for home-based rehabilitation.

**Conclusions:** Future studies are necessary to explore various types of customizable games required to retain or increase the motivation of patients going through the individual therapies.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e12010) doi:10.2196/12010

#### KEYWORDS

RenderX

stroke; robot; exoskeleton; virtual reality; augmented reality; gamification; rehabilitation

#### Introduction

#### Background

Stroke refers to a sudden, often catastrophic neurological event that can lead to long-term adult disability. The American Heart Association (AHA) is responsible for providing up-to-date statistics related to heart disease and stroke. According to Benjamin et al [1], the AHA released a 2017 statistics report on heart disease and stroke that stated that approximately 795,000 stroke episodes occur in the US each year. With current advancements in medical technology there has been a decrease in the rate of stroke incidents, but it can still cause paralysis and muscle weakness. Such impairments can result in motor deficits that disturb a stroke survivor's capacity to live independently.

There are several reasons for stroke occurrence, which could be related to an increased risk of a collection of symptoms caused by disorders affecting the brain (eg, dementia) [2]. Various rehabilitation techniques have been used in the area of rehabilitation-based interactive technology to assist patients in recovering from impairments, and those techniques come under the umbrella of conventional therapy, exoskeleton or robot-aided therapy, virtual reality (VR) or augmented reality (AR) therapy, games-based therapy, or a combination of any of these. These forms of therapy can be done either in the clinic or in an in-home setting. In addition to these, there is a new technology known as telerehabilitation [3] that leverages the use of VR in home settings by providing patients access to real-time rehabilitation services through the internet while they sit at home.

One of the most effective techniques is robot-aided therapy, which has been gradually increasing in use primarily because patients may consider traditional rehabilitation therapy to be tiring and exhaustive. This may decrease their motivation and cohesion to the treatment, thus resulting in only minor improvement in the health of poststroke patients [4-6]. Various experimental evidence suggests that robot-assisted (or exoskeleton) rehabilitation has been effective in keeping patients motivated and interested in treatment for both upper or lower limb impairments [7,8]. With advancements in technology, there has also been an uptake of VR, AR, and Gamification for the purposes of rehabilitation [9], along with robotic rehabilitation [10,11], primarily to increase engagement, immersion and motivation on behalf of the patient. Both Colombo et al and Alankus et al [12,13] concluded and showed the positive effect of exoskeleton robots and games in poststroke rehabilitation. Wearable devices such as exoskeletons can also relay real-time feedback for any VR-based interactions [14].

Apart from these studies, Housman et al [15] showed user satisfaction survey results in which 90% of participants agreed to the fact that robot- or games-assisted therapies were less confusing, and improvements were very easy to track compared to traditional or conventional therapies. Further, it is thought that gamification can increase repetition, engagement, and range of care within the context of rehabilitation [16,17]. Games are not only useful for the field of rehabilitation, but they are also considered to be highly impactful and relevant in other medical and health fields. Russoniello et al [18] conducted a randomized controlled trial (RCT) study in which the effects of video games

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12010
```

on stress-related disorders were tested, with the conclusion being that games were beneficial for their prevention and treatment. In another study, children who had cerebral palsy made use of a game (EyeToy) which was able to improve their upper extremity functions over time [19].

#### Virtual Reality, Augmented Reality and Gamification

VR is a virtual form of a real entity, object or environment. According to Schultheis et al [20], VR can be regarded as an enhanced version of human-computer interaction (HCI) in which the human interacts with a three-dimensional (3D) interface and is immersed in a synthetic environment comprised of digital objects. Various devices, such as earphones and head-mounted displays (HMDs), are used to support this form of technology. VR has already become popular in the fields of science, music, education and training, and healthcare, but in areas such as poststroke rehabilitation it has been an immense benefit. For example, Katz et al [21] described the effectiveness of VR in treating poststroke patients through their street program. In this study, the patients were suffering from Unilateral Spatial Neglect (USN), which happens because of right hemisphere-caused stroke. VR can provide the opportunity to create and customize a patient's training based on their interests. This could increase their motivation to continue training and increase their attention during their sessions, both of which are essential factors for effective rehabilitation.

As mentioned above, traditional methods of rehabilitation might lead to a patient's loss of interest in their therapy, as it often involves daily repetitive tasks. VR encourages patients to participate in their therapy by either incorporating games in the form of exercises or through other interactive means. With the current state of VR in rehabilitation services, a new form of therapy has gradually emerged that is known as Virtual Rehabilitation [22]. Virtual rehabilitation is defined as the ability of VR to provide therapy to patients using its hardware and simulation. Apart from a definition, Burdea also lists classifications and taxonomy for Virtual Rehabilitation [22]. Classification is done based on the area of study, the rehabilitation protocol, or the availability of a therapeutic team for the patient. Hardware used in VR is multipurpose and can be used for different patients suffering from different types of strokes (eg, a hand glove can be used to do strengthening exercises as well as other motor improvement exercises.) Therefore, VR provides an interactive and motivational environment, where patients feel encouraged to participate in clinical or home-based trials.

We must also consider the advancements in VR technology in recent years by the inclusion of sixth and seventh generation gaming systems, which include various popular systems such as the Xbox 360 Kinect and the Nintendo Wii. Yates et al [23] discussed various commercial gaming systems and gave extensive information regarding the features of these VR systems. When more realism (such as through the inclusion of tangible or physical objects in the virtual world) is added to VR, it gives rise to a new technology called AR. The user feels more realism as they receive more control over virtual objects by interacting with real objects. The virtual view of the world, or an environment, is superimposed in the real world, so therefore

VR and AR lie at the opposite ends of a reality-virtuality spectrum.

Slowly, AR is also gaining traction in the field of rehabilitation. According to Khademi et al [24], when a haptic device was used with AR in an experiment, there were improvements in hand stiffness that proved the potential of a haptic AR rehab system. In another study, Mousavi et al [25] trained and assessed subjects side by side with the help of multiple groups. One group used AR while the other one used traditional HCI via a personal computer and a mouse. The results of this study showed increased motor movements in the group using the AR technology as compared to the traditional means of interaction.

In addition to these two technologies (VR and AR), video games are often used in rehabilitation services these days as they play an essential part in encouraging patients to participate in therapeutic exercises. It should be noted that VR- or AR-interaction can be nongamified or nonplayful, which is why we prefer to delineate them. Games are used with specific hardware depending on the physical condition of the patients, and various game attributes are considered while developing games for rehabilitation purposes. There are several types of games used in rehabilitation services, such as two-dimensional (2D), 3D, VR and AR games, and other natural user interfaces such as Wii, PlayStation, Wii Balance, Xbox, and Kinect. Alankus et al [13] developed games for stroke-affected patients and identified three important attributes in this space: social context (multiplayer versus single player), motion type (single-muscle motion versus multiple-muscle motion) and cognitive challenge (easy versus difficult). Audio-visual cues and performance-related online information was also provided to patients as another means of boosting their motivation.

It should be noted that most of the games used in rehabilitation are commercial, off-the-shelf games. In a study conducted by Acosta et al [26], the feasibility of using the Nintendo Wii was assessed in a group of 20 patients, and it was concluded that use of computing gaming devices might be a benefit for rehabilitation. Burke et al [27] discussed various games (eg, *Rabbit Chase, Bubble Trouble* and *Arrow Attack*), and identified game design principles which were significant for upper limb stroke rehabilitation. However, the aim of our paper is to investigate and review the coupling of such gaming elements, or virtual reality, with an exoskeleton or robotic device.

Exoskeleton means an extension to the (human) skeleton, but in simplistic terms, some researchers have defined an exoskeleton as any transparent device that a user or patient may wear or attach upon themselves and that extends their natural motor capabilities by determining their intent [28]. They are popular for enhancing human strength and speed via their internal components, which is a composition of electric motors, levers, and hydraulics. There are many exoskeletons available, like Amadeo, HandCARE, ARMin IV, and CyberGlove, that are used to assist patients in participating in rehabilitation sessions.

To summarize, in our review we intended to ascertain the possible interactions of rehabilitation robotics or exoskeletons with AR or VR (forming the two major components considered within our review, that is, the hardware and the interfacing

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12010
```

XSI•FC

technology), that is, to use the intermediate interfaces employed as a means of supplementing the rehabilitation process using exoskeleton-based hardware. Therefore, we set out to perform an exploratory review of the field of rehabilitation robotics with an additive aspect of technical scope, focusing on solutions and prototypes in the area of exoskeletons that interfaced with software mediums. Our methodology focused on the common approach carried out when doing systematic reviews; however, our analysis and reflections were mainly based on qualitative grouping and meta-synthesis, due to the preliminary nature of our work and the heterogeneous and multidisciplinary character of our considered papers.

To further motivate our approach, work and research objectives, we scanned the literature to extract review articles like ours, and two recent studies emerged. The first focused primarily on the prospect of exoskeletons for stroke rehabilitation [29] and the second discussed the possibility of VR-based interactions for rehabilitation [30]. We essentially combined the two and investigated what would happen when both hardware-based rehabilitation aids and software interfaces depicting virtual reality or gaming mechanisms were merged.

Therefore, to conclude, the aim of this review was to examine the potential and latest trends in the area of exoskeleton- or robotic-aided therapy in combination with VR, AR, or gamification for the improvement of motor function for poststroke patients. Specifically, we aimed to determine: (1) if such a coupled approach or setting could provide positive outcomes for patients; (2) trends and popular configurations across both types of exoskeletons and software mediums; and (3) future challenges in the field of exoskeleton-based HCI therapy.

#### Methods

#### **Databases Searched and Search Terms Used**

We conducted this review according to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines [31]. The following databases were searched for relevant studies: MEDLINE, EMBASE, Science Direct and The Cochrane Library, and studies conducted between the years 2010 to 2017 were included. An electronic search of the literature was performed using search terms such as "post-stroke rehabilitation, exoskeleton, robotic device, virtual reality, or augmented reality, or gamification".

#### **Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria**

Inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) experimental, explorative or RCT studies on poststroke rehabilitation, (2) VR, AR, or gamification visual feedback, (3) stroke-affected patients; and (4) use of an exoskeleton or robotic device. As per our interpretation for this review, a VR or AR environment in the field of robot-aided rehabilitation is a replica of the real-world environment that is achieved after using hardware devices and a wearable exoskeleton device in liaison with each other.

The exclusion criteria for our study were: (1) studies done without the use of any robotic device or exoskeleton; (2) studies with nonvirtual or nonaugmented environments, or an absence of games; and (3) publications or articles in languages other

than English. As mentioned before, due to the heterogenous nature of the collated studies, data was synthesized qualitatively.

#### Results

#### Search Results

A total of 504 articles were identified from electronic searches and a total of 56 were identified through reference searches or



other sources. We excluded 129 citations which were only at title and abstract stage, resulting in 204 full-text articles. Of these, 132 citations were excluded at the full-text stage, with reasons mentioned in Figure 1 as per the exclusion criteria for this paper. 30 studies reported across 30 publications were identified for inclusion in this review.



#### **Overview of Included Papers**

All articles published in English and in the years 2010 to 2017 were included. Four studies were published in the year 2010 and one in the year 2017, with size of the samples involved in the studies ranging from 1-47 participants per study; however, 13 studies had less than 10 participants. In two of the studies, healthy users of the devices were used as controls to compare the improvements of the patients [32,33]. Apart from this, one clinical study [34] was performed with just one patient who attended six sessions three times a week for two weeks, where it was found that the VR-based system resulted in effective upper-limb rehabilitation for this patient.

The average time poststroke for the participants involved in these studies, as mentioned in the articles, varied from less than six months to several years. Four studies did not mention the poststroke period at all [32,33,35-37], while three studies (10%)

were held during the subacute (less than three months poststroke) stage [38-40]. All the other papers in our sample carried out their studies during the chronic stage (greater than three months poststroke). Most of the studies (28/30) considered designing rehabilitation therapies for upper limb while only two studies involved lower limb. Several measurement assessment scales were used in the studies that were used to assess improvements in motor functions which we then analyzed. Some of the scales included were the Chedoke-McMaster Stroke Assessment (CMSA), the Fugl-Meyer Motor Assessment (FMA), the Wolf Motor Function Test (WMFT), and the Modified Ashworth Scale (MAS), among others. An overview of some of the criteria used is provided as a summarized table below (see Table 1), whereas a detailed overview of the entire dataset is provided in Multimedia Appendix 1. The entire sample of 30 studies is also available in the reference list [26,32-36,38-61].

Table 1. Overview of some of the criteria of our review and their associated frequencies (N=30).

Criteria	Relative frequency, n
Limb Type	
Upper limb	28
Lower limb	2
Device	
Armin	2
Armeo	2
Bi-Manu	2
Other	24
Degrees of Freedom	
<10	15
>10	1
Not mentioned	14
Setting	
Clinic	25
Home	4
Both	1
Interaction Type	
Games	15
Virtual Reality	15
Sample Size	
<10	14
>10	16

#### Discussion

#### **Key Findings**

The studies were categorized into different fields, and of all 30 studies half of them used VR therapy while the other half used some gaming concepts. The studies that involved the use of an exoskeleton or robotic device along with VR, AR, or gamification were within the inclusion criteria of this review, so thirty exoskeletons or robotic devices were included. Of these devices, three exoskeletons emerged as slightly more popular in use: ARMin, Bi-Manu Track and ArmeoSpring. These devices each had repeated use in two studies while 24 studies made use of entirely different exoskeletons or robotic devices.

Klamroth-Marganska [41] made use of the ARMin exoskeleton in a 3D workspace with 7 degrees of freedom (DOF) for arm motor impairment in their study. This study was carried out among 38 poststroke patients who attended a total of 24 sessions (45 min/session) where they used VR Games that had their difficulty level adjusted by the therapist. This study resulted in improvement in the affected arm that was trained using ARMin, and audio-visual feedback was also provided to the patients through the VR games to elevate their motivation. Another lab-based empirical study [32] used the fourth version of the ARMin exoskeleton for 30 healthy and 8 impaired subjects, all of who played games with varying difficulty levels during the

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12010
```

RenderX

practice round. After that, feedback was taken from the participants using questionnaires. That study concluded that stroke-affected subjects were more interested in playing multiplayer games as compared to single player, as that allowed them to interact with peers or partners (dependent on the personality traits of the participants).

Another exoskeleton device, Armeo Spring, was used in two other papers selected for analysis [42,43]. In the Grimm et al study, an Armeo Spring device with 7 DOF was used for a clinical study involving five subjects who attended 20 sessions of therapy over four weeks (20 min/session). A VR interface was used with the exoskeleton and the difficulty level of the exercise was adjusted as per a patient's performance, with a provision for feedback on movement quality. Improvements in kinematic parameters were observed, thus making this particular VR-exoskeleton setup an effective combination for poststroke rehabilitation. In the Gijbels et al article, the Armeo exoskeleton was used with VR-based, nongamified learning (domestic cleaning tasks) for 10 subjects performing exercises three times per week, for a total of eight weeks. Each session lasted for 30 minutes, and auditory-visual performance feedback was provided both before and after the practice. The main outcome of this study was that functional gains in motor movement were reached at the end of the two-month study period, even for patients with high levels of disability.

In the year 2011, several studies were published that made use of exoskeletons with other technologies, and here we summarize a few as case studies. Lambercy et al [44] had a study of 13 poststroke participants using HapticKnob and games which resulted in improvements in their hand and arm motor functions, while Acosta et al [26] used 3D arm coordination training alongside video games and concluded that the duo would be useful for stroke rehabilitation. Similarly, two other studies by da Silva et al and Stein et al [40,62] made use of Data Gloves and Amadeo alongside VR and games, which led to improvements in multiple measures of motor performance in the participants involved in the study. In addition, Bi-Manu-Track with games and Robotic Upper Extremity Repetitive Trainer (RUPERT) with VR were used for both clinical and home-based rehabilitation such as in [53]. In this study, out of the two patients the first showed improvement in movement smoothness on targets while the second did not experience any ascending or descending trend in smoothness.

The studies mentioned so far mostly involved one part of the human body (arm), but Connelly et al [35] discussed hand improvements in which the PneuGlove with 6 DOF (Servomotor actuator) was used in a clinical study that engaged 14 patients for six weeks (60 min/session). An HMD was used to measure haptic feedback in the study, and as a result, a great increase in FMA scores were achieved. In a different study, a home-based trial was done on hand motor function improvements [45] wherein Hand Mentor Pro (HMP) was used alongside video games. From this study, visual biofeedback about the quality and quantity of wrist movements was attained, which resulted in improvements in ARAT scores. In a more recent study, Khor et al [46] discussed the improvements in a 30 min, robot-assisted study for 7 participants who actively took part in clinical and home-based rehab therapy, and who showed improvements in both hand and arm functions. This therapy was assisted by the CR2-Haptic device alongside a VR game, and it was reported that all subjects were comfortable with the therapy. The study also reported on the low cost of its hardware due to a reduced number of sensors and actuators, but this had the negative effect of lowering the customization and scalability of the exoskeleton.

We noticed that there was less academic literature for lower limb rehabilitation compared to upper limb rehabilitation, but our review still included two studies that involved lower limb rehabilitation. Forrester et al and Mirelman et al [47,63] described the effectiveness of the use of the exoskeletons Anklebot (3 DOF) and Rutgers Ankle Rehabilitation System (RARS) (6 DOF), alongside VR and video games, for ankle and foot rehabilitation. Improvements in walking velocity and paretic ankle motor control, as well as an increase in peak plantarflexion moment and in ankle power generation, were observed. Through further snowballing searches after the primary search, we also located two additional studies that employed the Lokomat exoskeleton for leg rehabilitation [64,65]. Both of these studies utilized VR as their key interfacing medium, but the former was a study with adults where a racing game was the main object of interest, while the second was a study with children where games such as soccer were incorporated. Both studies reported generally increased levels of engagement from the participants and thus further outlined

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12010
```

the potential of robot-aided rehabilitation for lower limbs using VR. An interesting observation was the absence of AR-based systems for stroke rehabilitation in our sample. The requirement of additional hardware over exoskeletons and real-time tracking might be a deterrent. With the current advancements in AR systems (such as HoloLens), we would expect their application in clinical and medical settings to grow.

#### **Future Challenges in the Field of Rehabilitation**

Although positive results and improvements in motor function were observed in most of the studies, the results from this systematic review also depict that most rehab services are carried out in groups in clinics while home-based rehab is rarely attempted using the current configuration of interactive technologies. Group therapies in a clinical or lab setting are done so that patients feel motivated by collaborating with, or competing against, each other. In home-based rehabilitation, it is possible that patients might feel overwhelmed or isolated with the advanced forms of technology necessary for their therapy. In this case, the technology and the therapy sessions need to be designed in a way such that patients feel motivated and confident during home-based rehabilitation sessions as well (such as through online-tailored gaming). Thus, game-based rehabilitation can play a key role and provide a suitable interfacing medium for VR or AR, with 10 of our sample of 30 papers associating gaming with virtual reality. Use of customized games should be encouraged so that games are designed to keep in mind a particular target user, which could drive motivation in those people who play these specialized games at home as a part of their rehabilitation process. Articles in our sample indicated the key considerations that researchers must focus on while designing games for rehabilitation (also known as serious games), with key elements of discussion including: whether the play is meaningful, if engagement or motivation is retained, the difficulty level of the game, the role of customization, the range and type of feedback acquired, and the overall usability of the gameplay. Lastly, the interaction technique used is also a key consideration in game-based rehabilitation, with what gestures result in what game event easily being dictated by the motor movements required (such as whether the game interaction will involve grasping, pinching or linear limb movements).

However, there are some limitations to this review. For example, different types of assessment scale and quality of collected data were used, which makes it difficult to compare the outcomes and results accurately or quantitatively against each other. In addition, some articles could have been missed in the review due to very specific search criteria.

#### Conclusion

This review was carried out to collect data from different clinical trials and then to categorize and explore them to find the effectiveness of VR, AR, or gamification when used in combination with an exoskeleton or robotic device for the rehabilitation of poststroke patients. It was found that very little work is done to make use of these technologies for rehabilitation of lower limbs when compared to upper limbs, and that there are a wide variety of exoskeleton-based devices currently in use. Apart from this, the review also states that these

XSL•FO

exoskeleton-based devices are rarely available for home-based trials. This shows that there is a considerable gap in the transition of rehabilitation services from a clinical environment to a home-based setting. Future work should focus on the successful application of VR, AR, or gamification technology

to engage poststroke patients in rehabilitation therapies done at their homes. In addition, commercial, off-the-shelf games may be deployed easily, but efforts must be dedicated to designing games for rehabilitation to keep in mind the user and allow for customization to facilitate their motivation.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Detailed overview of our dataset of 30 papers. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File)333 KB - rehab\_v6i2e12010\_app1.pdf]

#### References

- 1. Benjamin EJ, Blaha MJ, Chiuve SE, Cushman M, Das SR, Deo R, American Heart Association Statistics CommitteeStroke Statistics Subcommittee. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics-2017 Update: A Report From the American Heart Association. Circulation 2017 Mar 07;135(10):e146-e603 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000485] [Medline: 28122885]
- Pendlebury S, Rothwell PM. Prevalence, incidence, and factors associated with pre-stroke and post-stroke dementia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Neurol 2009 Nov;8(11):1006-1018. [doi: <u>10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70236-4</u>] [Medline: <u>19782001</u>]
- Golomb M, McDonald BC, Warden SJ, Yonkman J, Saykin AJ, Shirley B, et al. In-home virtual reality videogame telerehabilitation in adolescents with hemiplegic cerebral palsy. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2010 Jan;91(1):1-8.e1. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2009.08.153] [Medline: 20103390]
- 4. Kondo I. Frailty in an aging society and the applications of robots. Japanese Journal of Comprehensive Rehabilitation Science 2019;10:47-49. [doi: 10.11336/jjcrs.10.47]
- 5. Wojtara T, Sasaki M, Konosu H, Yamashita M, Shimoda S, Alnajjar F, et al. Artificial balancer supporting device for postural reflex. Gait Posture 2012 Mar;35(2):316-321. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2011.10.002</u>] [Medline: <u>22169384</u>]
- Ozaki K, Kondo I, Hirano S, Kagaya H, Saitoh E, Osawa A, et al. Training with a balance exercise assist robot is more effective than conventional training for frail older adults. Geriatr Gerontol Int 2017 Nov;17(11):1982-1990. [doi: 10.1111/ggi.13009] [Medline: 28295912]
- Okajima S, Alnajjar F, Yamasaki H, Itkonen M, García AC, Hasegawa Y, et al. Grasp-training Robot to Activate Neural Control Loop for Reflex and Experimental Verification. 2018 Presented at: IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation (ICRA); 2018; Brisbane. [doi: 10.1109/ICRA.2018.8461114]
- 8. Kwakkel G, Kollen BJ, Krebs HI. Effects of robot-assisted therapy on upper limb recovery after stroke: a systematic review. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2008;22(2):111-121 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1545968307305457] [Medline: 17876068]
- 9. Alimanova M. Gamification of hand rehabilitation process using virtual reality tools: Using leap motion for hand rehabilitation. 2017 Presented at: First IEEE International Conference on Robotic Computing (IRC); 2017; Taichung, Taiwan. [doi: 10.1109/IRC.2017.76]
- Zheng J, Shi P, Yu H. A Virtual Reality Rehabilitation Training System Based on Upper Limb Exoskeleton Robot. 2018 Presented at: 10th IEEE International Conference on Intelligent Human-Machine Systems and Cybernetics (IHMSC); 2018; Hangzhou, China.
- 11. Bouteraa Y, Abdallah I, Elmogy A. Training of Hand Rehabilitation Using Low Cost Exoskeleton and Vision-Based Game Interface. J Intell Robot Syst 2019 Jan 5:1-17. [doi: 10.1007/s10846-018-0966-6]
- Colombo R, Pisano F, Mazzone A, Delconte C, Micera S, Carrozza MC, et al. Design strategies to improve patient motivation during robot-aided rehabilitation. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2007 Mar 19;4:3 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1186/1743-0003-4-3</u>] [Medline: <u>17309790</u>]
- Alankus G, Lazar A, May M, Kelleher C. Towards customizable games for stroke rehabilitation. 2010 Presented at: SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems; 2010; Atlanta, Georgia, USA p. 2113-2122. [doi: 10.1145/1753326.1753649]
- 14. Powell W, Rizzo A, Sharkey PM, Merrick J. Innovations and challenges in the use of virtual reality technologies for rehabilitation. Journal of Alternative Medicine Research 2018;10(1) [FREE Full text]
- Housman S, Scott KM, Reinkensmeyer DJ. A randomized controlled trial of gravity-supported, computer-enhanced arm exercise for individuals with severe hemiparesis. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2009 Jun;23(5):505-514. [doi: <u>10.1177/1545968308331148</u>] [Medline: <u>19237734</u>]
- Gauthier L. Gaming for the Brain: Video Gaming to Rehabilitate the Upper Extremity After Stroke. Neuromodulation (Second Edition) 2018:465-476. [doi: <u>10.1016/B978-0-12-805353-9.00033-4</u>]

- 17. Petrie R. Victoria University of Wellington. 2018. Designing an augmented reality video game to assist stroke patients with independent rehabilitation URL: <u>https://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/xmlui/handle/10063/7023</u> [accessed 2019-08-29]
- 18. Russoniello C, O'Brien K, Parks JM. The effectiveness of casual video games in improving mood and decreasing stress. Journal of CyberTherapy and Rehabilitation 2009;2(1):53-66 [FREE Full text]
- Jannink M, van der Wilden GJ, Navis DW, Visser G, Gussinklo J, Ijzerman M. A low-cost video game applied for training of upper extremity function in children with cerebral palsy: a pilot study. Cyberpsychol Behav 2008 Mar;11(1):27-32. [doi: 10.1089/cpb.2007.0014] [Medline: 18275309]
- 20. Schultheis M, Rizzo A. The application of virtual reality technology in rehabilitation. Rehabilitation Psychology 2001;46(3):296-311. [doi: 10.1037/0090-5550.46.3.296]
- Katz N, Ring H, Naveh Y, Kizony R, Feintuch U, Weiss PL. Interactive virtual environment training for safe street crossing of right hemisphere stroke patients with unilateral spatial neglect. Disabil Rehabil 2005 Oct 30;27(20):1235-1243. [doi: 10.1080/09638280500076079] [Medline: 16298925]
- 22. Burdea G. Virtual rehabilitation--benefits and challenges. Methods Inf Med 2003;42(5):519-523. [Medline: 14654886]
- 23. Yates M, Kelemen A, Sik Lanyi C. Virtual reality gaming in the rehabilitation of the upper extremities post-stroke. Brain Inj 2016;30(7):855-863. [doi: 10.3109/02699052.2016.1144146] [Medline: 27029647]
- 24. Khademi M, Hondori H, Lopes C, Dodakian L, Cramer S. Haptic augmented reality to monitor human arm's stiffness in rehabilitation. 2012 Presented at: IEEE-EMBS Conference on Biomedical Engineering and Sciences; 2012; Langkawi, Malaysia. [doi: 10.1109/IECBES.2012.6498168]
- Mousavi Hondori H, Khademi M, Dodakian L, McKenzie A, Lopes CV, Cramer SC. Choice of Human-Computer Interaction Mode in Stroke Rehabilitation. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2016 Mar;30(3):258-265 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1545968315593805] [Medline: 26138411]
- 26. Acosta A, Dewald HA, Dewald JPA. Pilot study to test effectiveness of video game on reaching performance in stroke. J Rehabil Res Dev 2011;48(4):431-444 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 21674392]
- 27. Burke J, McNeill M, Charles D, Morrow P, Crosbie J, McDonough S. Optimising engagement for stroke rehabilitation using serious games. Vis Comput 2009 Aug 27;25(12):1085-1099. [doi: 10.1007/s00371-009-0387-4]
- Pratt J, Krupp B, Morse C, Collins S. The RoboKnee: an exoskeleton for enhancing strength and endurance during walking. 2004 Presented at: IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation; 2004; New Orleans, LA, USA, USA. [doi: 10.1109/ROBOT.2004.1307425]
- 29. Gassert R, Dietz V. Rehabilitation robots for the treatment of sensorimotor deficits: a neurophysiological perspective. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2018 Jun 05;15(1):46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12984-018-0383-x] [Medline: 29866106]
- 30. Laver K, Lange B, George S, Deutsch JE, Saposnik G, Crotty M. Virtual reality for stroke rehabilitation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017 Nov 20;11:CD008349 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008349.pub4] [Medline: 29156493]
- 31. Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate healthcare interventions: explanation and elaboration. BMJ 2009 Jul 21;339:b2700 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.b2700] [Medline: 19622552]
- 32. Novak D, Nagle A, Keller U, Riener R. Increasing motivation in robot-aided arm rehabilitation with competitive and cooperative gameplay. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2014 Apr 16;11:64 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-11-64] [Medline: 24739255]
- 33. Ueki S, Kawasaki H, Ito S, Nishimoto Y, Abe M, Aoki T, et al. Development of a Hand-Assist Robot With Multi-Degrees-of-Freedom for Rehabilitation Therapy. IEEE/ASME Trans. Mechatron 2012 Feb 01;17(1):136-146. [doi: 10.1109/TMECH.2010.2090353]
- 34. Kan P, Huq R, Hoey J, Goetschalckx R, Mihailidis A. The development of an adaptive upper-limb stroke rehabilitation robotic system. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2011 Jun 16;8:33 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-8-33] [Medline: 21679457]
- Connelly L, Jia Y, Toro ML, Stoykov ME, Kenyon RV, Kamper DG. A pneumatic glove and immersive virtual reality environment for hand rehabilitative training after stroke. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 2010 Oct 01;18(5):551-559. [doi: <u>10.1109/TNSRE.2010.2047588</u>] [Medline: <u>20378482</u>]
- 36. Delbressine F, Timmermans A, Beursgens L, de Jong M, van Dam A, Verweij D, et al. Motivating arm-hand use for stroke patients by serious games. In: Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc. 2012 Presented at: 34th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society; 2012; San Diego p. 3564-3567. [doi: 10.1109/EMBC.2012.6346736]
- 37. Zhang M, Davies TC, Xie S. Effectiveness of robot-assisted therapy on ankle rehabilitation--a systematic review. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2013 Mar 21;10:30 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-10-30] [Medline: 23517734]
- Buschfort R, Brocke J, Hess A, Werner C, Waldner A, Hesse S. Arm studio to intensify the upper limb rehabilitation after stroke: concept, acceptance, utilization and preliminary clinical results. J Rehabil Med 2010 Apr;42(4):310-314 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2340/16501977-0517] [Medline: 20461332]
- Comani S, Velluto L, Schinaia L, Cerroni G, Serio A, Buzzelli S, et al. Monitoring Neuro-Motor Recovery From Stroke With High-Resolution EEG, Robotics and Virtual Reality: A Proof of Concept. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 2015 Nov;23(6):1106-1116. [doi: 10.1109/TNSRE.2015.2425474] [Medline: 25910194]

- 40. da Silva Cameirão M, Bermúdez I Badia S, Duarte E, Verschure PFMJ. Virtual reality based rehabilitation speeds up functional recovery of the upper extremities after stroke: a randomized controlled pilot study in the acute phase of stroke using the rehabilitation gaming system. Restor Neurol Neurosci 2011;29(5):287-298. [doi: <u>10.3233/RNN-2011-0599</u>] [Medline: <u>21697589</u>]
- 41. Klamroth-Marganska V, Blanco J, Campen K, Curt A, Dietz V, Ettlin T, et al. Three-dimensional, task-specific robot therapy of the arm after stroke: a multicentre, parallel-group randomised trial. Lancet Neurol 2014 Feb;13(2):159-166. [doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70305-3] [Medline: 24382580]
- 42. Grimm F, Naros G, Gharabaghi A. Closed-Loop Task Difficulty Adaptation during Virtual Reality Reach-to-Grasp Training Assisted with an Exoskeleton for Stroke Rehabilitation. Front Neurosci 2016;10:518 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00518] [Medline: 27895550]
- Gijbels D, Lamers I, Kerkhofs L, Alders G, Knippenberg E, Feys P. The Armeo Spring as training tool to improve upper limb functionality in multiple sclerosis: a pilot study. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2011 Jan 24;8:5 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-8-5] [Medline: 21261965]
- 44. Lambercy O, Dovat L, Yun H, Wee SK, Kuah CWK, Chua KSG, et al. Effects of a robot-assisted training of grasp and pronation/supination in chronic stroke: a pilot study. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2011 Nov 16;8:63 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-8-63] [Medline: 22087842]
- 45. Wolf S, Sahu K, Bay RC, Buchanan S, Reiss A, Linder S, et al. The HAAPI (Home Arm Assistance Progression Initiative) Trial: A Novel Robotics Delivery Approach in Stroke Rehabilitation. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2015;29(10):958-968 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1545968315575612] [Medline: 25782693]
- 46. Khor K, Chin PJH, Yeong CF, Su ELM, Narayanan ALT, Abdul Rahman H, et al. Portable and Reconfigurable Wrist Robot Improves Hand Function for Post-Stroke Subjects. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 2017 Oct;25(10):1864-1873. [doi: 10.1109/TNSRE.2017.2692520] [Medline: 28410110]
- 47. Mirelman A, Patritti BL, Bonato P, Deutsch JE. Effects of virtual reality training on gait biomechanics of individuals post-stroke. Gait Posture 2010 Apr;31(4):433-437. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2010.01.016</u>] [Medline: <u>20189810</u>]
- Forrester L, Roy A, Krebs HI, Macko RF. Ankle training with a robotic device improves hemiparetic gait after a stroke. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2011 May;25(4):369-377 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1545968310388291] [Medline: 21115945]
- 49. House G, Burdea G, Polistico K, Roll D, Kim J, Grampurohit N, et al. Integrative rehabilitation of residents chronic post-stroke in skilled nursing facilities: the design and evaluation of the BrightArm Duo. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2016 Nov;11(8):683-694. [doi: 10.3109/17483107.2015.1068384] [Medline: 26218427]
- Cameirão MS, Badia SBI, Duarte E, Frisoli A, Verschure PFMJ. The combined impact of virtual reality neurorehabilitation and its interfaces on upper extremity functional recovery in patients with chronic stroke. Stroke 2012 Oct;43(10):2720-2728. [doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.653196] [Medline: 22871683]
- Liao W, Wu CY, Hsieh YW, Lin KC, Chang WY. Effects of robot-assisted upper limb rehabilitation on daily function and real-world arm activity in patients with chronic stroke: a randomized controlled trial. Clin Rehabil 2012 Feb;26(2):111-120. [doi: 10.1177/0269215511416383] [Medline: 21840917]
- 52. Hsieh Y, Wu CY, Liao WW, Lin KC, Wu KY, Lee CY. Effects of treatment intensity in upper limb robot-assisted therapy for chronic stroke: a pilot randomized controlled trial. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2011;25(6):503-511. [doi: 10.1177/1545968310394871] [Medline: 21436390]
- Zhang H, Austin H, Buchanan S, Herman R, Koeneman J, He J. Feasibility studies of robot-assisted stroke rehabilitation at clinic and home settings using RUPERT. 2011 Presented at: IEEE International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics; 2011; Zurich, Switzerland p. 5975440. [doi: 10.1109/ICORR.2011.5975440]
- Frisoli A, Procopio C, Chisari C, Creatini I, Bonfiglio L, Bergamasco M, et al. Positive effects of robotic exoskeleton training of upper limb reaching movements after stroke. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2012 Jun 09;9:36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-9-36] [Medline: 22681653]
- Mihelj M, Novak D, Milavec M, Ziherl J, Olenšek A, Munih M. Virtual Rehabilitation Environment Using Principles of Intrinsic Motivation and Game Design. Presence: Teleoperators and Virtual Environments 2012 Feb;21(1):1-15. [doi: 10.1162/PRES a 00078]
- 56. Sivan M, Gallagher J, Makower S, Keeling D, Bhakta B, O'Connor RJ, et al. Home-based Computer Assisted Arm Rehabilitation (hCAAR) robotic device for upper limb exercise after stroke: results of a feasibility study in home setting. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2014 Dec 12;11:163 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-11-163] [Medline: 25495889]
- 57. Amirabdollahian F, Ates S, Basteris A, Cesario A, Buurke J, Hermens H, et al. Design, development and deployment of a hand/wrist exoskeleton for home-based rehabilitation after stroke SCRIPT project. Robotica 2014 Sep 23;32(8):1331-1346. [doi: 10.1017/S0263574714002288]
- 58. Stein J, Bishop J, Gillen G, Helbok R. A pilot study of robotic-assisted exercise for hand weakness after stroke. In: IEEE Int Conf Rehabil Robot. 2011 Presented at: Rehabilitation Robotics (ICORR), IEEE International Conference on. . IEEE; 2011; Zurich p. 5975426. [doi: 10.1109/ICORR.2011.5975426]

- Dovat L, Lambercy O, Salman B, Johnson V, Milner T, Gassert R, et al. A technique to train finger coordination and independence after stroke. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2010 Jul;5(4):279-287. [doi: <u>10.3109/17483101003719037</u>] [Medline: <u>20370489</u>]
- 60. Merians A, Fluet GG, Qiu Q, Saleh S, Lafond I, Adamovich SV. Integrated arm and hand training using adaptive robotics and virtual reality simulations. In: 8th Annual International Conference on Dissability, Virtual Reality and Associated Technologies. 2010 Presented at: the International Conference on Disability, Virtual Reality and Associated Technology; 2010; Chile.
- 61. Simkins M, Fedulow I, Kim H, Abrams G, Byl N, Rosen J. Robotic Rehabilitation Game Design for Chronic Stroke. Games Health J 2012 Dec;1(6):422-430. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2012.0044] [Medline: 26192059]
- 62. Stein J, Bishop J, Gillen G, Helbok R. A pilot study of robotic-assisted exercise for hand weakness after stroke. In: IEEE Int Conf Rehabil Robot. 2011 Presented at: IEEE International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics; 2011; Zurich, Switzerland p. 5975426. [doi: 10.1109/ICORR.2011.5975426]
- Forrester L, Roy A, Krebs HI, Macko RF. Ankle training with a robotic device improves hemiparetic gait after a stroke. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2011 May;25(4):369-377 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1545968310388291] [Medline: 21115945]
- 64. Zimmerli L, Jacky M, Lünenburger L, Riener R, Bolliger M. Increasing patient engagement during virtual reality-based motor rehabilitation. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2013 Sep;94(9):1737-1746. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.apmr.2013.01.029</u>] [Medline: <u>23500181</u>]
- Brütsch K, Koenig A, Zimmerli L, Mérillat-Koeneke S, Riener R, Jäncke L, et al. Virtual reality for enhancement of robot-assisted gait training in children with central gait disorders. J Rehabil Med 2011 May;43(6):493-499 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2340/16501977-0802] [Medline: 21491072]

#### Abbreviations

2D: two-dimensional **3D:** three-dimensional AHA: American Heart Association **AR:** augmented reality CMSA: Chedoke-McMaster Stroke Assessment DOF: degrees of freedom FMA: Fugl-Meyer Motor Assessment HCI: human-computer interaction HMD: head-mounted display HMP: Hand Mentor Pro MAS: Modified Ashworth Scale MRC: Medical Research Council PRISMA: Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses **RARS:** Rutgers Ankle Rehabilitation System **RCT:** randomized controlled trial **RUPERT:** Robotic Upper Extremity Repetitive Trainer **USN:** Unilateral Spatial Neglect VR: virtual reality WMFT: Wolf Motor Function Test

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 22.08.18; peer-reviewed by Anonymous, B Birckhead; comments to author 12.10.18; revised version received 09.12.18; accepted 18.07.19; published 08.09.19.

Please cite as:

Mubin O, Alnajjar F, Jishtu N, Alsinglawi B, Al Mahmud A Exoskeletons With Virtual Reality, Augmented Reality, and Gamification for Stroke Patients' Rehabilitation: Systematic Review JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e12010 URL: https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12010 doi:10.2196/12010 PMID:31586360

©Omar Mubin, Fady Alnajjar, Nalini Jishtu, Belal Alsinglawi, Abdullah Al Mahmud. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 23.09.2019 This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the

Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

#### **Original Paper**

## Real-Time Auditory Feedback–Induced Adaptation to Walking Among Seniors Using the Heel2Toe Sensor: Proof-of-Concept Study

Kedar KV Mate<sup>1</sup>, PhD, PT; Ahmed Abou-Sharkh<sup>1,2</sup>, MSc, PT; José A Morais<sup>1</sup>, MD, FRCP; Nancy E Mayo<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD, PT

<sup>1</sup>McGill University Health Centre Research Institute, Montreal, QC, Canada
<sup>2</sup>School of Physical and Occupational Therapy, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Kedar KV Mate, PhD, PT McGill University Health Centre Research Institute 5252 de Maisonneuve Montreal, QC, H4A 3S5 Canada Phone: 1 5146616041 Email: kedar.mate@mail.mcgill.ca

#### Abstract

**Background:** Evidence shows that gait training in older adults is effective in improving the gait pattern, but the effects abate with cessation of training. During gait training, therapists use a number of verbal and visual cues to place the heel first when stepping. This simple strategy changes posture from stooped to upright, lengthens the stride, stimulates pelvic and trunk rotation, and facilitates arm swing. These principles guided the development of the Heel2Toe sensor that provides real-time auditory feedback for each good step, in which the heel strikes first.

**Objective:** This feasibility study aimed (1) to contribute evidence toward the feasibility and efficacy potential for home use of the Heel2Toe sensor that provides real-time feedback and (2) to estimate changes in gait parameters after five training sessions using the sensor.

**Methods:** A pre-post study included 5 training sessions over 2 weeks in the community on a purposive sample of six seniors. Proportion of good steps, angular velocity (AV) at each step, and cadence over a 2- minute period were assessed as was usability and experience.

**Results:** All gait parameters, proportion of good steps, AV, and duration of walking bouts improved. The coefficient of variation of AV decreased, indicating consistency of stepping.

Conclusions: Efficacy potential and feasibility of the Heel2Toe sensor were demonstrated.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13889) doi:10.2196/13889

#### KEYWORDS

angular velocity; auditory feedback; walking; older adults

#### Introduction

#### Background

RenderX

Aging renders people vulnerable to gait deviations that impair efficient walking and limits the likelihood of achieving walking targets for health promotion. Physical activity guidelines for seniors recommend a target of 150 minutes of moderate intensity exercise accumulated over 1 week in bouts of 10 minutes [1]. Walking is the most practical exercise as it requires no equipment, or no specialized environment [2], and produces many physical and cognitive health benefits from the mental stimulation of exploring new avenues or neighborhoods [3]. Maintaining a level of physical activity is also critical to prevent secondary health conditions including cardiovascular disease, osteoporosis, obesity, and diabetes [4]. Despite capacity to walk at a health-promoting pace when tested clinically, it is rare for the North American seniors to do this in the real world for more than a few minutes a day [5,6]. It is hard to sustain walking without the capacity for an optimal stepping pattern indicating that quality drives quantity.

Reasons for failure to use walking capacity to achieve health-promoting walking targets include fear of falling or age-related gait abnormalities [6]. These are known to cascade into a slow, unstable, shuffling pattern that increases the work of walking, fatigue, and risk of falls and hip fracture [7]. There is a considerable evidence on how to improve seniors' gait [8,9], and evidence shows that gait training is effective in improving gait pattern [10] but effects abate with cessation of training [11]. Hence, gait training alone will not translate into the sustained behavioral change needed for physical activity guidelines to be met.

During gait training, therapists use many of verbal and visual cues to emphasize stepping with heel first. This simple strategy changes posture from stooped to upright, lengthens the stride, stimulates pelvic and trunk rotation, and facilitates arm swing [12]. However, once verbal cueing ceases, patients frequently revert to an inefficient foot-flat gait.

For walking to become more normalized, people must relearn the motor sequences of good walking and develop the needed adjuncts to efficient walking: flexibility, strength, power, core stability, balance, and trunk rotation indicated by arm swing. Therapy can work on the adjuncts, but motor learning requires instruction, practice, and feedback. The 2013 review by Sigrist et al [13] frames motor learning as a lasting change of motor performance caused by training in which the parameters of a motor program are developed, and there is a gradual reduction of the variability in the newly developed motor program stimulated by sensory feedback loops. The phenomenon underlying motor learning is neural plasticity [14]. A 2014 review of this topic indicates that motor learning takes place with active practice of a skill and that this activity-dependent neural plasticity can be induced by both lengthy-extensive and brief-intensive practice [14]. The literature supports the benefit of augmented or extrinsic feedback for motor learning [14]. In particular, sonification for correct movement sequences has been shown to enhance motor learning in athletes [13,15].

It is well established that knowledge of performance is strongly associated with skill acquisition and motor learning compared with knowledge of results [16,17]. Technology is poised to provide this feedback. For walking, there are emerging technologies that use footwear-based gait monitoring systems [18]. None of the reviewed technologies provided real-time feedback, and all needed considerable data processing to produce usable information on walking performance. There is evidence that gait can be modified in response to real-time auditory feedback, but currently, no technology provides this type of feedback.

These principles guided the development of the Heel2Toe sensor, a biofeedback device that provides auditory feedback for each *good* step, in which the heel strikes first. The aim of this project was to bridge this *feedback* gap that exists outside clinical settings and equip seniors to practice correct gait at convenience. The hardware and algorithm underlying generation of auditory feedback from the Heel2Toe sensor are described elsewhere [19,20]. Briefly, Heel2Toe is a modification of an off-the-shelf device from the Shimmer Motion Development Kit. The sensor is a combination of three-axis accelerometer, a

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13889/
```

three-axis gyroscope, and a microcontroller. The algorithm detects the rate of angular velocity (AV) in sagittal plane at the ankle joint and provides an auditory *beep* when the rate of foot deceleration after heel strike crosses a threshold. Pilot work on Heel2Toe has demonstrated that it is highly accurate to detect *good* steps in clinical setting [19,20]. Starting the gait cycle with a strong heel strike lengthens the stride and changes posture from stooped to upright [12,21], indicating the value of focusing on AV as a treatment target.

#### Objective

The aim of this study was to contribute evidence toward the feasibility and efficacy potential for home use of theHeel2Toe sensor that provides real-time feedback for good heel strike when walking. Specifically, the objectives were (1) to identify the extent of the immediate response to the feedback, carry over when walking without feedback, and peak response to feedback and (2) to identify pleasures and challenges in using the feedback sensor.

#### Methods

#### Study Design

A pre-post study design, with five sessions of training over 2 weeks, was employed to estimate the efficacy potential and identify feasibility issues of the Heel2Toe sensor when deployed for walking in the community.

#### **Participants**

A purposive sample of six people, four women and two men, over the age of 70 years, was identified from geriatric services at the Montreal General Hospital from September to October 2017. Participants were identified by a geriatrician or other health care professionals and included if they reported no limitation in walking without an aid and no cognitive impairments. The participants were selected to have a range of walking capacity from very limited to functional. Ethical approval was obtained from the Ethics Review Board of McGill University, Health Centre Research Institute.

#### Measures

Participants were assessed on physical performance tests and self-report measures. Physical performance tests included gait speed, 30-second chair stand, and 2-minute walk without and with auditory feedback. The self-report questionnaires included single item on perceived walking speed, lower extremity function scale (LEFS), life space mobility scale, and activity-specific balance confidence scale. LEFS scoring is based on fit to the Rasch Model, and therefore, not all items have to be administered to derive a legitimate total score [22]. Posttraining outcomes additionally included questions about the system usability and a semistructured interview on challenges and pleasures of using the Heel2Toe sensor. The interview was conducted separately with each participant.

#### Intervention

The intervention involved a therapist visiting a participant's residence to provide walking training with the Heel2Toe sensor, for five sessions over 2 weeks (Figure 1). The training involved

XSL•FO

walking in the participant's neighborhood with the sensor. Care was taken that they walked on an obstacle-free path. The duration of the training was determined by the participants themselves based on interest and tolerance. On each training day, participants were instructed to walk for at least 15 minutes with the sensor at a comfortable pace and taking rests when

needed. The training was accompanied with home exercises targeting flexibility and strength at ankle, knee, and hip joints with a particular focus on core strength and trunk rotation. At the end of the training, a semistructured interview was conducted with all participants.

#### Figure 1. Flowchart of the study method and assessment time points.



#### Analysis

The gait signals recorded with the Heel2Toe sensor were analyzed using MATLAB (MATLAB and Statistics Toolbox Release 2017b, The MathWorks, Inc, Natick, Massachusetts). The gait parameters extracted for each person over the entire walking period were proportion of good steps (%), total walking time (seconds), and average cadence (steps per minute). AV (degrees per second) in sagittal plane at ankle joint during heel strike was extracted for each step and averaged over the walking duration yielding mean, SD, and coefficient of variation (an indicator of consistency of stepping).

#### Results

Table 1 shows the characteristics and level of physical activity of the participants before the training. There were two men and four women (age range: 73-87 years). The results are presented as single subjects, as it is not meaningful to aggregate data across six participants.

The score on 30-second chair rise test ranged from 0 to 12 for the six participants. Of the six participants, four exceeded their 30-second chair rise normative value. The self-reported walking speed ranged from normal to very slow walking. LEFS scale is a self-report questionnaire on difficulties with activities of daily living related to lower limb problems. The maximum score of LEFS is 32, with lower scores indicating difficulty in activities. The LEFS scores ranged from 11 (participant A) to 26 (participants D and F). Life space mobility scores ranged from 48 (participant A) to 126 (participant E) out of a total 140 days. A score of 28 days indicates no movement outside of home in the past 28 days, and a score of at least 56 indicates mobility outside of house but within the yard, porch, or apartment building.

Table 2 shows an immediate response (pre without and with feedback) and carry over effects after five training sessions (pre to post) to auditory feedback on proportion of good steps, AV, cadence, and coefficient of variation.

Posttraining gait was assessed within 1 week of the last training session. Important gains are indicated by the values in italics in Table 2. Participant A showed an immediate response to feedback producing, at first exposure, 0 good steps without any feedback and 56% good steps with feedback. This immediate response did not impact cadence, but AV showed a large effect ( $-48^{\circ}$ /sec to  $-102^{\circ}$ /sec). However, the coefficient of variation of AV was very large and remained so throughout. Posttraining, participant A showed some carry-over effect, as posttraining good steps without feedback changed from 0% to 29%.

Participant B produced almost twice the proportion of good steps with an increase in AV and no loss in cadence. A total of four of six participants showed only a small increase in the proportion of good steps with feedback, but all already had a high proportion (80%) of good steps without feedback. Nevertheless, they showed an improvement in AV while maintaining cadence. Overall, five of six participants showed important gains on gait parameters. The one person who did not was very good at study entry.



mate of al
------------

Table 1. Characteristics and physical activity level of the participants at study entry.

Characteristics/activity level Identification						
	A (Man)	B (Woman)	C (Woman)	D (Woman)	E (Woman)	F (Man)
Age (years)	80	73	87	83	85	86
Physical performance tests						
Self-report walking speed <sup>a</sup>	Very slow	Stroll	Stroll	Normal	Very slow	Normal
30-second sit to stand (n)	0	12	7	9	10	12
Age norm (n) <sup>b</sup>	10	10	8	8	8	8
Self-report questionnaires						
LEFS <sup>c</sup> (scored from 0=extreme difficulty to 4=no	difficulty)					
Walking a mile	1	2	0	4	0	3
Running on even ground	0	0	2	1	0	2
Squatting	2	2	1	3	4	3
Standing for 1 hour	2	1	0	4	2	3
Climbing 10 stairs	2	3	3	4	4	3
Heavy household activities	0	1	1	4	2	4
Getting in and out of bath	3	0	4	2	4	4
Light household activities	2	2	4	4	4	4
Total score (0-32)	12	11	15	26	20	26
Life space mobility (number of days out of the past	t 28 days) <sup>d</sup>					
Other rooms besides the bedroom	28	28	28	28	28	28
Areas outside home	6	28	28	28	28	15
Places in neighborhood	6	28	15	28	28	5
Places outside neighborhood within town	6	28	10	28	28	2
Places outside town	2	2	2	10	14	2
Total days (max 140 days)	48	114	83	122	126	52
Activity Specific Balance Confidence Scale (0%=no	o confidence to	0 100%=full co	onfidence)			
Walk around the house	90	60	80	100	95	100
Walk across a parking lot	90	50	100	100	100	100
Walk in a crowded mall	95	50	75	90	100	100

<sup>a</sup>Self-reported walking speed: unable to walk, very slow, stroll at an easy pace, normal speed, fairly brisk, fast.

<sup>b</sup>As per Bennell et al [23].

<sup>c</sup>LEFS: Lower Extremity Function Scale (selected items).

 $^{d}$ A score of 28 days indicates no movement outside of the home in the past 28 days; score of 56 indicates mobility outside of the house but within the yard, porch, or apartment building; score of 84 indicates going to places in neighborhood; score of 112 indicates going to places outside the neighborhood but within town; and score of 140 indicates going to places outside the town.



**Table 2.** Immediate response and carry-over effect after five training sessions with the Heel2Toe sensor on gait parameters measured without feedback (values in italics indicate clinically important changes after five days of training based on a change of  $\geq 10\%$ ).

Outcomes and assessment	Participants	'identification					
Gait parameters and time points	Feedback	А	В	С	D	Е	F
Good steps (%) (closer to 100 is	better)						
Pre	_ <sup>a</sup>	0	43	80	84	92	93
Pre	+ <sup>b</sup>	56	82	83	97	92	99
Post	-	29	80	89	97	95	99
Post	+	66	90	92	94	93	100
Cadence (steps/min) (closer to 10	00 is better)						
Pre	_	70	95	97	110	113	96
Pre	+	69	102	95	95	110	95
Post	_	77	104	100	121	105	110
Post	+	84	96	99	122	111	109
Heel strike angular velocity (°/se	cond) (typical values	are -300 to -5	00; the more r	negative, the b	etter) [24]		
Pre	_	-48	-97	-147	-145	-165	-163
Pre	+	-102	-128	-157	-186	-173	-213
Post	_	-80	-126	-163	-227	-176	-250
Post	+	-102	-147	-159	-208	-173	-263
Gait regularity (angular velocity coefficient of variation; <10%) [25]							
Pre	_	59	39	40	31	24	24
Pre	+	41	33	39	17	23	14
Post	_	52	33	24	20	17	11
Post	+	50	21	21	24	22	10

<sup>a</sup>No feedback (auditory beep was absent).

<sup>b</sup>Feedback provided (auditory beep was present).

Figure 2 shows the duration (minutes) of intervention time over 5 training days. To illustrate, participant A, who was the most disabled, walked with the sensor for 4.5, 3.7, 9.4, 7.4, and 5.6 minutes on days 1 through 5, respectively. However participant D, who walked for about 12 minutes on day 1, had 2 days in which she walked for 30 min. All participants increased the time spent walking with the sensor over the intervention period. Out of the 30 intervention days, continuous walking bouts of 10 minutes or more were observed on 21 of the intervention days.

The information collected on system usability and on challenges and pleasures of using the Heel2Toe sensor was helpful in identifying areas for improvement. The results from the System Usability Scale are given in Table 3.

Only 8 of the original 10 questions were applicable, as 1 question was not understood and 1 question referred to their impression of how other people would be able to use the sensor. Overall, 38 item responses were available: 25 favorable, 4 neutral, and 9 unfavorable. No one feature was consistently

rated *unusable*, but one issue raised concerned the intrusiveness of the sound while walking in public. This issue can be easily resolved by using earphones. The question on confidence was inconsistently answered because the trainer was always present during these training sessions.

The aim of semistructured interviews was to capture the experiences of the participants while walking with the Heel2Toe sensor in the community and recommendations for subsequent sensor development and upgrading. All participants expressed that the sensor was enjoyable, stimulating, beneficial, and easy to use while training outside the home. The participants had a few recommendations to make the sensor more user friendly. First, clipping the sensor to the shoe was recommended over a strap to accommodate older adults with back pain and limited trunk mobility. The clip also offers flexibility of use with any shoe. Second, the sensor should be available to connect via an iPad that offers a larger display for an app. Third, the sensor and app combination should be affordable and accompanied by an exercise manual.



Figure 2. Time (minutes) spent walking with the sensor during each training day.



Item (8/10 original questions) <sup>a</sup>	Respons	Response scores across participants					
	А	В	С	D	Е	F	
Higher is better		·			·	Ţ	
Use it frequently	4	3	5	b	5	4	
Easy to use	4	1	1	_	5	5	
Functions integrated	5	1	3	—	1	_	
Confidence in using	5	1	_	—	1	4	
Lower is better							
Too complex	1	1	1	—	1	1	
Need assistance to use	1	1	1	—	1	1	
Cumbersome or awkward	1	1	5	—	2	1	
Need to learn a lot before using	1	5	1	_	2	5	

#### Table 3. Item scores on the System Usability Scale.

<sup>a</sup>Two questions were omitted because of understanding (too much inconsistency with sensor) and applying what other people might think (I would imagine most people would learn to use this very quickly). Of the 18-item responses for the four questions where higher is better, 10 were at the two highest agreement levels and 6 were at the lowest levels. Of the 20-item responses for four items where lower is better, 15 were at the best level and 3 were at the poorest level.

<sup>b</sup>Not available.

RenderX

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

We found that the Heel2Toe sensor was feasible to use in the community setting with older adults and that they improved on gait quality after the planned five training sessions, averaging 73 minutes (range: 43-114 minutes) in total. The proportion of good steps and AV improved without any detriment to cadence. All six participants showed longer duration of time spent in

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13889/
```

walking from the initial training days. However, the most dramatic effect was seen for duration of walking bouts which frequently exceeded 10 minutes (Figure 2) such that most (five of six; Table 2) participants would now be capable of meeting the Canadian Physical Activity Guidelines of 150 minutes of moderate to vigorous activity (required walking cadence  $\geq 100$  steps per minute) per week in bouts of 10 min.

Posttraining, five of six participants showed a reduction in the coefficient of variation of AV, a parameter indicating

inconsistency of stepping pattern. Before training, the coefficient of variation ranged from 23% to 59%. Previous studies have shown a higher coefficient of variation in step width, and stance and stride time among older adults is associated with increased occurrence of falls [26-28], with the suggestion that a treatment target is to reduce the coefficient of variation with exercise interventions. After 5 days of training, the range was 9% to 49%.

We purposely chose a sample of people diverse in physical function. In all, two people were quite frail (A and B). Participant A was severely limited in mobility (Table 1), yet he improved on the proportion of good steps and degree and consistency of AV (Table 2 and Figure 2). Participant B also improved on these parameters. The most functional walker, participant D, showed no change as she was high on all parameters but enjoyed the experience of the sensor and could see how it would prevent deterioration. In a definitive trial, these data can be used to optimally select people for intervention.

How did the sensor achieve these outcomes? One hypothesis is that the auditory feedback acts as a positive reinforcement to a rhythmic stepping pattern. With symmetrical walking, each good step produces a *beat* that is repeated with periodicity. To produce the rhythmic pattern (the *beat*), the participants modified their stepping pattern to maintain the rhythm. In the long run, auditory cues could enhance cortical motor excitability. This has previously been studied with upper limb movements and walking tasks that required persons synchronizing to an external auditory cue [29]. The underlying basis of auditory motor synchronization is that brain poses anticipatory tendency for a rhythm, and this anticipation guides subsequent movements [29].

The Heel2Toe sensor provides direct positive auditory feedback, which could be perceived as rewarding stimulating neural plasticity and increasing the pleasure in walking, stimulating behavior change. Ultimately, the aim is to improve health-promoting walking rather than just functional walking, so that older people can derive pleasure and health benefit from walking. The sensor is not designed to be worn all the time but to be worn to practice optimal walking with the aim that this would carry over into other walking activities. As it is linked to a smartphone and the sensor is very small (size of a matchbox), it could be worn for longer periods of time.

Fear of falling and age- or illness-related changes co-occur in most seniors and can induce an inefficient and dangerous gait pattern [30,31]. To normalize walking, people must relearn motor sequences of good walking and develop needed adjuncts to efficient walking: flexibility, strength, power, core stability, balance, and arm swing. Therapy targets adjuncts but motor learning requires instruction, practice, and feedback. Motor learning is framed as a lasting change of performance occurring with training in which parameters of a *motor program* are developed and consolidated. Early on, formation of the motor program of the *to-be-learned task* can occur rapidly but demands high levels of attention. Later, the motor program is refined, improving error detection or correction mechanisms, reducing movement variability. Finally, movements become highly

XSL•FO

automatized, skilled, and consistent, and the motor program is now relatively permanent [32].

The phenomenon underlying motor learning is mostly because of neural plasticity [33]. A review of this topic [33] indicates that motor learning takes place with active practice of a skill and that this activity-dependent neural plasticity can be induced by both lengthy-extensive and brief-intensive practice. The literature supports the benefit of augmented feedback for motor learning. In particular, sonification for correct movement sequences has been shown to enhance motor learning in elite athletes [34] but is less useful for novices who have no idea of the correct movement. Walking is a natural way to get about [35], and as older persons are not novices to walking but have lost the expertise with age, their walking pattern should respond to auditory feedback. This type of *positive* feedback has been shown effective in the short term to improve gait pattern in people poststroke [36]. It is superior to auditory alarms signaling incorrect movements as feedback because good movement is more motivating [34].

This solution to poor gait is unique in that there is positive reinforcement, in real time, which stimulates motor learning of correct gait. The Heel2Toe sensor provides information in real time, in other words, knowledge of performance and not just knowledge of after-the-fact results, which is provided by most other technologies in the field today. This is a completely novel and original approach to gait enhancement. There have been other approaches to monitor step counts, but these have not attempted to improve gait quality. The review of the literature conducted by our team did not find any study focusing on feedback related to gait quality and ankle kinematics.

Finally, debriefing interviews suggested readiness of seniors to adopt technology as long as it is simple and user friendly. This project is timely and relevant to increasing the proportion of older population and builds upon the potential of technology to stimulate innovation, thereby advancing Canadian economic and social development. An increasing proportion of older adults use smartphones [37,38], and this proportion is likely to increase as technologically savvy cohorts age.

This sensor could be on the foot of every person who needs to maintain or improve optimal gait. By formally practicing gait improvement with positive auditory feedback, people could develop the habit of walking better leading to walking more often and for longer.

Through the use of the Heel2Toe device, every step becomes therapeutic, engaging large muscle groups, which improves peripheral and core muscle strength and through this improves balance, allows the person to walk at a faster pace. Our data also support changes to gait consistency (lower coefficient of variation with training), making walking more rhythmical, which, in the long run, is more sustainable [35].

The sensor is in development, and refinements to the algorithm will be made, such as to provide different thresholds for the feedback to occur (low, medium, and high AV). An instructional manual and video are in production to optimize the participants' capacity to use the Heel2Toe sensor. The plan is to develop a

full-scale trial, now that there are some data that people can change their gait with the device.

#### Limitations

This was a very small study focusing on proof-of-concept only. On the basis of the results that short-term intensive training with positive auditory feedback produced changes in gait quality, a full pilot study is warranted including the second motor learning phase and longer-term practice to estimate sustainability.

#### **Implications and Conclusions**

The results of this study have future implications in exploring the neural basis of auditory-motor synchronization during walking, application of motor learning principles to enhance walking performance, and technology design of wearable sensors for older adults. Understanding the neural basis of auditory motor synchronization will help design interventions to use auditory feedback to improve walking symmetry. The application of motor learning principles to enhance walking performance based on movement-generated auditory feedback and long-term effects on skill acquisition is an area yet to be explored. Debriefing interviews conducted after the intervention concluded that an optimal wearable device for seniors needs to be simple and easy to use, provide real-time meaningful feedback, have a software program that requires minimal preprocessing (zero effort) before use, and have the option for technical support or supervision from a rehabilitation professional [39].

#### Acknowledgments

KKVM was supported by Mitacs Accelerate award and Helen McCall Hutchison award from Montreal General Hospital Foundation.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

KKVM, AA-S, and NEM are cofounders of a start-up enterprise Physio Biometrics Inc. The Heel2Toe sensor is one of the products that will be commercialized.

#### References

- 1. Warburton DE, Katzmarzyk PT, Rhodes RE, Shephard RJ. Evidence-informed physical activity guidelines for Canadian adults. Can J Public Health 2007;98(Suppl 2):S16-S68. [doi: 10.1139/h07-110] [Medline: 18213940]
- 2. Frank L, Engelke P, Schmid T. Health And Community Design: The Impact Of The Built Environment On Physical Activity. United States of America: Island Press; 2003.
- Mandolesi L, Polverino A, Montuori S, Foti F, Ferraioli G, Sorrentino P, et al. Effects of physical exercise on cognitive functioning and wellbeing: biological and psychological benefits. Front Psychol 2018;9:509 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00509] [Medline: 29755380]
- 4. Warburton DE, Nicol CW, Bredin SS. Health benefits of physical activity: the evidence. Can Med Assoc J 2006 Mar 14;174(6):801-809 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1503/cmaj.051351] [Medline: 16534088]
- 5. Tudor-Locke C, Brashear MM, Katzmarzyk PT, Johnson WD. Peak stepping cadence in free-living adults: 2005-2006 NHANES. J Phys Act Health 2012 Nov;9(8):1125-1129. [doi: 10.1123/jpah.9.8.1125] [Medline: 22207030]
- 6. Tudor-Locke C, Camhi SM, Leonardi C, Johnson WD, Katzmarzyk PT, Earnest CP, et al. Patterns of adult stepping cadence in the 2005-2006 NHANES. Prev Med 2011 Sep;53(3):178-181. [doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2011.06.004] [Medline: 21708187]
- O'Loughlin J, Robitaille Y, Boivin JF, Suissa S. Incidence of and risk factors for falls and injurious falls among the community-dwelling elderly. Am J Epidemiol 1993 Feb 1;137(3):342-354. [doi: <u>10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a116681</u>] [Medline: <u>8452142</u>]
- Cadore EL, Rodríguez-Mañas L, Sinclair A, Izquierdo M. Effects of different exercise interventions on risk of falls, gait ability, and balance in physically frail older adults: a systematic review. Rejuvenation Res 2013 Apr;16(2):105-114 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/rej.2012.1397] [Medline: 23327448]
- 9. Giné-Garriga M, Roqué-Fíguls M, Coll-Planas L, Sitjà-Rabert M, Salvà A. Physical exercise interventions for improving performance-based measures of physical function in community-dwelling, frail older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2014 Apr;95(4):753-769.e3. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2013.11.007] [Medline: 24291597]
- 10. Craig C, Tudor-Locke C, Bauman A. Twelve-month effects of Canada on the Move: a population-wide campaign to promote pedometer use and walking. Health Educ Res 2007 Jun;22(3):406-413. [doi: <u>10.1093/her/cyl093</u>] [Medline: <u>16971673</u>]
- Baker M, Atlantis E, Singh MA. Multi-modal exercise programs for older adults. Age Ageing 2007 Jul;36(4):375-381. [doi: <u>10.1093/ageing/afm054</u>] [Medline: <u>17537741</u>]
- Ginis P, Pirani R, Basaia S, Ferrari A, Chiari L, Heremans E, et al. Focusing on heel strike improves toe clearance in people with Parkinson's disease: an observational pilot study. Physiotherapy 2017 Dec;103(4):485-490. [doi: 10.1016/j.physio.2017.05.001] [Medline: 28784427]
- 13. Sigrist R, Rauter G, Riener R, Wolf P. Augmented visual, auditory, haptic, and multimodal feedback in motor learning: a review. Psychon Bull Rev 2013 Feb;20(1):21-53. [doi: <u>10.3758/s13423-012-0333-8</u>] [Medline: <u>23132605</u>]
- 14. Kolb B, Gibb R. Searching for the principles of brain plasticity and behavior. Cortex 2014 Sep;58:251-260. [doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2013.11.012] [Medline: 24457097]

- 15. Lauber B, Keller M. Improving motor performance: selected aspects of augmented feedback in exercise and health. Eur J Sport Sci 2014;14(1):36-43. [doi: 10.1080/17461391.2012.725104] [Medline: 24533493]
- Sharma DA, Chevidikunnan MF, Khan FR, Gaowgzeh RA. Effectiveness of knowledge of result and knowledge of performance in the learning of a skilled motor activity by healthy young adults. J Phys Ther Sci 2016 May;28(5):1482-1486 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1589/jpts.28.1482] [Medline: 27313355]
- Nunes ME, Souza MG, Basso L, Monteiro CB, Corrêa UC, Santos S. Frequency of provision of knowledge of performance on skill acquisition in older persons. Front Psychol 2014;5:1454 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01454</u>] [Medline: <u>25566134</u>]
- 18. Hegde N, Bries M, Sazonov E. A comparative review of footwear-based wearable systems. Electronics 2016;5(3):48. [doi: 10.3390/electronics5030048]
- Vadnerkar A, Figueiredo S, Mayo NE, Kearney RE. Design and validation of a biofeedback device to improve heel-to-toe gait in seniors. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2018 Jan;22(1):140-146. [doi: <u>10.1109/JBHI.2017.2665519</u>] [Medline: 28186914]
- 20. Vadnerkar A, Figueiredo S, Mayo NE, Kearney RE. Classification of gait quality for biofeedback to improve heel-to-toe gait. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2014;2014:3626-3629. [doi: <u>10.1109/EMBC.2014.6944408</u>] [Medline: <u>25570776</u>]
- Alcock L, Galna B, Perkins R, Lord S, Rochester L. Step length determines minimum toe clearance in older adults and people with Parkinson's disease. J Biomech 2018 Apr 11;71:30-36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbiomech.2017.12.002] [Medline: 29429622]
- 22. Repo JP, Tukiainen EJ, Roine RP, Sampo M, Sandelin H, Häkkinen AH. Rasch analysis of the Lower Extremity Functional Scale for foot and ankle patients. Disabil Rehabil 2018 Jul 10:1-7. [doi: <u>10.1080/09638288.2018.1483435</u>] [Medline: <u>29987946</u>]
- 23. Bennell K, Dobson F, Hinman R. Measures of physical performance assessments: Self-Paced Walk Test (SPWT), Stair Climb Test (SCT), Six-Minute Walk Test (6MWT), Chair Stand Test (CST), Timed Up & Go (TUG), Sock Test, Lift and Carry Test (LCT), and Car Task. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken) 2011 Nov;63(Suppl 11):S350-S370 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/acr.20538] [Medline: 22588756]
- Figueiredo J, Felix P, Costa L, Moreno JC, Santos CP. Gait event detection in controlled and real-life situations: repeated measures from healthy subjects. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 2018 Oct;26(10):1945-1956. [doi: 10.1109/TNSRE.2018.2868094] [Medline: 30334739]
- 25. Brach JS, Berlin JE, VanSwearingen JM, Newman AB, Studenski SA. Too much or too little step width variability is associated with a fall history in older persons who walk at or near normal gait speed. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2005 Jul 26;2:21 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-2-21] [Medline: 16042812]
- 26. Matsuda K, Ikeda S, Nakahara M, Ikeda T, Okamoto R, Kurosawa K, et al. Factors affecting the coefficient of variation of stride time of the elderly without falling history: a prospective study. J Phys Ther Sci 2015 Apr;27(4):1087-1090 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1589/jpts.27.1087] [Medline: 25995563]
- Maki BE. Gait changes in older adults: predictors of falls or indicators of fear. J Am Geriatr Soc 1997 Mar;45(3):313-320. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1532-5415.1997.tb00946.x</u>] [Medline: <u>9063277</u>]
- 28. Hausdorff JM, Rios DA, Edelberg HK. Gait variability and fall risk in community-living older adults: a 1-year prospective study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2001 Aug;82(8):1050-1056. [doi: <u>10.1053/apmr.2001.24893</u>] [Medline: <u>11494184</u>]
- 29. Thaut MH, Abiru M. Rhythmic Auditory Stimulation in Rehabilitation of Movement Disorders: A Review Of Current Research. Music Perception 2010 Apr;27(4):263-269. [doi: <u>10.1525/mp.2010.27.4.263</u>]
- 30. Ayoubi F, Launay CP, Annweiler C, Beauchet O. Fear of falling and gait variability in older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2015 Jan;16(1):14-19. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jamda.2014.06.020</u>] [Medline: <u>25230892</u>]
- 31. Jankovic J. Gait disorders. Neurol Clin 2015 Feb;33(1):249-268. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ncl.2014.09.007</u>] [Medline: <u>25432732</u>]
- Conklyn D, Stough D, Novak E, Paczak S, Chemali K, Bethoux F. A home-based walking program using rhythmic auditory stimulation improves gait performance in patients with multiple sclerosis: a pilot study. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2010;24(9):835-842. [doi: 10.1177/1545968310372139] [Medline: 20643882]
- Lim I, van Wegen E, de Goede C, Deutekom M, Nieuwboer A, Willems A, et al. Effects of external rhythmical cueing on gait in patients with Parkinson's disease: a systematic review. Clin Rehabil 2005 Oct;19(7):695-713. [doi: 10.1191/0269215505cr906oa] [Medline: 16250189]
- 34. Powell W, Stevens B, Hand S, Simmonds M. Sounding better: fast audio cues increase walk speed in treadmill-mediated virtual rehabilitation environments. Stud Health Technol Inform 2010;154:202-207. [Medline: 20543298]
- 35. Morris JN, Hardman AE. Walking to health. Sports Med 1997 May;23(5):306-332. [doi: 10.2165/00007256-199723050-00004] [Medline: 9181668]
- 36. Roerdink M, Lamoth CJ, Kwakkel G, van Wieringen PC, Beek PJ. Gait coordination after stroke: benefits of acoustically paced treadmill walking. Phys Ther 2007 Aug;87(8):1009-1022. [doi: <u>10.2522/ptj.20050394</u>] [Medline: <u>17553922</u>]
- Kurniawan S, Mahmud M, Nugroho Y. A Study of the Use of Mobile Phones by Older Persons. In: Proceedings of the CHI '06 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems. 2006 Presented at: CHI EA'06; April 22-27, 2006; Montréal, Québec, Canada p. 989-994. [doi: 10.1145/1125451.1125641]

- 38. Joe J, Demiris G. Older adults and mobile phones for health: a review. J Biomed Inform 2013 Oct;46(5):947-954 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2013.06.008] [Medline: 23810858]
- Boger J, Young V, Hooey J, Jiancaro T, Mihailidis A. Zero Effort Technologies: Considerations, Challenges, and Use in Health, Wellness, and Rehabilitation. Synthesis Lectures on Assistive, Rehabilitative, and Health-Preserving Technologies. San Rafael, California: Morgan & Claypool; 2018.

#### Abbreviations

AV: angular velocity LEFS: lower extremity function scale

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 02.03.19; peer-reviewed by I Mazzetta, S Mendozadeh, M Pilling; comments to author 20.05.19; revised version received 19.06.19; accepted 24.09.19; published 11.12.19.

Please cite as:

Mate KKV, Abou-Sharkh A, Morais JA, Mayo NE Real-Time Auditory Feedback–Induced Adaptation to Walking Among Seniors Using the Heel2Toe Sensor: Proof-of-Concept Study JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13889 URL: http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13889/ doi:10.2196/13889 PMID:<u>31825320</u>

©Kedar K.V. Mate, Ahmed Abou-Sharkh, José A. Morais, Nancy E. Mayo. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 11.12.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

## Wrist-Based Accelerometers and Visual Analog Scales as Outcome Measures for Shoulder Activity During Daily Living in Patients With Rotator Cuff Tendinopathy: Instrument Validation Study

Samuel Larrivée<sup>1,2</sup>, MSc, MD; Frédéric Balg<sup>2,3</sup>, MD, FRCSC; Guillaume Léonard<sup>1,4</sup>, PT, PhD; Sonia Bédard<sup>2,3</sup>, TRP; Michel Tousignant<sup>1,4</sup>, PT, PhD; Patrick Boissy<sup>1,2,3</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Research Center on Aging, Centre intégré universitaire de santé et de services sociaux de l'Estrie, Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada

<sup>3</sup>Research Center of CHUS, Centre intégré universitaire de santé et de services sociaux de l'Estrie, Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada

<sup>4</sup>School of Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Université de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Patrick Boissy, PhD Research Center on Aging Centre intégré universitaire de santé et de services sociaux de l'Estrie Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Sherbrooke 1036 Rue Belvédère Sud Sherbrooke, QC, J1H 4C4 Canada Phone: 1 819 780 2220 ext 45628 Email: patrick.boissy@usherbrooke.ca

#### Abstract

**Background:** Shoulder pain secondary to rotator cuff tendinopathy affects a large proportion of patients in orthopedic surgery practices. Corticosteroid injections are a common intervention proposed for these patients. The clinical evaluation of a response to corticosteroid injections is usually based only on the patient's self-evaluation of his function, activity, and pain by multiple questionnaires with varying metrological qualities. Objective measures of upper extremity functions are lacking, but wearable sensors are emerging as potential tools to assess upper extremity function and activity.

**Objective:** This study aimed (1) to evaluate and compare test-retest reliability and sensitivity to change of known clinical assessments of shoulder function to wrist-based accelerometer measures and visual analog scales (VAS) of shoulder activity during daily living in patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy convergent validity and (2) to determine the acceptability and compliance of using wrist-based wearable sensors.

**Methods:** A total of 38 patients affected by rotator cuff tendinopathy wore wrist accelerometers on the affected side for a total of 5 weeks. Western Ontario Rotator Cuff (WORC) index; Short version of the Disability of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand questionnaire (QuickDASH); and clinical examination (range of motion and strength) were performed the week before the corticosteroid injections, the day of the corticosteroid injections, and 2 and 4 weeks after the corticosteroid injections. Daily Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation (SANE) and VAS were filled by participants to record shoulder pain and activity. Accelerometer data were processed to extract daily upper extremity activity in the form of active time; activity counts; and ratio of low-intensity activities, medium-intensity activities, and high-intensity activities.

**Results:** Daily pain measured using VAS and SANE correlated well with the WORC and QuickDASH questionnaires (r=0.564-0.815) but not with accelerometry measures, amplitude, and strength. Daily activity measured with VAS had good correlation with active time (r=0.484, P=.02). All questionnaires had excellent test-retest reliability at 1 week before corticosteroid injections (intraclass correlation coefficient [ICC]=0.883-0.950). Acceptable reliability was observed with accelerometry (ICC=0.621-0.724), apart from low-intensity activities (ICC=0.104). Sensitivity to change was excellent at 2 and 4 weeks for all questionnaires (standardized response mean=1.039-2.094) except for activity VAS (standardized response mean=0.50).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Department of Surgery, Division of Orthopedics, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Université de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada

Accelerometry measures had low sensitivity to change at 2 weeks, but excellent sensitivity at 4 weeks (standardized response mean=0.803-1.032).

**Conclusions:** Daily pain VAS and SANE had good correlation with the validated questionnaires, excellent reliability at 1 week, and excellent sensitivity to change at 2 and 4 weeks. Daily activity VAS and accelerometry-derived active time correlated well together. Activity VAS had excellent reliability, but moderate sensitivity to change. Accelerometry measures had moderate reliability and acceptable sensitivity to change at 4 weeks.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e14468) doi:10.2196/14468

#### **KEYWORDS**

shoulder; wearable sensors; activity count; validation; test-retest; sensitivity to change

#### Introduction

Shoulder pain is a frequent problem in adults of all ages [1]. A large proportion of shoulder pains is caused by rotator cuff tendinopathy [2,3], a chronic degenerative disease affecting rotator cuff tendons in the shoulder [4]. Patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy generally experience pain when performing activities of daily living [5]. Shoulder pain is often accompanied by stiffness and weakness that can degenerate into declining shoulder function, diminished work capabilities, and overall decreased quality of life [5,6]. Conservative treatment for rotator tendinopathy usually starts with cuff nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory medications (NSAID) and physical therapy to regain full range of motion and restore scapular control [7,8]. Corticosteroid injections (CSI) in the subacromial space are also used in conjunction with NSAIDs and physical therapy to further alleviate the pain symptoms by reducing the inflammatory response, and facilitate mobilization of the shoulder. As a last resort, a surgical option such as bursectomy or acromioplasty can be offered to patients with persistent rotator cuff tendinopathies [9]. Currently, evaluation of the response to treatment is based on patient-reported outcomes using subjective measures, such as questionnaires and pain scores [7], which do not necessarily correlate with real-life function of the shoulder and do not capture efforts made by the patients in mobilizing their shoulder during daily activities.

Up to 40 different questionnaires have been proposed as outcome measures for the follow-up of shoulder pathologies [10]. The Disability of the Arm Shoulder and Hand (DASH), its short version (QuickDASH), the Shoulder Pain and Disability Index, the American Shoulder and Elbow Society score, and the Constant-Murley scores have been well validated, but none are consistently recommended in the literature [11]. Some questionnaires, such as the Western Ontario Rotator Cuff Index (WORC), have also been developed to assess patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy specifically [12]. However, all these activity and function questionnaires assess perceived capacity and activity, which have different bias inherent to this type of evaluation. Other simpler measures such as pain or activity (measured with visual analog scales [VAS]) and the Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation (SANE) have, however, rarely been studied in the context of patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy. Objective clinical examinations such as strength and range of motion are rarely correlated with patients' subjective assessment of function and have usually poor

sensitivity to change in the context of rotator cuff tendinopathy [13-15].

Objective outcome measures based on wearable motion sensors could prove useful in the clinical evaluation of real-life shoulder activity and mobilization of patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy as well as an outcome to measure the effect of different treatments on shoulder activity and function. Multiple authors have used raw sensor data from inertial sensors (accelerometers and gyroscope) or orientation data from Attitude and Heading Reference Systems positioned on different segments to capture shoulder activity. Numerous techniques and algorithms have been proposed, such as the range of angular velocities and linear accelerations measured during a set of standardized tasks [16-18], detection of active time [19,20], measurement of shoulder elevation angles in clinic or daily life [21-28], and movement classification algorithms [29,30]. Most of these methods are not suitable for continuous monitoring over long periods, as they require either many devices on the same arm or one on each limb, or that the device be positioned at the humerus, all of which affect long-term adherence of wearing the devices by the participants. Consequently, the data collection for all the methods presented above was limited to short periods of 8 hours at most or to standardized evaluation in the clinic, which is not a valid representation of the patient's real-life activities.

Activity counts (ACs), a manufacturer-specified unit obtained from raw accelerometer output [31,32], could prove useful as a way to quantify upper extremity use during a longer follow-up period. ACs were initially used to quantify whole-body physical activity using accelerometers worn at the waist or wrist [33], but have been since adapted to assess upper extremity impairments associated with different pathologies and to monitor the impact of rehabilitation. They can be obtained in three broad ways: (1) counting how many times the raw accelerometer data cross a predetermined threshold, (2) a rolling window method where the count is determined as the highest acceleration in that window, or (3) calculating the area under the curve of the acceleration signal for each window [31,32]. Acuna et al [34] measured ACs derived from humerus-worn and wrist-worn accelerometers and observed a good correlation between both approaches. This could justify the wrist positioning as a valid position to quantify shoulder activity, which can improve participant acceptability of a continuous monitoring protocol in their own environment [35]. Lawinger et al [36] used wrist-based accelerometers to analyze different shoulder rehabilitation exercises and activities of daily living involving

the upper extremity in a clinical setting. They demonstrated that ACs were sensitive enough to detect low-velocity exercises and that a good correlation could be found between the amount of movement performed and the measured AC (r=0.93, P<.001). To our knowledge, however, ACs have not been validated in the setting of patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy and their convergent validity, fidelity, and sensitivity to change are not known in this population.

Hence, the aims of this study were (1) to evaluate and compare convergent validity, test-retest reliability, and sensitivity to change of known clinical assessments of shoulder function to wrist-based accelerometer measures of shoulder activity during daily living in patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy and (2) to determine the acceptability and compliance of using wrist-based wearable sensors, which is an outcome measure to study the effects of CSI on rotator cuff tendinopathy.

#### Methods

#### **Participants**

Patients with unilateral or bilateral rotator cuff tendinopathy who were candidates for receiving a CSI were recruited from the orthopedic clinic of the Sherbrooke University Hospital Centre (Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Sherbrooke [CHUS] - CIUSS de l'Estrie) and by referral from local physiotherapists and general practitioners. Rotator cuff tendinopathy was confirmed by a clinical diagnosis based on examination (presence of a painful arc of movement and positive impingement tests) and symptom duration of at least 9 months. The patients were screened by a medical student, and the diagnosis was confirmed by a fellowship-trained shoulder surgeon. Participants were excluded if they presented any other painful pathology of the shoulder (shoulder osteoarthritis, capsulitis, cervical pain radiating to the shoulder, rheumatic disease, etc), had a history of fracture or surgery on the affected shoulder, or received a shoulder CSI in the last 3 months. Significant rotator cuff tears were excluded by physical examination and diagnostic imaging, if available. The Ethics Review Board of the CIUSSS de l'Estrie-CHUS approved the protocol, and informed consent was obtained from each participant prior to his/her inclusion in the study.

#### **Study Design and Assessments**

This is an embedded methodological study within a pilot randomized controlled trial on the effect of CSI and the addition of a sham or real treatment of transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) on shoulder function and activity in patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy. tDCS is an experimental treatment currently being investigated for chronic pain [37]. As part of this main study, participants were randomized 2 weeks after receiving a CSI to additionally receive tDCS treatment, placebo tDCS, or no intervention. Participants were followed up for a total of 5 weeks after CSI with assessments on patient-reported outcomes from questionnaires and clinical examinations at 0-, 1-, 3- and 5-week endpoints.

For this study, the participants were asked to wear an accelerometer logger called the WIMU-GPS (Wireless Inertial Measurement Unit with GPS) on the wrist of the affected shoulder for the whole duration of the study, from morning to bedtime. Participants were asked to answer daily questionnaires on shoulder pain levels and the relative usage of their upper extremity in the form of two VAS. At the 1-week evaluation endpoint, participants received a CSI in the affected shoulder. The CSI (1 ml of 40 mg/mL methylprednisolone and 4 mL of 1% [10 mg/mL] xylocaine injected using a 25-bore 1.5-inch needle) was performed in the subacromial space using the posterior approach by the same fellowship-trained orthopedic surgeon for all participants. Finally, at the 5-week evaluation endpoint, participants completed a short questionnaire about satisfaction and adherence to wearing the WIMU-GPS.

#### **Outcome Variables and Measures**

## Upper Limb Activity Measured Using Wrist-Based Accelerometry

Upper limb activity was measured using 3D accelerometers embedded in a wearable activity monitoring system worn on the wrist. The WIMU-GPS [38] (Figure 1) is an activity-monitoring system developed at the Research Centre on Aging of the CIUSS de l'Estrie - CHUS to be used as a multisensor data-logging device with a small form factor to capture mobility and activity of individuals in their home environment over long-term recording periods. The third generation of the device currently consists of a triaxial accelerometer (2/4/8/16 g), a triaxial gyroscope (250/500/1000/2000 degrees/s), a triaxial magnetometer (0.8 Ga to 8.1 Ga), all sampled at 50 Hz, and a GPS (SiRFstarIV, 48 Channels) sampled at 1Hz. The data stream is then stored on an 8 GB microSD memory card. By using a 400 mAh Li-ion battery, the WIMU-GPS is able to record data continuously over a period of 10-14 hours on a full charge. The activated device was provided to participants at the beginning of the project. They were instructed to wear it on the wrist on the same side of their affected shoulder for all waking hours and to charge it at night. They were instructed to take it off during water-based activities. No instructions were given on how to turn on or off the device, as recordings are automatically paused when the battery is low or charging and are set to restart once it is disconnected from the power supply. At each endpoint, data were downloaded from the microSD chip onto a portable computer and the WIMU-GPS was reset. Data from each visit day were deleted, as these days would have been incomplete and the data would have possibly been invalidated by observation bias and patients disturbing their usual routine to attend the appointments.



Figure 1. Overview of the WIMU-GPS (WIMU-GPS [Wireless Inertial Measurement Unit with GPS]) platform: (A) device worn on the wrist, and (B) printed circuit board and components. PVM: Pulse Variable Modulator buzzer chip; BT: Bluetooth chip; uSD: Micro-USD chip.



For this study, raw data from the three accelerometers were first low-pass filtered (Butterworth, 1 Hz, 2nd order) to remove sensor noise, full-wave rectified and high-pass filtered (Butterworth, 5 Hz, 2nd Order) to remove the gravitational acceleration vector, and combined into a unique vector using square root sums [39]. Periods of "active time" in the recordings were identified in areas of the vector where 50% of the data values over a 10-second window were over a fixed threshold (0.015 g) [40]. ACs were then computed using the integration method (Figure 2). Four variables are derived from this AC: *active time*, reported as a ratio with total recorded time; mean *AC* per minute of active time, the proportion of *low-intensity* (LIA) and *medium-intensity* (MIA), and *high-intensity* activities (HIA). Activities with an AC below the 33rd percentile of all activities recorded during the project were classified as LIA, while the 33rd-66th percentiles were defined as MIA, ACs above the 66th percentile were defined as HIA. The two thresholds separating these three activity levels are an AC of 90.0 and 180.0 (for LIA-MIA and MIA-HIA, respectively). To obtain a better representation of the participants' upper extremity daily usage and to allow easier comparison with other outcome measures, data are reported as a mean for each week of follow-up (preinjection week and second and fourth week postinjection). Weeks with less than 3 days of valid data were eliminated from the analysis.



**Figure 2.** Processing of accelerometer data into active time, activity count, low-intensity activity, medium-intensity activity, and high-intensity activity. (A) Combined acceleration vector. (B, C) Periods of active time are identified in areas where 50% of the data values over 10 seconds rolling windows are over a fixed threshold of 0.015 g. (D) Acceleration vector in active periods is integrated to produce activity count. A distribution of the activity count of all activities detected in the sample was created and with activities count below the 33rd percentile (activity count 90.0) was classified as low-intensity activity; activities between the 33rd and 66th percentile, as medium-intensity activity; and activities above the 66th percentile (activity count 180.0), as high-intensity activity.



#### Daily Activity and Pain Measured Using Visual Analog Scale and Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation

Participants were also given daily questionnaires to complete at home every day for the duration of the study. The short questionnaire included a 100-mm VAS evaluating their perceived level of pain in the last 24 hours (VAS<sub>pain</sub>), and another 100-mm VAS for the perceived level of upper extremity use in the last 24 hours (VAS<sub>activity</sub>). The SANE is a new short questionnaire that simply asks, "How would you rate your shoulder today as a percentage of normal (from 0 to 100% being normal)?" [41]. It has not been previously validated for patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy, but shows good convergent validity with Rowe and American Shoulder and Elbow Society scores (r=0.72 and 0.66, respectively) in a young population with shoulder instability [41]. Scores for the daily questionnaires are reported for three items as an arithmetic mean for each follow-up week as per the accelerometry measures (Multimedia Appendix 1).

#### Perceived Shoulder Function and Quality of Life

The WORC and the QuickDASH are two health-related quality of life questionnaires, which were completed by participants at each of the four visits. Both questionnaires have been validated for follow-up of rotator cuff tendinopathy and upper extremity pathologies and show excellent test-retest reliability and sensitivity to change [12,42-46]. The scores are reported on a scale of 0 to 100. On the WORC, a higher score indicates better quality of life, while it is the opposite for the QuickDASH.

#### Physical Measures

Shoulder strength and amplitude were measured at each visit by either one of two standardized evaluators: a medical student or physical therapist. A hand-held dynamometer was used to measure shoulder strength in movements preferentially involving the three major rotator cuff muscles: scapular plane elevation

with thumb pointed down (Jobe maneuver) for supraspinatus muscle, external rotation at the side for infraspinatus, and internal rotation at the side for subscapularis [13]. An inclinometer was used to measure active shoulder range of motion amplitude in all planes of shoulder movement: abduction, flexion, scapular plane elevation, external rotation with shoulder at 90° of abduction, external rotation with arm at the side, and internal rotation with shoulder at 90° of abduction [47]. Internal rotation was also evaluated using the maximal vertebral level reached by the thumb with the hand at the back [47].

#### **Global Rating of Change**

The *Global Rating of Change Scale* (GRCS) is a 15-point scale that asks participants to rate their global perceived improvement ranging from "*a very great deal worse*" (–7) to "*a very great deal better*" (+7). Change from +4 ("moderately better") to +7 is considered moderate to important change [48]. The GRCS was handed to participants at the 3- and 5-week endpoints.

## Compliance, Reliability of Data, and Acceptability of Wrist-Worn Accelerometry

A short questionnaire at the end of the study asked participants to estimate the number of times they forgot to wear or charge the WIMU-GPS. Discomfort and disturbance secondary to wearing the device was measured using the 100-mm VAS, and free space was given for any additional comment (Multimedia Appendix 2). Log data from the WIMU-GPS were also used to determine how many days the accelerometer was not charged or malfunctioning. Compliance and reliability are reported as the percentage of missing days over the total number of participant-days of the study.

#### **Statistical Analyses**

All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS statistics (v24.0 for Windows, IBM Corporation, Armonk, New York). An  $\alpha$  value of 0.05 was used as the threshold for statistical significance. Normal distribution of variables was tested using a Shapiro-Wilk test. Currently, there is no gold standard to measure shoulder function in the setting of rotator cuff tendinopathy or shoulder pathologies [10]. Therefore,

convergent validity was assessed by correlating accelerometry variables from the first week with scores from questionnaires and physical tests at the first evaluation (before the CSI). Normally distributed variables were correlated using a Pearson test, and Spearman correlations were used in the other case. Test-retest reliability of questionnaires and accelerometry and intrajudge reliability of clinical measures were computed using an intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) between assessment done a week prior to the injection and the one done immediately before the injection. For daily measures, the mean of the three days following the first assessment was correlated to the mean of the 3 next days. To determine sensitivity to change of the instrument, we used a method to discriminate between participants with meaningful improvement and those who showed unchanged results [49]. Hence, participants were dichotomized into two groups using the GRCS at the 3- and 5-week evaluations as either perceiving a moderate to important change (improved group, GRCS≥4) or perceiving a mild change or less (stable group, GRCS>-4 and <4). This limit was used by Mintken et al [45] to determine clinically important change for shoulder questionnaires [45]. Standardized response means (SRM) [50] were calculated for both groups to compare sensitivity to change for each outcome variable. An SRM<0.2 is considered a minimal effect, while one between 0.2 and 0.49 is small, between 0.5 and 0.79 is moderate, and  $\geq 0.8$  is large [50]. Sensitive and specific instruments for change should show good SRM for the improved group and an SRM approaching zero for the stable group [51].

#### Results

#### **Patients' Characteristics**

Thirty-eight participants aged 25-65 years (mean 48.8 years, SD 10.4 years) were included in the study. Sociodemographics and baseline scores on patient-reported outcome of shoulder function, pain, and clinical exam results before CSI are shown in Table 1. All participants received the CSI and attended the preinjection, intervention, and 4-week follow-up visits. One participant was unable to be present at the 2-week visit and was instead asked to send in completed questionnaires by mail.



Table 1. Participant characteristics and scores at the first visit.

Parameter	Value
Number of participants	38
Sex, n (%)	
Female	18 (47.4)
Male	20 (52.6)
Age (years), mean (SD)	48.8 (10.4)
Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ), mean (SD)	27.9 (5.0)
Smokers, n (%)	5 (13.2)
Dominant hand, n (%)	
Right	32 (84.3)
Left	6 (15.7)
Affected shoulder, n (%)	
Dominant	20 (52.6)
Nondominant	18 (47.4)
Time since onset of symptoms (months), mean (SD)	71.4 (79.3)
Questionnaire scores (out of 100), mean (SD)	
WORC <sup>a</sup>	46.88 (18.86)
QuickDASH	42.85 (18.07)
Pain VAS <sup>b,c</sup>	54.94 (18.76)
Activity VAS <sup>c</sup>	58.24 (20.82)
SANE <sup>d</sup>	53.42 (17.92)
Strength (kg), mean (SD)	
Jobe	8.11 (3.45)
External rotation	9.27 (3.69)
Internal rotation	13.60 (5.34)
Range of motion (°), mean (SD)	
Abduction	161.86 (22.30)
Flexion	159.49 (18.78)
Scaption	163.75 (17.17)
Internal rotation 90°	73.68 (14.22)
Spinal level	8.68 (3.40)
External rotation 90°	76.68 (14.22)
External rotation 0°	61.57 (17.15)

<sup>a</sup>WORC: Western Ontario Rotator Cuff.

<sup>b</sup>VAS: Visual Analog Scale.

<sup>c</sup>Arithmetic mean for the first week.

<sup>d</sup>SANE: Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation – arithmetic mean for the first week.

#### **Convergent Validity**

Although all questionnaires and clinical exams were completed at the first visit, only 24/38 accelerometers had valid data in the first week. The Shapiro-Wilk test confirmed normal distribution of all the data, and a Pearson test was used to calculate convergent validity between the different variables (Table 2).

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14468/
```

XSL•FO

As expected, WORC and QuickDASH were well correlated (r=0.821, P<.001, data not shown in table). Both questionnaires had a moderate-to-strong correlation with the pain VAS (r=-0.815 and 0.637, respectively) and SANE (r=0.613 and -0.564, respectively), but showed no significant correlation with the activity VAS. None of the four accelerometry variables (AT, AC, LIA, MIA, or HIA) showed any significant correlation

with the WORC, QuickDASH, pain VAS, SANE, or clinical measures. However, there was a moderate correlation between the activity VAS and AT (r=0.484, P=.02). This correlation was

significative at P<.05, but this statistical significance was lost following Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons. Generally, acceleration measures correlate well with each other.

#### Table 2. Convergent validity.

	Pain VAS <sup>a,b</sup>	Activity VAS <sup>b</sup>	SANE <sup>b,c</sup>	Active time <sup>b</sup>	Activity count <sup>b</sup>	LIA <sup>b,d</sup>	MIA <sup>b,e</sup>	HIA <sup>b,f</sup>
WORC <sup>g</sup> (n=38)	-0.815 <sup>h</sup>	-0.062	0.613 <sup>h</sup>	0.327	0.353	-0.235	-0.199	0.229
P value	<.001	.71	<.001	.12	.09	.27	.35	.28
QuickDASH <sup>i</sup> (n=38)	0.637 <sup>h</sup>	0.177	$-0.564^{h}$	0.024	-0.170	-0.033	-0.023	0.015
P value	<.001	.30	<.001	.92	.45	.88	.92	.95
Jobe strength (kg) (n=38)	-0.303	-0.173	0.271	0.155	0.065	0.062	0.272	-0.237
P value	.06	.30	.10	.47	.76	.77	.20	.26
Abduction range of motion (°) (n=38)	-0.175	0.326 <sup>j</sup>	0.210	0.386	0.317	-0.251	-0.262	0.275
P value	.29	.05	.21	.06	.13	.24	.22	.19
Pain VAS (n=38)	k	0.326 <sup>j</sup>	$-0.583^{h}$	-0.128	-0.327	0.170	0.033	-0.071
P value		.05	<.001	.55	.12	.43	.88	.74
Activity VAS (n=38)	_	_	-0.110	0.484 <sup>j</sup>	0.195	-0.369	-0.341	0.364
P value			.51	.02	.36	.08	.10	.08
SANE (n=38)	_	_	_	-0.013	-0.020	0.072	0.302	-0.262
P value				.95	.93	.74	.15	.22
Active time <sup>b</sup> (n=24)	—	—	—	—	0.469 <sup>j</sup>	$-0.761^{h}$	-0.439 <sup>j</sup>	0.529 <sup>h</sup>
P value					.02	<.001	.03	.01
Activity count <sup>b</sup> (n=24)	_	_	_	_	_	-0.621 <sup>h</sup>	-0.674 <sup>h</sup>	0.699 <sup>h</sup>
P value						<.001	<.001	<.001
LIA <sup>b</sup> (n=24)	—	—	_	_	_	_	0.676 <sup>h</sup>	$-0.772^{h}$
P value							<.001	<.001
MIA <sup>b</sup> (n=24)	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	-0.990 <sup>h</sup>
P value								<.001

<sup>a</sup>VAS: Visual Analog Scale.

<sup>b</sup>These values are presented as the arithmetic mean for the first week.

<sup>c</sup>SANE: Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation.

<sup>d</sup>LIA: low-intensity activity.

<sup>e</sup>MIA: medium-intensity activity.

<sup>t</sup>HIA: high-intensity activity.

<sup>g</sup>WORC: Western Ontario Rotator Cuff.

<sup>h</sup>Significant correlations with Bonferroni correction at P<.008

<sup>i</sup>QuickDASH: short version of the Disability of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand questionnaire.

<sup>j</sup>Significant correlations at P<.05.

<sup>k</sup>Not applicable.

RenderX

#### **Test-Retest and Intrajudge Validity**

One-week test-retest and intrajudge reliability for all of the outcomes measured are presented in Table 3. All participants were present for the second visit (intervention visit) and completed the questionnaires; however, 11 did not receive standardized range of motions and strength testing on that date.

http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14468/

ICCs were used to derive the fidelity of all outcome measures, except for internal rotation measured from the spinal level (not a continuous variable), for which we used a weighted Kappa coefficient. There was enough data in 24 WIMU-GPS to proceed. All questionnaires had excellent reliability (ICC=0.883-0.950), and clinical measures had good to excellent

reliability (ICC=0.601-0.960). Accelerometry measures such as AT (ICC=0.724), AC (ICC=0.621), MIA (ICC=0.674), and

HIA (ICC=0.661) had good reliability. However, MIA (ICC=0.104) showed very weak reliability in comparison.

Table 3. Test-retest reliability. Values provided are intraclass correlation coefficient unless indicated otherwise.

Questionnaires (n=38)	Reliability
WORC <sup>a</sup>	0.902
QuickDASH <sup>b</sup>	0.883
Pain VAS <sup>c</sup>	0.924
Activity VAS	0.908
SANE <sup>d</sup>	0.950
Strength (n=27)	
Jobe (kg)	0.770
External rotation (kg)	0.960
Internal rotation (kg)	0.952
Range of motion (n=27)	
Abduction (°)	0.812
Flexion (°)	0.932
Scaption (°)	0.886
Internal rotation 90° (°)	0.786
External rotation (spinal level)	0.93 <sup>e</sup>
External rotation 90° (°)	0.601
External rotation 0° (°)	0.845
Acceleration data (n=24)	
Active time	0.724
Activity count	0.621
LIA <sup>f</sup>	0.104
MIA <sup>g</sup>	0.674
HIA <sup>h</sup>	0.661

<sup>a</sup>WORC: Western Ontario Rotator Cuff.

<sup>b</sup>QuickDASH: short version of the Disability of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand questionnaire.

<sup>c</sup>VAS: Visual Analog Scale.

<sup>d</sup>SANE: Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation.

<sup>e</sup>Weighted Kappa coefficient.

<sup>f</sup>LIA: low-intensity activity.

<sup>g</sup>MIA: medium-intensity activity.

<sup>h</sup>HIA: high-intensity activity.

#### Sensitivity to Change

#### **Global Rating of Change Scale**

GRCS was completed by all participants at the 2- and 4-week evaluations. At 2 weeks, 31 patients (81.6%) felt improvements, six (15.8%) felt no change, and only one (2.6%) deteriorated following the injection. In addition, 25 of the 31 improved subjects (73.7%) classified their improvement as large on the GRCS scale (from "A good deal better" to "A very great deal better"). At 4 weeks, the number of participants who still described an improvement dropped to 26 (68.4%), while 11 did

RenderX

not feel better than the preinjection phase (28.9%). Only one participant (2.6%) felt worse at the 4-week evaluation (the same participant at the 2-week evaluation).

#### Sensitivity to Change at 2 Weeks and 4 Weeks

Sensitivity to change at 2 weeks and 4 weeks for all the outcomes measured are presented in Table 4. All patients filled the questionnaires at 2 weeks, but one could not attend the physical examination. Seventeen accelerometers contained enough data at the preinjection week and at the second week postinjection to allow for analysis. Of the participants who

described a large improvement on the GRCS, the WORC, QuickDASH, pain VAS, and SANE all showed a very strong effect (SRM=1.384-1.508). A moderate effect was also seen for activity VAS (SRM=0.568) and clinical measures. In contrast, only a small effect was seen with all accelerometry measures (SRM=0.017-0.246). Patients who described small or absent improvement generally showed a small effect on questionnaires (SRM=0.108-0.621) and clinical measures (SRM=0.010-0.419) with the exception of a large effect at the Jobe strength testing (SRM=1.067). Activity measures had a variable range of specificity to change.

(0.802-1.032) for participants who felt a significant improvement on the GRCS. However, AT only had a weak effect (SRM=0.064). For patients with a slight to nonexistent improvement on the GRCS, all accelerometer variables showed a weak effect (SRM=0.010-0.176). In a similar fashion to the 2-week data, WORC, QuickDASH, and SANE questionnaires, all showed a strong effect (SRM=1.039-2.094) on improved patients and a small to moderate effect on others. The activity VAS showed a moderate effect (SRM=0.507) on improved participants and a very small effect on participants without improvement. Clinical measures had very variable sensitivity and specificity to change at 4 weeks.

accelerometers. AC, LIA, MIA, and HIA showed a large SRM

Questionnaires and clinical examinations were completed for all patients at 4 weeks. Enough valid data were available in 13

Outcome measure Stan		Standardized response means	s from 0 to 2 weeks	Standardized response means from 0 to 4 weeks		
		Large improvement (n=25)	Slight or no improvement (n=13)	Large improvement (n=20)	Slight or no improvement (n=18)	
wo	DRC <sup>a</sup>	1.412	0.108	1.039	0.544	
Qui	ickDASH <sup>b</sup>	1.384	0.138	1.245	0.056	
Pai	n VAS <sup>c,d</sup>	1.508	0.610	2.094	0.788	
Act	ivity VAS <sup>d</sup>	0.568	0.228	0.507	0.012	
SA	NE <sup>d,e</sup>	1.395	0.621	1.712	1.214	
Str	ength (kg)					
	Jobe	0.101	1.067	0.057	0.553	
	External rotation	0.473	0.228	0.866	0.474	
	Internal rotation	0.594	0.168	0.674	0.357	
Range of motion (°)						
	Abduction	0.230	0.010	0.349	0.191	
	Flexion	0.456	0.087	0.510	0.048	
	Scaption	0.119	0.172	0.093	0.419	
	Internal rotation 90°	0.420	0.081	0.740	0.136	
	External rotation 90°	0.240	0.419	0.016	0.010	
	External rotation 0°	0.251	0.097	0.040	0.008	
Ac	celerometry <sup>d</sup>					
	Active time	0.082	0.103	0.064	0.176	
	Activity count	0.246	1.050	0.888	0.010	
	LIA	0.068	0.091	0.885	0.087	
	MIA	0.026	0.733	0.802	0.012	
	HIA	0.017	0.767	1.032	0.019	

**Table 4.** Sensitivity to change at 2 and 4 weeks.

<sup>a</sup>WORC: Western Ontario Rotator Cuff.

<sup>b</sup>QuickDASH: short version of the Disability of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand questionnaire.

<sup>c</sup>VAS: Visual Analog Scale.

<sup>d</sup>Calculated from the arithmetic mean of the pre-injection week, second week post, and fourth week post.

<sup>e</sup>SANE: Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation.

#### **Patient Compliance and Data Loss**

Recording days had a mean of 9 hours 59 minutes (SD 2 hours 44 minutes) of data on the accelerometers. Participants reported having forgotten to wear the device for a total of 6.2% of the recording days and forgotten to charge it 2.0% of these days. In comparison, WIMU-GPS data log show that participants forgot to charge or wear the device on 7.4% of the recording days. A software malfunction unfortunately caused a data loss for 31.2% of the recording days, increasing the total loss of recording days to 38.6%. As such, 57.0% of the follow-up weeks' accelerometry data were valid as per our predefined criteria. At the end of the study, participants reported minimal discomfort while wearing the device (mean 20.58 mm on a 100-mm VAS, SD 19.16 mm) and minimal inconvenience (mean 21.69 mm on a 100-mm VAS, SD 20.41 mm). Four participants voiced that the device tended to catch with their clothes, and three participants would have preferred it to be smaller and more discreet.

#### Discussion

The primary objective of this study was to validate wrist-based accelerometer measures and VAS of shoulder activity during daily living in comparison to other known measures for patients with rotator cuff tendinopathy. Daily pain VAS and SANE showed good convergent validity compared to previously validated questionnaires, while activity VAS and accelerometer data did not. However, activity VAS and AT correlated well together prior to correction for multiple comparison. Reliability was excellent for pain and activity VAS and SANE, but moderate for accelerometry measures. Sensitivity to change was excellent for pain VAS and SANE at 2 and 4 weeks and moderate for activity VAS and accelerometry measures at 4 weeks only. Evaluating the acceptability and compliance to wrist-based sensors was a secondary objective, and the accelerometers were shown to be easily accepted by patients who reported high adherence to wear.

The convergent validity of already validated questionnaires (WORC, QuickDASH, pain VAS, and SANE) was excellent and alike what has been already reported [12,14,52,53]. There was no significant correlation between questionnaires and range of motion, but there was a significant correlation between WORC and external and internal rotation strength and between SANE and strength in the Jobe test. Since the pathology mostly affects the tendon [4], but not the other structures in the shoulder, it would be logical that strength had some correlation with reported function, while range of motion did not. Although activity VAS was correlated with AT, reported and recorded shoulder activity did not correlate with any questionnaire or clinical measures. This is in contrast with correlations shown between accelerometry measures and DASH, Simple Shoulder Test, and pain VAS obtained by Jolles et al [18] and Korver et al [54]. These were obtained using multiple accelerometers and a standardized protocol of movements in a clinical setting, differing significantly from our protocol of unrestricted home usage. In both studies, patients were affected by a mix of pathologies (rotator cuff tendinopathy, shoulder osteoarthritis, etc), and a control group was used. Upper extremity activity

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14468/
```

XSL•FC

might also represent a much different construct than that tested in questionnaires such as the WORC and DASH, and pain and subjective function are not necessarily linked with activity and use of the upper extremity. The correlation between AT and activity VAS suggests that accelerometry can still be used as a proxy for upper extremity activity. This correlation has not been described in the literature earlier. The significance of this correlation is, however, lost after correction for multiple comparisons. There are issues with correcting for multiple comparisons, with some statisticians recommending against this practice [55,56].

The excellent test-retest validity of WORC and QuickDASH has already been reported [12,42-45,52,57,58]. Our study adds new data on the excellent reliability of the SANE, pain VAS, and activity VAS in the context of shoulder pathologies. Similarly, the good intrajudge reliability of dynamometer-obtained shoulder strength and inclinometer-measured range of motion is confirmed in our study and resembles what has already been reported [13,59]. AT, AC, MIA, and HIA showed strong test-retest validity, which has not been reported in the literature in the context of shoulder pathology followed in an unrestricted home environment. Bruder et al [60] followed 15 distal radius fractures using wrist accelerometry and standardized tasks. Compared to our study, they obtained superior reliability for certain tasks such as classifying objects (ICC=0.83) and operating a lever (ICC=0.91), but similar or worse reliability for floor (ICC=0.69) and table cleaning (ICC=0.77) tasks and use of a keyboard (ICC=0.15). We hypothesize that the low reliability of LIA could be secondary to interference from other undesired movements detected by the accelerometers, but this remains to be tested.

As previously reported, WORC, QuickDASH, and pain VAS had excellent sensitivity to change and improvement in rotator cuff tendinopathy symptoms, both at 2 and 4 weeks after the intervention [46,52,53,61-66]. The SANE also showed excellent sensitivity to change, but only acceptable specificity to change. The activity VAS had moderate sensitivity to change at 2 and 4 weeks, and its low SRM on patients with low GRCS score indicated good specificity to change. Sensitivity to change of both SANE and activity VAS had not been previously reported in patients with shoulder pain or rotator cuff tendinopathy. As expected, sensitivity to change of clinical measures was low [15]. Sensitivity to change of all accelerometry measures was mediocre at 2 weeks, but acceptable at 4 weeks for AC, LIA, MIA, and HIA. This could be explained by a delay between the improvement in pain seen in questionnaires and patients increasing their use of the upper extremity. This delay could be secondary to previously acquired shoulder protective reflexes, slow improvement of a chronic condition, or no significant change in the patients' daily routine following the intervention. Knowing this, wearing the accelometry device for longer period of time, for example, 6-8 weeks, might have shown better sensitivity, as patients may have increased their function over time. Sensitivity to change of wrist accelerometry in shoulder pathology has not been previously studied.

With a compliance of above 90%, participants seem to have had no issues in integrating the device in their daily routine. This adherence ratio is similar or superior than that reported in

previous studies on the use of wrist accelerometers [35]. Very few complaints were voiced over the device and subjective acceptability seemed high. However, it is impossible to estimate how many potential participants declined the project because of the device. In a study on physical activity, 8.3% of participants refused to wear a wrist accelerometer for a duration of 9 days [67].

Data loss was larger than expected. Comparisons with other commercially available accelerometers show that these usually report between 3.3% and 10.8% of data loss [68-70]. Despite this setback, we were able to obtain enough data to calculate convergent validity, test-retest validity, and sensitivity to change of the wrist accelerometer. However, we recognize that this is an important limitation of the article, leading to possibly important bias in the data obtained, especially at the 4 weeks' follow-up, where only 13 participants had enough combined data preinjection to allow analysis. The software malfunction has since been corrected for future studies, now yielding less than 1% data loss. Other improvements to the device could include better power management to increase recording time, miniaturize the device, and make it water resistant in order to increase comfort and adherence to accelerometer use in all activities. Low battery life of the device might have led to a bias where possibly important activity data at the end of the day was lost. Usability issues encountered in this embedded study with the activity and monitoring platform used have since been addressed by using smartwatches with motion sensors as a data logging platform for the proposed measurement approach. Possible uses of such a system could be the development of an

app that allows clinicians and surgeons to follow the rehabilitation and progress of their patients in real-time, potentially allowing for less frequent clinical visits. The patient could also track his own progress to determine if more home physical therapy work is needed to remain in the correct recovery pathway. This could lead to decreasing health care cost for the patient, while allowing the clinician to free up more clinical time to see additional patients and decrease wait lists.

This study has multiple strengths. First, it is the first to report and compare metrological qualities of accelerometers in patients with shoulder pain or rotator cuff tendinopathy. Second, our strict inclusion criteria ensured internal validity of the study. Third, although we report similar data as those reported for the WORC and QuickDASH, we added significant information on pain and activity VAS, SANE, shoulder strength, range of motion, and accelerometry in the context of rotator cuff tendinopathy following a CSI. However, since we included only one pathology, the external validity of the study is diminished. The physical examination was performed by two different examiners, which might be a source of bias in this validation study.

#### Conclusions

Daily pain VAS and SANE showed good correlation with validated questionnaires, excellent reliability at 1 week, and excellent sensitivity to change at 2 and 4 weeks. Daily activity VAS– and accelerometry-derived AT were well correlated. Activity VAS showed excellent reliability, but moderate sensitivity to change. Accelerometry measures have moderate reliability and moderate sensitivity to change at 4 weeks.

#### Acknowledgments

The Fond de Recherche en Orthopédie de Sherbrooke (FREOS) and University of Sherbrooke Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences contributed financial support for this study. Multiple people have also been involved and their contribution should be highlighted: Amy Svotelis, Karine Lebel, and Marie-Pierre Turgeon for their help with coordination, recruitment, and data collection and Antoine Guillerand, Simon Brière, and Mathieu Hamel for their assistance with programming, acquisition, and analysis of accelerometer data.

#### **Authors' Contributions**

SL conceived the study, assisted with recruitment of the participants and the data collection, performed the statistical analyses, and wrote the original version of the manuscript. FB participated in the design and coordination of the study, recruited patients, performed CSI, and assisted in the interpretation of the data. SB assisted with recruitment of the participants, data collection, coordination of the study, and interpretation of the data. GL participated in the design and coordination of the study and assisted in the interpretation of the data. MT was involved with the development of WIMU-GPS devices and participated in the interpretation of the data. PB participated in the study conception, design and coordination, development of WIMU-GPS devices, accelerometer data processing, revision of the statistical analyses, interpretation of the data, and the drafting of the manuscript. All authors read, revised, and approved the final manuscript.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

#### Multimedia Appendix 1

Daily questionnaire provided to participants, including a pain Visual Analog Scale, an activity Visual Analog Scale, and the Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 120 KB - rehab\_v6i2e14468\_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Accelerometer satisfaction questionnaire provided to participants. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 120 KB - rehab v6i2e14468 app2.pdf ]

#### References

- Luime J, Koes B, Hendriksen I, Burdorf A, Verhagen A, Miedema H, et al. Prevalence and incidence of shoulder pain in the general population; a systematic review. Scand J Rheumatol 2004;33(2):73-81. [doi: <u>10.1080/03009740310004667</u>] [Medline: <u>15163107</u>]
- van der Windt DA, Koes BW, de Jong BA, Bouter LM. Shoulder disorders in general practice: incidence, patient characteristics, and management. Ann Rheum Dis 1995 Dec;54(12):959-964 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/ard.54.12.959] [Medline: 8546527]
- Ostör AJK, Richards CA, Prevost AT, Speed CA, Hazleman BL. Diagnosis and relation to general health of shoulder disorders presenting to primary care. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2005 Jun;44(6):800-805. [doi: <u>10.1093/rheumatology/keh598</u>] [Medline: <u>15769790</u>]
- 4. Lewis JS. Rotator cuff tendinopathy. Br J Sports Med 2009 Apr;43(4):236-241. [doi: <u>10.1136/bjsm.2008.052175</u>] [Medline: <u>18801774</u>]
- 5. Chipchase LS, O'Connor DA, Costi JJ, Krishnan J. Shoulder impingement syndrome: preoperative health status. J Shoulder Elbow Surg 2000;9(1):12-15. [Medline: <u>10717856</u>]
- MacDermid JC, Ramos J, Drosdowech D, Faber K, Patterson S. The impact of rotator cuff pathology on isometric and isokinetic strength, function, and quality of life. J Shoulder Elbow Surg 2004;13(6):593-598. [doi: 10.1016/S1058274604001247] [Medline: 15570226]
- 7. Diercks R, Bron C, Dorrestijn O, Meskers C, Naber R, de Ruiter T, Dutch Orthopaedic Association. Guideline for diagnosis and treatment of subacromial pain syndrome: a multidisciplinary review by the Dutch Orthopaedic Association. Acta Orthop 2014 Jun;85(3):314-322 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3109/17453674.2014.920991] [Medline: 24847788]
- 8. Lewis J. Rotator cuff tendinopathy: a model for the continuum of pathology and related management. Br J Sports Med 2010 Oct;44(13):918-923. [doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2008.054817] [Medline: 19364757]
- 9. Frank JM, Chahal J, Frank RM, Cole BJ, Verma NN, Romeo AA. The role of acromioplasty for rotator cuff problems. Orthop Clin North Am 2014 Apr;45(2):219-224. [doi: 10.1016/j.ocl.2013.12.003] [Medline: 24684915]
- 10. Fayad F, Mace Y, Lefevre-Colau M. Shoulder disability questionnaires: a systematic review [in French]. Ann Readapt Med Phys 2005 Jul;48(6):298-306. [doi: 10.1016/j.annrmp.2005.04.007] [Medline: 15932781]
- 11. Angst F, Schwyzer H, Aeschlimann A, Simmen B, Goldhahn J. Measures of adult shoulder function: Disabilities of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand Questionnaire (DASH) and its short version (QuickDASH), Shoulder Pain and Disability Index (SPADI), American Shoulder and Elbow Surgeons (ASES) Society standardized shoulder assessment form, Constant (Murley) Score (CS), Simple Shoulder Test (SST), Oxford Shoulder Score (OSS), Shoulder Disability Questionnaire (SDQ), and Western Ontario Shoulder Instability Index (WOSI). Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken) 2011 Nov;63 Suppl 11:S174-S188 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/acr.20630] [Medline: 22588743]
- 12. Kirkley A, Alvarez C, Griffin S. The development and evaluation of a disease-specific quality-of-life questionnaire for disorders of the rotator cuff: The Western Ontario Rotator Cuff Index. Clin J Sport Med 2003 Mar;13(2):84-92. [Medline: 12629425]
- 13. Roy J, Esculier J. Psychometric evidence for clinical outcome measures assessing shoulder disorders. Physical Therapy Reviews 2013 Nov 12;16(5):331-346. [doi: 10.1179/1743288x11y.000000043]
- 14. Roy J, Macdermid JC, Faber KJ, Drosdowech DS, Athwal GS. The simple shoulder test is responsive in assessing change following shoulder arthroplasty. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther 2010 Jul;40(7):413-421. [doi: 10.2519/jospt.2010.3209] [Medline: 20592481]
- 15. Vermeulen HM, Boonman DC, Schüller HM, Obermann WR, van Houwelingen HC, Rozing PM, et al. Translation, adaptation and validation of the Shoulder Rating Questionnaire (SRQ) into the Dutch language. Clin Rehabil 2005 May;19(3):300-311. [doi: 10.1191/0269215505cr8110a] [Medline: 15859531]
- Coley B, Jolles BM, Farron A, Bourgeois A, Nussbaumer F, Pichonnaz C, et al. Outcome evaluation in shoulder surgery using 3D kinematics sensors. Gait Posture 2007 Apr;25(4):523-532. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2006.06.016</u>] [Medline: <u>16934979</u>]
- 17. Coley B, Jolles BM, Farron A, Pichonnaz C, Bassin J, Aminian K. Estimating dominant upper-limb segments during daily activity. Gait Posture 2008 Apr;27(3):368-375. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2007.05.005</u>] [Medline: <u>17582769</u>]
- Jolles B, Duc C, Coley B, Aminian K, Pichonnaz C, Bassin J, et al. Objective evaluation of shoulder function using body-fixed sensors: a new way to detect early treatment failures? J Shoulder Elbow Surg 2011 Oct;20(7):1074-1081. [doi: 10.1016/j.jse.2011.05.026] [Medline: 21925353]
- Coley B, Jolles BM, Farron A, Aminian K. Detection of the movement of the humerus during daily activity. Med Biol Eng Comput 2009 May;47(5):467-474. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11517-009-0464-x</u>] [Medline: <u>19277750</u>]
- Duc C, Farron A, Pichonnaz C, Jolles B, Bassin J, Aminian K. Distribution of arm velocity and frequency of arm usage during daily activity: objective outcome evaluation after shoulder surgery. Gait Posture 2013 Jun;38(2):247-252. [doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2012.11.021] [Medline: 23266045]
- 21. Amasay T, Zodrow K, Kincl L, Hess J, Karduna A. Validation of tri-axial accelerometer for the calculation of elevation angles. International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics 2009 Sep;39(5):783-789. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ergon.2009.03.005</u>]
- 22. Bernmark E, Wiktorin C. A triaxial accelerometer for measuring arm movements. Appl Ergon 2002 Nov;33(6):541-547. [doi: 10.1016/s0003-6870(02)00072-8] [Medline: 12507338]
- 23. Coley B, Jolles BM, Farron A, Aminian K. Arm position during daily activity. Gait Posture 2008 Nov;28(4):581-587. [doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2008.04.014] [Medline: 18547809]
- 24. El-Zayat BF, Efe T, Heidrich A, Anetsmann R, Timmesfeld N, Fuchs-Winkelmann S, et al. Objective assessment, repeatability, and agreement of shoulder ROM with a 3D gyroscope. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2013 Feb 26;14(4):72-32 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-14-72] [Medline: 23442604]
- Penning LIF, Guldemond NA, de Bie RA, Walenkamp GHIM. Reproducibility of a 3-dimensional gyroscope in measuring shoulder anteflexion and abduction. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2012 Jul 30;13(2):135-173 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-13-135] [Medline: 22846646]
- 26. Cutti AG, Giovanardi A, Rocchi L, Davalli A, Sacchetti R. Ambulatory measurement of shoulder and elbow kinematics through inertial and magnetic sensors. Med Biol Eng Comput 2008 Feb;46(2):169-178. [doi: 10.1007/s11517-007-0296-5] [Medline: 18087742]
- 27. El-Gohary M, Holmstrom L, Huisinga J, King E, McNames J, Horak F. Upper limb joint angle tracking with inertial sensors. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2011;2011:5629-5632. [doi: 10.1109/IEMBS.2011.6091362] [Medline: 22255616]
- El-Gohary M, McNames J. Shoulder and elbow joint angle tracking with inertial sensors. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2012 Sep;59(9):2635-2641. [doi: <u>10.1109/TBME.2012.2208750</u>] [Medline: <u>22911538</u>]
- Lin H, Chiang S, Lee K, Kan Y. An activity recognition model using inertial sensor nodes in a wireless sensor network for frozen shoulder rehabilitation exercises. Sensors (Basel) 2015 Jan 19;15(1):2181-2204 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/s150102181] [Medline: 25608218]
- Conger SA, Guo J, Fulkerson SM, Pedigo L, Chen H, Bassett DR. Objective Assessment of Strength Training Exercises using a Wrist-Worn Accelerometer. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2016 Sep;48(9):1847-1855. [doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000000949] [Medline: 27054678]
- Chen K, Bassett D. The technology of accelerometry-based activity monitors: current and future. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2005 Nov;37(11 Suppl):S490-S500. [doi: <u>10.1249/01.mss.0000185571.49104.82</u>] [Medline: <u>16294112</u>]
- 32. Lowe SA, Ólaighin G. Monitoring human health behaviour in one's living environment: a technological review. Med Eng Phys 2014 Feb;36(2):147-168. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.medengphy.2013.11.010</u>] [Medline: <u>24388101</u>]
- 33. Murphy SL. Review of physical activity measurement using accelerometers in older adults: considerations for research design and conduct. Prev Med 2009 Feb;48(2):108-114. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ypmed.2008.12.001</u>] [Medline: <u>19111780</u>]
- Acuna M, Karduna AR. Wrist activity monitor counts are correlated with dynamic but not static assessments of arm elevation exposure made with a triaxial accelerometer. Ergonomics 2012;55(8):963-970. [doi: <u>10.1080/00140139.2012.676672</u>] [Medline: <u>22512361</u>]
- 35. Freedson PS, John D. Comment on "estimating activity and sedentary behavior from an accelerometer on the hip and wrist". Med Sci Sports Exerc 2013 May;45(5):962-963. [doi: <u>10.1249/MSS.0b013e31827f024d</u>] [Medline: <u>23594509</u>]
- 36. Lawinger E, Uhl T, Abel M, Kamineni S. Assessment of Accelerometers for Measuring Upper-Extremity Physical Activity. J Sport Rehabil 2015 Aug;24(3):236-243. [Medline: <u>25803521</u>]
- O'Connell NE, Wand BM, Marston L, Spencer S, Desouza LH. Non-invasive brain stimulation techniques for chronic pain. A report of a Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Phys Rehabil Med 2011 Jun;47(2):309-326. [Medline: 21494222]
- 38. Boissy P, Brière S, Hamel M, Jog M, Speechley M, Karelis A, EMAP Group. Wireless inertial measurement unit with GPS (WIMU-GPS)--wearable monitoring platform for ecological assessment of lifespace and mobility in aging and disease. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2011;2011:5815-5819. [doi: 10.1109/IEMBS.2011.6091439] [Medline: 22255662]
- 39. Migueles JH, Cadenas-Sanchez C, Ekelund U, Delisle NC, Mora-Gonzalez J, Löf M, et al. Accelerometer Data Collection and Processing Criteria to Assess Physical Activity and Other Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Practical Considerations. Sports Med 2017 Sep;47(9):1821-1845. [doi: 10.1007/s40279-017-0716-0] [Medline: 28303543]
- 40. Choquette S, Hamel M, Boissy P. Accelerometer-based wireless body area network to estimate intensity of therapy in post-acute rehabilitation. J Neuroeng Rehabil 2008 Sep 02;5:20 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-5-20] [Medline: 18764954]
- Williams GN, Gangel TJ, Arciero RA, Uhorchak JM, Taylor DC. Comparison of the Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation method and two shoulder rating scales. Outcomes measures after shoulder surgery. Am J Sports Med 1999;27(2):214-221. [doi: 10.1177/03635465990270021701] [Medline: 10102104]
- 42. Beaton DE, Wright JG, Katz JN, Upper Extremity Collaborative Group. Development of the QuickDASH: comparison of three item-reduction approaches. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2005 May;87(5):1038-1046. [doi: <u>10.2106/JBJS.D.02060</u>] [Medline: <u>15866967</u>]

- 43. Franchignoni F, Vercelli S, Giordano A, Sartorio F, Bravini E, Ferriero G. Minimal clinically important difference of the disabilities of the arm, shoulder and hand outcome measure (DASH) and its shortened version (QuickDASH). J Orthop Sports Phys Ther 2014 Jan;44(1):30-39. [doi: 10.2519/jospt.2014.4893] [Medline: 24175606]
- 44. Gummesson C, Ward M, Atroshi I. The shortened disabilities of the arm, shoulder and hand questionnaire (QuickDASH): validity and reliability based on responses within the full-length DASH. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2006 May 18;7:44 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-7-44] [Medline: 16709254]
- 45. Mintken PE, Glynn P, Cleland JA. Psychometric properties of the shortened disabilities of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand Questionnaire (QuickDASH) and Numeric Pain Rating Scale in patients with shoulder pain. J Shoulder Elbow Surg 2009;18(6):920-926. [doi: 10.1016/j.jse.2008.12.015] [Medline: 19297202]
- 46. Polson K, Reid D, McNair PJ, Larmer P. Responsiveness, minimal importance difference and minimal detectable change scores of the shortened disability arm shoulder hand (QuickDASH) questionnaire. Man Ther 2010 Aug;15(4):404-407. [doi: 10.1016/j.math.2010.03.008] [Medline: 20434942]
- 47. Green S, Buchbinder R, Forbes A, Bellamy N. A standardized protocol for measurement of range of movement of the shoulder using the Plurimeter-V inclinometer and assessment of its intrarater and interrater reliability. Arthritis Care Res 1998 Feb;11(1):43-52. [Medline: 9534493]
- 48. Jaeschke R, Singer J, Guyatt GH. Measurement of health status. Ascertaining the minimal clinically important difference. Control Clin Trials 1989 Dec;10(4):407-415. [Medline: <u>2691207</u>]
- 49. Deyo R, Centor R. Assessing the responsiveness of functional scales to clinical change: an analogy to diagnostic test performance. J Chronic Dis 1986;39(11):897-906. [doi: 10.1016/0021-9681(86)90038-x] [Medline: 2947907]
- 50. Liang MH, Fossel AH, Larson MG. Comparisons of five health status instruments for orthopedic evaluation. Med Care 1990 Jul;28(7):632-642. [doi: 10.1097/00005650-199007000-00008] [Medline: 2366602]
- 51. Fritz JM. Sensitivity to change. Phys Ther 1999 Apr;79(4):420-422. [Medline: 10201547]
- de Witte PB, Henseler JF, Nagels J, Vliet Vlieland TPM, Nelissen RGHH. The Western Ontario rotator cuff index in rotator cuff disease patients: a comprehensive reliability and responsiveness validation study. Am J Sports Med 2012 Jul;40(7):1611-1619. [doi: 10.1177/0363546512446591] [Medline: 22582227]
- 53. MacDermid JC, Drosdowech D, Faber K. Responsiveness of self-report scales in patients recovering from rotator cuff surgery. J Shoulder Elbow Surg 2006;15(4):407-414. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jse.2005.09.005</u>] [Medline: <u>16831642</u>]
- Körver RJP, Heyligers IC, Samijo SK, Grimm B. Inertia based functional scoring of the shoulder in clinical practice. Physiol Meas 2014 Feb;35(2):167-176. [doi: <u>10.1088/0967-3334/35/2/167</u>] [Medline: <u>24398361</u>]
- 55. Rothman KJ. No adjustments are needed for multiple comparisons. Epidemiology 1990 Jan;1(1):43-46. [Medline: 2081237]
- 56. Saville DJ. Multiple Comparison Procedures: The Practical Solution. The American Statistician 1990 May;44(2):174-180. [doi: 10.1080/00031305.1990.10475712]
- 57. Ekeberg OM, Bautz-Holter E, Tveitå EK, Keller A, Juel NG, Brox JI. Agreement, reliability and validity in 3 shoulder questionnaires in patients with rotator cuff disease. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2008 May 15;9:68 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-9-68] [Medline: 18482438]
- 58. Fayad F, Lefevre-Colau M, Gautheron V, Macé Y, Fermanian J, Mayoux-Benhamou A, et al. Reliability, validity and responsiveness of the French version of the questionnaire Quick Disability of the Arm, Shoulder and Hand in shoulder disorders. Man Ther 2009 Apr;14(2):206-212. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.math.2008.01.013</u>] [Medline: <u>18436467</u>]
- Kolber MJ, Fuller C, Marshall J, Wright A, Hanney WJ. The reliability and concurrent validity of scapular plane shoulder elevation measurements using a digital inclinometer and goniometer. Physiother Theory Pract 2012 Feb;28(2):161-168. [doi: 10.3109/09593985.2011.574203] [Medline: 21721999]
- 60. Bruder AM, McClelland JA, Shields N, Dodd KJ, Hau R, van de Water ATM, et al. Validity and reliability of an activity monitor to quantify arm movements and activity in adults following distal radius fracture. Disabil Rehabil 2018 Jun;40(11):1318-1325. [doi: 10.1080/09638288.2017.1288764] [Medline: 28637143]
- O'Connor D, Chipchase L, Tomlinson J, Krishnan J. Arthroscopic subacromial decompression: responsiveness of disease-specific and health-related quality of life outcome measures. Arthroscopy 1999;15(8):836-840. [doi: 10.1053/ar.1999.v15.015083] [Medline: 10564861]
- 62. Dogu B, Sahin F, Ozmaden A, Yilmaz F, Kuran B. Which questionnaire is more effective for follow-up diagnosed subacromial impingement syndrome? A comparison of the responsiveness of SDQ, SPADI and WORC index. J Back Musculoskelet Rehabil 2013;26(1):1-7. [doi: 10.3233/BMR-2012-0342] [Medline: 23411642]
- 63. Ekeberg OM, Bautz-Holter E, Keller A, Tveitå EK, Juel NG, Brox JI. A questionnaire found disease-specific WORC index is not more responsive than SPADI and OSS in rotator cuff disease. J Clin Epidemiol 2010 May;63(5):575-584. [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.07.012] [Medline: 19836206]
- 64. Holtby R, Razmjou H. Measurement properties of the Western Ontario rotator cuff outcome measure: a preliminary report. J Shoulder Elbow Surg 2005;14(5):506-510. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jse.2005.02.017</u>] [Medline: <u>16194742</u>]
- Razmjou H, Bean A, van Osnabrugge V, MacDermid JC, Holtby R. Cross-sectional and longitudinal construct validity of two rotator cuff disease-specific outcome measures. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2006 Mar 13;7:26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-7-26] [Medline: 16533405]

- 66. Angst F, Goldhahn J, Drerup S, Flury M, Schwyzer H, Simmen B. How sharp is the short QuickDASH? A refined content and validity analysis of the short form of the disabilities of the shoulder, arm and hand questionnaire in the strata of symptoms and function and specific joint conditions. Qual Life Res 2009 Oct;18(8):1043-1051. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11136-009-9529-4</u>] [Medline: <u>19707887</u>]
- 67. Hassani M, Kivimaki M, Elbaz A, Shipley M, Singh-Manoux A, Sabia S. Non-consent to a wrist-worn accelerometer in older adults: the role of socio-demographic, behavioural and health factors. PLoS One 2014;9(10):e110816-e110403 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0110816] [Medline: 25343453]
- 68. Perry M, Hendrick P, Hale L, Baxter G, Milosavljevic S, Dean S, et al. Utility of the RT3 triaxial accelerometer in free living: an investigation of adherence and data loss. Appl Ergon 2010 May;41(3):469-476. [doi: 10.1016/j.apergo.2009.10.001] [Medline: 19875099]
- 69. Sloane R, Snyder DC, Demark-Wahnefried W, Lobach D, Kraus WE. Comparing the 7-day physical activity recall with a triaxial accelerometer for measuring time in exercise. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2009 Jun;41(6):1334-1340 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181984fa8] [Medline: 19461530]
- Estill CF, MacDonald LA, Wenzl TB, Petersen MR. Use of accelerometers as an ergonomic assessment method for arm acceleration-a large-scale field trial. Ergonomics 2000 Sep;43(9):1430-1445. [doi: <u>10.1080/001401300421842</u>] [Medline: <u>11014762</u>]

# Abbreviations

AC: activity count AT: active time CHUS: Centre Hospital Universitaire de Sherbrooke (Sherbrooke University Health Center) CSI: corticosteroid injection GRCS: Global Rating of Change Score HIA: high-intensity activity LIA: low-intensity activity MIA: medium-intensity activity NSAID: nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug PRO: patient-reported outcome QuickDASH: short version of the Disability of the Arm, Shoulder, and Hand questionnaire SANE: Single Assessment Numeric Evaluation SRM: standardized response mean tDCS: Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation VAS: Visual Analog Scale WIMU-GPS: Wireless Inertial Measurement Unit with GPS WORC: Western Ontario Rotator Cuff index

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 22.04.19; peer-reviewed by J Strauss, D Kreindler; comments to author 06.08.19; revised version received 26.09.19; accepted 26.09.19; published 03.12.19.

Please cite as:

Larrivée S, Balg F, Léonard G, Bédard S, Tousignant M, Boissy P Wrist-Based Accelerometers and Visual Analog Scales as Outcome Measures for Shoulder Activity During Daily Living in Patients With Rotator Cuff Tendinopathy: Instrument Validation Study JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e14468 URL: http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14468/ doi:10.2196/14468 PMID:31793896

©Samuel Larrivée, Frédéric Balg, Guillaume Léonard, Sonia Bédard, Michel Tousignant, Patrick Boissy. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 03.12.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

# **Original Paper**

# Amputees' Attitudes Toward Participation in Amputee Support Groups and the Role of Virtual Technology in Supporting Amputees: Survey Study

Edward P Nathan<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Sandra L Winkler<sup>2,3\*</sup>, PhD, OTR

<sup>1</sup>Roy H Park School of Communications, Ithaca College, Ithaca, NY, United States

<sup>2</sup>Research Service, James A Haley Veterans Affairs Hospital, Tampa, FL, United States

<sup>\*</sup>all authors contributed equally

### **Corresponding Author:**

Sandra L Winkler, PhD, OTR Research Service James A Haley Veterans Affairs Hospital 8900 Grand Oak Circle Tampa, FL, 33637 United States Phone: 1 813 558 3949 Email: sandra.winkler@va.gov

# Abstract

**Background:** Acquiring information about and living with an amputation (or limb differential) is a lifelong endeavor. Although medical institutions address the immediate medical needs of amputees, information regarding how to live life as an amputee is provided from numerous sources, one of which is ampute support groups.

**Objective:** This study aimed at understanding why amputees join support groups, leave support groups, and possibly return to support groups as well as how technology, specifically virtual reality, might play a role in supporting patients' needs. The results are intended to provide data for support groups, to increase their impact on amputee participants.

**Methods:** A 38-item online survey was developed based on the findings of a previous randomized trial. The survey was administered between April and September 2018 and divided into four sections: Demographics, Limb Loss History, Amputee Support Group Participation, and Technology Usage. Items used multiple-choice, drop-down menu, check-box formats with explanation boxes for open-ended responses. Descriptive analyses were performed for both qualitative (open-ended questions) and quantitative data.

**Results:** Of the 59 amputees enrolled, 54 completed the survey. All the respondents were aged 20-39 years, and nearly half of the older respondents thought audio and video teleconferencing or avatar-based technology would increase participation in support groups. The results suggest that an early goal for amputees who join support groups is to focus on regaining mobility and functionality in order to return to their normal life. Once achieved, the goal transitions to one of social connection with other amputees, although there is a caveat: Simply being an amputee may not provide sufficient connections for developing long-term social relationships. The strongest reason for joining a support group was to learn about living with an amputation, followed by networking and learning new skills.

**Conclusions:** The results suggest four key takeaways regarding amputee participation in support groups: (1) the needs of participants in amputee support groups change over time; (2) meeting content needs to be relevant to agendas primarily driven by participants; (3) support group participation is also driven by the desire to increase functionality by developing skills, become familiar with prosthetic technology, have more than amputation in common with other participants, and participate at the designated meeting time and location; and (4) the use of technology should support patients' needs.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):14887) doi:10.2196/14887

# **KEYWORDS**

amputation; amputee; survey; support; support group; technology; virtual; virtual reality

http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14887/



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Occupational Therapy Department, Nova Southeastern University, Fort Lauderdale, FL, United States

# Introduction

Acquiring current and evolving prosthetic and health-related information is an ongoing process throughout the lifespan of an amputee. Although the availability of global data regarding the incidence of amputation is varied and nonstandardized, it is estimated that there are nearly 2 million people living with limb loss in the United States, [1] with approximately 185,000 amputations occurring here each year [2]. Worldwide, peer support is a viable venue for acquiring and sharing this information. A support group is defined as a group of people with common experiences and concerns who provide emotional and moral support for one another [3]. The concept of patient support groups dates back to the late 18th century France, where "The governor of Bicêtre Hospital in Paris, Jean Baptiste Pussin, recognized the value of employing recovered patients as hospital staff. The chief physician at the hospital, Philippe Pinel praised these peer staff for being 'gentle, honest, and humane', 'averse from active cruelty', and 'disposed to kindness'" [4].

The power and impact of support groups were demonstrated by one of the earliest support groups, Alcoholics Anonymous, in 1935. Alcoholics Anonymous showed how self-help groups could do what the medical profession had, for the most part, been unable to do, which was to help alcoholics successfully manage their addiction [5]. In the latter half of the 20th century, support groups in both the mental health field and medical profession proliferated. Support groups were created to help those affected by numerous conditions, from addictions to heart disease, cancer, and grief support. One such group-the Amputee Coalition—was founded in 1986 when "a small group of amputee support group leaders recognized the need for an organization dedicated to the needs of people with limb loss, their families and healthcare providers" [6]. Peer support for amputees can assist with adjustment to amputation; psychosocial healing [7]; and sharing information about medical support, adaptive tools, and mental health resources.

Although traditional peer-to-peer support groups have functioned in face-to-face, real-time meetings, a limitation of face-to-face peer support groups is the lack of access due to distance, time, transportation, etc. This is especially true for individuals with disabilities, chronic illness, or mental illness [8]. These populations may not have the physical or social resources to participate in face-to-face support groups. As a result, virtual health care support groups are a potential alternative. Virtual health care support groups utilize the communication technology of virtual worlds. The growth and positive impact of virtual worlds has created many new possibilities for amputee support groups. A 2013 study of 196 individuals with physical or mental disabilities who actively participated in Virtual Ability in the Second Life virtual world found an increase in self-esteem, social support, and life satisfaction [9].

Characteristics of virtual worlds include persistence, anonymity, 24/7 access to individuals globally, and virtual embodiment [8]. Persistence is the ability of the virtual environment to continue to operate, use, and collect data irrespective of whether individuals are interacting with it via their avatars [8]. Virtual worlds are anonymous because the use of avatars allows the user to mask their identity, which includes the ability to alter their age, gender, physical appearance, and other characteristics including disabilities. Virtual worlds allow amputees to interact globally, overcoming geographic limitations and isolation. Virtual embodiment allows users to interact with their virtual geography including other individuals and objects in the environment and in the virtual world [10]. In other words, the virtual world environment may allow people to participate in support group sessions with a level of access and anonymity that is not possible in a face-to-face support group setting.

Winkler et al [11] tested the use of a virtual environment to provide self-management information including skill development to amputees. Figure 1A shows how a computer is used to access the virtual world via the internet. Figure 1B shows the virtual world built for Winkler's previous study [11]. Amputees had the opportunity to view themselves as an avatar, practicing desired behaviors such as balance (Figure 1C) and providing information on the history of prosthetics (Figure 1D). Figure 1E and F show virtual support groups. Some participants performed activities wearing a prosthetic limb and socialized with other amputees virtually, before having a prosthetic limb and interacting with other amputees in real life. Attempts at convening a virtual support group within the virtual world infrastructure developed by Winkler et al [11] were not sustained, which was the impetus for the survey study reported in this paper. Thus, the purpose of the survey study was to understand what amputees seek in a support group and to measure the acceptability of using technology to increase access to support groups. More specifically, the study sought to answer four research questions:

- 1. Why do amputees join support groups?
- 2. Why do amputees not participate in support groups?
- 3. Why do amputees rejoin support groups?
- 4. Is there a role for virtual technology in improving amputee support group engagement?



#### Nathan & Winkler

Figure 1. (A) User engaging with a virtual world via computer, (B) the virtual island, (C) practicing balance activities, (D) a virtual museum, and participating in regularly scheduled (E), and holiday virtual support groups (F).



A. Using a computer to access a virtual world.



B. The virtual world build for Winkler's previous study.



C. Amputees using avatars to practice behaviors.



D. Virtual museum providing a history of prosthetics.





electronic data capturing tools hosted at Nova Southeastern

University. REDCap is a secure, Web-based app designed to support data capture for research studies, providing an intuitive

interface for validating data entry; audit trails for tracking data

manipulation and export procedures; automated export

procedures for seamless data downloads to common statistical

packages; and procedures for importing data from external

sources [12]. Subjects who decided to participate in the study

provided their name and email to the first author. They were

then sent an email via REDCap with a link to the closed survey.

A statement of consent preceded the survey. Respondents were

able to review and change their answers.

E. One setting for an amputee virtual support group. F. Another setting for an amputee support group.

# Methods

This study was approved by the Nova Southeastern University Institutional Review Board. A cross-sectional survey design was used to survey a sample of amputees with an email address, as the survey was administered by email and required internet access. Using convenience sampling, amputees were recruited using an institutional review board–approved flyer distributed on the Amputee Coalition website and Facebook page; InMotion magazine; and at the 2018 Amputee Coalition annual conference in Tucson, AZ. Interested participants were instructed to contact the first author by phone or email. Study data were collected and managed using Research Electronic Data Capture (REDCap)

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14887/
```

The 38-item survey administered between April and September 2018 was divided into four section headers: Demographics, Limb Loss History, Amputee Support Group Participation, and Technology Usage. The Demographic section of the survey had four demographic questions including gender, race-ethnicity, age, and military service. The Limb Loss History section had seven questions including type, cause, and number of participant amputations. The Amputee Support Group Participation section included questions about the number, type, and frequency of support group participation. The Technology Usage portion of the survey asked participants about the type, frequency, and access to various types of technology. The formats of the items were multiple-choice, drop-down menu, check boxes (designated for single and multiple answers). Explanation boxes were also provided for some questions to give participants a chance to choose the "other" option and provide open-ended responses.

There were additional comments sections for respondents to provide further, optional information. Qualitative descriptive analyses were used for open-ended questions. Quantitative statistical analysis was applied to the numerical data captured from the survey.

# Results

Fifty-nine amputees were enrolled in the study. Data were analyzed for the 54 amputees who completed the survey, although most, not all, items were completed for all participants. Tables 1 and 2 present the demographic composition of the participant group.

The first research question asked why amputees join support groups. Table 3 shows how many participants belong to support groups and other information about support group participation.

Table 1. Demographic data.

Variable	Sample (N=54)
Age (years), mean (range)	58.6 (20-82) <sup>a</sup>
Sex, n (%)	
Male	35 (65) <sup>b</sup>
Male LGBT <sup>b</sup>	1 (2)
Female	18 (33)
Race, n (%)	
Caucasian/White	50 (93)
Black/African American	3 (6)
Native American	1 (2)
Ethnicity, n (%)	
Latino/Latina	2 (4)
Not Latino/Latina	52 (96)
Military service, n (%)	
Yes	8 (15)
No	46 (85)
Number of amputations, n (%)	
1	41 (76)
2	8 (15)
3	2 (4)
>4	3 (6)

<sup>a</sup>Continuous variable in age (range).

<sup>b</sup>LGBT: lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender.



Table 2. Amputation data.

Variable	Value, n (%)
Number of amputations (54 subjects)	
1	41 (76)
2	8 (15)
3	2 (4)
≥4	3 (6)
Amputation type (total of 64 amputations, as some subjects had more than one amputation)	
Below knee	35 (55)
Above knee	11 (17)
Finger(s)	6 (9)
Below elbow	3 (5)
Shoulder disarticulation	1 (2)
Above elbow	1 (2)
Elbow disarticulation	1 (2)
Hip disarticulation	1 (2)
Knee disarticulation	1 (2)
Foot	1 (2)
Toe(s)	1 (2)
Amputation side	
Left	28 (52)
Right	20 (37)
Bilateral	4 (7)
Quadrimembral	2 (4)
Amputation cause (total of 64 amputations, some subjects had more than one cause)	
Trauma	18 (28)
Infection	14 (22)
Diabetes related	10 (16)
Other	8 (13)
Vascular disease	4 (6)
Cancer	4 (6)
Disease related	3 (5)
Congenital/birth	2 (3)
Unknown	1 (2)
Time since most recent amputation (years; N=53, as one participant did not respond	
<1	4 (8)
1-2	9 (17)
2-3	8 (15)
3-5	8 (15)
5-10	11 (21)
≥11	13 (25)



XSL•FO RenderX

Table 3. Amputee support group experience.

Experience	Participants, n (%)
Belong to at least one support group	
Yes	45 (83)
No	9 (17)
Number of years belonged to support group (45 responses)	
<1	11 (24)
1-2	9 (20)
2-3	8 (18)
3-5	9 (20)
5-10	6 (13)
≥11	2 (4)
Number of support groups participated in the past 12 months (one missing value, N=53 respondents)	
0	14 (26)
1	23 (43)
2	10 (19)
3	4 (8)
>3	2 (4)
Frequency of support group meets (47 responses)	
Once a month	30 (64)
Once every 2 months	4 (9)
Once every 3 months	2 (4)
Twice a year	1 (2)
Other	10 (21)
Number of meetings attended past 12 months (primary group; 47 responses)	
0	9 (19)
1-3	17 (36)
4-6	5 (11)
7-9	5 (11)
10-12	11 (23)

Questions 22, 24, and 26 in the 38-item participant survey asked respondents to select all applicable choices; therefore there could be multiple responses per participant.

Table 4 shows seven defined reasons (plus "Other") for amputees' participation in support groups, stratified by sex and military experience. The top reasons for all participants to join their support group were to obtain information about living with an amputation and to network with other amputees and health care professionals. For the group of military respondents, the top reasons were to obtain information about living with an amputation, to learn new skills as an amputee, and to network with other amputees and health care professionals. Table 5 presents 13 reasons why amputees do not participate in support groups, stratified by sex and military experience. The top two reasons for all participants not to participate in support groups were because they did not know there was a support group close to them or the support group was not close enough. For the group of military respondents, the top reasons they did not participate was that they did not know there was a support group close to them, the support group was not close enough, or they did not feel they had anything in common with other members of the group. The "Other" option was the most frequent selection. Textbox 1 groups the "Other" reasons by theme.

XSL•FO

### Nathan & Winkler

Table 4. Reasons why participants decided to participate in their amputee support group (total responses=160).

Reason	All responses, n (%)	Male responses, n (%)	Female responses, n (%)	Military responses, n (%)
Obtain info about living with an amputation	34 (21.3)	23 (20.4)	11 (23.4)	7 (29.2)
Network with other amputees & health care professionals	30 (18.8)	20 (17.7)	10 (21.3)	4 (16.7)
Make new friends	21 (13.1)	14 (12.4)	7 (14.9)	2 (8.3)
Learn about new prosthetic technologies	19 (11.9)	16 (14.2)	3 (6.4)	1 (4.2)
Learn new skills as an amputee	19 (11.9)	12 (10.6)	7 (14.9)	5 (20.8)
Learn about new amputee support services	16 (10.0)	12 (10.6)	4 (8.5)	1 (4.2)
Learn about new amputee support technologies	13 (8.1)	10 (8.8)	3 (6.4)	2 (8.3)
Other	8 (5.0)	6 (5.3)	2 (4.3)	2 (8.3)

 Table 5. Reasons for not participating in an amputee support group (total responses=69).

Reason	All responses, n (%)	Male responses, n (%)	Female responses, n (%)	Military responses, n (%)
I don't know if there are any support groups near me	9 (13.0)	7 (16.7)	2 (7.4)	4 (23.5)
No amputee support groups are reasonably close to where I live	8 (11.6)	3 (7.1)	5 (18.5)	2 (11.8)
I don't feel I have a lot in common with the other participants	7 (10.1)	6 (14.3)	1 (3.7)	2 (11.8)
The amputee support group meeting time does not work for me	7 (10.1)	5 (11.9)	2 (7.4)	0 (0.0)
Usually, not enough people show up	5 (7.2)	3 (7.1)	2 (7.4)	1 (5.9)
It's always the same people who attend	5 (7.2)	3 (7.1)	2 (7.4)	1 (5.9)
The meeting topics are usually not relevant to my needs	5 (7.2)	3 (7.1)	2 (7.4)	1 (5.9)
Most of the participants are not in my age group	5 (7.2)	3 (7.1)	2 (7.4)	0 (0.0)
The meeting topics are usually not interesting to me	3 (4.3)	1 (2.4)	2 (7.4)	1 (5.9)
I do not like the amputee support group leadership	3 (4.3)	1 (2.4)	2 (7.4)	1 (5.9)
The healthcare professionals take up most of the meeting time	2 (2.9)	2 (4.8)	0 (0.0)	1 (5.9)
There is/are amputee support $group(s)$ close to me, but I have no way to get there	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Usually there are too many people	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Other	10 (14.5)	5 (11.9)	5 (18.5)	3 (17.6)



#### Textbox 1. Other reasons for not participating in support groups.

#### Time:

- Meetings are held every other month and I lose track of which month they are held on also I have many doctors' appointments at the same time they are held on too.
- Wasn't able to make last one
- Limited time
- The support group for upper extremity amputees is only held twice a year. Unfortunately, I have missed meetings because the days did not work because of other obligations, or timing

#### Gender:

- I am the only woman except sometimes the wives of some amputees
- Being an above the elbow amputee and a women, I have found that most support groups are made up of primarily leg amputees and men

#### Need:

- Don't need support, can make this adjustment on my own, too proud, shows signs of weakness, won't help
- We had so many below 40 amputees we helped and convinced a few to start a "young" amputees support group and had joint meetings occasionally
- Never really thought about joining one.

#### Fear:

• I'm still embarrassed of my situation.

#### Distance:

• The support group for upper extremity amputees is 2 hours from my home

#### Leadership and group process:

• There is little, if any, opportunity provided for interchange of experience among the amputees. All of us, occasionally, wonder about this or that and if others have had similar experiences. The group does not even go around the table each time to introduce oneself and, perhaps, indicate the reasons for their amputation. In short, we know almost nothing about each other. The professionals make presentations and don't even ask if there are questions or how the presentation might be relevant to anyone in the room.

#### **Commonality:**

• I found my local support group to be a lot of older amputee people who were very negative and who is me type people who complained a lot instead of going out and doing things. I lead a much more active lifestyle than they do.

Table 6 shows 10 possible reasons why participants would return to a support group. The top reasons were that members of the group should have more in common with the respondent, the group should be closer geographically, and the topics should be more relevant. For the group of military respondents, the top reasons were that the group should have more in common with the respondent and the topics should be more relevant. Reasons specific to men were a preference that health care professionals not dominate support group meetings.

An ad hoc analysis looked at the relationships between the duration of participation in support groups and time since amputation for a cohort of 34 amputees who had a single amputation and belonged to a support group (Table 7). The data show that while about half the amputees dropped out of support groups as time since amputation increased, others joined support groups  $\geq 5$  years after their amputation.

Table 8 shows the confidence level of using technology by age group. The majority of respondents rated themselves as "Very Confident" in using technology and used technology daily.

Nearly 100% of all age groups used technology daily (not graphed). Only one respondent used technology "Weekly" ( $\geq 60$  years) and one responded, "Not at all" (40-59 years).

All the participants in the 20-39 years age group and less than half of the older groups reported that they thought technology (teleconferencing, videoconferencing, and virtual environments) could increase participation in amputee support groups (Table 9).

Tables 10-12 compare the likeliness of joining a support group using teleconferencing, videoconferencing, and avatars by age group: 20% of the respondents aged 20-39 years were very likely to participate in support groups that use teleconferencing and videoconferencing. In comparison, 40% of those aged 20-39 years were very likely to participate in support groups that used avatars. Only 20% of those aged 40-59 years and  $\geq$ 60 years responded that they were not at all likely to use teleconferencing or videoconferencing; 30% said they were not at all likely to use avatars.

 Table 6. Reasons to participate in a support group (total responses=52).

Reason	All responses, n (%)	Male responses, n (%)	Female responses, n (%)	Military responses, n (%)
Participants that have more in common with me	13 (25.0)	7 (23.3)	6 (27.3)	3 (18.8)
An amputee support group closer to where I live	7 (13.5)	4 (13.3)	3 (13.6)	1 (6.3)
More relevant topics to my needs	7 (13.5)	3 (10.0)	4 (18.2)	3 (18.8)
Participants who were closer to my own age	6 (11.5)	3 (10.0)	3 (13.6)	1 (6.3)
Healthcare professionals who support the meetings without dominating the meetings	5 (9.6)	5 (16.7)	0 (0)	2 (12.5)
Other	5 (9.6)	3 (10.0)	2 (9.1)	1 (6.3)
The availability of technology like teleconferencing , videoconferenc- ing, etc to be able to meet virtually	4 (7.7)	2 (6.7)	2 (9.1)	2 (12.5)
A larger group of participants	4 (7.7)	2 (6.7)	2 (9.1)	2 (12.5)
A smaller group of participants	1 (1.9)	1 (3.3)	0 (0)	1 (6.3)
If I could access low cost reliable transportation to get me to the meeting	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)

Table 7.	Relationship	between time	since amputation an	d duration of suppo	ort group participat	ion (total=34 hours).
----------	--------------	--------------	---------------------	---------------------	----------------------	-----------------------

Number of years since amputation	Number of years in support					
	<1	1-2	2-3	3-5	5-10	>11
<1	2	a	_	_	_	_
1-2	3	3	_	_	—	_
2-3	0	2	4	_	_	_
3-5	3	0	2	3	_	_
5-10	0	1	0	3	1	_
>11	0	2	1	0	3	1

<sup>a</sup>Not applicable.

#### Table 8. Confidence in using technology (N=54).

Level of confidence	All participants, n (%)	Group: 20-39 years, n (%)	Group: 40-59 years, n (%)	Group: 60-82 years, n (%)
Very confident	25 (46.3)	3 (60.0)	12 (57.1)	10 (35.7)
Confident	17 (31.5)	1 (20.0)	7 (33.3)	9 (32.1)
Slightly confident	11 (20.4)	1 (20.0)	1 (4.8)	9 (32.1)
Not confident at all	1 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	1 (4.8)	0 (0.0)

#### Table 9. Responses to the question, "Can technology increase participation in amputee support groups?" (N=51).

Response	All participants, n (%)	Group: 20-39 years, n (%)	Group: 40-59 years <sup>a</sup> , n (%)	Group: 60-82 years <sup>b</sup> , n (%)
I think technology will increase the level of participation in amputee support groups.	23 (45.1)	5 (100)	9 (45.0)	9 (34.6)
I am not sure whether technology will increase the level of participation in amputee support groups.	17 (33.3)	0 (0)	7 (35.0)	10 (38.5)
I don't think technology will increase the level of participation in amputee support groups.	11 (21.6)	0 (0)	4 (20.0)	7 (26.9)

<sup>a</sup>One person did not respond.

<sup>b</sup>Two people did not respond.

XSL•FO RenderX

Table 10. Likelihood of using teleconferencing to participate in an ampute support group (N=54).

Likelihood	All participants, n (%)	Group: 20-39 years, n (%)	Group: 40-59 years, n (%)	Group: 60-82 years, n (%)
Very likely	9 (16.7)	1 (20.0)	3 (14.3)	5 (17.9)
Somewhat likely	16 (29.6)	2 (40.0)	6 (28.6)	8 (28.6)
Neutral	13 (24.1)	2 (40.0)	5 (23.8)	6 (21.4)
Somewhat unlikely	6 (11.1)	0 (0)	3 (14.3)	3 (10.7)
Not at all likely	9 (16.7)	0 (0)	4 (19.0)	5 (17.9)
Don't know what teleconferencing is	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	0 (0.0)	1 (3.6)

Table 11. Likelihood of using videoconferencing to participate in an amputee support group (N=54).

Likelihood	All participants, n (%)	Group: 20-39 years, n (%)	Group: 40-59 years, n (%)	Group: 60-82 years, n (%)
Very likely	7 (13.0)	1 (20.0)	3 (14.3)	3 (10.7)
Somewhat likely	15 (27.8)	1 (20.0)	4 (19.0)	10 (35.7)
Neutral	16 (29.6)	3 (60.0)	7 (33.3)	6 (21.4)
Somewhat unlikely	5 (9.3)	0 (0.0)	2 (9.5)	3 (10.7)
Not at all likely	10 (18.5)	0 (0.0)	5 (23.8)	5 (17.9)
I don't know what teleconferencing is	1 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (3.6)

**Table 12.** Likelihood of using avatars to participate in avatars in a virtual amputee support group; response to the question, "If you had access to the internet how likely would you be to join a virtual support group using avatars?" (N=54).

Likelihood	All participants, n (%)	Group: 20-39 years, n (%)	Group: 40-59 years, n (%)	Group: 60-82 years, n (%)
Very likely	9 (16.7)	2 (40.0)	5 (23.8)	2 (7.1)
Somewhat likely	5 (9.3)	1 (20.0)	2 (9.5)	2 (7.1)
Neutral	19 (35.2)	1 (20.0)	8 (38.1)	10 (35.7)
Somewhat unlikely	7 (13.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (9.5)	5 (17.9)
Not at all likely	13 (24.1)	1 (20.0)	4 (19.0)	8 (28.6)
I don't know what teleconferencing is	1 (1.9)	0 (0.0	0 (0.0)	1 (3.6)

# Discussion

## **Principal Findings**

The purpose of this study was to understand why amputees do or do not participate in support groups and whether there is a role for technology in improving amputee support group engagement. The authors speculated that with the growing prevalence of virtual technology, there was an opportunity for virtual technology to supplement the amputee support group experience. After a failed virtual support group in a previous study [11], it became clear that additional information on support group participation and attitudes toward a "spectrum of increasingly more complex technology" was needed. In the early 1980s, when the use of computer-based training (CBT) was in its infancy, instructors had to take time in a class to provide basic computer literacy-how to turn on and off the computer, save and transfer data, how to use a mouse, etc-skills that are ubiquitous today. We believe that one day, customizing an avatar and navigating a virtual reality environment will also be ubiquitous. Our data show that 100% of amputees in the youngest age group (20-39 years) believe that technology would improve participation in support groups, a finding supported

RenderX

by Taylor et al [13] who used virtual technology with respiratory patients. Although it is important to understand how best to deliver health care, including support to the next generation of health care consumers, we had some unexpected findings.

When examining the text-based participant feedback in Table 4 and the duration of participation in Figure 1D, we learned that participants had two reasons for joining a support group. The first was to learn skills and improve functionality to regain as much mobility as possible (which includes familiarity with new prostatic technology), and the second was to connect with other people who have had similar experiences. While further research is needed, once the functional goals of a participant are attained, the social aspect seems to become more critical, and if there is no sense of connectivity between participants, amputee support group participation drops over time. The implications of this observation will be examined further in this paper.

Although the survey covered a lot of ground, there seemed to be four key takeaways regarding amputee participation in support groups:

- The needs of participants in amputee support groups change over time.
- Meeting content needs to be relevant with agendas primarily driven by participants.
- Support group participation is also driven by the desire to
  - Increase functionality by developing skills
  - Become familiar with prosthetic technology
  - Have more than amputation in common with other participants
  - Participate at the designated meeting time and location
- The use of virtual technology should support patients' needs.

A more detailed discussion of each takeaway is presented below.

# The Needs of Participants in Amputee Support Groups Change Over Time

It should come as no surprise that amputee support group participants' needs change over time. In cases where the initial challenge of living with a prosthesis is met, participants look for deeper connectivity to the other members of the support group. If that does not happen, group participation can be waned.

Just as the Amputee Coalition describes phases of recovery for amputees [14], the data in the study suggest that participation

 Table 13. Proposed phases of goal priority for amputees in support groups.

in amputee support groups may follow phases based on time as an amputee and functional capability. Reviewing both the text-based responses in Table 3 and the duration of participation observed in Textbox 1, it may be reasonable to assume that there are phases in support group participation: a short-term phase ( $\leq$ 1 year) with a primary focus on improving functionality and a longer-term phase (>1 year) where connecting with the shared experience of other amputees becomes the primary focus. Table 13 describes how amputee support groups' goals may vary over time.

From early on, the primary focus of amputees is to learn the life skills needed to return to as normal a life as possible and meet with other amputees who have a shared experience. Over a longer time, as the functional goals are achieved, the primary purpose of continuing participation seems to focus on friendships and relationships with others because of their shared experience, and secondary purpose is to obtain new information on functional issues and prosthetic technology as they become available. If this observation proves to be valid, the implications for support group content and agendas may be significantly impacted, as that agendas should provide content or activities to meet the needs of participants based on where they are in their experience as an amputee.

Phase	New amputees (≤1 year)	Experienced amputees (>1 year)
Primary goal	Increase functional skills and familiarity with prosthetic technology	Connect with the shared experiences of other amputees
Secondary goal	Connect with the shared experience of other amputees	Enhance existing functional skills and learn about new prosthetic technology

# Meeting Content Needs to be Relevant With Agendas Primarily Driven by Participants

The decision to participate in an amputee support group is based on the perceived value of what the group has to offer as well as the logistical ability to participate in the meetings. Following the perceived value, or perhaps, as part of that perceived value, the relationships between participants and the meeting content become an important factor for continuing to be engaged in a support group.

For respondents who choose not to participate in a local support group, a common reason for not doing so was feeling disconnected from the content of the meetings. Either the health care professionals drove too much of the agenda or the content was not sufficiently explained, or the reason was relevant to the participants' needs. While additional research could help gain a better understanding of the opportunity, not surprisingly, it appears that amputees want to be empowered and engaged in their support group meetings by helping to drive the meeting content. This may seem like common sense, but in a number of support group situations, this is not perceived by amputees as common practice.

Additionally, trying to be "all things to all people" with regard to meeting content pits the needs of new amputees against those

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14887/
```

of seasoned amputees. The data suggest that there may be a need for amputee support groups that provide focus for new amputees as well as a separate focus for "seasoned" amputees. Creating a single agenda for every meeting that serves both groups' needs may be a significant challenge, but unless there is a large enough population of each category of amputees to support two groups, the meeting agenda may need to have a portion of time dedicated to the needs of the new amputee and a portion of this agenda focused on the more experienced amputee.

These observations also tie into the descriptor we used to label a support group "participant." Considering that support group participation may occur over time, from starting as a new amputee to becoming an experienced amputee, the label of "patient" may not apply to a "seasoned" amputee support group participant. In the article "What should we call the people we work with?" Author John Brinkman observed that early on in the journey of limb loss, individuals are often referred to as "patients" because they may be recovering from an actual illness [15]. The use of the descriptor "patient" also suggests a dependent relationship between amputee and health care providers/prosthetists. However, over time, that relationship changes, where the individual may no longer be "sick," so, perhaps, they should no longer be viewed as "patients."

If the leadership of an amputee support group is largely comprised of health care providers who view its members as "patients" as opposed to "participants," health care providers may feel justified to be the ones driving the support group agenda and content, that is, they know best what should be covered in a support group meeting. However, once the health care community considers experienced amputees as partners or participants instead of patients, the goals and content of support group meetings can be mutually agreed to. This requires further study but it is possible that participation and engagement in support group meetings could increase with a change in meeting philosophy based on how group participants are defined—as patients or partners.

# Support Group Participation Driven by Several Factors

Support group participation was driven by the need to improve functionality by developing skills, becoming familiar with prosthetic technology, having more than amputation in common with other amputees, and being available to participate in support group meetings at the designated time and location.

As stated earlier, the research suggests that many people initially join amputee support groups primarily to learn how to live life as an amputee. This can be done through gait clinics and other group activities ranging from swimming to bowling, golf, and many other sport- and hobby-based activities. Once these needs are met, having something in common with the other support group members is important to most amputees' continued participation in the support group. Although this study only skimmed the surface of elements of commonality, some of the feedback indicated that gender, age, socioeconomic background, and educational background impact the perception of commonality between members of a support group and consequently a connection that may drive continued participation. While support group leaders can easily control meeting content, it is far more challenging to manage the demographic of amputees that participate in support group meetings. Additional research in this area may prove helpful to support group leaders.

Learning about prosthetic technology can be overwhelming for new amputees. Support groups can help when experienced amputees share their experiences with certain technologies. Additionally, product manufacturers and prosthetists might be invited to support group meetings as long as it is understood that the purpose is to objectively inform the audience and not simply promote their products.

In addition, of importance to many amputees was the timing and location challenges of attending amputee support group meetings, which can impact respondents' level of participation. Trying to find an optimal meeting time and location for all amputees connected to a support group can be very challenging for group leaders. Depending on the size of the group, varying the meeting times or location or the use of communication technology may help with this issue.

# Virtual Technology Should Support the Participants' Needs

Respondents indicated a general belief that technology may be used to overcome some of the meeting logistical limitations that

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14887/
```

were a challenge to some respondents. However, it was also clear that at an individual level, such openness to the use of technology was strongly influenced by the respondents' comfort level and understanding of specific technology options.

Based on the earlier observations regarding focus on improving amputee functionality, it seems that if communications technology (teleconference, videoconference, or avatar-based virtual world) can assist with improving participant functionality, there is a place for these technologies to supplement support group activities. For example, virtual reality technologies can help amputees by visually demonstrating new skills, safely practice those skills through avatars, gain confidence, and assess functional progress. A limitation of this study was that the technology options included were limited to teleconference, videoconference, or avatar-based virtual world.

In Textbox 1, which presented other reasons for not participating in support groups, participants provided open text responses regarding why they do not participate in amputee support groups. These reasons could be grouped together in several categories such as time, gender bias, perceived value, fear, distance, leadership in the group process, and a sense of commonality. The technology used to create virtual worlds could address a number of these issues.

The issue of time can be addressed by the possibility of offering a variety of meeting times from which support group members could sign up. By not having to travel to participate, the possibility of a larger geography from which to draw participants becomes viable for a virtual group. It may also permit greater flexibility around frequency and timing of meetings.

While no one should have to hide who they are, the anonymous environment afforded by virtual worlds and the wider reach of a support group in a virtual world could allow more members of both genders to participate. According to the Amputee Coalition, male amputees outnumber female amputees by two-thirds [16]. As per the survey results, it is not uncommon for a woman to find herself to be the only female in a face-to-face support group, which may then not focus on her specific gender needs. The potentially wider reach of a virtual environment may allow more women to participate.

In terms of "Perceived Value," for amputees who feel they do not need support and can make the adjustment on their own or are simply too proud or afraid of showing weakness, the anonymous nature of a virtual support group might open the door to these individuals to encourage them to participate. The same would be true for people who are afraid or embarrassed about their appearance and new situation. The anonymous nature of a virtual environment might make it easier for them to participate.

One of the common themes for not participating in a support group beyond improving one's functionality with a prosthesis is the social disconnect they feel with other members of the support group. Several respondents said they do not feel they have enough in common with other support group members beyond being amputees. As stated earlier, the use of avatars can provide a level of anonymity that might diminish some of the more obvious differences between participants, at least at the

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

physical level. Being engaged in specific activities like windsurfing or swimming in an online virtual support group setting may provide an environment to help overcome some of those barriers. With the wide range of ages one sees in the survey results, age becomes less significant in an avatar-based environment since the physical limitations that come with age are not restrictive or visible in a virtual world.

Additional research with a stronger focus might provide additional insights regarding the optimal circumstances in which technology, in general, and virtual reality, specifically, may increase amputee support group participation.

# **Recommendations to Support Group Leaders**

Our recommendations are as follows:

- View your group participants as partners, not just as patients.
- Ask participants what they want to achieve by participating in the group. Do this periodically (not just when a new person joins), since participant goals change over time.
- Engage with support group participants to develop meeting agendas.
- Have meetings to support the development of functional skills for all participants.
- Depending on group size, develop meeting content for both new amputees and experienced amputees:

- When possible, a portion of each meeting can be used for the needs of new amputees and another portion can be used for the needs of experienced amputees.
- Alternate meetings where one meeting focuses on the new amputee and the next meeting focuses on experienced amputees can be conducted.
- Experienced amputees can be used to help and encourage new amputees.
- Look at the support group demographics and brainstorm ways to find common ground between group participants where possible.
- Determine if and how various communication technology options can supplement the support group experience:
  - Make training available to teach participants how to use the technology selected.
  - Develop activities that are engaging for participants using the technology and helps them achieve their goals.
  - Where needed and possible, provide technology support to participants (equipment, financial support, tech support, etc)

While these recommendations will not resolve all issues regarding support group participation, they are based on feedback from a range of support group participants from all walks of life. We believe they can go a long way in enhancing the amputee support group experience as well as improving outcomes for participants.

### Acknowledgments

Funding was provided by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Award #R24HS022021 to SW as principal investigator, 2013-2017.

We thank Robin McDaniel, Florida Atlantic University, Ft Lauderdale, FL, for creating the research survey in REDcap; Ability Prosthetics and Orthotics, Exton, PA, Jeff Brandt, CEO, and Kathleen DeLawrence, COO, for a US \$500 grant and assistance with study recruitment; and Amputee Coalition (amputee-coalition.org) for access to their 2018 National Conference attendees in Tucson, AZ. In addition, we thank Bryn Mawr Rehab Hospital, Paoli, PA, and Jaclyn Haley Grenier, PT, DPT, for access to members of Bryn Mawr's amputee community.

## **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

# References

- Ziegler-Graham K, MacKenzie EJ, Ephraim PL, Travison TG, Brookmeyer R. Estimating the prevalence of limb loss in the United States: 2005 to 2050. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2008 Mar;89(3):422-429. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.apmr.2007.11.005</u>] [Medline: <u>18295618</u>]
- 2. Owings M, Kozak L. CDC Stacks: Punlic Health Publications. Hyattsville: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 1996 Nov. Ambulatory and inpatient procedures in the United States, 1996 URL: <u>https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/6349</u> [accessed 2018-11-02]
- 3. Merriam-Webster Dictionary. Support group URL: <u>https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/support%20group</u> [accessed 2018-11-02]
- 4. Tang P. Peers for Progress. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Gillings School of Global Public Health; 2013 Jun 07. A brief history of peer support: Origins URL: <u>http://peersforprogress.org/pfp\_blog/a-brief-history-of-peer-support-origins/</u> [accessed 2018-12-26]
- 5. Oka T, Borkman T. The History, Concepts and Theories of Self-Help Groups: From an International Perspective. The Japanese Journal of Occupational Therapy 2000 Jul;34(7):718-722 English version is available at URL [FREE Full text]
- 6. Amputee Coalition. History URL: <u>https://www.amputee-coalition.org/about-us/history/</u> [accessed 2018-12-26]



- Reichmann JP, Bartman KR. An integrative review of peer support for patients undergoing major limb amputation. J Vasc Nurs 2017 Nov 22;36(1):34-39 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 29452628]
- 8. Davis D, Calitz W. Finding Healthcare Support in Online Communities: An Exploration of the Evolution and Efficacy of Virtual Support Groups. JVWR 2014 Jul 20;7(3):A [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4101/jvwr.v7i3.7068]
- Gilbert RL, Murphy NA, Krueger AB, Ludwig AR, Efron TY. Psychological Benefits of Participation in Three-dimensional Virtual Worlds for Individuals with Real-world Disabilities. International Journal of Disability, Development and Education 2013 Sep;60(3):208-224. [doi: 10.1080/1034912X.2013.812189]
- 10. Taylor T. Living Digitally: Embodiment in Presence and Interaction in Shared Virtual Environments. In: Schroeder R, editor. The Social Life of Avatars: Presence and Interaction in Shared Virtual Environments. London, UK: Springer-Verlag; 2002:40-60.
- 11. Winkler SL, Cooper R, Kraiger K, Ludwig A, Krueger A, Gaunaurd I, et al. Self-management intervention for amputees in a virtual world environment. Journal of Alternative Medicine Research 2017;9(2):401-404 [FREE Full text]
- 12. Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)--a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inform 2009 Apr;42(2):377-381 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010] [Medline: 18929686]
- Taylor MJ, Taylor D, Vlaev I, Elkin S. Virtual worlds to support patient group communication? A questionnaire study investigating potential for virtual world focus group use by respiratory patients. Br J Educ Technol 2015 Nov 25;48(2):451-461. [doi: 10.1111/bjet.12378]
- 14. Amputee Coalition. One Step at a Time: Recovering From Limb Loss URL: <u>https://www.amputee-coalition.org/resources/</u> recovering-from-limb-loss/ [accessed 2018-12-05]
- 15. Brinkmann JT. Patient, client, or consumer: What should we call the people we work with? O and P Edge 2018 Apr;17(4):28-34 [FREE Full text]
- 16. Amputation Coalition. Limb loss in the USA URL: <u>https://www.amputee-coalition.org/limb-loss-resource-center/</u> resources-filtered/resources-by-topic/limb-loss-statistics/ [accessed 2018-12-26]

# Abbreviations

**REDCap:** Research Electronic Data Capture

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 03.06.19; peer-reviewed by C Prahm, S Phillips, DR Colombo Dias; comments to author 01.07.19; revised version received 18.07.19; accepted 04.08.19; published 29.08.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Nathan EP, Winkler SL Amputees' Attitudes Toward Participation in Amputee Support Groups and the Role of Virtual Technology in Supporting Amputees: Survey Study JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):14887 URL: <u>http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14887/</u> doi:10.2196/14887 PMID:31469085

©Edward P Nathan, Sandra L Winkler. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 29.08.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# Development of a Web-Based Monitoring System for Power Tilt-in-Space Wheelchairs: Formative Evaluation

Charles Campeau-Vallerand<sup>1,2</sup>, MScOT; François Michaud<sup>3</sup>, Eng, PhD; François Routhier<sup>4,5</sup>, Eng, PhD; Philippe S Archambault<sup>2,6</sup>, OT, PhD; Dominic Létourneau<sup>3</sup>, Eng, MSc; Dominique Gélinas-Bronsard<sup>1,2</sup>, OT, MSc; Claudine Auger<sup>1,2</sup>, OT, PhD

<sup>1</sup>School of Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Université de Montréal, Montreal, QC, Canada

<sup>6</sup>School of Physical and Occupational Therapy, Faculty of Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada

**Corresponding Author:** 

Claudine Auger, OT, PhD School of Rehabilitation Faculty of Medicine Université de Montréal PO Box 6128 Centre-ville Station Montreal, QC, H3C 3J7 Canada Phone: 1 514 340 2085 ext 4723 Email: claudine.auger@umontreal.ca

# Abstract

**Background:** In order to prevent pressure ulcers, wheelchair users are advised to regularly change position to redistribute or eliminate pressure between the buttocks region and the seat of the wheelchair. A power tilt-in-space wheelchair (allowing simultaneous pivoting of the seat and the backrest of the wheelchair toward the back or front) meets many clinical purposes, including pressure management, increased postural control, and pain management. However, there is a significant gap between the use of tilt as recommended by clinicians and its actual usage. A Web-based electronic health (eHealth) intervention, including a goal setting, monitoring, reminder, and feedback system of the use of power tilt-in-space wheelchairs was developed. The intervention incorporates behavior change principles to promote optimal use of tilt and to improve clinical postprocurement follow-up.

**Objective:** This study aimed to conduct a formative evaluation of the intervention prototype to pinpoint the functionalities needed by end users, namely, power wheelchair users and clinicians.

**Methods:** On the basis of an evaluation framework for Web-based eHealth interventions, semistructured interviews were conducted with power wheelchair users and clinicians. A content analysis was performed with a mix of emerging and a priori concepts.

**Results:** A total of 5 users of power tilt-in-space wheelchairs and 5 clinicians who had experience in the field of mobility aids aged 23 to 55 years were recruited. Participants found the Web interface and the physical components easy to use. They also appreciated the reminder feature that encourages the use of the tilt-in-space and the customization of performance goals. Participants requested improvements to the visual design and learnability of the Web interface, the customization of reminders, feedback about specific tilt parameters, and the bidirectionality of the interaction between the user and the clinician. They thought the current version of the intervention prototype could promote optimal use of the tilt and improve clinical postprocurement follow-up.

**Conclusions:** On the basis of the needs identified by power wheelchair users and clinicians regarding the prototype of a power tilt-in-space wheelchair monitoring system, 3 main directions were defined for future development of the intervention. Further

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Centre for Interdisciplinary Research in Rehabilitation of Greater Montreal, Montreal, QC, Canada

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Interdisciplinary Institute for Technological Innovation, Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Engineering, Université de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Department of Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Université Laval, Quebec City, QC, Canada

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Center for Interdisciplinary Research in Rehabilitation and Social Integration, Centre intégré universitaire de santé et de services sociaux de la Capitale-Nationale, Quebec City, QC, Canada

research with new wheelchair users, manual tilt-in-space wheelchairs, various age groups, and family caregivers is recommended to continue the formative evaluation of the prototype.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13560) doi:10.2196/13560

## **KEYWORDS**

wheelchairs; eHealth; health behavior; pressure ulcers; self-help devices; remote sensing technology; technology assessment

# Introduction

#### Background

Globally, about 65 million people need a wheelchair [1]. In North America, an estimated 15% of wheelchair users living in a community use a power wheelchair [2,3]. Pressure ulcers represent a major problem for power wheelchair users [4]. The loss of mobility and lack of sensitivity are important risk factors in the formation of pressure ulcers [5]. For example, over 50% of Americans with spinal cord injuries develop at least one pressure ulcer during their lifetime [6]. The risk of developing pressure ulcers also affects other wheelchair users with central neurological conditions (eg, multiple sclerosis and cerebral palsy) [7,8] and elderly people who experience fragility associated with a major loss of mobility [9,10]. In addition to causing pain and infections and increasing mortality risk, a pressure ulcer may require hospitalization of 6 to 14 days [11,12] along with extended bedrest. Consequently, the presence of a pressure ulcer may not only limit an individual's capacity to participate in significant activities [13] but may also detract from their quality of life [14,15]. In addition, pressure ulcers have a major financial impact on the health care system: the estimated cost of their treatment ranges from Can \$2000 to Can \$20,000, depending on their severity [16].

Scientific studies [17,18] and the best-known practice guides [19,20] recommend that users increase blood flow to the buttocks region by regularly changing position to redistribute or eliminate pressure between the buttocks region and the seat of the wheelchair, while avoiding sliding on the seat surface. To do so, depending on the individual's capacities, several strategies can be used to reduce pressure on the buttocks region (eg, pushing up, leaning forward and sideways, and positioning oneself on the back wheels) [21]. However, some users are unable to complete these maneuvers and, therefore, need to activate power tilt on their wheelchair to compensate for their inabilities. Power tilt allows simultaneous pivoting of the seat and the backrest of the wheelchair toward the back (or front). The constant seat-backrest angle keeps the user at the back of the seat, preventing friction and sliding during a change of position. Depending on the angle of the tilt, the pressure on the seat decreases by 11% to 55% [22-24]. To optimize the benefits of power tilt in reducing pressure, it is recommended that wheelchair users tilt every 30 min, for at least 1 to 2 min [19] at a minimum angle of 30 [22,25].

Therefore, the use of power tilt is an effective means of changing the pressure distribution between the buttocks region and the seat, as needed, because it redistributes pressure largely to the backrest of the wheelchair [26]. In fact, the use of power tilt provides benefits beyond prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers. On the basis of a literature review followed by focus

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13560
```

XSL•FO

groups, Lacoste et al [27] identified the main reasons that power wheelchair users use tilt daily: (1) comfort and pain, (2) rest and relaxation, (3) posture, (4) functional independence, and (5) physiological functions. The participants claimed that they used tilt for comfort purposes (95%), rest (92%), relaxation (70%), or pain reduction (77%). Only 30% of the participants reported tilting during the day to prevent or treat pressure ulcers, and 20% of them used tilt to avoid sliding on the seat of their wheelchair. They also reported that they tilted at small (0°-15°) and medium (16°-30°) angles much more often than at large angles (31°-45°). This observation has been corroborated by several other studies [18,28-30] that all reached the same conclusion: there is an important gap between the usage recommended by clinicians and the actual use of power tilt.

Personalized instruction in the proper daily use of tilt is indeed part of the care continuum of power wheelchair users. However, recently documented clinical practices demonstrate that little or no time is dedicated to training sessions and practice using various wheelchair components [31-36]. Furthermore, given that the conceptualization of reasons for the use of power tilt is complex and differs greatly between clinicians and users [30], it may be difficult for both parties to reach a common understanding of the recommended use of tilt during power wheelchair procurement. Under these circumstances, it is understandable that the lack of postprocurement follow-up of the use of mobility aids is one of the main concerns of wheelchair users [37].

To date, several studies have examined monitoring technologies to gather objective data regarding the use of mobility aids. The scoping review by Routhier et al [38] pertaining to the use of monitoring technologies by power wheelchair users found that activities associated with the prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers are the most frequent research topic. Among the 43 studies compiled, only 1 proposed an intervention involving interaction between clinicians and users where clinicians could objectively monitor the daily use of power tilt and other wheelchair components (reclining backrest, elevating leg rest, and seat) [39]. Recently described by Wu et al [40], this intervention, which is offered in the form of a mobile app, is intended to prompt users to adopt the repositioning behaviors recommended by their clinicians by issuing reminders and personalized alerts. Nonetheless, although this intervention is on the market, only a very small number of users and clinicians can benefit from it because it is compatible with power wheelchairs from only 1 manufacturer. A portable monitoring system that could be installed on various models of power wheelchairs would reach a wider range of users.

## Objectives

Consequently, our research team has developed a Web-based electronic health (eHealth) intervention that integrates technology and professional advice. The prototype includes a monitoring system that can be installed without complex manipulation or permanent modification on all models of power wheelchairs. The data gathered are transmitted to the user and to the attending clinician via a Web interface. This intervention aims to favor optimal use of tilt among users of any power wheelchair model and to improve the postprocurement monitoring offered by clinicians. Our study's objective was to perform a formative evaluation of our monitoring system prototype to clarify the functionalities needed by end users (power wheelchair users and clinicians) and thus increase the likelihood that healthy behaviors targeted by the intervention are adopted. Formative evaluation of a system by end users is typically performed when a product is in the early stage of its development to identify and solve problems that influence the end user's experience [41,42].

# Methods

# **Prototype Description**

The proposed intervention was developed by a multidisciplinary team of researchers, clinicians, students, and business partners working in the fields of rehabilitation and electrical and computer engineering. The Behavioral Intervention Technology (BIT) model [43] illustrates the components of the intervention (Table 1). Already commonly used in the eHealth domain [44-46], the BIT model has the advantage of reconciling principles issuing from behavioral change theories with different concepts in electrical and computer engineering. This model describes 2 conceptual components and 3 technical components to consider during the development of eHealth interventions, namely, the aims of the intervention, behavioral change strategies, elements, characteristics, and workflow.

The literature was reviewed to compile the clinical goals associated with the use of tilt. In addition, identification of the needs and priorities of stakeholders [47] enabled us to select behavioral change strategies (eg, feedback on performance), elements (eg, transmission of data concerning the use of tilt), and characteristics (eg, graphics and text results) to include (Table 1). The reference framework proposed by Webb et al [48] on effective behavioral change strategies used in eHealth interventions has also guided the choice of behavioral change strategies.

Figure 1 presents the prototype of the developed monitoring system. The system includes 2 accelerometers (InvenSense MPU-6050) installed at the power base and backrest of the wheelchair. Each of them measures the tilt angle relative to the direction of gravity, then the difference of both angles provides the effective tilt angle, independent from the surface unevenness. A matrix of  $3 \times 3$  sensors (Interlink Electronics FSR 400) measures pressure on the seat to activate the monitoring system when someone sits on the wheelchair, and the information is used to calculate time spent in the wheelchair. An optical flow sensor (PMW3901) detects movement of the wheelchair to send alerts when stationary only. An embedded computing system (Raspberry Pi Zero W) calculates the time seated in the wheelchair and the tilt time. The computer analyzes the results, archives them in a database, and displays them on a Web interface accessible by a local wireless network. The system also includes a notification module equipped with indicator lights emitting diodes and a vibration motor that serves as a tilt reminder. No personal data are stored in the embedded computing system as it is linked to an external secured server for data management and security.



Table 1. Monitoring system of the use of the power tilt wheelchair according to the Behavioral Intervention Technology model.

Conceptual and technical components of the Behavioral Intervention Technology model	Power tilt-in-space monitoring system	
Aims of the intervention (conceptual "Why")	<ul> <li>Favor optimal use of power tilt</li> <li>Allow clinicians to offer users more effective postprocurement follow-up of power tilt</li> </ul>	
Behavioral change strategies (conceptual "How")	<ul> <li>Provide information on the outcomes in general: inform users of tilt parameters (frequency, angle, and duration of tilt) associated with recommended tilt goals</li> <li>Provide information on the outcomes for individuals: inform users about reasons linked to recommended tilt goals</li> <li>Action planning: allow users to create their own personal tilt goals</li> <li>Reinforcing effort toward behavior: recognize users' efforts to attain recommended and personal goals</li> <li>Provide rewards for behavior: congratulate users on attainment of goals</li> <li>Provide rewards for behavior: transmit results on daily and monthly use of tilt according to recommended and personal goals</li> </ul>	
Elements (technical "What")	<ul> <li>Collection, analysis, and passive transmission of data regarding the use of tilt to the user and clinician</li> <li>Reminder (indicator lights and vibration motor) aligned with tilt parameters of personal goals</li> <li>Data entry field</li> </ul>	
Characteristics (technical "How")	<ul> <li>Medium: text, images, and graphics</li> <li>Complexity: tasks are easy to perform and have simple instructions</li> <li>Aesthetics: simple and discreet</li> </ul>	
Workflow (technical "When")	• Automatic transmission of results on the use of tilt at specific intervals (eg, at the end of each day or start of each month)	

Figure 1. Embedded computing system architecture performing data acquisition, storage, and processing on a power tilt-in-space wheelchair.



As shown in Figure 2, the monitoring system's Web interface is optimized for computers, tablets, and smartphones. The Web interface includes separate pages to input recommendations and displays tilt goals and feedback on the use of tilt. On the recommendation page, attending clinicians can specify recommendations from among the proposed tilt goals: (1) prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers, (2) postural control at rest, (3) postural control during movements, (4) edema, (5) pain management, (6) comfort, (7) transfers, and (8) rest. Users can also create personalized tilt goals to add to the list of

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13560
```

RenderX

recommendations. Once the recommendations are saved, they are automatically available to users in the form of recommended tilt goals. These goals are configured to provide information on the positive outcomes of the use of tilt. In addition, at all times, users can personalize their own performance targets and tilt parameters (frequency, angle, and duration of tilt) associated with the goal of prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers. The term *personal goals* refers to new targets set by the user, as opposed to the *recommended goals*, initially set by the clinician. The Web interface also included a section where users

#### Campeau-Vallerand et al

and attending clinicians can view daily and monthly data on tilt usage in real time. These data are displayed in the form of graphics and text results that show the user's performance relative to the recommended and personal tilt goals. A message encouraging users to keep up with their efforts or to try to attain their tilt goals is also displayed. Another element intended to motivate users to use tilt, specifically to prevent and treat pressure ulcers, is the tilt reminder (Multimedia Appendix 1). This reminder is activated each time the user sits in the wheelchair for a period longer than the tilt frequency specified in the user's personal goal. In addition, indicator lights change color when users reach or exceed the angle and duration of tilt specified in the personal goal to inform users that they have achieved the desired behavior.

Figure 2. Screenshots of main pages of the Web interface of the power tilt usage monitoring system.



### Recruitment

A formative evaluation was performed with 5 users of power tilt-in-space wheelchairs and 5 clinicians who had experience in the field of mobility aids. To ensure that they could easily navigate a Web interface, all participants had to have basic knowledge of how to use a computer, tablet, or smartphone. Users had to be at least 18 years old and use a power tilt-in-space wheelchair as their main mobility aid. There were no exclusion criteria for the 2 groups of participants.

The project received ethical approval from the institutional review board of the Centre for Interdisciplinary Research in Rehabilitation of Greater Montreal (CRIR-1090-0715). The coordinators of clinical research at 3 rehabilitation centers in the Greater Montreal Area (Canada) identified all potential

RenderX

participants. Participants provided written consent to participate in the study.

## **Interview Guide Development**

To ensure that all concepts that influence the quality of the Web-based intervention were developed and the users' experience were covered, the conceptual framework by Baumel et al [49] was used to build the interview guide. Accordingly, the following concepts were examined: usability, visual design, content, user engagement, therapeutic persuasiveness, therapeutic alliance, and general subjective evaluation. The interview consisted of 2 parts. First, after having briefly described the prototype and the intervention goals, realistic task-based scenarios were presented to the participants. Specifically, power wheelchair users (1) viewed photos of the physical components of the system installed on a power wheelchair, (2) consulted tilt goals and set a personal goal

according to their preferences in the Web interface, (3) viewed a tilt reminder on video, and (4) consulted and interpreted results linked to daily and monthly use of tilt directly in the Web interface. Clinicians viewed the same scenarios, with the addition of a fifth scenario on the entry of recommendations regarding the use of tilt. During the scenarios, participants were asked to think aloud, a process that encouraged participants interacting with a product to verbalize their thoughts, reactions, and emotions, which provided an insight into their experience as a user [41]. Participants were asked open-ended questions after each scenario. The second part of the interview contained questions concerning the prototype in general. A preliminary version of the interview guide was tested with a family caregiver and clinician, both familiar with the mobility aids domain. The comments served to improve and refine the guide (contact CA to obtain a copy).

# **Data Collection Procedure**

Each of the participants was met individually for a session that lasted about 1.5 hours, which was recorded in a digital audio format. The participants' sociodemographic data, including their level of perceived experience with technologies and the internet, their reasons for using tilt, and their history of pressure ulcers, were also obtained. Observation notes (eg, participants' nonverbal reactions) were taken throughout the session.

# **Data Processing and Analysis**

Interview transcriptions were subject to content analysis with a mixed coding approach. The coding guide was based on the key concepts by Baumel et al [49] (main themes and subthemes), and the emerging themes were linked to these concepts until a final coding guide was developed. Coding was done with QDA Miner v5.0 (Provalis Research) software by the first author (CCV), and a second author (DGB) coded transcriptions independently. Divergence in coding was discussed with the last author (CA) to reach consensus.

# Results

# **Study Participants**

Participants' characteristics are presented in Tables 2 and 3. Power wheelchair users' ages ranged from 23 to 49 years, and clinicians' ages ranged from 34 to 55 years. Each of the 2 groups of participants comprised 3 men and 2 women. All power wheelchair users had a neurological condition, and 3 of them had pressure ulcers in their buttocks region. They lived in the community and used their device daily as their main mobility aid for at least 8 years. Regarding their current usage of the tilt, they all reported using it for either comfort or to prevent and treat pressure ulcers. Moreover, 3 out of 5 users also mentioned that they used tilt to avoid sliding on their wheelchair, and 1 person mentioned easing transfers. The 5 clinicians interviewed were all occupational therapists. One of them worked in a neuromuscular disease program and the other 4 worked in technical aid programs and services. Perceived experience with technologies and the internet varied within the sample.

 Table 2. Sociodemographic characteristics of power wheelchair users (N=5).

Sociodemographic characteristics	Value		
Age (years), range	23-49		
Gender, n			
Male	2		
Female	3		
Principal diagnosis, n			
Cerebral palsy	3		
Quadriplegia	2		
Occupation, n			
Employed	2		
Unemployed	2		
Student	1		
Level of perceived experience with technology and the internet, n			
Inexperienced	1		
Somewhat experienced	1		
Very experienced	3		



Campeau-Vallerand et al

Table 3. Sociodemographic characteristics of clinicians (N=5).

Sociodemographic characteristics	Value		
Age (years), range	34-55		
Gender, n			
Male	2		
Female	3		
Level of perceived experience with technology and the internet, n			
Inexperienced	1		
Somewhat experienced	3		
Very experienced	1		

# **Evaluation Outcomes**

The 7 main themes of the conceptual framework by Baumel et al [49] captured the viewpoints of users and clinicians. We identified only 4 emerging subthemes, all of which represented

the clinical perspective, and they were regrouped under the therapeutic persuasiveness and the general subjective evaluation concepts. Table 4 summarizes the participant's comments regarding the Web-based monitoring system. These results are presented in detail in the following paragraphs.

Table 4. Main participants' comments about the power tilt usage monitoring system.

Baumel concepts	Users (n=5)	Clinicians (n=5)	Interview results
Usability (ease of use and ease of learning)	4	5	Physical components are convenient for daily use of the wheelchair
	4	5	Web interface is easy to use
	5	5	Some interactive functions of the Web interface are not intuitive
Visual design (appearance and visual quality)	4	4	System looks discreet on the wheelchair
	3	1	Web interface could have more colors
	4	2	Web interface could have larger fonts
Content (content provided or learned during the use of the Web intervention)	5	5	Web tilt goals are well presented to the user
User engagement (extent that the Web intervention employs strategies to attract and encourage its adoption)	3	5	Personal tilt goal for the prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers is appreciated
	4	5	Reminder settings are not appropriate in certain contexts
Therapeutic persuasiveness (extent to which the Web intervention encourages users to make positive behavior change)	5	a	Users felt that the tilt reminder would encourage them to tilt more often
	5	5	Color of the indicator lights according to the angle and the duration of the tilt is appreciated
	5	5	Feedback on the goal associated with the prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers should not take the form of a global analysis
Therapeutic alliance (ability of the intervention to create an alliance with the user to bring about positive change)	4	4	Web interface is missing a space where users can share their experi- ence regarding the use of tilt with their clinicians
General subjective evaluation (potential anticipated benefit of the intervention for the target audience and to the possible usage contexts)	5	5	Participants felt that the goal of the Web intervention was met by the current system
	_	5	Clinicians considered that the Web intervention would improve postprocurement follow-up of tilt use

<sup>a</sup>Not applicable.

#### Usability

XSL•FO RenderX

Regarding ease of use of the physical components of the system, nearly all participants mentioned that the current configuration of components allowed adequate daily use of the wheelchair.

https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13560

However, they also mentioned several aspects that should be considered during the configuration and installation of components (eg, minimize the overall width of the wheelchair and preserve the possibility to hang personal effects on the backrest). Regarding the Web interface, most users claimed that

the entire Web interface was easy to use and navigate. Similarly, all clinicians reported that it was easy to enter the recommendations within a reasonable time. Regarding learnability, all users and clinicians had difficulties with exploring some of the interactive functions of the Web interface at some point, particularly during consultation of their tilt goals and their results. The participants attributed these difficulties to the unintuitive aspect of the functions in question. Almost all the participants (users: n=5 and clinicians: n=4) thought that a training session that included a demonstration would be necessary to learn how to use the system.

### Visual Design

Almost all participants described the system as discreet when installed on the wheelchair owing to its small size and the black color of its physical components. All the participants appreciated the general structure of the Web interface. However, some participants would have liked to see more colors, particularly during the consultation of the tilt goals, and others would have preferred a larger font.

### Content

Overall, 4 clinicians found that the reasons for the use of tilt that were displayed in the recommendation entry screen corresponded to those they would normally recommend, whereas 1 clinician mentioned that his practice was restricted to a few on the list. All the participants found that the tilt goals available to users online were presented clearly and appropriately. All the participants also appreciated the clarity of the content of the daily and monthly results of the different tilt goals, except for those associated with prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers. They would have liked the content of the results related to this goal to include more explanatory information such as a written summary of the graphics.

# User Engagement

All the clinicians appreciated the ability to personalize the recommended tilt goals according to the users' needs such as the choice of frequency, angle, and duration of tilt and personalized text entry. Most of the participants appreciated that the system let users set their own personal tilt goal in addition to the goal recommended by the clinician for the prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers. For example, 1 user said:

It's good that you can set a personal goal for yourself because sometimes the occupational therapist may recommend something you are not really used to, but with your personal goal you can calmly go about reaching the recommended objective by increasing your personal goal each day. [User-04]

Furthermore, 2 users who were less interested in adopting a personal goal mentioned that they would not set a personal goal at the start of the intervention because they preferred to rely solely on the objective recommended by the clinician.

All the participants appreciated being able to put the tilt reminder in sleep mode at any time. However, almost all of them found the indicator lights and vibration motor of the reminder irritating, too loud, or quite inappropriate in some contexts (eg, at school, work, or the movies). Consequently, they would have liked to be able to personalize the reminder settings according to their preferences (eg, deactivate the vibration motor of the reminder).

# Therapeutic Persuasiveness

All users thought that the tilt reminder would encourage them to tilt more often. One clinician (Clinician-01) described the reminder as a mini coach in charge of motivating users to achieve their tilt goals. In addition, all the users and clinicians who were interviewed appreciated the fact that the indicator lights installed on the reminder box changed color when the user reached or exceeded the angle and duration of tilt set in their personal goal. For example, 1 clinician (Clinician-02) claimed that the synchronization of the indicator lights with the tilt parameters made the parameters much more concrete for users and consequently easier to follow. However, most users (n=4) would have liked to receive tilt reminders not only related to the goal of prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers but also concerning other tilt goals proposed by the intervention (eg, reduce pain and improve postural control when moving) because the degree of attention that these goals require varies greatly during the day. Concerning the pertinence of results regarding the daily and monthly use of tilt, most users (n=3) mentioned that feedback available on the Web interface represented an additional source of motivation to help them achieve their objectives. The 2 users who did not share this view stated that they would not be inclined to view their progress online, but they would rely instead on the tilt reminder as the single source of motivation to achieve their goals. Finally, all users said they would prefer that the feedback on the goal associated with prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers take the form of an individual analysis of each of the tilt parameters rather than a global analysis. For example, 1 user claimed:

In my feedback [on the goal associated with prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers], I would like to be able to isolate information regarding the frequency, angle and duration of tilt so that I could see where I need to improve more easily. This way I could know if, for example, I have to work more on tilt at a larger angle or if instead I should focus my efforts on tilting at a higher frequency. [User-01]

### Therapeutic Alliance

The vast majority of clinicians (n=4) found that the formulation of personal goals by users had a positive influence on their recommendations regarding the use of tilt. According to 1 clinician who shared this view:

[The personal goal] helps me better understand how I as a clinician can give better recommendations because if users find they are obtaining more benefits with their personal goals, this means that my recommendation was not totally adapted to their needs. [Clinician-01]

Consequently, these same clinicians believed that setting personal goals favors the creation of dialog between the 2 parties and ultimately of a compromise between what the clinician recommends and what the user is willing to do. Finally, almost

all the users would have liked to see a space on their Web interface where they could share their daily and monthly experience with the use of tilt with clinicians. In fact, 4 of the 5 clinicians interviewed confirmed that they would have liked to have access to this form of user feedback because they viewed it as an opportunity to support their clients as they strive to achieve the desired behavior.

#### General Subjective Evaluation

All the participants confirmed that the intervention proposed would favor optimal use of tilt by users. In addition, all the users claimed that they would agree to use the system if it was available. All the clinicians also believed that this monitoring system would let them offer users more effective postprocurement follow-up of tilt use. For instance, 1 clinician mentioned:

I find it interesting that this type of system could offer us information on the use of tilt because when users leave the rehabilitation center, we don't know what they're doing with their tilt. When we meet them only every so often, without being in bad faith, they report what they feel is pertinent. No matter how many questions we ask, we will never get as much information as the system can provide. [Clinician-04]

However, similar to the users, the clinicians (n=5) would have preferred that feedback on the goal associated with the prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers take the form of an individual analysis of each of the tilt parameters instead of a global analysis. Regarding the feasibility of the intervention in health care institutions, most of the clinicians (n=4) claimed that they would recommend this intervention at the beginning of care to present specific problems such as the appearance of pressure ulcers. In addition, aside from a client at risk or dealing with pressure ulcers, several clinicians (n=3) also found that such a system would be particularly beneficial for users with a degenerative neurological condition, particularly because of the many reasons obliging them to use tilt daily. Finally, 3 clinicians emphasized that the use of this system should not be limited to rehabilitation centers and that it should also be implemented in community health care centers because they too have a role to play in postprocurement follow-up of power tilt.

# Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

The objective of this study was to perform a formative evaluation of a prototype of a system to monitor tilt use in power wheelchairs. The main results suggested that the physical components and the Web interface were easy to manipulate and use daily. Participants appreciated the tilt reminder and the ability to set their own performance goals. In addition, all the participants expressed an intention to adopt the intervention, and all of them claimed that the current prototype would favor optimal use of tilt by wheelchair users. This confirmation corroborates the findings of other studies regarding the potential benefits of a tilt usage monitoring system [18,40]. The clinicians interviewed also believed that the intervention developed would make postprocurement follow-up of power tilt more effective

during different stages of care (preventive or curative), with varied clients and in various practice settings.

Participants' positive evaluation of the personal goal is certainly one of the most original findings of our study for 3 main reasons. First, users' comments suggest that the personal goal could serve as an action plan and consequently mediate the gradual attainment of goals recommended by clinicians. Second, the users' opportunity to create an action plan also guarantees that they can control the use of tilt. This aspect is important because it has been established that for a power tilt usage monitoring system to be adopted by users, they must not feel forced to comply with the recommendations given [50]. Third, the personal goal helps clinicians determine whether their recommendations are truly adapted to the variability of users' daily occupations. In other words, the personal goal is the representation of what the user is willing to do regarding the use of tilt. This notion of variability of daily occupations, unique to each individual, is important for clinicians because it predicts the real use of power tilt [8,18,29]. Thus, clinicians can better judge whether they need to adjust the recommendations to correspond with the user's daily routine.

Concerning the tilt reminder, all the users mentioned that it would encourage them to tilt more often. This claim is coherent with a study of the effect of an audio reminder on repositioning behaviors in wheelchairs linked to the prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers [51]. In addition, all the participants appreciated the fact that the indicator lights installed on the reminder box changed color when their tilt reached or exceeded the angle and duration specified in their personal goal. Therefore, this function meets a common need for all participants because research has demonstrated that users and clinicians alike find it difficult to associate the value of an angle with an exact position of tilt without any cues [30].

This formative evaluation highlighted 3 main orientations for improving the future development of monitoring systems for power tilt-in-space wheelchairs. One important area of improvement will be to personalize the reminder settings (indicator lights and vibration motor) according to the context (eg, at school, work, and the movies). This is consistent with the study by Liu [52], which found that preferences in the choice of tilt reminder settings vary depending on the users' context. Another important change is to ensure that the feedback on the goal associated with prevention and treatment of pressure ulcers takes the form of an individual analysis of each of the tilt parameters rather than a global analysis. The initial prototype presented a combined result of 3 tilt parameters (frequency, angle, and duration of tilt) because this combination predicts greater effectiveness at reducing pressure on the seat [17]. The advantage of offering a global analysis of the attainment of this goal is that participants know the proportion of tilts done according to the 3 parameters of the personal and recommended goals. However, in a context of training and follow-up of the use of tilt, it is understandable that participants want to be able to obtain feedback on the frequency, angle, and duration of tilt separately because this would let them target and address any problematic parameters. Finally, we should explore the possibility of including a dedicated space in the Web interface where users could note their daily and monthly experience with

```
XSL•FO
```

the use of tilt, similar to a logbook. The added value of this space should be evaluated carefully by considering the potential added burden on clinical follow-up and given the evidence of the proven use of this function [53-56].

## Limitations

This study has some limitations. First, only occupational therapists were recruited. This choice is explained by the fact that in Quebec (Canada), it is mainly occupational therapists who evaluate clients' functional needs and who ensure training and follow-up of individuals who require mobility aids. It would be interesting to explore whether other categories of professionals would offer different insights. In addition, knowing that it could take several years before certain users consider their power wheelchair as an effective means to let them carry out significant activities [57], no attempts have been made to recruit new users of power wheelchairs, although clinicians who were interviewed identified these individuals as clients who could benefit from the intervention. In fact, the way new users of power wheelchairs experience the intervention may differ from that of more experienced users and thus influence the future development of the intervention. Finally, the conceptual framework proposed by Baumel et al [49] that underpinned the formative evaluation of our eHealth intervention puts more emphasis on users, whose targeted behavior is expected to

change following the intervention, than on clinicians, who help users to attain the desired behavioral change. To fill this gap, during the analysis, we added emerging themes related to the needs identified by the clinicians. This conceptual framework could be enriched by integrating the perspectives of the staff who carry out the eHealth interventions.

# Conclusions

This study aimed to conduct a formative evaluation and to identify the functionalities needed by users of power wheelchairs and clinicians relative to a monitoring system designed to be installed on all models of power tilt-in-space wheelchairs. The results will orient the development of the prototype toward a more customizable monitoring system, with a more attractive and intuitive Web interface that favors communication between users and their clinicians. A formative evaluation involving a wider range of people such as new wheelchair users, users of manual tilt-in-space wheelchairs, children, the elderly, and family caregivers should be performed before evaluating the refined prototype in a real environment (eg, at home and in their daily life). Further research will also be necessary to evaluate if the intervention actually favors optimal use of tilt among power wheelchair users and improves the postprocurement monitoring offered by clinicians.

# Acknowledgments

This study was funded by Aging Gracefully across Environments using Technology to Support Wellness, Engagement and Long Life NCE Inc (CRP 2015-WP2.2) and the School of Rehabilitation of the Université de Montréal. The Fonds de recherche du Québec—Santé provided salary support to PA, CA, and FR. The authors would like to thank the participants for sharing their ideas, the Centre intégré universitaire de santé et de services sociaux du Centre-Sud-de-l'Île-de-Montréal for administrative support, TelASK, and Vincent Talbot for contributions to use case design, and the students in the electrical engineering and computer engineering department of the Université de Sherbrooke who contributed to developing the prototype (Abdelilah Boukarimi, Anne-Marie Desloges, Antoine Bélanger, Austin-Didier Tran, Arnaud Mede Tondji Gbaguidi, Benjamin Roy, Bruno Sbeghen, David Corbeil Stroombergen, Édouard Légaré, Francis Boucher, Fred Wamkeue-Yomeni, Gabriel Boucher, Guillaume Bouchard-Pelletier, Louis-Philippe Tessier, Marc-Antoine Beaudoin, Olivier Bellavance, and Paul de Thoisy).

### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

### Multimedia Appendix 1

Tilt reminder system of the use of power tilt-in-space wheelchair. [MP4 File (MP4 Video), 85180 KB - rehab\_v6i2e13560\_app1.mp4]

### References

- 1. World Health Organization. 2008. Guidelines on the Provision of Manual Wheelchairs In Less Resourced Settings URL: https://www.who.int/disabilities/publications/technology/wheelchairguidelines/en/
- 2. Smith EM, Giesbrecht EM, Mortenson WB, Miller WC. Prevalence of wheelchair and scooter use among community-dwelling Canadians. Phys Ther 2016 Aug;96(8):1135-1142 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2522/ptj.20150574] [Medline: 26847009]
- 3. Bauer S, Buning ME. NCart. 2009. The Industry Profile on Wheeled Mobility URL: <u>https://www.ncart.us/uploads/userfiles/</u> <u>files/university-of-buffalo.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-11-14]
- 4. Hsieh JT, McIntyre A, Wolfe DL, Lala D, Titus L, Campbell K, et al. SCIRE Project. 2014. Pressure Ulcers Following Spinal Cord Injury URL: <u>https://scireproject.com/wp-content/uploads/pressure\_ulcers.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-12-15] [WebCite Cache ID 74gnf80nd]
- Bergstrom N, Braden BJ, Laguzza A, Holman V. The Braden scale for predicting pressure sore risk. Nurs Res 1987;36(4):205-210. [Medline: <u>3299278</u>]

- 6. Raghavan P, Raza WA, Ahmed YS, Chamberlain MA. Prevalence of pressure sores in a community sample of spinal injury patients. Clin Rehabil 2003 Dec;17(8):879-884. [doi: 10.1191/0269215503cr692oa] [Medline: 14682560]
- 7. Cramp FL, Warke K, Lowe-Strong AS. The incidence of pressure ulcers in people with multiple sclerosis and persons responsible for their management. Int J MS Care 2004 Jul;6(2):52-54. [doi: 10.7224/1537-2073-6.2.52]
- Michael SM, Porter D, Pountney TE. Tilted seat position for non-ambulant individuals with neurological and neuromuscular impairment: a systematic review. Clin Rehabil 2007 Dec;21(12):1063-1074 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0269215507082338] [Medline: 18042602]
- 9. Rasero L, Simonetti M, Falciani F, Fabbri C, Collini F, Dal Molin A. Pressure ulcers in older adults: a prevalence study. Adv Skin Wound Care 2015 Oct;28(10):461-464. [doi: 10.1097/01.ASW.0000470371.77571.5d] [Medline: 26375949]
- Shankar S, Mortenson WB, Wallace J. Taking control: an exploratory study of the use of tilt-in-space wheelchairs in residential care. Am J Occup Ther 2015;69(2):6902290040 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5014/ajot.2014.013565] [Medline: 26122688]
- 11. Graves N, Birrell F, Whitby M. Effect of pressure ulcers on length of hospital stay. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2005 Mar;26(3):293-297. [doi: 10.1086/502542] [Medline: 15796283]
- 12. Russo CA, Steiner C, Spector W. HCUP-US. 2008. Statistical Brief #64: Hospitalizations Related to Pressure Ulcers among Adults 18 Years and Older, 2006 URL: <u>https://www.hcup-us.ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb64.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-09-14]
- 13. Cutajar R, Roberts A. The relationship between engagement in occupations and pressure sore development in Saudi men with paraplegia. Br J Occup Ther 2016 Nov 5;68(7):307-314. [doi: 10.1177/030802260506800704]
- Gorecki C, Brown JM, Nelson EA, Briggs M, Schoonhoven L, Dealey C, European Quality of Life Pressure Ulcer Project Group. Impact of pressure ulcers on quality of life in older patients: a systematic review. J Am Geriatr Soc 2009 Jul;57(7):1175-1183. [doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2009.02307.x] [Medline: 19486198]
- Spilsbury K, Nelson A, Cullum N, Iglesias C, Nixon J, Mason S. Pressure ulcers and their treatment and effects on quality of life: hospital inpatient perspectives. J Adv Nurs 2007 Mar;57(5):494-504. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2648.2006.04140.x</u>] [Medline: <u>17284276</u>]
- Trueman P, Whitehead SJ. The economics of pressure relieving surfaces: an illustrative case study of the impact of high-specification surfaces on hospital finances. Int Wound J 2010 Feb;7(1):48-54. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1742-481X.2009.00647.x</u>] [Medline: <u>20409250</u>]
- Dicianno BE, Arva J, Lieberman JM, Schmeler MR, Souza A, Phillips K, et al. RESNA position on the application of tilt, recline, and elevating legrests for wheelchairs. Assist Technol 2009;21(1):13-22; quiz 24. [doi: <u>10.1080/10400430902945769</u>] [Medline: <u>19719059</u>]
- Sonenblum SE, Sprigle S, Maurer CL. Use of power tilt systems in everyday life. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2009 Jan;4(1):24-30. [doi: <u>10.1080/17483100802542744</u>] [Medline: <u>19172478</u>]
- Consortium for Spinal Cord Medicine Clinical Practice Guidelines. Pressure ulcer prevention and treatment following spinal cord injury: a clinical practice guideline for health-care professionals. J Spinal Cord Med 2001;24(Suppl 1):S40-101. [doi: 10.1080/10790268.2001.11753592] [Medline: 11958176]
- 20. National Pressure Ulcer Advisory Panel, European Pressure Ulcer Advisory Panel, Pan Pacific Pressure Injury Alliance. Prevention and Treatment of Pressure Ulcers: Quick Reference Guide. Perth, Australia: Cambridge Media; 2014.
- 21. Kirby RL. Wheelchair Skills Assessment and Training. Boca Raton: CRC Press; 2016.
- Sonenblum SE, Sprigle SH. The impact of tilting on blood flow and localized tissue loading. J Tissue Viability 2011 Feb;20(1):3-13. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jtv.2010.10.001</u>] [Medline: <u>21145240</u>]
- 23. Sprigle S, Maurer C, Soneblum SE, Sorenblum SE. Load redistribution in variable position wheelchairs in people with spinal cord injury. J Spinal Cord Med 2010;33(1):58-64 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10790268.2010.11689674] [Medline: 20397444]
- 24. Hobson DA. Comparative effects of posture on pressure and shear at the body-seat interface. J Rehabil Res Dev 1992;29(4):21-31. [doi: 10.1682/JRRD.1992.10.0021] [Medline: 1432724]
- 25. Giesbrecht EM, Ethans KD, Staley D. Measuring the effect of incremental angles of wheelchair tilt on interface pressure among individuals with spinal cord injury. Spinal Cord 2011 Jul;49(7):827-831. [doi: <u>10.1038/sc.2010.194</u>] [Medline: 21242997]
- 26. Harrand J, Bannigan K. Do tilt-in-space wheelchairs increase occupational engagement: a critical literature review. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2016;11(1):3-12. [doi: 10.3109/17483107.2014.932021] [Medline: 24969634]
- 27. Lacoste M, Weiss-Lambrou R, Allard M, Dansereau J. Powered tilt/recline systems: why and how are they used? Assist Technol 2003;15(1):58-68. [doi: 10.1080/10400435.2003.10131890] [Medline: 14760982]
- 28. Ding D, Leister E, Cooper RA, Cooper R, Kelleher A, Fitzgerald SG, et al. Usage of tilt-in-space, recline, and elevation seating functions in natural environment of wheelchair users. J Rehabil Res Dev 2008;45(7):973-983 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1682/JRRD.2007.11.0178] [Medline: 19165687]
- 29. Sonenblum SE, Sprigle S. Distinct tilting behaviours with power tilt-in-space systems. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2011;6(6):526-535. [doi: 10.3109/17483107.2011.580900] [Medline: 21561230]
- 30. Titus LC, Polgar JM. Reasons for using power tilt: perspectives from clients and therapists. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2018 Feb;13(2):132-139. [doi: 10.1080/17483107.2017.1299803] [Medline: 28346029]

- 31. Best KL, Routhier F, Miller WC. A description of manual wheelchair skills training: current practices in Canadian rehabilitation centers. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2015;10(5):393-400. [doi: 10.3109/17483107.2014.907367] [Medline: 24702608]
- Best KL, Miller WC, Routhier F. A description of manual wheelchair skills training curriculum in entry-to-practice occupational and physical therapy programs in Canada. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2015;10(5):401-406. [doi: 10.3109/17483107.2014.907368] [Medline: 24702609]
- 33. Foy T, Perritt G, Thimmaiah D, Heisler L, Offutt JL, Cantoni K, et al. The SCIRehab project: treatment time spent in SCI rehabilitation. Occupational therapy treatment time during inpatient spinal cord injury rehabilitation. J Spinal Cord Med 2011;34(2):162-175 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1179/107902611X12971826988093] [Medline: 21675355]
- 34. Harris F, Sprigle S. Outcomes measurement of a wheelchair intervention. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2008 Jul;3(4):171-180. [doi: 10.1080/17483100701869784] [Medline: 19238718]
- 35. Jans LH, Scherer MJ. Assistive technology training: diverse audiences and multidisciplinary content. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2006;1(1-2):69-77. [doi: 10.1080/09638280500167290] [Medline: 19256169]
- 36. Kirby RL, Keeler L, Wang S, Thompson K, Theriault C. Proportion of wheelchair users who receive wheelchair skills training during an admission to a Canadian rehabilitation center. Top Geriatr Rehab 2015;31(1):58-66. [doi: 10.1097/TGR.0000000000046]
- 37. Samuelsson K, Wressle E. User satisfaction with mobility assistive devices: an important element in the rehabilitation process. Disabil Rehabil 2008;30(7):551-558. [doi: 10.1080/09638280701355777] [Medline: 17852301]
- Routhier F, Lettre J, Miller WC, Borisoff JF, Keetch K, Mitchell IM, CanWheel Research Team. Data logger technologies for powered wheelchairs: a scoping review. Assist Technol 2019;31(1):19-24. [doi: <u>10.1080/10400435.2017.1340913</u>] [Medline: <u>28662364</u>]
- 39. Ding D, Liu HY, Cooper R, Cooper RA, Smailagic A, Siewiorek D. Virtual coach technology for supporting self-care. Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am 2010 Feb;21(1):179-194. [doi: 10.1016/j.pmr.2009.07.012] [Medline: 19951785]
- 40. Wu YK, Liu HY, Kelleher A, Pearlman J, Cooper RA. Evaluating the usability of a smartphone virtual seating coach application for powered wheelchair users. Med Eng Phys 2016 Jun;38(6):569-575. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.medengphy.2016.03.001</u>] [Medline: <u>27079179</u>]
- 41. Barnum CM. Usability Testing Essentials: Ready, Set...Test!. Burlington, MA: Morgan Kaufmann; 2010.
- 42. Enam A, Torres-Bonilla J, Eriksson H. Evidence-based evaluation of ehealth interventions: systematic literature review. J Med Internet Res 2018 Nov 23;20(11):e10971 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10971] [Medline: 30470678]
- 43. Mohr DC, Schueller SM, Montague E, Burns MN, Rashidi P. The behavioral intervention technology model: an integrated conceptual and technological framework for eHealth and mHealth interventions. J Med Internet Res 2014 Jun 5;16(6):e146 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3077] [Medline: 24905070]
- 44. Anderson JK, Wallace LM. Applying the behavioural intervention technologies model to the development of a smartphone application (app) supporting young peoples' adherence to anaphylaxis action plan. BMJ Innov 2015 Apr 2;1(2):67-73. [doi: 10.1136/bmjinnov-2014-000016]
- 45. Lattie EG, Schueller SM, Sargent E, Stiles-Shields C, Tomasino KN, Corden ME, et al. Uptake and usage of intellicare: a publicly available suite of mental health and well-being apps. Internet Interv 2016 May;4(2):152-158 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2016.06.003] [Medline: 27398319]
- 46. Srikesavan C, Williamson E, Cranston T, Hunter J, Adams J, Lamb SE. An online hand exercise intervention for adults with rheumatoid arthritis (mySARAH): design, development, and usability testing. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jun 27;20(6):e10457 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10457] [Medline: 29950288]
- Gélinas-Bronsard D, Mortenson WB, Ahmed S, Guay C, Auger C. Co-construction of an internet-based intervention for older assistive technology users and their family caregivers: stakeholders' perceptions. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2019 Aug;14(6):602-611. [doi: 10.1080/17483107.2018.1499138] [Medline: 30318939]
- 48. Webb TL, Joseph J, Yardley L, Michie S. Using the internet to promote health behavior change: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the impact of theoretical basis, use of behavior change techniques, and mode of delivery on efficacy. J Med Internet Res 2010 Feb 17;12(1):e4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1376] [Medline: 20164043]
- 49. Baumel A, Faber K, Mathur N, Kane JM, Muench F. Enlight: a comprehensive quality and therapeutic potential evaluation tool for mobile and web-based ehealth interventions. J Med Internet Res 2017 Mar 21;19(3):e82 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7270] [Medline: 28325712]
- 50. Titus LC. Western University Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository. 2013. How Power Tilt is Used in Daily Life to Manage Sitting Pressure: Perspectives of Adults Who Use Power Tilt And Therapists Who Prescribe This Technology URL: <u>https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2672&context=etd</u> [accessed 2019-09-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74guAyla4]
- Yang YS, Chou YC, Hsu JJ, Chang JJ. Effects of audio feedback on sitting behaviors of community-dwelling manual wheelchair users with spinal cord injuries. Assist Technol 2010;22(2):79-86. [doi: <u>10.1080/10400435.2010.483644</u>] [Medline: <u>20698426</u>]



- 52. Liu HY. University of Pittsburgh. 2014. Development of a Customized Electronic Reminder to Facilitate Powered Seating Function Usage and Compliance With Clinical Recommendations: Design Process and Clinical Efficacy URL: <u>http://d-scholarship.pitt.edu/20265/1/LIU\_ETD\_2013.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-09-14] [WebCite Cache ID 74gvFs5bu]
- 53. Huang YC, Hsu YL. Social networking-based personal home telehealth system: a pilot study. J Clin Gerontol Geriatr 2014 Dec;5(4):132-139. [doi: 10.1016/j.jcgg.2014.05.004]
- 54. Kwok T, Au A, Wong B, Ip I, Mak V, Ho F. Effectiveness of online cognitive behavioral therapy on family caregivers of people with dementia. Clin Interv Aging 2014;9:631-636 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/CIA.S56337] [Medline: 24748781]
- 55. Lewis ML, Hobday JV, Hepburn KW. Internet-based program for dementia caregivers. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen 2010 Dec;25(8):674-679. [doi: 10.1177/1533317510385812] [Medline: 21131674]
- 56. Matsumura K, Antoku Y, Inoue R, Kobayashi M, Hanada E, Iwasaki Y, et al. A network system of medical and welfare information service for the patients, their families, hospitals, local governments, and commercial companies in a medical service area. J Med Syst 2002 Jun;26(3):249-254. [Medline: <u>12018611</u>]
- 57. Rossen CB, Sørensen B, Jochumsen BW, Wind G. Everyday life for users of electric wheelchairs a qualitative interview study. Disabil Rehabil Assist Technol 2012 Sep;7(5):399-407. [doi: 10.3109/17483107.2012.665976] [Medline: 22424290]

# Abbreviations

**BIT:** Behavioral Intervention Technology **ehealth:** electronic health

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 30.01.19; peer-reviewed by E Giesbrecht, G Fico, E Neter, M Eckert; comments to author 28.04.19; revised version received 14.06.19; accepted 02.09.19; published 26.10.19.

Please cite as:

Campeau-Vallerand C, Michaud F, Routhier F, Archambault PS, Létourneau D, Gélinas-Bronsard D, Auger C Development of a Web-Based Monitoring System for Power Tilt-in-Space Wheelchairs: Formative Evaluation JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13560 URL: https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13560 doi:10.2196/13560 PMID:31674918

©Charles Campeau-Vallerand, François Michaud, François Routhier, Philippe S Archambault, Dominic Létourneau, Dominique Gélinas-Bronsard, Claudine Auger. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 29.10.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# Pediatric Speech-Language Pathologists' Use of Mobile Health Technology: Qualitative Questionnaire Study

Kelsey Thompson<sup>1</sup>, MS, CCC-SLP; Emily Zimmerman<sup>1</sup>, PhD, CCC-SLP

Communication Sciences & Disorders, Northeastern University, Boston, MA, United States

**Corresponding Author:** 

Emily Zimmerman, PhD, CCC-SLP Communication Sciences & Disorders, Northeastern University 525E Behrakis Building 360 Huntington Ave Boston, MA, 02115 United States Phone: 1 617 373 5140 Email: e.zimmerman@neu.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** While technology use in pediatric therapies is increasing, there is so far no research available focusing on how pediatric speech-language pathologists (SLPs) in the United States use technology.

**Objective:** This paper sought to determine if, and to what extent, pediatric SLPs are using mobile apps, to determine what purpose they are using them for, and to identify gaps in available technology to provide guidance for future technological development.

**Methods:** Pediatric SLPs completed an online survey containing five sections: demographics, overall use, use in assessment, use in intervention, barriers, and future directions.

**Results:** Mobile app use by 485 pediatric SLPs in the clinical setting was analyzed. Most (364/438; 83.1%) pediatric SLPs reported using technology  $\leq$ 50% of the time in their clinical work, with no differences evident by age group (<35 years and  $\geq$ 35 years; *P*=.97). Pediatric SLPs are currently using apps for intervention (399/1105; 36.1%), clinical information (241/1105; 21.8%), parent education (151/1105; 13.7%), assessment (132/1105; 12%), client education (108/1105; 9.8%), and other uses (55/1105; 5.0%). Cost (46/135; 34.1%) and lack of an evidence base (36/135; 26.7%) were the most frequently reported barriers. Most SLPs (268/380; 70.7%) desired more technology use, with no difference evident by age group (*P*=.81).

**Conclusions:** A majority of pediatric SLPs are using mobile apps less than 50% of the time in a pediatric setting and they use them more during intervention compared to assessment. While pediatric SLPs are hesitant to add to their client's screen time, they would like more apps to be developed that are supported by research and are less expensive. Implications for future research and app development are also discussed.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13966) doi:10.2196/13966

# **KEYWORDS**

mHealth; speech-language pathology; surveys; assessment; pediatric; treatment; technology

# Introduction

Mobile health (mHealth) is health information or medical services that are delivered or enhanced through mobile communication and information technology [1]. While its traditional purpose is to support the collection and analysis of health-related information, mHealth also encompasses a growing body of technologies that aim to support both the provider and the patient [2]. For example, applications have been created to enhance clinical decision making and diagnostics, improve

https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13966

RenderX

treatment, increase access to services, and lower costs [2-6]. On the patient side, mHealth applications have successfully been used for education and behavior changes through direct messaging [7], and to engage patients in generating and recording their own health data [8]. Mobile apps are cost effective, accessible, and convenient, and along with the trend of greater consumer involvement, mHealth is heading in a compelling direction [9,10].

Technology use is rapidly increasing, and not just for adults. Children are interacting with technology at home: more than

half of parents have downloaded apps specifically for their children [11,12] and homes with children between 0-8 years old who had a mobile device increased from 52% in 2011 to 98% in 2017 [12]. Tablet ownership specifically increased from 8% in 2011 to 78% in 2017 [12]. Schools are also integrating technology into their classrooms. In 2010, the US Department of Education began a National Education Technology Plan to promote student-centered learning with technology, with the goal of improving student achievement [13]. This plan was updated in 2017 and reported a shift from focusing on whether technology should be used to how it can best be used with equal access [14]. They additionally reported progress in technology use for personalized and adapted learning and assessment, on increased education for teachers on how to use technology to support user outcomes, on more classrooms with high-speed connectivity, on the better design of learning spaces to accommodate technology, and on the lower costs and increased availability of high-quality educational tools [14]. In fact, in 2016, 81% of US PreK-12<sup>th</sup> grade teachers reported using computers or laptops in their classrooms, 58% reported using interactive whiteboards, and 52% reported using tablets [15].

Despite the obvious growth of mHealth in home, medical, and educational settings, research supporting the outcomes of mHealth in speech-language pathology is just emerging, and research in the United States has been limited. There is a body of research that has examined the use of game-based applications for speech and language disorder intervention [16-21], as well as emerging research on apps for speech and hearing screenings [22,23] and biofeedback [24]. Numerous studies report strong child engagement and motivation with the applications, but improvement in skills and generalization of those skills is limited by methodology (ie, no control group) or is not reported [16-21,24]. In fact, Furlong, Morris, Erickson and Serry (2018) developed a protocol for evidence-based appraisal of mobile apps for speech sound disorders [25], and in a systematic review of the Apple iTunes store and Google Play store for apps for speech disorders they found only a small proportion of applications that would be considered very high quality or therapeutically beneficial [26]. There is early evidence for creating applications that are better informed by a joint team approach that shows promise [27]. App use by speech-language pathologists (SLPs) has been examined in both Slovenia and Portugal, where SLPs have reported a positive perception of technology and personal use, but a limited use for therapy purposes [20,21,28].

However, despite the American-Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA) member newsletter having published numerous articles about mHealth in clinical practice, ranging from promoting specific apps [29-33] to advising clinicians about how to incorporate apps into therapy [30,32,34,35], no evidence is available for how SLPs in the United States are, or are not, utilizing mobile applications.

It is clear that mHealth is a growing trend, with children using mobile and tablet devices at home and school. Furthermore, there is emerging evidence that suggests that how adults interact with children during tablet use plays a strong role in their effectiveness [36-39], and there is limited evidence for its

```
https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13966
```

efficacy in speech pathology outside of client motivation [16-21,24]. Thus, it is of utmost importance to understand how educators and clinicians are using mHealth with the children they serve to develop improved, evidence-based technologies and practices. While research on the use of mHealth and barriers to adoption exists in other professions, such as among doctors, nurses, and teachers, the usage of such technologies in the field of speech-language pathology in the United States, specifically pediatrics (birth-18 years old), has not been examined. Filling this gap in knowledge is critical for the implementation of mHealth into a field with numerous mobile application offerings without substantive research on the population utilizing them. Therefore, we aimed to understand if, and to what extent, pediatric SLPs are using mobile apps in clinical practice, barriers to use, and gaps in available technology. The following research survey addresses these main questions:

(1) Do pediatric SLPs use technology in clinical practice and what are the barriers to use;

and

(2) Do pediatric SLPs want more technology available and in which areas?

#### Methods

#### **Development of the Survey**

To answer the above research questions, an anonymous, open survey was developed using Qualtrics Version 2017 (Qualtrics, Provo, Utah), an online survey platform for academic, administrative, and research purposes. Questions were crafted to cover the aims of the study and allowed for forced choice, select all that apply, side-by-side, and open-ended responses. Survey questions were reviewed by two ASHA-certified SLPs and were judged to have enough face and content validity. Internal consistency was assessed for the primary technology questions, which utilized a Likert Scale, by calculating Cronbach alpha using SPSS version 25 (IBM Corp, Armonk, New York). Results showed that the Cronbach alpha was high (0.85), indicating that the primary technology questions were closely related. Then, a pilot study was deployed to further evaluate the validity and comprehensibility of the questions. SLPs who served as supervisors to graduate students in the university's SLP program were invited to participate in the initial survey. The original survey encompassed 50 questions across three sections: demographics, technology use for the clinician's three most frequently seen populations, and a summary section about if they desired more technology and the role of cost. Feedback from the pilot study led to additions to the current survey, including questions about barriers to use, factors that could overcome those barriers, if they desired more technology, and open-ended questions about specific technology they use. Additionally, the original survey was broken down by primary practice area, with different options for how they use technology based on each population. The final survey improved flow, incorporating broad options for technology use, limitations, and future directions, allowing all SLPs to provide answers for all populations and allowing for easier comparison. Incorporating the above changes, the final survey included 37 questions covering five topics: demographic information, overall

XSL•FO RenderX

technology use, technology use in assessment, technology use in intervention, gaps or barriers to use, and future directions. The first two questions were related to inclusion criteria. Next, nine demographic questions were asked related to age, race, and work experience. The following 26 questions related to the main survey topic, technology use. Survey questions were designed by the researchers. The terms technology, mobile apps, and apps are used interchangeably in this manuscript and refer to mHealth, specifically the mobile applications that can be downloaded to a phone or tablet, not the devices themselves. The term technology was chosen in the survey as SLPs are not typically aware of the term mHealth. mHealth related to telepractice was excluded from this survey, as was computer-assisted treatment.

The final survey questions were not randomized, due to adaptive questioning. Adaptive questioning was used to reduce the number of questions asked when they were not applicable. Due to adaptive questioning, participants saw as few as two screens (if they did not meet the first inclusion criteria) or as many as 11 screens based on their responses (including informed consent). Each screen contained a range of one to six questions per page. Only inclusion criteria questions had to be answered before moving on or completing the survey. Participants were able to revise answers using a back button on the survey. See Figure 1 for survey flow.

#### Figure 1. Survey flow diagram.





# **Survey Participants**

Participants were recruited using convenience sampling through advertisements on social media and direct emails to pediatric practices from all fifty states. See Multimedia Appendix 1 for the social media announcements and emails.

Investigators posted to pediatric SLP-focused Facebook groups on topics such as pediatric speech therapy, preschool SLPs, early intervention SLPs, and school-based SLPs. The announcement was also posted in research-based groups, such as "SLPs for Evidence Based Practice". SLPs visit these groups to ask clinical questions, inquire about issues in the field, provide ideas and resources to others, ask questions, present recent research, and occasionally post job openings. Thus, most survey participants were engaged in social media and continuing education in the field. Additionally, private practices were randomly selected using Google searches for "pediatric speech therapy + state name" for all 50 states. The first three listings were emailed the email script (see Multimedia Appendix 1). The survey was available online from November 14, 2017 through May 10, 2018. Inclusion criteria included being ASHA-certified and currently working with a caseload of at least 10 pediatric clients, to ensure the survey population was made up of actively practicing SLPs who would have the opportunity for experience with technology. This survey was approved by the Northeastern University Institutional Review Board before deployment. Informed consent was achieved by having participants read and agree to the Informed Consent before beginning the survey. Informed consent included information about the investigators and their contact information, the purpose of the study, the approximate length of time to complete the survey, and data storage. Participants

were cautioned that, due to the nature of the online survey, it is possible they could be identified by IP address or other electronic record associated with their response but that these data were not being actively collected by the investigators. The survey was voluntary, but participants were able to enter a \$100 Amazon gift card raffle in exchange for their participation. Personal data was collected in the form of demographic information, which remained anonymous, per the informed consent. Only the investigators had access to the survey portal. Participants were asked to fill out a separate survey with their name and email address in order to enter the raffle, the link to which was listed at the end of the primary survey so that their email was not associated with their response. A total of 621 responses were recorded, of which 518 were ASHA certified. Of the 518 who were ASHA certified, 485 had a caseload of at least 10 pediatric clients, resulting in a study population of 485. Per ASHA's 2018 year-end counts, 74,764 ASHA-certified SLPs worked with the birth-17 years old age range, thus this survey represents only 0.65% of the population of certified pediatric SLPs.

# **Participant Demographics**

Participants reported demographic and practice information (see Table 1). Most participants were female (467/485; 96%), white (434/485; 89%), and between the ages of 25-34 (252/485; 52%) or 35-44 (128/485; 26%). Most reported working in a school setting, although all work sites were reported. Except for Hawaii, Nevada, North Dakota, South Dakota, and West Virginia, all remaining states were represented, including the District of Columbia. See Multimedia Appendix 2 for demographic characteristics of the sample.



 Table 1. Participant demographics (n=485).

Var	iable	Value, n		
Sex	Sex			
	Female	467		
	Male	18		
Ag	e			
	18-24	14		
	25-34	252		
	35-44	128		
	45-54	59		
	55-64	22		
	65-74	1		
Eth	nicity			
	White	434		
	Black	8		
	American Indian or Alaska Native	1		
	Asian	17		
	Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander	0		
	Other	15		
Yea	rs since matriculation with Master's			
	0-3	120		
	4-7	118		
	8-11	81		
	12+	154		
Wo	rk site			
	Hospital-NICU <sup>a</sup>	5		
	Hospital-other inpatient	5		
	Hospital-outpatient	40		
	Private practice	83		
	School	227		
	Early intervention	74		
	Other	41		
Primary age group working with				
	Birth to age 3	195		
	Preschool (age 3-4)	308		
	Early school (age 5-7)	297		
	Late elementary (age 8-10)	234		
	Middle school (11-13)	134		
	High school (14-18)	85		

<sup>a</sup>NICU: neonatal intensive care unit.

## Analysis

XSL•FO RenderX

All entries were analyzed, including incomplete questionnaires. Questionnaires were not monitored for multiple entries or

https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13966

atypical time stamps before analysis. The survey sample was judged to be representative, as it closely aligns with ASHA membership demographics in terms of gender, ethnicity, and work site, so weighting was not utilized. One notable difference

is age, which was specifically analyzed using chi square analyses. Age was divided into two categories of near equal population size: age 18-34 years (n=254) and 35 years and older (n=201). The average time participants spent on the survey was 22 minutes. The average progress (how much of the survey they completed) was 88.2%. Of the 624 surveys opened, 482 were completed, resulting in a completion rate of 77.2%. View and participation rates could not be calculated.

For questions with discrete answers, percentages for each question were calculated automatically using Qualtrics' analysis of responses. The survey also included open-ended questions about the participants' barriers to use and desires for future use. Coding and analysis of these responses followed an inductive, iterative process inspired by grounded theory analysis, where responses were analyzed for codes and these codes were then iteratively clustered into higher-level themes [40]. For example, for question 150, participants were asked, "What areas of SLP technology would you like to see improvements?" Responses identified as encompassing codes such as: data, collection, data collection, or documentation were grouped into a theme of 'data collection', and this was continued for all codes identified. Following analysis, 26 themes were identified. For all open-response questions, only themes that included at least two respondents were reported. This analysis was completed for all open-response questions.

# Results

# Aim 1: Do Pediatric Speech Language Pathologists Use Technology in Clinical Practice and What are the Barriers to Use?

The first aim of the study was to understand if pediatric SLPs are using technology in clinical practice. A total of 367/457 respondents (80.3%) indicated they use technology all or some of the time. Only 73/457 (16.0%) of the pediatric SLPs reported rarely using technology, and 17/457 (3.7%) reported never using technology. There was not a significant difference between age groups in the use of technology ( $X_1^2=0.221$ ; *P*=.97). See Multimedia Appendix 3 for more information.

Of those who did use technology, 223/438 respondents (50.9%) used it during 0-25% of their clinical practice time, and a total of 364/438 respondents used technology during 50% or less of their clinical practice time. There was not a significant difference

in percentage of time used between age groups ( $X_1^2=1.024$ ; *P*=.79).

SLPs who reported using technology were asked how often they used it for assessment and intervention specifically. For assessment, 265/309 (86.0%) used it 0-25% of the time, with no difference by age group again ( $X^2_1$ =1.676; *P*=.64). For intervention, SLPs used technology more often, with 125/307 (40.7%) reporting using it 0-25% of the time, but 127/307 (41.3%) reported using it 26-50% of the time. Only 39/307 (12.7%) used it 51-75% of the time. and 16/307 (5.2%) used it 75-100% of the time. Again, no significant difference was detected in use during intervention by age ( $X^2_1$ =0.0817; *P*=.84). Overall, most SLPs did use technology but they did not use it during most of their clinical work.

Pediatric SLPs were also asked about what purposes they felt technology was most useful for in a select all that apply type of question. Intervention was most frequently cited (39.0%; 362/929 responses), followed by parent education (17.7%; 164/929), looking up clinical information (ie, developmental norms, treatment techniques) (17.3%;161/929), assessment (11.6%; 108/929), and client education (11.3%; 105/929). Of those who selected other (3.1%; 29/929), a keyword analysis revealed most pediatric SLPs found technology useful for motivation (6/929), augmentative and alternative communication (5/929), and home practice (3/929). Pediatric SLPs were also asked what they are currently using technology for in a select all that apply type of question. Results from a total of 1105 selections were like their ratings for usefulness, and are listed in order of prevalence: intervention (36.1%; 399/1105), clinical information (21.8%; 241/1105), parent education (13.7%; 151/1105), assessment (12.0%; 132/1105), client education (9.8%; 108/1105), and other (5.0%; 55/1105). It is interesting to note that SLPs are currently using apps for what they feel they are most useful for (see Figure 2).

Barriers to technology use was addressed by two questions. The first was a check all that apply type of question, with cost (34.0%; 46/135 responses) and lack of an evidence base (26.7%; 36/135) most frequently reported. Technology not being relevant to their population (13.3%; 18/135) or clinical area (9.6%; 13/135), and not being broad enough to use with a variety of clients (3.7%; 5/135) were not major barriers. Interestingly, 17 pediatric SLPs reported no barriers to using technology (see Figure 2 [SS3] [KT4]).






An open-ended question about barriers was also presented to discover additional obstacles. Based on a keyword/theme analysis of text responses, 34/131 responses included concerns about not wanting to add to the screen time kids are already getting. Additionally, 11 responses reported anecdotal evidence of children having a tough time transitioning away from screens and 17 responses conveyed feelings that speech and language therapy should be focused on face to face interactions. Other frequently cited concerns included: recommendations for no screen time in early intervention (14/131), not having access to technology (13/131), cost (10/131), focusing on play (10/131), and lack of awareness about which apps to use (6/131).

## Aim 2: Do Pediatric Speech Language Pathologists Want More Technology Available and in Which Areas?

The last section of the survey examined gaps in the availability of technology and future directions. Most pediatric SLPs, 268/380 respondents (70.5%), indicated they wished that there was more technology available "all or some of the time". This was not affected by age ( $X_1^2=0.974$ ; *P*=.81).

In a select all that apply type of question with 925 total responses, pediatric SLPs desired additional or better technology for: assessment (214/925), parent education (205/925), data recording or viewing (194/925), intervention (180/925), clinical information (120/925), and other (12/925). Pediatric SLPs were also given the opportunity to expand through an open-ended question. Key words and themes extracted from text analysis indicated a strong interest in apps for data collection (11/925), less expensive apps (7/925), evidence-based apps (7/925), language apps (6/925), and customizable apps (4/925). Finally, in a select all that apply type of question, pediatric SLPs indicated they would be more likely to use apps if they were: evidence-based (51/202 responses; 25.3%), cheaper (28/202; 13.9%), targeted a specific skill (27/202; 13.4%), or were endorsed by ASHA (25/202; 12.4%). Less than 10% were

RenderX

interested in apps that were: customizable, broadly applicable, visually enhanced, easier to use, or games that kids were interested in.

# Discussion

### **Primary Findings**

The purpose of this study was to elucidate the practice patterns of pediatric SLPs in the United States, using mobile technology, to frame the development of future technology for this field. Specifically, we were interested in barriers and desires for future technology. We found that pediatric SLPs were using technology in practice less than half of the time and most frequently for intervention. Pediatric SLPs wanted more evidence for technology use, as they had concerns about screen time and how this may impact development, and they felt that children needed more face to face interactions. They were also concerned about cost. Pediatric SLPs were interested in more technology that focuses on aiding the clinician rather than the child, such as apps for data collection, assessment protocols, and parent education. There was no difference in technology use or desire for future technology based on age group, which is somewhat surprising as research shows younger people are more likely to use mobile technology in general [41], and some research has shown that age is a significant factor in whether teachers use technology [42-45]. However, other, more recent studies suggest that age, or years of experience (typically concurrent with age), are not a significant factor in technology use because young teachers are focused on issues of classroom management and course development, with limited resources left to integrate computers despite their personal experience [46,47].

The recurrent theme across responses was a concern about screen time and the lack of an evidence base for using technology with children. Pediatric SLPs responding to the survey cited concerns about kids getting too much screen time

or pointed to the fact that some populations they work with have difficulty transitioning from tablets back to nontablet-based activities, which can hinder the therapy session. Often pediatric SLPs cited the American Academy of Pediatrics' (AAP) recommendations that screen time should be limited for infants and toddlers, as well as feelings that speech-language pathology treatment should focus on play and face-to-face interactions. While the AAP recommends no screen time for children less than 18 months and limited screen time (1 hour/day), with a focus on educational programming and coviewing for children 18 months to 5 years, the National Association for the Education of Young Children supports the developmentally appropriate and intentional use of technology in early childhood education [48,49]. These conflicting recommendations may challenge pediatric SLPs, particularly when working with the pediatric population where most decisions are made by the parents.

Overall, data shows that how teachers and parents integrate technology with children [36-39], features of the app [36,50], and age [15,51-58] have a strong impact on how effective it is. The available evidence suggests that using technology with children over three years old can support learning and improve motivation when used appropriately and scaffolded by an adult. Given these conclusions promoting the efficacy of technology use, it is critical to understand and address the barriers to technology use for pediatric SLPs. Research on barriers for teachers can help frame the discussion for pediatric SLPs. For example, Ertmer et al [59-61] proposed two types of barriers to technology use: extrinsic (ie, lack of: access, time to learn and use, training, or support) and intrinsic (ie, beliefs, comfort, perceived value) [62]. Other studies have since corroborated these barriers. In this survey, pediatric SLPs cited intrinsic barriers most frequently (beliefs, perceived value, lack of evidence base) as well as extrinsic (cost). Teachers (and presumably pediatric SLPs) have the potential to be positive mediators of the effects of technology on student learning but may not be effectively integrating it into teaching [63, 64]. For example, teachers have been found to use technology for homework, communicating with parents, or preparing class materials, but not for direct student teaching [65-67]. While pediatric SLPs in this survey cited intervention as the most used and useful purpose for technology, they cited similarly indirect usage as well, such as using and finding apps most useful for clinical information and parent education, and desiring more technology for indirect activities like data collection. This is not surprising given the limited evidence base for speech- and language-specific applications for use in a therapy setting. However, mobile app use has been shown to increase enjoyment, motivation for, and compliance with therapy in children [16,18,21,23]. Furthermore, proponents of mobile apps for pediatric SLPs suggest apps can help supplement or increase practice time and enhance a family's engagement with therapy, enhancing the efficiency of traditional therapy [25,68]. There is early evidence for an evidence-based, joint team approach to app development for speech sound disorders that may offer a solution to this problem [27]. It will be important to consider in what contexts apps may be most useful, whether at home for carryover or in the therapy room.

There are a few simple steps that should be taken to increase technology use with SLPs working in a pediatric setting. One is creating and disseminating speech-language therapy specific evidence to support or refute the appropriateness of using technology in speech language pathology assessment and intervention. This will require research into a variety of types of apps and populations, which could take a great deal of time, with limited generalizability for those in the clinical field. This is a broad area that needs to be addressed for a variety of applications, populations, age groups, and settings. Treatment applications that are specifically for use by parents as home carryover and have similarly established efficacy need to be developed.

Applications that offer easy to follow instructions and targets or prompts that the SLP can modify for the family to fit the child's needs would be beneficial. Another barrier to address is cost; reducing the cost or offering free trials of apps could encourage pediatric SLPs to try apps with their clients, as the majority of pediatric SLPs reported that they are not provided a budget for materials from their place of employment.

Finally, there is an opportunity for development of apps that are adult-facing rather than child-facing, such as apps for data collection, assessment, and parent education. Pediatric SLPs are in a critical position to use technology to enhance a child's learning and generalization and to educate parents about how to best choose and use apps for their children, as it is evident children are using technology at home regardless of evidence base [12]. Results from this study suggest that extrinsic and intrinsic barriers to adoption are impacting technology use in this clinical field.

#### Limitations

There are some limitations to this survey that should be acknowledged. The survey was distributed through email lists and Facebook groups, so participants were already engaged with technology. We were not able to reach pediatric SLPs from all 50 states, and although 45 states were represented, the number of respondents for each state were not proportional to the population. Our participant demographics closely matched those reported by ASHA in terms of gender, ethnicity, and work site, but one notable difference was our participants were younger than most ASHA members [69]. While research shows younger people are generally more likely to use mobile technology, our analyses revealed no difference in technology use or opinions in younger (34 years and under) and older (35 years and older) age groups, consistent with recent research on teachers' technology use [41,46]. Additionally, we had a primarily white sample (434/485; 89%), which can limit the generalizability of our findings. This is not surprising, however, as ASHA reports 79% of certified speech-language pathologists are white; there is little diversity in the field. Our sample size of 485 was reasonable, but only represents 0.65% of the population of certified pediatric SLPs. Thus, generalizability is limited. Future studies should explore key themes with larger populations and examine the impact work site, years of experience, and location on technology use. While technology was defined at the start of the survey, it is possible that respondents did not read or remember this definition while

XSI•FC

taking the survey. As a result, some may have considered other specific technologies, like fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing or augmentative and alternative communication devices, when answering, which could impact results. Future surveys should offer repeated statements of this definition at the start of each section. Despite these limitations, these results are judged to be representative of the target population, given our study population's demographics and additional analysis by age group, and offer an early glimpse into the thoughts of pediatric SLPs feelings toward emerging technology. Future studies should more specifically examine subsets of the pediatric SLP populations as well as attempt to reach those not already engaged in social media.

# Conclusions

A majority of pediatric SLPs reported using mobile apps less than 50% of the time in a pediatric setting and used them more during intervention compared to assessment. More research is needed to elucidate the effectiveness of mobile apps for speech and language therapy, to reduce costs, and to develop apps for data collection and parent education to address the barriers to technology adoption in this population.

# Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the pediatric SLPs who participated in this survey.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Social media announcement and email script for study recruitment. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File)194 KB - rehab\_v6i2e13966\_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Participant demographics. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File)21 KB - rehab\_v6i2e13966\_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3 Technology use by age group. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File)81 KB - rehab\_v6i2e13966\_app3.pdf ]

# References

- 1. Schweitzer J, Synowiec C. The economics of eHealth and mHealth. J Health Commun 2012;17 Suppl 1:73-81. [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2011.649158] [Medline: 22548602]
- Atienza AA, Patrick K. Mobile health: the killer app for cyberinfrastructure and consumer health. Am J Prev Med 2011 May;40(5 Suppl 2):S151-S153. [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2011.01.008] [Medline: 21521588]
- PRNewswire. 2011. Mobile health market report 2010-2015: the impact of smartphone applications on the mobile health industry URL: <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/</u> <u>mobile-health-market-report-2010-2015-the-impact-of-smartphone-applications-on-the-mobile-health-industry-132910203.</u> <u>html</u> [accessed 2019-05-14] [WebCite Cache ID 78MyoX55i]
- 4. Farmer AJ, Perera R, Ward A, Heneghan C, Oke J, Barnett AH, et al. Meta-analysis of individual patient data in randomised trials of self monitoring of blood glucose in people with non-insulin treated type 2 diabetes. BMJ 2012 Feb 27;344:e486. [doi: 10.1136/bmj.e486] [Medline: 22371867]
- 5. Gibbons MC, Wilson RF, Samal L, Lehman CU, Dickersin K, Lehmann HP, et al. Impact of consumer health informatics applications. Evid Rep Technol Assess (Full Rep) 2009 Oct(188):1-546. [Medline: 20629477]
- McManus RJ, Mant J, Roalfe A, Oakes RA, Bryan S, Pattison HM, et al. Targets and self monitoring in hypertension: randomised controlled trial and cost effectiveness analysis. BMJ 2005 Sep 03;331(7515):493 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.38558.393669.E0] [Medline: 16115830]
- Lund S, Hemed M, Nielsen BB, Said A, Said K, Makungu MH, et al. Mobile phones as a health communication tool to improve skilled attendance at delivery in Zanzibar: a cluster-randomised controlled trial. BJOG 2012 Sep;119(10):1256-1264 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1471-0528.2012.03413.x] [Medline: 22805598]
- 8. Cappuccio FP, Kerry SM, Forbes L, Donald A. Blood pressure control by home monitoring: meta-analysis of randomised trials. BMJ 2004 Jul 17;329(7458):145 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.38121.684410.AE] [Medline: 15194600]
- 9. Carrera PM, Dalton ARH. Do-it-yourself healthcare: the current landscape, prospects and consequences. Maturitas 2014 Jan;77(1):37-40. [doi: 10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.10.022] [Medline: 24287177]
- 10. Nicholas J, Larsen ME, Proudfoot J, Christensen H. Mobile Apps for Bipolar Disorder: A Systematic Review of Features and Content Quality. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(8):e198 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4581] [Medline: 26283290]

- 11. Hirsh-Pasek K, Zosh JM, Golinkoff RM, Gray JH, Robb MB, Kaufman J. Putting education in "educational" apps: lessons from the science of learning. Psychol Sci Public Interest 2015 May;16(1):3-34. [doi: 10.1177/1529100615569721] [Medline: 25985468]
- 12. Zero-to-eight children's media use in American 2013. 2013. Common Sense Media URL: <u>https://www.</u> commonsensemedia.org/file/zero-to-eight-2013pdf-0/download [accessed 2019-02-23] [WebCite Cache ID 76PXJDpLO]
- Office of Education Technology. 2017. National Education Technology Plan URL: <u>https://www.ed.gov/sites/default/files/</u> netp2010.pdf [accessed 2019-02-10] [WebCite Cache ID 765kjKutz]
- 14. Office of Educational Technology. 2017. National Education Technology Plan URL: <u>https://tech.ed.gov/netp/</u> [accessed 2019-03-08] [WebCite Cache ID 77ICmbTSx]
- 15. Patchan MM, Puranik CS. Using tablet computers to teach preschool children to write letters: Exploring the impact of extrinsic and intrinsic feedback. Computers & Education 2016 Nov;102:128-137. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2016.07.007]
- Simmons ES, Paul R, Shic F. Brief Report: A Mobile Application to Treat Prosodic Deficits in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Other Communication Impairments: A Pilot Study. J Autism Dev Disord 2016 Jan;46(1):320-327. [doi: 10.1007/s10803-015-2573-8] [Medline: 26329637]
- 17. Fernández-López A, Rodríguez-Fórtiz MJ, Rodríguez-Almendros ML, Martínez-Segura MJ. Mobile learning technology based on iOS devices to support students with special education needs. Computers & Education 2013 Feb;61:77-90. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2012.09.014]
- Ahmed B, Monroe P, Hair A, Tan CT, Gutierrez-Osuna R, Ballard KJ. Speech-driven mobile games for speech therapy: User experiences and feasibility. Int J Speech Lang Pathol 2018 Oct 09:1-15. [doi: <u>10.1080/17549507.2018.1513562</u>] [Medline: <u>30301384</u>]
- 19. Tommy C, Minoi J. Speech Therapy Mobile Applications. 2016 Presented at: IEEE EMBS Conference on Biomedical Engineering and Sciences; 2016; Kuala Lumpur. [doi: <u>10.1109/iecbes.2016.7843442</u>]
- Madeira RN, Macedo P, Reis S, Ferreira J. Super-Fon: Mobile Entertainment to Combat Phonological Disorders in Children. In: ACM Digital Library. 2014 Presented at: ACE '14 Proceedings of the 11th Conference on Advances in Computer Entertainment Technology; November 11-14, 2014; Funchal, Portugal URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=2663806</u>. <u>2663870</u> [doi: <u>10.1145/2663806.2663870</u>]
- Zajc M, Istenic Starcic A, Lebenicnik M, Gacnik M. Tablet game-supported speech therapy embedded in children's popular practices. Behaviour & Information Technology 2018 May 16;37(7):693-702. [doi: <u>10.1080/0144929X.2018.1474253</u>] [Medline: <u>26281194</u>]
- 22. Yimtae K, Israsena P, Thanawirattananit P, Seesutas S, Saibua S, Kasemsiri P, et al. A Tablet-Based Mobile Hearing Screening System for Preschoolers: Design and Validation Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Oct 23;6(10):e186. [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.9560]
- Schaefer B, Bowyer-Crane C, Herrmann F, Fricke S. Development of a tablet application for the screening of receptive vocabulary skills in multilingual children: A pilot study. Child Language Teaching and Therapy 2015 Jun 25;32(2):179-191. [doi: 10.1177/0265659015591634]
- 24. Byun TM, Campbell H, Carey H, Liang W, Park TH, Svirsky M. Enhancing Intervention for Residual Rhotic Errors Via App-Delivered Biofeedback: A Case Study. J Speech Lang Hear Res 2017 Jun 22;60(6S):1810-1817 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1044/2017 JSLHR-S-16-0248] [Medline: 28655050]
- 25. Furlong LM, Morris ME, Erickson S, Serry TA. Quality of Mobile Phone and Tablet Mobile Apps for Speech Sound Disorders: Protocol for an Evidence-Based Appraisal. JMIR Res Protoc 2016 Nov 29;5(4):e233 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.6505] [Medline: 27899341]
- Furlong L, Morris M, Serry T, Erickson S. Mobile apps for treatment of speech disorders in children: An evidence-based analysis of quality and efficacy. PLoS One 2018;13(8):e0201513-e0201582 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0201513] [Medline: 30092095]
- 27. Jesus LM, Santos J, Martinez J. The Table to Tablet (T2T) Speech and Language Therapy Software Development Roadmap. JMIR Res Protoc 2019 Jan 30;8(1):e11596. [doi: <u>10.2196/11596</u>]
- 28. Gacnik M, Starcic AI, Zaletelj J, Zajc M. User-centred app design for speech sound disorders interventions with tablet computers. Univ Access Inf Soc 2017 Jul 1;17(4):821-832. [doi: 10.1007/s10209-017-0545-9]
- 29. Weber E. 'Edutain' Your Students, for Free. The ASHA Leader 2015 Mar 01;20(3):34. [doi: 10.1044/leader.APP.20032015.34]
- 30. Artemenko S. App-titude: Apps That Excite Our Youngest Clients. The ASHA Leader 2014 Feb 01;19(2):38. [doi: 10.1044/leader.APP.19022014.38]
- 31. Sweeney S. Apps That Crack Curriculum Content. The ASHA Leader 2012 Aug;17(10):44-44. [doi: 10.1044/leader.APP.17102012.44]
- 32. Sweeney S. App-titude: Apps for High Schoolers With Autism. Leader 2013 Apr;18(4):34-34. [doi: 10.1044/leader.app.18042013.34]
- 33. Sweeney S. App-titude: Vocal Workouts Go Mobile. ASHA Leader 2013 Mar;18(3):29-30. [doi: 10.1044/leader.app.18032013.29]

RenderX

- 34. Roehl T. Turn Angry Birds Addiction Into Education in 4 Simple Steps. The ASHA Leader 2015 Sep 01;20(9):40. [doi: 10.1044/leader.SCM.20092015.40]
- 35. Sweeney S. App-titude: Gather Around the Virtual Meeting Table. ASHA Leader 2013 Jun;18(6):34-35. [doi: 10.1044/leader.app.18062013.34]
- 36. Beschorner B, Hutchinson A. iPads as a literacy teaching tool in early childhood. International Journal of Education in Mathematics, Science and Technology 2013;1(1):16-24.
- 37. Chiong C, Ree J, Takeuchi L, Erikson I. Reports & Papers.: Joan Ganz Coony Center; 2012. Comparing parent-child co-reading on print, basic, and enhanced e-book platforms URL: <u>http://www.joanganzcooneycenter.org/wp-content/uploads/</u>2012/07/jgcc\_ebooks\_quickreport.pdf [accessed 2019-02-22] [WebCite Cache ID 76MdhX2Gw]
- 38. Korat O, Shamir A, Arbiv L. E-books as support for emergent writing with and without adult assistance. Educ Inf Technol 2010 Jun 8;16(3):301-318. [doi: 10.1007/s10639-010-9127-7]
- Krcmar M, Cingel DP. Parent–Child Joint Reading in Traditional and Electronic Formats. Media Psychology 2014 Apr 25;17(3):262-281. [doi: <u>10.1080/15213269.2013.840243</u>]
- 40. Ellis C, Strauss A, Corbin J. Basics of Qualitative Research: Grounded Theory Procedures and Techniques. Contemporary Sociology 1992 Jan;21(1):138. [doi: 10.2307/2074814]
- 41. Vogels E. Pew Research Center. 2019. Millenials stand out for their technology use, but older generations also embrace digital life URL: <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/09/09/us-generations-technology-use/</u> [accessed 2019-03-08] [WebCite Cache ID 76MeVzGJ6]
- 42. Mumtaz S. Factors affecting teachers' use of information and communications technology: a review of the literature. Journal of Information Technology for Teacher Education 2006 Dec 20;9(3):319-342. [doi: 10.1080/14759390000200096]
  42. Dec El Difference in the second second
- 43. Rogers E. Diffusion of Innovations. New York, NY: The Free Press; 1995.
- 44. Schiller J. Working with ICT Perceptions of Australian Principals. Journal of Educational Admin 2003 Apr;41(2):171-185 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1108/09578230310464675] [Medline: 20835230]
- 45. Mogjan A, Abu Bakar K, Abu Samah B, Luan WS, Fooi FS. Factors affecting teachers' use of information and communication technology. International Journal of Instruction 2009 Jan;2(1):77-104 [FREE Full text]
- 46. Mueller J, Wood E, Willoughby T, Ross C, Specht J. Identifying discriminating variables between teachers who fully integrate computers and teachers with limited integration. Computers & Education 2008 Dec;51(4):1523-1537. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2008.02.003]
- 47. Guo R, Dobson T, Petrina S. Digital Natives, Digital Immigrants: An Analysis of Age and Ict Competency in Teacher Education. Journal of Educational Computing Research 2008 Jun 02;38(3):235-254 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2190/EC.38.3.a]
- 48. ERIC: Institute of Education Series. 2012. Position statement: Technology and young children URL: <u>https://www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globally-shared/downloads/PDFs/resources/topics/PS\_technology\_WEB.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-02-22] [WebCite Cache ID 76Mdr4SX0]
- 49. American Academy of Pediatrics. 2016. Children and Media Tips from the American Academy of Pediatrics URL: <u>https://www.aap.org/en-us/about-the-aap/aap-press-room/Pages/</u> <u>American-Academy-of-Pediatrics-Announces-New-Recommendations-for-Childrens-Media-Use.aspx</u> [accessed 2019-02-22] [WebCite Cache ID 76Mdud2xx]
- 50. Bus AG, Takacs ZK, Kegel CA. Affordances and limitations of electronic storybooks for young children's emergent literacy. Developmental Review 2015 Mar;35:79-97. [doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2014.12.004]
- 51. Barr R. Transfer of learning between 2D and 3D sources during infancy: Informing theory and practice. Dev Rev 2010 Jun 01;30(2):128-154 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2010.03.001] [Medline: 20563302]
- 52. Barr R. Memory Constraints on Infant Learning From Picture Books, Television, and Touchscreens. Child Dev Perspect 2013 Aug 05;7(4):205-210. [doi: 10.1111/cdep.12041]
- 53. Dickerson K, Gerhardstein P, Zack E, Barr R. Age-related changes in learning across early childhood: a new imitation task. Dev Psychobiol 2013 Nov;55(7):719-732. [doi: 10.1002/dev.21068] [Medline: 22786801]
- 54. Huber B, Tarasuik J, Antoniou M, Garrett C, Bowe S, Kaufman J. Young children's transfer of learning from a touchscreen device. Computers in Human Behavior 2016 Mar 1;56(17):56-64. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.chb.2015.11.010</u>] [Medline: <u>10</u>]
- Moser A, Zimmermann L, Dickerson K, Grenell A, Barr R, Gerhardstein P. They can interact, but can they learn? Toddlers' transfer learning from touchscreens and television. J Exp Child Psychol 2015 Sep;137:137-155. [doi: 10.1016/j.jecp.2015.04.002] [Medline: 25978678]
- Strouse GA, Ganea PA. Toddlers' word learning and transfer from electronic and print books. J Exp Child Psychol 2017 Dec;156:129-142. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jecp.2016.12.001</u>] [Medline: <u>28068550</u>]
- 57. Troseth GL. Is it life or is it Memorex? Video as a representation of reality. Developmental Review 2010 Jun;30(2):155-175. [doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2010.03.007]
- 58. Zelazo PD, Sommerville JA, Nichols S. Age-related changes in children's use of external representations. Dev Psychol 1999 Jul;35(4):1059-1071. [Medline: 10442874]
- Ertmer PA, Paul A, Molly L, Eva R, Denise W. Examining Teachers' Beliefs About the Role of Technology in the Elementary Classroom. Journal of Research on Computing in Education 2014 Feb 24;32(1):54-72. [doi: 10.1080/08886504.1999.10782269]

RenderX

- 60. Ertmer PA, Ottenbreit-Leftwich AT, Sadik O, Sendurur E, Sendurur P. Teacher beliefs and technology integration practices: A critical relationship. Computers & Education 2012 Sep;59(2):423-435. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.compedu.2012.02.001</u>]
- 61. Ottenbreit-Leftwich AT, Glazewski KD, Newby TJ, Ertmer PA. Teacher value beliefs associated with using technology: Addressing professional and student needs. Computers & Education 2010 Nov;55(3):1321-1335. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2010.06.002]
- 62. Ertmer PA. Addressing first- and second-order barriers to change: Strategies for technology integration. ETR&D 1999 Dec;47(4):47-61. [doi: 10.1007/BF02299597]
- 63. Niederhauser D, Stoddart T. Teachers' instructional perspectives and use of educational software. Teaching and Teacher Education 2001 Jan;17(1):15-31. [doi: <u>10.1016/S0742-051X(00)00036-6</u>]
- 64. Keengwe J, Onchwari G, Wachira P. Computer Technology Integration and Student Learning: Barriers and Promise. J Sci Educ Technol 2008 Sep 20;17(6):560-565. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10956-008-9123-5</u>]
- 65. Russell M, Bebell D, O'Dwyer L, O'Connor K. Examining Teacher Technology Use. Journal of Teacher Education 2016 Jul 02;54(4):297-310. [doi: 10.1177/0022487103255985]
- 66. Zhao Y, Pugh K, Sheldon S, Byers JL. Conditions for Classroom Technology Innovations. Teachers College Rec 2002 Apr;104(3):482-515. [doi: 10.1111/1467-9620.00170]
- 67. ERIC: Institute of Education Series. 2011. The New 3 E's of Education: Enabled, Engaged, Empowered--How Today's Students Are Leveraging Emerging Technologies for Learning. Speak Up 2010 National Findings: K-12 Students & Parents URL: <u>https://tomorrow.org/speakup/pdfs/SU10\_3EofEducation\_Educators.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-02-22] [WebCite Cache ID 76MeFvng8]
- 68. Dunham G. The Future at Hand: Mobile Devices and Apps in Clinical Practice. Leader 2011 Apr 01;16(4):4-4. [doi: 10.1044/leader.FTR6.16042011.4]
- 69. American Speech-Language-Hearing Association. 2018. Highlights and Trends: Member and Affiliate Counts, Year-End 2018 URL: <u>https://www.asha.org/uploadedFiles/2018-Member-Counts.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-04-14] [WebCite Cache ID 77dRbRqhV]

# Abbreviations

AAP: American Academy of Pediatrics ASHA: American-Speech-Language-Hearing Association mHealth: mobile Health SLP: speech-language pathologist

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 08.03.19; peer-reviewed by A Murphy, T Orehovački, L Jesus; comments to author 03.04.19; revised version received 17.05.19; accepted 29.05.19; published 26.09.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Thompson K, Zimmerman E Pediatric Speech-Language Pathologists' Use of Mobile Health Technology: Qualitative Questionnaire Study JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13966 URL: <u>https://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13966</u> doi:<u>10.2196/13966</u> PMID:<u>31573922</u>

©Kelsey Thompson, Emily Zimmerman. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 26.09.2019 This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# **Original Paper**

# Website Redesign of a 16-Week Exercise Intervention for People With Spinal Cord Injury by Using Participatory Action Research

Maria Cole<sup>1\*</sup>, MPH, MSW; Katherine Froehlich-Grobe<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Simon Driver<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Ross Shegog<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD; Jeffery McLaughlin<sup>3</sup>, BA

<sup>1</sup>Baylor Scott and White Institute for Rehabilitation, Dallas, TX, United States

<sup>2</sup>University of Texas Health Science Center Houston, School of Public Health, Houston, TX, United States

<sup>3</sup>Radiant Digital, Vienna, VA, United States

\*these authors contributed equally

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Katherine Froehlich-Grobe, PhD Baylor Scott and White Institute for Rehabilitation 909 N Washington Avenue Dallas, TX, 75246 United States Phone: 1 2148182584 Email: Katherine.Grobe@BSWHealth.org

# Abstract

**Background:** People with spinal cord injury (SCI) are at higher risk for numerous preventable chronic conditions. Physical activity is a protective factor that can reduce this risk, yet those with SCI encounter barriers to activity and are significantly less likely to be active. Limited evidence supports approaches to promote increased physical activity for those with SCI.

**Objective:** Building upon our previous theory- and evidence-based approach to increase participation in regular physical activity for those with SCI, this study aimed to use a participatory action research approach to translate a theory-based intervention to be delivered via the Web to individuals with SCI.

**Methods:** A total of 10 individuals with SCI were invited to participate in consumer input meetings to provide the research team with iterative feedback on an initial website designed as a platform for delivering a theory-based exercise intervention.

**Results:** A total of 7 individuals with SCI whose average age was 43.6 years (SD 13.4) and lived an average age of 12.5 years (SD 14.9) with SCI met on 2 occasions to provide their feedback of the website platform, both on the initial design and subsequently on the revamped site. Their iterative feedback resulted in redesigning the website content, format, and functionality as well as delivery of the intervention program.

**Conclusions:** The substantially redesigned website offers an easier-to-navigate platform for people with SCI with greater functionality that delivers information using a module format with less text, short video segments, and presents more resources. Preliminary testing of the site is the next step.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13441) doi:10.2196/13441

# KEYWORDS

internet; exercise; intervention; spinal cord injury; community-based research

# Introduction

# Background

RenderX

Clinical practice guidelines published by the Consortium for Spinal Cord Medicine recognize that people with spinal cord injury (SCI) face greater risk for cardiometabolic disease (CMD) than the general population. CMD refers to the presence of at least 3 of 6 chronic disease risk factors that include abdominal

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13441/
```

adiposity, dyslipidemia, hypertension, insulin resistance or glucose intolerance, proinflammatory state, and prothrombotic state [1]. The consortium posits that CMD may be more challenging to treat in those with SCI than the general population and advocates for aggressive prevention. Lifestyle intervention is recommended as the first line of treatment to reduce CMD risk, with a focus on nutrition (ie, follow a heart-healthy diet) and physical activity. Furthermore, the consortium strongly recommends that people with SCI do at least 150 min of physical activity each week beginning as soon as possible after acute SCI [2], in line with national physical activity guidelines for all Americans [3].

Nevertheless, evidence is limited regarding effective approaches to promote regular participation in physical activity for people living with chronic SCI. Although several studies have examined barriers to physical activity that people with SCI face, people living with SCI encounter lack of access to timely and quality health information (eg, SCI-related medical issues and regarding fitness or health promotion) [4] and have fewer opportunities to engage in community-based physical activity than those without a disability [5]. Vissers et al [6] and Levins et al [7] reported that people with SCI described both environmental barriers such as inaccessible buildings, lack of available programs, and societal attitudes as well as personal factors that were barriers such as physical and mental health problems and concerns about body image [6]. Transportation continues to be a leading barrier to participation for people with SCI [8,9] across various health-related lifestyle changes, including physical activity. Given pervasive transportation difficulties facing people with SCI, the internet may offer a feasible and promising approach to help bridge the transportation barrier in delivering interventions that promote health for people with SCI.

#### The Potential of Internet Use for Intervention

The internet has dramatically transformed how we conduct our daily lives, and according to the Pew Research Center [10], nearly 9 in 10 adults reported accessing the internet in 2018. Nearly three-quarters (73%) of Americans have home broadband access, and 37% of Americans report using smartphones as their primary means of accessing the internet [11,12]. Although people with SCI report lower rates of internet access, 2 studies [13,14] published in the last decade indicate that 65% to 70% people have computer access, and most of these individuals (63%-92%) use the internet.

Thus, the internet offers a potentially promising platform to connect with individuals living with SCI who face transportation barriers and reside in communities with fewer accessible physical activity options. The internet is increasingly used to deliver relatively low-cost health behavior change programs to populations with chronic health problems such as diabetes [15], cancer [16], and asthma [17]. Furthermore, the internet has successfully been used to promote physical activity [18]. Despite increased use among people with SCI [14,19], there has been substantially less use of the internet to connect with people with SCI. Yet, a handful of internet-based studies have been conducted over the last 3 years that have provided participants with SCI 8 to 12 weeks of website access that included physical therapy education [20], taught self-management strategies to increase frequency of intermittent catheterization [21], reduced depressive symptoms [22,23], and reduced pain [22,24]. Another study delivered a single 60 min Web-based program to provide transfer training [25]. The others delivered educational content via the Web and provided participants with weekly phone calls [20,21,23,24] or email [23,26] by a study staff member. Several taught self-management strategies [21-24], and one used audio [22] and 2 used videos [22,24] to help participants visualize the lessons. Although not an internet-based intervention, researchers

XSI•FC

tested the effectiveness of delivering an 8-week telehealth program where participants received weekly one-on-one video conference calls with a counselor to promote leisure time physical activity that yielded significant increases in self-reported leisure time physical activity [27].

Although the internet remains an underutilized strategy for reaching and delivering health promotion programs for those with SCI, these initial results of technology use for delivering health education to people with SCI are promising [20]. This paper has described the process and outcome of using a participatory action research (PAR) approach to translate a theory-based, telephonic intervention that targeted increased participation in regular physical activity to be delivered in a group-based setting over the internet.

# Methods

#### Design

#### Workout on Wheels Telephone Intervention

Our Workout on Wheels internet intervention (WOWii) program translated a theory- and evidence-based 6-month health behavior intervention, Workout on Wheels (WOW), which was originally tested with a sample of wheelchair users, in a randomized controlled trial [28]. The WOW program was delivered using the combined approach of convening a group-based, day-long educational kick-off session followed by one-on-one telephone calls by intervention staff over 12 months. The formal WOW curriculum was delivered over 6 months, with the core curriculum presented at the workshop plus over 4 months of weekly one-on-one phone calls that tapered over months 5 and 6.

WOW trial participants received a binder of written materials to review during the 6-hour educational kick-off workshop. The WOW trial yielded significant between group differences in time spent in aerobic exercise; however, the intervention group achieved only one-third (approximately 55 min) of the recommended 150 min of weekly cardiovascular activity [28]. WOW participants were observed making social connections at the educational workshop, asked when they could meet again as a group, and expressed interest to stay connected with their peers after the intervention. Thus, WOWii is a direct adaptation of the evidence-based self-management WOW program to a platform where it could be delivered in a group-based format over the internet.

#### Modified Workout on Wheels Internet Intervention

The prototype WOWii website comprised material from the WOW program. The site provided a menu with 8 selections: a home page (featuring images of wheel chair users, an indicator of the user's achievements in completing exercise planning tasks, and group meeting reminder and hot link), an exercise guide (eg, describes the health benefits, addresses exercise barriers exercise, exercise options for individuals with disabilities, safety issues), links to engage in exercise planning tasks (eg, goal setting, identifying exercise barriers and solutions, listing support people, describing reasons to exercise, tracking exercise, solving barriers to exercise, exercise goals,

and exercise tracking), link for tracking their exercise, resources (eg, short bios with pictures of wheelchair users and their exercise programs), achievements, a discussion forum, and leaderboard. The WOWii prototype site images are displayed in Multimedia Appendix 1. The website contained substantial text from the written materials distributed in the previous trial that addressed the health benefits and safety considerations of physical activity (accompanied by images of wheelchair users engaged in various sports and physical activities) and steps to develop and complete their individual exercise plan.

WOWii was abridged to a 16-week program that allows adequate time to teach the curriculum and members to get to know one another. The vision of WOWii was to retain the content and approach of explicitly teaching individuals with SCI self-management strategies to start and maintain an exercise program, while harnessing the power of peer support to facilitate conversation that allows individuals the opportunity and venue to share their knowledge, barriers, and successes as they initiate a new health behavior. WOWii includes 2 interactive components: (1) an internet site that allows self-directed learning via electronic modules organized with weekly content and (2) online group meetings to discuss and practice the weekly lessons facilitated by study staff.

PAR offers an approach to invite members of the community of interest to collaborate with the research team, which increases the relevance and ease of use of the research approach, procedures, and outcomes for the target group [29]. We selected to follow a PAR framework to develop a partnership with individuals living with chronic SCI to ensure that the WOWii website and its content, including the language, layout, and functionality, accurately and adequately addressed the interests and needs of people living with SCI. Focus groups and interviews represent 2 of the most common methods used in PAR to generate data. Gathering people with characteristics similar to the study population into one-on-one meetings or small groups of 7 to 12 provides ideal settings for individuals to discuss their perspectives and concerns with researchers. This approach allows researchers and members of the target community to collaborate on addressing a common goal [30].

### Recruitment

Former SCI inpatients from our rehabilitation hospital who provided written consent to be contacted for future studies were emailed or handed a flier inviting them to participate in focus group meetings. Interested individuals contacted a study staff member to learn more about the study and enroll if eligible. Eligibility criteria included individuals between the ages of 18 and 65 years; had SCI for at least six months, that is, at a C6 level or below that requires wheelchair use; and have access to a computer with internet access. Injury level was included to help ensure that potential participants would have the finger function necessary to independently navigate the website. No criteria were established regarding physical activity participation to ensure those who were both active and inactive participated. Participants completed a 4-item physical activity history questionnaire that asked about their activities postinjury: (1) did any moderate or vigorous physical activities that caused an increase in their breathing or heart rate, (2) the number of days

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13441/
```

per week, (3) the number of minutes per day, and (4) the type of activities performed.

#### **Consumer Input and Data Collection and Analysis**

Input was provided by 7 people with SCI over 2 rounds of individual and group meetings. Our approach for incorporating their input was informed by qualitative approaches to identify common themes. During the first round of input, participants provided feedback on the WOWii site. The research team convened 3 sessions (each with 1 to 4 people) for individuals to share their feedback and offer input about the content and usability of the website's initial design. Participants were asked to review the website for at least 30 min on their own before the first meeting to allow adequate time to engage in brainstorming activities, generate novel ideas, and provide comments about the existing content.

Facilitators led a semistructured conversation following the Liberating Structures approach to yield generative, open discussions. Liberating Structures [31] emerged from business as an alternative approach to traditional meetings that can include inflexible power dynamics that may discourage impartial feedback. The Liberating Structures framework was first used to permit frontline workers to have more opportunities to work together to develop and offer innovative ideas with their leadership. The facilitators chose this approach to best align with the overall PAR framework centering on the participants' lived experiences and empowering them to partner with the researchers in the website redesign process. The facilitators used the 1-2-4-ALL design and the 25/10 Crowd Outsourcing approaches during the first half of the initial session to facilitate discussion. The 1-2-4-ALL design asked the group to respond to an open-ended question by spending 1 min alone, 2 min in pairs, 4 min in foursomes, and then 5 in the entire group. This time-limited approach produced several ideas and helped to keep the focus group meeting on schedule. The 25/10 Crowd Outsourcing approach asked participants to envision their boldest response to an open-ended question and write it on an index card. The cards were passed to other group members who then scored their ideas on a scale of 1 (low) to 5 (high). The cards were passed around for 5 scoring rounds, then the facilitator asked which participants were holding cards with a score of 25. The facilitators continued to ask for the highest ranked ideas in decreasing ranked order (eg, scored 24, 23, 22...) until the top 10 ideas were collected. This approach allowed the facilitators to understand what type of website design the participants envisioned and to gain a sense of which ideas were most salient. Participants responded to questions such as "If money wasn't a limitation, what would you create on this website?" During the last half of the session, participants were asked to identify their primary likes and dislikes and rate the credibility of information and ease of use of the website.

The facilitators took written notes and audio recorded each session for reference purposes to ensure that handwritten notes shared with the larger research team were complete. The team reviewed comments from the recordings and notes, and then grouped the comments into categories based on thematic content that emerged. Comments were broadly organized based on recommendations to add, revise, or delete content. The team

discussed all suggested changes and then prioritized the recommendations, giving greater weightage to modifications that were likely to have greater impact on changing behavior, given the time and budgetary constraints that prevented our implementing all recommended changes. The team worked closely with the website developer to execute suggested changes.

A second round of 90-min meetings with the original participants (2 separate meetings to accommodate the 7 individuals' schedules) were convened to obtain feedback on the new WOWii design, content, and appearance. Participants reviewed the website content while it was projected onto a screen to facilitate group discussion regarding whether the changes achieved their intended purpose and gather additional comments. Unfortunately, owing to time and funding constraints in meeting our timelines, the participants did not receive the website link to explore the revised site before the meeting. Participants provided substantially fewer recommendations during this feedback round. Their comments about the redesigned website concentrated on the flow and functionality

of the site and predominantly addressed how to refine the new content.

# Results

# Overview

A total of 7 individuals who lived an average age of 12.5 years (SD 14.9; range 1-42 years) with SCI provided input. All individuals used a manual wheelchair, most experienced paraplegia (n=5), although 2 had tetraplegia. More than half were male (n=4), all were white, and their average age was 43.6 years (SD 13.4; range 26-60 years). Individuals in the sample were well educated, having earned a bachelor's degree (n=4) or greater (n=3) and more than two-thirds (71%, 5/7) were employed. Participants suggested an array of website enhancements that were characterized as being in 1 of 3 categories: (1) design, (2) content, and (3) functionality and program delivery, presented in Table 1 organized by which round the feedback was provided. These enhancements are described in detail in the following paragraphs.



Table 1. Consumer input participants (n=7).

Demographic Characteristics Values			
Sex, n			
Male	4		
Female	3		
Age (years), mean (SD)	43.57 (13.40)		
Time since injury, mean (SD)	12.50 (14.94)		
Spinal cord injury, n			
Quadriplegia	1		
Paraplegia	6		
Race, n			
White	7		
Ethnicity, n			
Hispanic	1		
Non-Hispanic	6		
Marital status, n			
Married	4		
Widowed	1		
Never been married	2		
Education, n			
Bachelor's degree	4		
Master's degree	2		
Other graduate degree	1		
Employment status, n			
Not currently employed	1		
Employed part-time	3		
Employed full-time	2		
Household income (US \$), n			
20,000-24,999	1		
60,000-69,999	1		
100,000 or more	4		
Report being physically active since injury (n=4), mean (SD)			
Days spent in moderate or vigorous activity	3.0 (2.3)		
Minutes spent in moderate or vigorous activities <sup>a</sup>	112.50 (102.07)		

<sup>a</sup>Activities reported: wheelchair tennis, rugby, hand cycling, swimming, wheeling, and weight training.

#### **Design Changes**

The most substantial changes made to the website design addressed participants' concerns about the organization and flow of site content. Participants strongly encouraged the team to provide users a roadmap by reorganizing the content to clearly indicate the order in which someone should review information. The website was substantially redesigned, with the focus on easy-to-navigate weekly learning modules that covered topics designed to introduce and teach self-management strategies (eg, setting goals, tracking progress, rewarding success, addressing

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13441/
```

RenderX

barriers, and solving problems) that would facilitate developing a realistic exercise plan that considered changes they would make to their daily routine. Each module introduced the topic, provided examples, and included a theory-based skill building activity for participants to practice. The original WOWii included the same self-management topics, and the redesign targeted the format for presenting the content within the modules (see Table 2 and Figure 1). Topics covered in each module (module topics listed in Table 3) will be the topic discussed in that week's virtual session, which will be delivered using a commercially available communication platform that allows

videoconferencing such as Skype, Zoom, or WebEx. The participants also discussed allowing individual users to interact with each other on the site. Although budget and time constraints prevented adding this feature, the team recognized that an array of options outside the site do allow for this type of interaction. Thus, the study team opted to create a private Facebook group that participants could join and would be moderated by a WOWii researcher.

Table 2.	Website changes	recommended	during each	round of	participa	nt meetings
	<i>u</i>		6			<i>u</i>

Categories	egories Round 1		Round 2		
	Implemented	Not implemented	Implemented	Not implemented	
Design	<ul> <li>Add roadmap for users</li> <li>Present content using e-modules</li> <li>Enlarge font</li> <li>Add option to customize profile photo</li> </ul>	Allow user interaction	a	_	
Content	<ul> <li>Reduce volume of text</li> <li>Add videos</li> <li>Provide additional resources</li> <li>Provide YouTube links</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Add calendar of events</li> <li>Provide accountability partners</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Add motivational statements</li> <li>Add peer intro videos</li> <li>Created a downloadable pdf of resources</li> <li>Delete RPE<sup>b</sup> scale as intensity indicator</li> <li>Add more graphics</li> </ul>	_	
Functionality and program delivery	<ul> <li>Add federal legislation information</li> <li>Include peer mentors in delivery</li> <li>Add 'Ask the Expert' link</li> <li>Offer text reminders for exercise</li> <li>Display weekly PA<sup>c</sup> goals in relation to PA achieved</li> <li>Optimize site for mobile access</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Assess stage of change</li> <li>Add calorie burn guide</li> </ul>	_	_	
Edits	_	_	<ul> <li>Make wording changes in modules</li> <li>Recommend formatting changes</li> <li>Simplify language</li> </ul>	_	

<sup>a</sup>Not applicable.

<sup>b</sup>RPE: Rating of Perceived Exertion Scale.

<sup>c</sup>PA: physical activity.

Figure 1. Website screenshot of modules and resource tabs.



XSL•FO RenderX

Table 3. List of module and virtual session topics.

Month and week	Торіс
Month 1	
1	Getting started
2	SMART <sup>a</sup> goals
3	Barriers
4	Enlisting support (who and how)
Month 2	
5	Accountability
6	Making exercise a priority
7	Having fun
8	Overcoming roadblocks
Month 3	
9	Benefits of exercise
10	Staying motivated
11	Revisiting goals: are your goals realistic?
12	Managing stress
Month 4	
13	Problem solving
14	Advocating for yourself
15	Enhancing support networks
16	Planning for exercise maintenance

<sup>a</sup>SMART: Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Realistic, Timely.

## **Content Changes**

The main content changes that participants encouraged were reducing the volume of text and using images and videos to convey that content. After the redesign, all 16 e-modules included a short video segment (eg, 1 to 3 min) that featured various people who experienced spinal cord dysfunction and who are vocal advocates or disability researchers. Each video addressed a specific aspect of the week's topic, such as ideas for helping to make or keep exercise fun. Bulleted text appeared beside the videos to highlight the main points the speaker addressed during the segment. Each person featured in a video gave a brief video introduction of themselves and were placed on the Peer Mentor tab. Changes implemented were guided by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality's health literacy toolkit [32] to ensure usability for consumers from varying backgrounds (eg, levels of education). Site changes used simplified language, large text, and more images to facilitate access and understanding for the average user.

The participants also recommended compiling additional resources that could be displayed on the website and to where participants could refer if they had questions about equipment, facilities, or their rights as a person with a disability. The array of ideas participants generated included adding resources to facilitate participants' access to activities and programs to support exercise adoption. To address this, the team compiled a list of local resources for physical activity that included accessible gym and recreation facilities and local durable medical equipment suppliers; added embedded links to accessible exercise videos (eg, seated yoga and wheelchair dance; see Figure 2); provided informational resources that included descriptions of disability-specific legislation (eg, Americans with Disabilities Act and Fair Housing Act); and listed contact information for governmental and social resources (eg, independent living centers and disability magazine). These were added via tabs that run across the top of the Web page.



#### Figure 2. Resource pages.



#### **Program Delivery and Functionality Changes**

The main change related to program delivery was to include people with SCI as part of the team helping guide participants through WOWii as they begin and follow through with their exercise program. On the basis of this input, the study team invited 2 people (1 male and 1 female) with SCI who are both regularly physically active to formally serve in the role of *peer*  *mentors* and be paid an annual stipend to serve in this consultant role (Figure 3). The mentors have several explicit roles in the project which include helping to colead several of the virtual weekly modules, facilitate online group discussions during these sessions, be available to answer questions submitted to the website's WOWii *Ask the Expert* button, and provide support by phone to WOWii participants who may be struggling with their exercise program.



XSL•FO RenderX

#### Figure 3. Mentor page.



A total of 3 new features to enhance functionality of the WOWii site were added to address participants' ideas for helping users stay on track with their new exercise program. They encouraged adding (1) the ability for participants to receive text reminders for each workout, based on their individual workout schedules that users could opt in or out of to receive. They also proposed including (2) an interactive calendar feature that would allow them to view their weekly exercise progress in relation to their weekly exercise goals. Another idea that was suggested was creating (3) a tab that would display a rotating view of motivational pictures and quotes that encourage participants to stick with their exercise program. In addition, the participants discussed the potential benefits of including a calendar to show upcoming events and an individualized energy expenditure guide. Neither suggestion was implemented owing to the time required to create and maintain these tools regularly. The energy expenditure guide would also have presented exorbitant financial costs as the values are not easily available.

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

Using a PAR approach to formally include men and women with SCI who represented different impairment levels and exercise histories to collaborate with our team in revamping the WOWii website led to a substantial redesign of the site. The revamped site had less text, greater functionality, and more images of people with SCI throughout. The iterative process allowed our SCI partners to provide input as to whether their ideas regarding the organization, content, and functionality were accurately implemented on the redesigned site (eg, intuitive navigation, inclusion of video, reduced text, and easy access to media assets). The redesigned WOWii site contains all the material provided to participants during the educational workshop yet presented in a manner that PAR participants reported was easy to access, follow, and understand (see

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13441/
```

RenderX

Multimedia Appendix 2 for the graphic that depicts changes implemented from the original into the redesigned site). The online information addresses SCI-specific exercise benefits, presents types of activities that people with various levels of SCI can perform, shows equipment, and provides links to available resources, as well as delivers step-by-step instructions about how to safely begin and continue an exercise program.

Although few published studies have investigated using Web-based platforms to improve health, SCI-specific health resources are available online, including sites that address physical activity. In their review of 30 SCI-focused websites, Jetha et al [33] reported that SCI-specific physical activity information is available, but the sites mostly present general information about the benefits of and barriers to physical activity. The authors note that few sites provide theoretically based intervention strategies to help people with SCI become more physically active and state that there is a need to improve information available on the internet about physical activity for people with SCI to enhance their access to quality information including interactive opportunities for developing behavioral skills. The collaborative relationship among those with SCI who provided iterative rounds of feedback on the WOWii site led to developing an online resource that addresses several of these shortcomings, in particular related to including theoretically based approaches to promote physical activity and adding interactive opportunities to develop these behavioral skills. Additional study is warranted to examine whether this Web resource is a feasible and effective platform for increasing physical activity among those with SCI.

Notably, a resource similar to the WOWii program is offered by the National Center on Health, Physical Activity, and Disability, which is known as 14 Weeks to a Healthier You. Both Web-based programs offer similar content in terms of informational resources and content regarding aerobic and strength training, and allow participants to schedule their workouts, track their exercise and diet, and opt in for text

reminders. However, the programs differ in terms of delivery and participant interaction. The Healthier You program guides people through starting and keeping up with a physical activity program by delivering weekly emails with links to physical activity videos and content on the Healthier You website that participants move through at their own pace, whereas the WOWii program guides participants through the 16 weeks by hosting weekly 60-min group-based virtual sessions where a group of 10 to 14 participants meet over a virtual platform (Zoom) facilitated by a WOWii staff member who introduces the skills-based topic addressed in that week's module and facilitates discussion among and sharing by the group members. These weekly virtual sessions are designed to facilitate group cohesion and have members serve as a support network and accountability, allowing enrollees to connect with other program users by adding them as a friend on the Healthier You site.

# Limitations

Feedback for adapting the website came from a small convenience sample of individuals with SCI who were not

representative of the broader population living with SCI. The sample had more education, higher employment, and was less racially diverse than observed among the broader SCI population. Thus, including individuals with more diverse racial, educational, and employment backgrounds may have allowed those with different internet experiences to have potentially provided other recommendations for changing the content and function of the website.

### Conclusions

Using an iterative PAR approach to collaborate with individuals who represent the target audience for this intervention allowed for receiving substantial input and guidance that transformed the layout and functionality of the WOWii internet site. Participants shared their insights about what they would like to see and have available on the site. Feasibility of using the redesigned website by individuals with SCI will be tested in a 4-week trial, and effectiveness of the 16-week WOWii program will be investigated in a subsequent randomized controlled trial.

# Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the individuals with SCI who devoted their time and considerable expertise and input to help redesign the website to be more functional and useful in meeting the needs of people living with SCI. The authors would also like to thank Radiant Creative, who were a wonderful group to work with and happy to implement changes our participants recommended. The content of this paper was developed under a grant from the National Institute on Disability, Independent Living, and Rehabilitation Research (NIDILRR; grant number 90IF0091-01-00). NIDILRR is a center within the Administration for Community Living (ACL), Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). The content of this paper does not necessarily represent the policy of NIDILRR, ACL, and HHS, and is not endorsed by the Federal Government.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 WOWii redesign. [PNG File, 260 KB - rehab\_v6i2e13441\_app1.png]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Diagram of website changes. [PNG File, 169 KB - rehab v6i2e13441 app2.png]

### References

- Grundy SM. Metabolic syndrome scientific statement by the American Heart Association and the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2005 Nov;25(11):2243-2244. [doi: <u>10.1161/01.ATV.0000189155.75833.c7]</u> [Medline: <u>16258150</u>]
- Nash MS, Groah SL, Gater DR, Dyson-Hudson TA, Lieberman JA, Myers J, Consortium for Spinal Cord Medicine. Identification and management of cardiometabolic risk after spinal cord injury: clinical practice guideline for health care providers. Top Spinal Cord Inj Rehabil 2018;24(4):379-423 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1310/sci2404-379] [Medline: 30459501]
- 3. Piercy KL, Troiano RP, Ballard RM, Carlson SA, Fulton JE, Galuska DA, et al. The physical activity guidelines for Americans. J Am Med Assoc 2018 Nov 20;320(19):2020-2028. [doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.14854] [Medline: 30418471]
- 4. Matter B, Feinberg M, Schomer K, Harniss M, Brown P, Johnson K. Information needs of people with spinal cord injuries. J Spinal Cord Med 2009;32(5):545-554 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10790268.2009.11754556] [Medline: 20025150]
- 5. Rimmer JH. Health promotion for people with disabilities: the emerging paradigm shift from disability prevention to prevention of secondary conditions. Phys Ther 1999 May;79(5):495-502. [Medline: 10331753]

- 6. Vissers M, van den Berg-Emons R, Sluis T, Bergen M, Stam H, Bussmann H. Barriers to and facilitators of everyday physical activity in persons with a spinal cord injury after discharge from the rehabilitation centre. J Rehabil Med 2008 Jun;40(6):461-467 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2340/16501977-0191] [Medline: 18509562]
- 7. Levins SM, Redenbach DM, Dyck I. Individual and societal influences on participation in physical activity following spinal cord injury: a qualitative study. Phys Ther 2004 Jun;84(6):496-509. [Medline: <u>15161416</u>]
- Hammel J, Magasi S, Heinemann A, Gray DB, Stark S, Kisala P, et al. Environmental barriers and supports to everyday participation: a qualitative insider perspective from people with disabilities. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2015 Apr;96(4):578-588. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2014.12.008] [Medline: 25813890]
- Chang FH, Liu CH, Hung HP. An in-depth understanding of the impact of the environment on participation among people with spinal cord injury. Disabil Rehabil 2018 Sep;40(18):2192-2199. [doi: <u>10.1080/09638288.2017.1327991</u>] [Medline: <u>28532170</u>]
- 10. Pew Research Center. 2019 Jun 12. Internet/Broadband Fact Sheet URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/fact-sheet/</u> internet-broadband/ [accessed 2019-11-07]
- 11. Pew Research Center. 2019 Jun 12. Mobile Fact Sheet URL: <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/fact-sheet/mobile/</u> [accessed 2019-11-12]
- Morris JT, Sweatman WM. Wireless RERC. 2016. SUNspot Wireless Activities by Adults with Disabilities URL: <u>http://www.wirelessrerc.gatech.edu/sites/default/files/publications/</u> sunspot 2016-03 wireless activities all disabilities 2016-12-14.pdf [accessed 2019-11-07]
- Hogan TP, Hill JN, Locatelli SM, Weaver FM, Thomas FP, Nazi KM, et al. Health information seeking and technology use among veterans with spinal cord injuries and disorders. Phys Med Rehabil 2016 Feb;8(2):123-130. [doi:
- 10.1016/j.pmrj.2015.06.443] [Medline: 26164352]
- Goodman N, Jette AM, Houlihan B, Williams S. Computer and internet use by persons after traumatic spinal cord injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2008 Aug;89(8):1492-1498. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.apmr.2007.12.038</u>] [Medline: <u>18674985</u>]
- 15. Cotter AP, Durant N, Agne AA, Cherrington AL. Internet interventions to support lifestyle modification for diabetes management: a systematic review of the evidence. J Diabetes Complications 2014;28(2):243-251 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2013.07.003] [Medline: 24332469]
- 16. Golsteijn RH, Bolman C, Peels DA, Volders E, de Vries H, Lechner L. A web-based and print-based computer-tailored physical activity intervention for prostate and colorectal cancer survivors: a comparison of user characteristics and intervention use. J Med Internet Res 2017 Aug 23;19(8):e298 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7838] [Medline: 28835353]
- Bartholomew LK, Sockrider M, Abramson SL, Swank PR, Czyzewski DI, Tortolero SR, et al. Partners in school asthma management: evaluation of a self-management program for children with asthma. J Sch Health 2006 Aug;76(6):283-290. [doi: 10.1111/j.1746-1561.2006.00113.x] [Medline: 16918856]
- 18. van den Berg MH, Schoones JW, Vlieland TP. Internet-based physical activity interventions: a systematic review of the literature. J Med Internet Res 2007 Sep 30;9(3):e26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9.3.e26] [Medline: 17942388]
- Drainoni ML, Houlihan B, Williams S, Vedrani M, Esch D, Lee-Hood E, et al. Patterns of internet use by persons with spinal cord injuries and relationship to health-related quality of life. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2004 Nov;85(11):1872-1879. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2004.07.350] [Medline: 15520984]
- 20. Coulter EH, McLean AN, Hasler JP, Allan DB, McFadyen A, Paul L. The effectiveness and satisfaction of web-based physiotherapy in people with spinal cord injury: a pilot randomised controlled trial. Spinal Cord 2017 Apr;55(4):383-389. [doi: <u>10.1038/sc.2016.125</u>] [Medline: <u>27596027</u>]
- Wilde MH, McMahon JM, Fairbanks E, Brasch J, Parshall R, Zhang F, et al. Feasibility of a web-based self-management intervention for intermittent urinary catheter users with spinal cord injury. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs 2016;43(5):529-538 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/WON.00000000000256] [Medline: 27488740]
- Hearn JH, Finlay KA. Internet-delivered mindfulness for people with depression and chronic pain following spinal cord injury: a randomized, controlled feasibility trial. Spinal Cord 2018 Aug;56(8):750-761. [doi: <u>10.1038/s41393-018-0090-2</u>] [Medline: <u>29581519</u>]
- Migliorini C, Sinclair A, Brown D, Tonge B, New P. A randomised control trial of an Internet-based cognitive behaviour treatment for mood disorder in adults with chronic spinal cord injury. Spinal Cord 2016 Sep;54(9):695-701. [doi: 10.1038/sc.2015.221] [Medline: 26690861]
- 24. Dear BF, Nicholson Perry K, Siddall P, Middleton JW, Johnson J, Katte L, et al. The Pain Course: exploring the feasibility of an internet-delivered pain management programme for adults with spinal cord injury. Spinal Cord 2018 Oct;56(10):931-939. [doi: 10.1038/s41393-018-0146-3] [Medline: 29855612]
- 25. Worobey LA, Rigot SK, Hogaboom NS, Venus C, Boninger ML. Investigating the efficacy of web-based transfer training on independent wheelchair transfers through randomized controlled trials. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2018 Jan;99(1):9-16.e10. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2017.06.025] [Medline: 28782541]
- 26. Brenes G, Dearwater S, Shapera R, LaPorte RE, Collins E. High density lipoprotein cholesterol concentrations in physically active and sedentary spinal cord injured patients. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 1986 Jul;67(7):445-450. [Medline: <u>3729689</u>]

RenderX

- 27. Chemtob K, Rocchi M, Arbour-Nicitopoulos K, Kairy D, Fillion B, Sweet S. Using tele-health to enhance motivation, leisure time physical activity, and quality of life in adults with spinal cord injury: A self-determination theory-based pilot randomized control trial. Psychol Sport Exerc 2019;43:243-252. [doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2019.03.008]
- Froehlich-Grobe K, Lee J, Aaronson L, Nary DE, Washburn RA, Little TD. Exercise for everyone: a randomized controlled trial of project workout on wheels in promoting exercise among wheelchair users. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2014 Jan;95(1):20-28 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2013.07.006] [Medline: 23872080]
- 29. White GW, Nary DE, Froehlich AK. Consumers as collaborators in research and action. J Prev Interv Community 2001;21(2):15-34. [doi: 10.1300/j005v21n02\_02]
- 30. MacDonald C. Understanding participatory action research: a qualitative research methodology option. Can J Action Res 2012;13(2):34-50 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.33524/cjar.v13i2.37]
- 31. Lipmanowicz H, McCandless K. The Surprising Power of Liberating Structures: Simple Rules to Unleash A Culture of Innovation. Seattle, WA: Liberating Structures Press; 2013.
- 32. Brega A, Barnard J, Mabachi NM, Weiss DB, DeWalt DA, Brach C, et al. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. 2015. AHRQ Health Literacy Universal Precautions Toolkit. Second Edition URL: <u>https://www.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/publications/files/healthlittoolkit2\_3.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-11-12]
- Jetha A, Faulkner G, Gorczynski P, Arbour-Nicitopoulos K, Ginis KA. Physical activity and individuals with spinal cord injury: accuracy and quality of information on the internet. Disabil Health J 2011 Apr;4(2):112-120. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.dhjo.2010.07.001</u>] [Medline: <u>21419374</u>]

# Abbreviations

ACL: Administration for Community Living CMD: cardiometabolic disease HHS: Health and Human Services NIDILRR: National Institute on Disability, Independent Living, and Rehabilitation Research PAR: Participatory action research SCI: spinal cord injury WOW: Workout on Wheels WOWi: Workout on Wheels internet intervention

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 18.01.19; peer-reviewed by K Morgan, Y Eisenberg, S Sweet, G Barbareschi; comments to author 22.07.19; revised version received 21.08.19; accepted 22.10.19; published 17.12.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Cole M, Froehlich-Grobe K, Driver S, Shegog R, McLaughlin J Website Redesign of a 16-Week Exercise Intervention for People With Spinal Cord Injury by Using Participatory Action Research JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13441 URL: <u>http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13441/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/13441</u> PMID:<u>31845902</u>

©Maria Cole, Katherine Froehlich-Grobe, Simon Driver, Ross Shegog, Jeffery McLaughlin. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 17.12.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# The Effectiveness of Telerehabilitation as a Supplement to Rehabilitation in Patients After Total Knee or Hip Replacement: Randomized Controlled Trial

Sarah Eichler<sup>1</sup>, BA, MA, DPhil<sup>‡</sup>; Annett Salzwedel<sup>1</sup>, DPhil; Sophie Rabe<sup>1</sup>, BSc, MSc, DPhil; Steffen Mueller<sup>2</sup>, DPhil; Frank Mayer<sup>3</sup>, MD; Monique Wochatz<sup>3</sup>, BSc, MSc; Miralem Hadzic<sup>1</sup>, BSc, MSc; Michael John<sup>4</sup>, DPhil; Karl Wegscheider<sup>5</sup>, MD; Heinz Völler<sup>1</sup>, MD

<sup>1</sup>Center of Rehabilitation Research, University of Potsdam, Potsdam, Germany

<sup>2</sup>Department of Computer Science and Therapy Science, Trier University of Applied Science, Trier, Germany

<sup>3</sup>University Outpatient Clinic, Sports Medicine and Sports Orthopedics, University of Potsdam, Potsdam, Germany

<sup>4</sup>Fraunhofer Institute for Open Communication Systems, Berlin, Germany

<sup>5</sup>Institute of Medical Biometry and Epidemiology, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany <sup>‡</sup>ReMove-It Study group

**Corresponding Author:** Heinz Völler, MD Center of Rehabilitation Research University of Potsdam Am Neuen Palais 10 Potsdam, 14469 Germany Phone: 49 331977 ext 4062 Email: heinz.voeller@uni-potsdam.de

# Abstract

**Background:** Telerehabilitation can contribute to the maintenance of successful rehabilitation regardless of location and time. The aim of this study was to investigate a specific three-month interactive telerehabilitation routine regarding its effectiveness in assisting patients with physical functionality and with returning to work compared to typical aftercare.

**Objective:** The aim of the study was to investigate a specific three-month interactive telerehabilitation with regard to effectiveness in functioning and return to work compared to usual aftercare.

**Methods:** From August 2016 to December 2017, 111 patients (mean 54.9 years old; SD 6.8; 54.3% female) with hip or knee replacement were enrolled in the randomized controlled trial. At discharge from inpatient rehabilitation and after three months, their distance in the 6-minute walk test was assessed as the primary endpoint. Other functional parameters, including health related quality of life, pain, and time to return to work, were secondary endpoints.

**Results:** Patients in the intervention group performed telerehabilitation for an average of 55.0 minutes (SD 9.2) per week. Adherence was high, at over 75%, until the 7th week of the three-month intervention phase. Almost all the patients and therapists used the communication options. Both the intervention group (average difference 88.3 m; SD 57.7; P=.95) and the control group (average difference 79.6 m; SD 48.7; P=.95) increased their distance in the 6-minute-walk-test. Improvements in other functional parameters, as well as in quality of life and pain, were achieved in both groups. The higher proportion of working patients in the intervention group (46.6%; P=.01) versus the control group (46.2%) is of note.

**Conclusions:** The effect of the investigated telerehabilitation therapy in patients following knee or hip replacement was equivalent to the usual aftercare in terms of functional testing, quality of life, and pain. Since a significantly higher return-to-work rate could be achieved, this therapy might be a promising supplement to established aftercare.

**Trial Registration:** German Clinical Trials Register DRKS00010009; https://www.drks.de/drks\_web/navigate.do? navigationId=trial.HTML&TRIAL\_ID=DRKS00010009

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e14236) doi:10.2196/14236



RenderX

#### **KEYWORDS**

telerehabilitation; home-based; total hip replacement; total knee replacement; exercise therapy; aftercare; rehabilitation

# Introduction

## Background

According to data from the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), 299 total hip and 206 total knee replacements were performed per 100,000 people in Germany in 2015. With these numbers, Germany ranks second (hip) and fourth (knee) in the world [1]. A further increase in endoprosthetic interventions on the knee and hip joint is to be expected due to an aging society and an increasing rate of obesity [2-4].

After an orthopedic procedure, rehabilitation as a multidisciplinary approach can improve the function of the joints and the ability to maintain a normal daily life, as well as relieve a patient's pain [5-7]. The effectiveness of rehabilitation after a knee or hip replacement has already been documented with substantial evidence [8-12]; however, maintaining the achieved therapeutic outcome remains a challenge. Prior studies have reported various barriers to using rehabilitation services, such as miscellaneous financial, structural, personal, and attitudinal determinants of access to rehabilitation [13]. Currently, there is an ongoing study, whose results will soon be published, [14] that seeks to determine barriers to using rehabilitation services.

In Germany, patients are offered numerous aftercare options, such as the multimodal intensified program (IRENA) or training rehabilitation aftercare (T-RENA), but only about half of eligible patients take advantage of them [15]. Therefore, to improve the sustainability of postoperative therapies, more flexible and individualized offers need to be developed.

In this regard, telerehabilitation seems to be the obvious choice since it can be performed irrespective of location and time, and it has the potential to increase both utilization and therapy adherence. The current telerehabilitation offerings should be adapted to the individual and indication-specific needs of the patients and should enable contact with the supervising therapists. However, this could not be investigated with the currently available systems, as they are either not specific enough for the indications of a patient or do not offer a tool to communicate with a therapist [16-22]. The telerehabilitation systems studied until now often differ in terms of their communication structures and their feedback options. Thus, Moffet et al [17] and Tousignant et al [19] investigated synchronous telerehabilitation applications where the physiotherapist and the patient communicated in real-time via videoconferencing, while Bini et al [16] and Piqueras et al [18] studied systems in which the communication between therapist and patient took place with a time delay. Additionally, the latter

group of papers used a system with sensor-based kinematic feedback on motion execution. It is well known that the addition of external feedback can contribute to improved movement performance [23]. Regarding kinematic feedback systems, prior investigations on motion detection using a Kinect sensor already exist. In two studies, the acceptable reliability and validity of a Kinect-based motion analysis was demonstrated when compared to other marker-based kinematic measurement systems [24,25]. Both authors concluded that the Kinect may be a suitable tool for analyzing movement in the clinical field.

Hence, the MeineReha system [26,27] combines many components that were thus far investigated individually and additionally provides real-time visual feedback using a Kinect camera. Following development and validation [28], the MeineReha system was supplemented with an individualized and therapist-controlled telerehabilitation program consisting of 38 training exercises available for patients after their knee and hip replacements.

#### Aim of the study

The aim of this randomized controlled trial was to examine previously developed telerehabilitation therapy in terms of its functional parameters, quality of life, and pain relief, as well as time to return to work, compared to usual aftercare programs.

# Methods

#### Patients

From August 2016 to December 2017, after a screening of 476 patients in three inpatient rehabilitation centers, 111 patients were included in the randomized controlled trial (Figure 1). Patients were eligible for inclusion if a total hip or knee replacement was performed following idiopathic, posttraumatic, or congenital osteoarthritis, if they were aged between 18-65 years, and if they were insured by the national or regional German Pension Insurance. Patients not expected to achieve functional safety in walking with full load by the end of the rehabilitation were excluded. For those patients, it was assumed that they would not be able to perform exercises with adequate load or the assessments at the study site. Insufficient verbal and written German-language skills also led to exclusion. For the use of the telerehabilitation system at home, some additional Definition criteria (eg. High Multimedia Interface [HDMI]-compatible screen, minimum 2.5-meter space in front of the screen, and internet access) were required for the patients at home. After enrollment, patients were assigned to either the intervention group (IG) or the control group (CG) using block randomization in a 1:1 ratio and based on randomization lists drawn up in advance by the biometric institute. Written consent was obtained from all patients.



Figure 1. Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials flow chart for the inclusion process.



# Intervention

Following three weeks of inpatient rehabilitation, the patients assigned to the IG performed a three-month, home-based telerehabilitation program based on the MeineReha system, which consisted of a home component as well as a working portal for the therapist in the clinic. The main component, from the patient's perspective, was the MeineReha application that was installed on the rehab box at home. The rehab box (minicomputer with internet access) was connected to the usual peripherals (mouse and keyboard) as well as to a screen and Kinect sensor (camera) (Figure 2).

Figure 2. Hardware of the telerehabilitation system and an example exercise demonstrated by a virtual avatar.



XSL•FO RenderX

The exercises to build up strength and improve postural control were chosen by the supervising therapist from a previously developed exercise catalog. The training intensity was individualized in terms of the choice of exercises, the number of sets and repetitions, and the duration of the breaks, which could all be adjusted by the therapist. Patients were asked to perform the training three times a week. There were different options for the patient and the therapist to communicate with each other: (1) the patient could record and send audio messages to their therapist whenever they wanted and the therapist was able to listen to it whenever their schedule gave them time to do it; (2) the therapist could respond or start a conversation with their patient at any time with individualized text messages, which the patient was shown whenever they started the system (eg, therapists could either remind the patient to do their exercises more often or just ask them about their condition); and (3) the patient and the therapist were able to make appointments for live video conferences, which they were

supposed to conduct on a weekly basis to perform individual training consultation or to allow for the patient to ask questions about their training.

During the training, the exercises were demonstrated on screen by an avatar (Figure 3). The patient performed the exercises simultaneously and was detected by means of a Kinect sensor (camera). The system compensated for a patient's movement patterns with a predetermined target movement and sent them real-time visual feedback in which their relevant body segments were colored green for correct movements and red in the case of incorrect movements (Figure 3). The quality of each exercise was demonstrated to the patient following the performance of the exercise by using a school grade and the percentage of red and green values. The grading algorithm considered the synchronicity of the movements, the compliance with the target movement, and the number of repetitions. For training supervision, the therapist was given access to the frequency of the training as well as the exercise evaluations.

Figure 3. Real-time feedback during an exercise.



# **Control Group**

Patients in the control group did not receive any study-specific therapy after their inpatient rehabilitation. The follow-up was carried out identically to the IG three months after randomization. The patients of both groups were also offered the usual aftercare, that is IRENA and physiotherapy.

# **Data Collection**

To verify the patients' adherence, the process data for the IG (ie, frequency and duration of training, use of communication options) were read from the system. In addition, the frequency and duration of training and the use of other aftercare therapies were recorded by all patients in their training diaries. Further, all patients were investigated for functional parameters (eg, the 6-minute walk test, the Stair Ascend test, the

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14236/
```

Five-Times-Chair-Rise test, and the Timed-Up-and-Go test) at the study site (University of Potsdam) after the inpatient rehabilitation. Further, subjective parameters such as the Short Form Health Survey-36 (SF-36) on health-related quality of life, pain on the operated joint, stiffness, and function were assessed using the Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Arthritis Index (WOMAC), with a patient's ability to return to work also being assessed. In addition, patient characteristics, comorbidities, and medications were documented. The investigations were repeated after three-months follow-up. In terms of acceptance, we collected data from the IG using the Telehealth Usability Questionnaire (TUQ), including the concepts ease of use, learnability, satisfaction, future use, and reliability, on a 7-point Likert scale, with a 1 meaning disagree and a 7 meaning agree. To achieve comparability of the scales, we normalized the results as a quotient of the sum of the raw

values and the total number of items, multiplied by a factor of 100.

### **Statistical Analyses**

The statistical analyses were conducted according to the description in the previously published study protocol [29]. All analyses were performed with the full analysis set of randomized patients (modified intention-to-treat). Patient characteristics and follow-up values were described with mean and standard deviation (metric variables), and absolute and relative frequencies (categorical variables). Group-specific changes in metric variables (trends) were tested for significance versus no change with one-factorial variance analyses. The calculation of the number of cases (n=84) was based on the comparison of the primary endpoint (improvement in the 6-minute walk test) between the groups. This comparison was carried out with an analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) with 22 baseline covariates at the 5% level (two-sided). All metric secondary endpoints were tested analogously without multiple adjustment. The ANCOVA estimates of the group differences in the continuous endpoints are presented in a forest plot. The group difference in the return-to-work rates was tested with the Chi-squared test. At the end, an analysis was performed within the IG on whether the improvement in the 6-minute walk test was dependent of the number of training units, the number of text messages sent by the therapist, or the number of audio messages sent by the patient.

# Results

## **Patient Characteristics**

At baseline, data from 87 patients from the IG (n=48) and the CG (n=37) (Figure 1) could be analyzed. The patients were an average of 54.9 (SD 6.7) years old, with an average of 56.8 (SD 5.7) for the CG and an average of 53.3 (SD 7.0) years (P=.012) for the IG. Overall, 51.7% (45/87) were female and had an above-average level of education (43.7% with a polytechnic or university degree). About two-thirds (69.0%; 60/87) of the

patients received hip replacements, 31.0% (27/87) knee replacements, almost half of the patients (43.7%; 38/87) were obese (body mass index [BMI] $\geq$ 30 Kg/m<sup>2</sup>), a third (36.8%; 32/87) of the patients had a cardiac comorbidity, and about a quarter (24.1%; 21/87) of the patients had an orthopedic comorbidity. At baseline, 48.4 days (SD 13.1) after surgery, one in ten patients (9.2%; 8/87) was treated with opioids and half of the patients (49.4%; 43/87) with nonopioid analgesics. Before elective surgery, 87.4% (76/87) of patients were gainfully employed. Table 1 shows the corresponding baseline figures of 87 patients with functional parameters at follow-up, which were eligible for the multivariate analysis. Categorical variables are expressed as absolute and relative frequencies with n (%), and metric variables as mean (SD).

According to the self-reported exercise diary, the patients in the IG performed their telerehabilitation an average of 55.0 minutes (SD 9.2) per week. The data read from the system showed a training duration of 39.0 minutes (SD 8.0). The participation rate was over 75% until the 7th week of the three-month intervention phase, but afterwards it decreased in parallel to the return to work (Figure 4). More than half of the patients continued their telerehabilitation after the 7th week until the end of the 12-week intervention. The communication via text and voice messages between the patients and therapists was used during the first few weeks. At the beginning of the intervention phase, almost all of the patients and therapists contacted each other (98% of the therapists sent text messages and 88% of the patients sent voice messages), but after the 4th week there was only a little communication (<50% sent messages). Overall, the patients sent an average of 6.0 audio messages (SD 5.9), while the therapists sent a mean of 7.0 text messages (SD 4.5) during the 12-week intervention. Furthermore, patients in both the IG and CG used regular rehabilitation aftercare. A total of 51.3% (20/39) of the CG and 33.3% (16/48) of the IG used IRENA aftercare, and physiotherapy was conducted by 81.3% (39/48) of the IG and 71.8% (28/39) of the CG.



**Table 1.** Patient characteristics (n=87).

Characteristics	Control group (n=39)	Intervention group (n=48)	Total cohort (n=87)	P value
Socio-demographic data, lifestyle, and postoperative period		-	-	
Age (years), mean (SD)	56.8 (5.7)	53.3 (7.0)	54.9 (6.7)	.012
Sex (female), n (%)	19 (48.7)	26 (54.2)	45 (51.7)	.61
BMI <sup>a</sup> (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ), mean (SD)	30.3 (4.9)	29.8 (5.9)	30.0 (5.5)	.52
Normal weight: 18.5–<25, n (%)	5 (12.8)	8 (16.7)	13 (14.9)	.86
Overweight: 25–<30, n (%)	17 (43.6)	19 (39.6)	36 (41.4)	b
Obesity: ≥30, n (%)	17 (43.6)	21 (43.8)	38 (43.7)	_
Smoking behavior (smoker), n (%)	10 (25.6)	13 (27.1)	23 (26.4)	.88
Time from surgery to admission of inpatient rehabilitation (days), mean (SD)	18.4 (8.8)	18.8 (12.9)	18.6 (11.3)	.61
Time of inpatient rehabilitation (days), mean (SD)	23.3 (3.7)	23.3 (3.5)	23.3 (3.5)	.77
Time from surgery to baseline investigation (days), mean (SD)	50.4 (11.6)	46.9 (14.1)	48.4 (13.1)	.11
Education and occupation				
Graduation, n (%)				.82
Less than general or subject-linked higher education entrance qualification	21 (53.8)	27 (56.3)	48 (55.2)	
General or subject-linked higher education entrance qualification	18 (46.2)	21 (43.8)	39 (44.8)	
Vocational education, n (%)				.20
Less than polytechnic or university degree	19 (48.7)	30 (62.5)	49 (56.3)	
Polytechnic or university degree	20 (51.3)	18 (37.5)	38 (43.7)	
Gainfully employed, n (%)	34 (87.2)	42 (87.5)	76 (87.4)	.96
Unemployed, n (%)	2 (5.1)	2 (4.2)	4 (4.6)	.83
Incapacity for work before surgery (days), mean (SD)	16.6 (49.9)	21.3 (47.3)	19.2 (48.2)	.27
Work intensity (moderate/severe), n (%)	8 (20.5)	9 (18.8)	17 (19.5)	.84

<sup>a</sup>BMI: body mass index <sup>b</sup>Not applicable



Figure 4. Utilization of telemedical assisted exercise therapy.



### **Functional Parameters**

The patients in the IG could increase their 6-minute walking distance from an average of 440.6 (SD 78.2) to 530.4 meters (SD 79.0) (Difference [Delta]=88.3 m; SD 57.7 m; *P*<.001), and the patients in the CG from 433.3 (SD 80.2) to 513.0 meters (SD 70.6) (Delta=79.6 m; SD 48.7; *P*<.001) (Table 2). In the multivariate analysis, no group difference could be detected (*P*=.95) (Figure 5). The improvement within the intervention

group was associated with the number of audio messages sent by the patient (P=.02), but not with the number of text messages sent by the therapist (P=.49) or with the number of training units (P=.07).

Other functional parameters (eg, the Timed Up and Go Test, the Stair Ascend Test, and the Five Times Chair Rise Test) also showed similar improvements in both groups (Table 2). The only multivariate significant group difference could be shown in the Five Times Chair Rise Test (P=.004) (Figure 3).

 Table 2. Functional und subjective parameters (n=87). All values presented as mean (SD).

Parameter	Baseline		Follow-up			Differences (Delta)		
	IG <sup>a</sup>	$CG^b$	P value	IG	CG	P value	IG	CG
6-minute walk test (m)	440.6 (78.2)	433.3 (80.2)	.90	530.4 (79.0)	513.0 (70.6)	.43	88.3 (57.7)	79.6 (48.7)
Stair Ascend Test (s)	8.7 (2.7)	8.6 (4.0)	.33	6.2 (1.2)	6.1 (1.5)	.44	-2.5 (2.4)	-2.5 (3.0)
Timed Up and Go Test (s)	9.3 (1.8)	9.0 (2.4)	.16	7.5 (1.2)	7.5 (1.6)	.93	-1.9 (1.5)	-1.5 (2.2)
Five Times Chair Rise Test (s)	16.9 (3.7)	17.1 (6.2)	.38	14.2 (2.7)	13.2 (2.3)	.06	-2.7 (3.5)	-3.8 (5.1)
SF-36 <sup>c</sup> PCS <sup>d</sup>	33.8 (7.6)	33.3 (7.9)	.82	44.6 (9.9)	44.4 (8.3)	.80	10.7 (10.4)	11.1 (7.2)
SF-36 MCS <sup>e</sup>	54.8 (10.6)	53.9 (11.8)	.98	52.4 (10.6)	54.1 (9.8)	.28	-2.5 (12.4)	0.1 (8.5)
WOMAC <sup>f</sup> Index	26.4 (18.5)	24.8 (16.4)	.78	11.5 (12.7)	13.9 (14.3)	.51	-14.9 (13.6)	-10.9 (13.5)

<sup>a</sup>IG: intervention group

<sup>b</sup>CG: control group

<sup>c</sup>SF-36: Short Form Health Survey-36

<sup>d</sup>PCS: physical component scale

<sup>e</sup>MCS: mental component scale

<sup>1</sup>WOMAC: Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Osteoarthritis Index

Figure 5. Differences in endpoints between intervention and control group, multiple adjusted. SF: Short Form Health Survey; PCS: physical component scale; MCS: mental component scale; WOMAC: Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Osteoarthritis Index.



# Health-Related Quality of Life, Pain, and Return to Work

Regarding the health-related quality of life on the SF-36, an improvement in the physical component scale (PCS) was achieved in both groups. Furthermore, the WOMAC Index showed a significant reduction in both groups (Table 2). At the end of the intervention, 31 patients (64.6%) from the IG and 18 patients (46.2%) from the CG were gainfully employed (P=.01).

# Acceptance of the Telerehabilitation System

In terms of acceptance of the TUQ, the patients of the IG showed high consent in the normalized values of the scales of ease of use and learnability (mean 85.2; SD 2.9) as well as in satisfaction and future use (mean 79.8; SD 3.2), whereas the values of the reliability scale were lower (mean 51.8; SD 3.7).

# Discussion

## Summary

In short, the use of telerehabilitation with patients having just undergone knee or hip replacements was equivalent to the usual aftercare in terms of the difference achieved in the 6-minute walk test. In addition, equivalent increases in both groups were demonstrated as secondary endpoints for functional mobility, health-related quality of life, and joint-related complaints. However, the patients in the intervention group were employed at a significantly higher rate at the end of the intervention.

The patients in the intervention group intensively used the telerehabilitation as a complementary aftercare option for a prolonged period of the study. The difference between the

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14236/
```

training durations given by the patient and those read out of the system can be explained by the preparation and cool-down times of the exercises, since only the exact execution time of the exercises was measured in the system. Likewise, the communication possibilities of the system, in terms of using text and voice messages, were exhausted. It is self-evident that the need for close contact with the therapist diminishes over a longer period, because the patients eventually either returned to work or all their questions about the system and training had already been answered.

The usual aftercare treatment was also used extensively by the patients in both groups. The participation rate of the control group (51%) in the IRENA aftercare program was comparable to the participation rate (50%) for the medical rehabilitation aftercare (MERENA) program in patients with chronic back pain [15]. More than 30% of the IG patients also used IRENA. About 80% of the IG performed their telerehabilitation until the 7th week of the three-month intervention phase, and even in the following weeks participation rates of more than 60% could be achieved. The high rate of use of the telerehabilitation may be due to its being time- and place-independent, as occupational obligations are a major obstacle to participation in aftercare [15]. Our study results further show that even after a sizeable proportion of the patients returned to work there was still good adherence to the telerehabilitation. This indicates the practicability of this program for patients of working age following a knee and hip replacement. Thus, in another study, good adherence to telerehabilitation for patients having undergone knee replacements could also be researched [17].

During the three-month investigation phase, a significant increase in the 6-minute walking distance was recorded in both

XSL•FO RenderX

groups. For the population of knee and hip replacement patients, an improvement of 50-60 meters in the 6-minute walk test is considered clinically relevant [30]. The values at follow-up showed only small deviations from the normal values for healthy individuals, with 578 meters for men and 534 meters for women in the 50-60 years old age group [31], which shows that patients' functionality seemed to be largely restored four to five months post operation. Furthermore, the baseline values of the patients had already exceeded those of comparable clinical populations [30,32,33] and thus indicated a high initial level of physical performance. It is possible that patients had already improved their functionality in the inpatient rehabilitation to such a high extent that there was little potential for further improvement.

Consistent with the results of the 6-minute walking test, further functional mobility tests with significant improvements in both groups demonstrated the equivalence of the telerehabilitation. In the Five Times Chair Rise Test, the control group had a statistically significant and higher improvement, however, the difference between the groups was significantly below the clinically relevant value of 2.5 seconds [34], which relativizes the group difference despite its significance.

As for the WOMAC Index, values below 29.5 points are considered a treatment success for patients after a knee replacement [35]. The score achieved by the patients at baseline was already below this cut-off value. Furthermore, this value decreased significantly during the intervention phase in both groups and was below the postoperative WOMAC scores of comparable clinical populations [36-39].

For health-related quality of life, both groups achieved a significant increase on the physical component scale during the study phase. Against the background of the mainly physically oriented aftercare programs, this enhancement seems reasonable. However, despite the improvement, at the end of the intervention patients were slightly below the age-related normative values of 47-49 points, with an average of 44 points [40]. For the intervention period of three months, similar values can be found for patient populations after knee and hip replacement [32,33]. The results of the mental component scale did not change significantly for either group but were slightly above the norm of 48-50 points at the end of the intervention [40].

Although most of the investigated endpoints did not show the superiority of the telerehabilitation, a significantly higher proportion of the IG returned to work at the end of the three-month study period. However, this fact cannot be explained by improved physical performance, quality of life, or reduced joint-related complaints of the intervention group. It remains to be discussed whether the possibility of performing

telerehabilitation regardless of time and place could have led to an earlier return to work by the IG. In addition, the high dropout rate of the control group (29.1%; 11/39) compared to the intervention group (14.1%; 7/48) should also be considered. Given the route to the study site, as well as the time of about two hours required for each baseline and follow-up investigation, there exists the possibility that the CG patients who returned to work were no longer willing to participate in the study.

#### Limitations

In the investigated sample, an above-average education level can be ascertained (43.5% with a polytechnic or university degree). Data from the Employment Agency in Germany shows that, in the total population, only 20% of gainfully employed individuals have a polytechnic or university degree [41]. Furthermore, the 5.4% unemployment rate of the sample should be classified as low compared to the 8.4% Berlin average [42]. In addition, a substantial proportion of patients came from Berlin and the surrounding countryside. Therefore, in this study, the access route to the study site that the patients had to traverse twice independently may have been an obstacle to the participation of patients from more distant, infrastructurally weak areas. Only a quarter of the screened patients participated in the study. Thus, the low participation rate and the discussed patient characteristics suggest a selection bias.

Another limitation of the study design is the lack of blinding of study participants and investigators. As a result, this is a possible influence on the participants during the investigations that cannot be excluded. It is known that nonblinded studies can demonstrate greater intervention effects than blinded ones [43].

All patients underwent inpatient rehabilitation and aftercare treatment. It is not possible to determine which improvements can be directly traced back to the effect of telerehabilitation, as due to ethical reasons the usual aftercare programs in this study were not replaced but instead complemented by the new approach.

### Conclusion

The investigated telerehabilitation for patients having undergone knee or hip replacement was equivalent to the usual aftercare treatments in terms of improvements in the 6-minute walk test and in other functional parameters. However, at the end of the intervention, patients in the intervention group returned to work at a significantly higher rate. These results suggest that the system is complementary to the established aftercare programs in Germany (eg, IRENA or T-RENA), especially in infrastructurally weak areas.

#### Acknowledgments

The study was funded by the German Pension Insurance Berlin-Brandenburg (grant number 10-40.07.05.07.007). We acknowledge the support of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft and Open Access Publishing Fund of University of Potsdam.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.



Multimedia Appendix 1 CONSORT-EHEALTH checklist (V 1.6.2). [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 127 KB - rehab\_v6i2e14236\_app1.pdf ]

# References

- 1. OECD. Health at a Glance 2017: OECD Indicators. Paris: OECD Publishing; 2017.
- Wengler A, Nimptsch U, Mansky T. Hip and knee replacement in Germany and the USA: analysis of individual inpatient data from German and US hospitals for the years 2005 to 2011. Dtsch Arztebl Int 2014 Jun 09;111(23-24):407-416 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2014.0407] [Medline: 24980673]
- 3. Price AJ, Alvand A, Troelsen A, Katz JN, Hooper G, Gray A, et al. Knee replacement. The Lancet 2018 Nov;392(10158):1672-1682. [doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(18)32344-4]
- 4. Ferguson RJ, Palmer AJ, Taylor A, Porter ML, Malchau H, Glyn-Jones S. Hip replacement. The Lancet 2018 Nov;392(10158):1662-1671. [doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(18)31777-x]
- 5. Müller M, Toussaint R, Kohlmann T. Total hip and knee arthroplasty : Results of outpatient orthopedic rehabilitation [in German]. Orthopade 2015 Mar;44(3):203-211. [doi: 10.1007/s00132-014-3000-0] [Medline: 25209014]
- 6. Deutsche Rentenversicherung. Reha-Therapiestandards Hüft- und Knie-TEP. Leitlinie für die medizinische Rehabilitation der Rentenversicherung. 2011. URL: <u>http://forschung.deutsche-rentenversicherung.de/ForschPortalWeb/</u>ressource?key=rts\_tep.pdf [accessed 2018-01-20]
- Ritter S, Dannenmaier J, Jankowiak S, Kaluscha R, Krischak G. Total Hip and Knee Arthroplasty Utilization of Postoperative Rehabilitation [in German]. Rehabilitation (Stuttg) 2018 Aug;57(4):248-255. [doi: <u>10.1055/s-0043-102135</u>] [Medline: <u>28561255</u>]
- Baulig C, Grams M, Röhrig B, Linck-Eleftheriadis S, Krummenauer F. Clinical outcome and cost effectiveness of inpatient rehabilitation after total hip and knee arthroplasty. A multi-centre cohort benchmarking study between nine rehabilitation departments in Rhineland-Palatinate (Western Germany). Eur J Phys Rehabil Med 2015 Dec;51(6):803-813 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 26006080]
- Müller E, Mittag O, Gülich M, Uhlmann A, Jäckel WH. Systematic literature analysis on therapies applied in rehabilitation of hip and knee arthroplasty: methods, results and challenges [in German]. Rehabilitation (Stuttg) 2009 Apr;48(2):62-72. [doi: 10.1055/s-0029-1202295] [Medline: 19421937]
- 10. Tuncel T, Simon S, Peters KM. Flexible rehabilitation times after total hip and knee replacement [in German]. Orthopade 2015 Jun;44(6):465-473. [doi: 10.1007/s00132-015-3089-9] [Medline: 25917942]
- 11. Khan F. Multidisciplinary rehabilitation programmes following joint replacement at the hip and knee in chronic arthropathy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.cd004957.pub3]
- 12. Henderson KG, Wallis JA, Snowdon DA. Active physiotherapy interventions following total knee arthroplasty in the hospital and inpatient rehabilitation settings: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Physiotherapy 2018 Mar;104(1):25-35. [doi: 10.1016/j.physio.2017.01.002] [Medline: 28802773]
- 13. Ottenbacher KJ, Graham JE. The state-of-the-science: access to postacute care rehabilitation services. A review. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2007 Nov;88(11):1513-1521. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2007.06.761] [Medline: 17964898]
- Bethge M, Mattukat K, Fauser D, Mau W. Rehabilitation access and effectiveness for persons with back pain: the protocol of a cohort study (REHAB-BP, DRKS00011554). BMC Public Health 2017 Jul 14;18(1):22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4588-x] [Medline: 28709405]
- Sibold M, Mittag O, Kulick B, Müller E, Opitz U, Jäckel WH. Predictors of participation in medical rehabilitation follow-up in working patients with chronic back pain [in German]. Rehabilitation (Stuttg) 2011 Dec;50(6):363-371. [doi: 10.1055/s-0031-1271815] [Medline: 21647850]
- Bini S, Mahajan J. Clinical outcomes of remote asynchronous telerehabilitation are equivalent to traditional therapy following total knee arthroplasty: A randomized control study. J Telemed Telecare 2016 Jul 09;23(2):239-247. [doi: 10.1177/1357633x16634518]
- Moffet H, Tousignant M, Nadeau S, Mérette C, Boissy P, Corriveau H, et al. In-Home Telerehabilitation Compared with Face-to-Face Rehabilitation After Total Knee Arthroplasty: A Noninferiority Randomized Controlled Trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2015 Jul 15;97(14):1129-1141. [doi: <u>10.2106/JBJS.N.01066</u>] [Medline: <u>26178888</u>]
- Piqueras M, Marco E, Coll M, Escalada F, Ballester A, Cinca C, et al. Effectiveness of an interactive virtual telerehabilitation system in patients after total knee arthoplasty: a randomized controlled trial. J Rehabil Med 2013 Apr;45(4):392-396 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2340/16501977-1119] [Medline: 23474735]
- Tousignant M, Moffet H, Boissy P, Corriveau H, Cabana F, Marquis F. A randomized controlled trial of home telerehabilitation for post-knee arthroplasty. J Telemed Telecare 2011 Mar 11;17(4):195-198. [doi: <u>10.1258/jtt.2010.100602</u>] [Medline: <u>21398389</u>]
- Pastora-Bernal JM, Martín-Valero R, Barón-López FJ, Estebanez-Pérez MJ. Evidence of Benefit of Telerehabitation After Orthopedic Surgery: A Systematic Review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Apr 28;19(4):e142 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6836] [Medline: 28455277]

RenderX

- 21. Eisermann U, Haase I, Kladny B. Computer-aided multimedia training in orthopedic rehabilitation. Am J Phys Med Rehabil 2004 Sep;83(9):670-680. [doi: 10.1097/01.phm.0000137307.44173.5d] [Medline: 15314531]
- 22. Antón D, Nelson M, Russell T, Goñi A, Illarramendi A. Validation of a Kinect-based telerehabilitation system with total hip replacement patients. J Telemed Telecare 2015 Jun 30;22(3):192-197. [doi: 10.1177/1357633x15590019]
- Lauber B, Keller M. Improving motor performance: selected aspects of augmented feedback in exercise and health. Eur J Sport Sci 2014 Sep 19;14(1):36-43. [doi: <u>10.1080/17461391.2012.725104</u>] [Medline: <u>24533493</u>]
- 24. Zerpa C. The Use of Microsoft Kinect for Human Movement Analysis. International Journal of Sports Science 2015;5(4):120-127. [doi: 10.5923/j.sports.20150504.02]
- 25. Clark RA, Pua Y, Fortin K, Ritchie C, Webster KE, Denehy L, et al. Validity of the Microsoft Kinect for assessment of postural control. Gait Posture 2012 Jul;36(3):372-377. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2012.03.033</u>] [Medline: <u>22633015</u>]
- 26. John M. MeineReha. URL: https://www.meinereha.de/Deutsch/HOME.html [accessed 2019-10-25]
- 27. John M. MeineReha® Gesamtsystem für die Lebensbereich übergreifende Rehabilitatio. e-health 2013 Informationstechnologien und Telematik im Gesundheitswesen 2013:291-296. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-322-81225-4\_2]
- Wochatz M, Tilgner N, Mueller S, Rabe S, Eichler S, John M, et al. Reliability and validity of the Kinect V2 for the assessment of lower extremity rehabilitation exercises. Gait Posture 2019 May;70:330-335. [doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2019.03.020] [Medline: 30947108]
- 29. Eichler S, Rabe S, Salzwedel A, Müller S, Stoll J, Tilgner N, ReMove-It study group. Effectiveness of an interactive telerehabilitation system with home-based exercise training in patients after total hip or knee replacement: study protocol for a multicenter, superiority, no-blinded randomized controlled trial. Trials 2017 Sep 21;18(1):438 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13063-017-2173-3] [Medline: 28934966]
- Kennedy DM, Stratford PW, Wessel J, Gollish JD, Penney D. Assessing stability and change of four performance measures: a longitudinal study evaluating outcome following total hip and knee arthroplasty. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2005 Jan 28;6(1):3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-6-3] [Medline: 15679884]
- Salbach NM, O'Brien KK, Brooks D, Irvin E, Martino R, Takhar P, et al. Reference values for standardized tests of walking speed and distance: a systematic review. Gait Posture 2015 Feb;41(2):341-360. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.gaitpost.2014.10.002</u>] [Medline: <u>25542397</u>]
- 32. Dayton MR, Judd DL, Hogan CA, Stevens-Lapsley JE. Performance-Based Versus Self-Reported Outcomes Using the Hip Disability and Osteoarthritis Outcome Score After Total Hip Arthroplasty. American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 2016;95(2):132-138. [doi: 10.1097/phm.00000000000357]
- 33. Bade MJ, Struessel T, Dayton M, Foran J, Kim RH, Miner T, et al. Early High-Intensity Versus Low-Intensity Rehabilitation After Total Knee Arthroplasty: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken) 2017 Sep 13;69(9):1360-1368 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/acr.23139] [Medline: 27813347]
- 34. Goldberg A, Chavis M, Watkins J, Wilson T. The five-times-sit-to-stand test: validity, reliability and detectable change in older females. Aging Clin Exp Res 2013 Jul 31;24(4):339-344. [doi: 10.1007/bf03325265]
- Bellamy N, Wilson C, Hendrikz J. Population-based normative values for the Western Ontario and McMaster (WOMAC) Osteoarthritis Index: part I. Semin Arthritis Rheum 2011 Oct;41(2):139-148. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.semarthrit.2011.03.002</u>] [Medline: <u>21546065</u>]
- 36. van der Wees PJ, Wammes JJG, Akkermans RP, Koetsenruijter J, Westert GP, van Kampen A, et al. Patient-reported health outcomes after total hip and knee surgery in a Dutch University Hospital Setting: results of twenty years clinical registry. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2017 Mar 03;18(1):97 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12891-017-1455-y] [Medline: 28253923]
- 37. Quintana J, Escobar A, Bilbao A, Arostegui I, Lafuente I, Vidaurreta I. Responsiveness and clinically important differences for the WOMAC and SF-36 after hip joint replacement. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2005 Dec;13(12):1076-1083 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.joca.2005.06.012] [Medline: 16154777]
- Kennedy DM, Stratford PW, Hanna SE, Wessel J, Gollish JD. Modeling early recovery of physical function following hip and knee arthroplasty. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2006 Dec 11;7(1):100 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-7-100] [Medline: 17156487]
- Beck H, Beyer F, Gering F, Günther KP, Lützner C, Walther A, et al. Sports Therapy Interventions Following Total Hip Replacement. Dtsch Arztebl Int 2019 Jan 07;116(1-2):1-8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2019.0001] [Medline: 30782304]
- Ellert U, Kurth B. Methodological views on the SF-36 summary scores based on the adult German population [in German]. Bundesgesundheitsblatt Gesundheitsforschung Gesundheitsschutz 2004 Nov;47(11):1027-1032. [doi: 10.1007/s00103-004-0933-1] [Medline: 15549195]
- 41. Bundesagentur für Arbeit. Akademikerinnen und Akademiker. 2017. URL: <u>https://statistik.arbeitsagentur.de/</u> <u>Statischer-Content/Arbeitsmarktberichte/Berufe/generische-Publikationen/Broschuere-Akademiker.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-05-16]
- 42. Bundesagentur für Arbeit. Statistik nach Regionen: Berlin. 2018. URL: <u>https://statistik.arbeitsagentur.de/Navigation/Statistik/</u> <u>Statistik-nach-Regionen/Politische-Gebietsstruktur/Berlin-Nav.html</u> [accessed 2018-05-16]
- 43. Egger M, Juni P, Bartlett C, Holenstein F, Sterne J. How important are comprehensive literature searches and the assessment of trial quality in systematic reviews? Empirical study. Health Technol Assess 2003;7(1):1-76 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 12583822]

RenderX

#### Abbreviations

ANCOVA: analysis of covariance BMI: body mass index CG: control group HDMI: High Definition Multimedia Interface IG: intervention group IRENA: multimodal intensified aftercare MERENA: medical rehabilitation aftercare OECD: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development PCS: physical component scale SF-36: Short Form Health Survey-36 T-RENA: training rehabilitation aftercare TUQ: Telehealth Usability Questionnaire WOMAC: Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Arthritis Index

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 02.04.19; peer-reviewed by D Antón, B Smith; comments to author 05.07.19; revised version received 28.08.19; accepted 03.09.19; published 07.11.19.

Please cite as:

Eichler S, Salzwedel A, Rabe S, Mueller S, Mayer F, Wochatz M, Hadzic M, John M, Wegscheider K, Völler H The Effectiveness of Telerehabilitation as a Supplement to Rehabilitation in Patients After Total Knee or Hip Replacement: Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e14236 URL: http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e14236/ doi:10.2196/14236 PMID:31697239

©Sarah Eichler, Annett Salzwedel, Sophie Rabe, Steffen Mueller, Frank Mayer, Monique Wochatz, Miralem Hadzic, Michael John, Karl Wegscheider, Heinz Völler. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 07.11.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# Analyzing the Communication Interchange of Individuals With Disabilities Utilizing Facebook, Discussion Forums, and Chat Rooms: Qualitative Content Analysis of Online Disabilities Support Groups

Nichole E Stetten<sup>1\*</sup>, CPH, PhD; Kelsea LeBeau<sup>1\*</sup>, MPH; Maria A Aguirre<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Alexis B Vogt<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Jazmine R Quintana<sup>2</sup>, MPH; Alexis R Jennings<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Mark Hart<sup>1</sup>, EdD, MALS

<sup>1</sup>College of Public Health and Health Professions, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, United States

<sup>2</sup>Bouvé College of Health Sciences, Northeastern University, Boston, MA, United States

\*these authors contributed equally

### **Corresponding Author:**

Kelsea LeBeau, MPH College of Public Health and Health Professions University of Florida 1225 Center Drive Health Professions, Nursing, and Pharmacy Room 4176 Gainesville, FL, 32610 United States Phone: 1 850 499 1952 Fax: 1 352 273 6048 Email: klebeau@ufl.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** Approximately 1 in 5 adults in the United States are currently living with a form of disability. Although the Americans with Disabilities Act has published guidelines to help make developing technology and social networking sites (SNS) more accessible and user-friendly to people with a range of disabilities, persons with disabilities, on average, have less access to the internet than the general population. The quality, content, and medium vary from site to site and have been greatly understudied. Due to this, it is still unclear how persons with disabilities utilize various platforms of online communication for support.

**Objective:** The objective of this study was to qualitatively explore and compare the interactions and connections among online support groups across Facebook, discussion forums, and chat rooms to better understand how persons with disabilities were utilizing different SNS to facilitate communication interchange, disseminate information, and foster community support.

**Methods:** Facebook groups, discussion forums, and chat rooms were chosen based on predetermined inclusion criteria. Data collected included content posted on Facebook groups, forums, and chat rooms as well as the interactions among group members. Data were analyzed qualitatively using the constant comparative method.

**Results:** A total of 133 Facebook posts, 116 forum posts, and 60 hours of chat room discussions were collected and analyzed. In addition, 4 themes were identified for Facebook posts, 3 for discussion forums, and 3 for chat rooms. Persons with disabilities utilized discussion forums and chat rooms in similar ways, but their interactions on Facebook differed in comparison. They seem to interact on a platform based on the specific functions it offers.

**Conclusions:** Interactions on each of the platforms displayed elements of the 4 types of social support, indicating the ability for social support to be facilitated among SNS; however, the type of social support varied by platform. Findings demonstrate that online support platforms serve specific purposes that may not be interchangeable. Through participation on different platforms, persons with disabilities are able to provide and receive social support in various ways, without the barriers and constraints often experienced by this population.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e12667) doi:10.2196/12667



#### **KEYWORDS**

persons with disabilities; social media; social support; online social networking; internet; psychosocial support systems; qualitative research

# Introduction

#### Overview

Currently within the United States, more than 20% of adults are living with some form of disability [1]. As defined by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, a disability is "any condition of the body or mind (impairment) that makes it more difficult for the person with the condition to do certain activities (activity limitation) and interact with the world around them (participation restrictions)" [1]. Although living with a disability can impact participation in many parts of your life, it does not prevent most persons with disabilities from participating in information sharing, participating in community engagement, and providing support on social networking sites (SNS). In fact, research suggests the use of SNS is generally high among persons with disabilities [2], which includes SNS such as online discussion forums, chat rooms, and Facebook.

With developing technology and SNS, the ease of communication has drastically increased over the last few years, and the internet has become an increasingly common platform for the formation of electronic peer-to-peer, or online, communities [3,4]. Online communities are social networks formed or facilitated by means of a technical platform (eg, Facebook, discussion forums, and chat rooms) through which groups of people with similar interests can establish social relationships and connect and interact with one another [3,5]. Through the development and utilization of online communities, we have seen a shift in the way social support is sought, organized, and communicated, resulting in online communities that function similarly to physical, or in-person, communities [6,7].

## Social Support and Online Communities

Social support is a theoretically complex and multidimensional construct that is often defined as the "aid and assistance exchanged through social relationships and interpersonal transactions" [8-10]. Although in-person social support has been of interest to researchers for several decades, a shift toward investigating and understanding social support in an online context has begun to occur. Online social support has been defined as the internet-facilitated receipt of both tangible and intangible assistance from people in one's social network [6,11]. Numerous studies have found that online communities provide a platform for social support to be communicated [4,5,12-14] and that similar types of social support found in offline settings also exist in online contexts [4,6,13,14].

Social support, whether in-person or online, can generally be divided into structural and functional aspects [6,15,16]. Structural aspects include the extent to which individuals are situated within or integrated into social networks. This can be the size and structure of a social network, such as density and composition, social integration, or embeddedness [15,17-19]. Functional aspects include the psychological and material resources available from an individual's interpersonal relationships. Functional aspects refer to the types of social support, such as esteem and emotional, informational, instrumental support, and belonging [4,6,9-11,15,17-19]. Definitions for each type of social support can be found in Table 1. The provision of social support is considered one of the important functions of social relationships [9,10], which can be measured by structural support, functional support, or a combination of both.

Table 1.	Social	support	types	and their	accompanying	definitions.
----------	--------	---------	-------	-----------	--------------	--------------

Type of social support	Definition
Esteem and emotional support	Communications from others that convey being held in high esteem, offering help with one's emotional state, or expressing acceptance, caring, liking, respect, concern, empathy, or sympathy [6,9,10,19,20]
Informational support	Offering help in the form of advice, constructive feedback or affirmation, new information or perspectives, or references to new resources [6,9,10,19,20]
Instrumental support	Provision of tangible aid and services, such as offering financial aid, providing material resources, or taking on a responsibility [6,9,10,19]
Belonging support	Conveys a sense of social belonging and having others to engage with in shared social activities [6,9]

The benefits of social support have been repeatedly affirmed in the literature [13]. Social support has been associated with predicting and promoting good physical and mental health, reducing and preventing illness, moderating life stress, and improving quality of life [8,15,17,18,21]. In general, however, persons with disabilities are more likely to have limited access to social support and its benefits. They may experience a lack of access to social support because of misconceptions about disabilities, stigma surrounding disability, feelings of embarrassment or social isolation, and physical barriers [16,22].

RenderX

The internet could circumvent these barriers by providing a useful alternative for persons with disabilities to access social support and interact in a way that may not be possible offline [13,14,22]. Due to the availability and proliferation of online communities, a new outlet for social support can be accessed. Persons with disabilities can utilize the internet's extensive communication capabilities to access information and develop online support groups with other persons with disabilities through online platforms [13,22]. The formation of these groups may not only offer support and community-building but also link users to an increasing amount of resources, knowledge,

services, shared experiences, and social exchanges [3-5]. In addition, computer-mediated environments afford them the ability to break down physical and geographic barriers to participation, including the constraints of time and distance, which might otherwise exist [16,23].

#### Objective

Although it is known that persons with disabilities utilize SNS [2], it is still unclear how they utilize the various forms of online communication for support. There is a lack of research qualitatively assessing the interactions occurring among individuals within these online communities as well as the variation of quality and content from site to site [13]. With the rise in popularity of online support groups and the ever-changing nature of the internet, there is a need to explore the experiences of persons with disabilities in various supportive communication settings. The objective of this study was to explore and compare the interactions and connections among online support groups to understand how persons with disabilities are utilizing different SNS to gather and disseminate information and foster community support. Specifically, 3 SNS were selected for comparison: (1) Facebook groups, (2) online discussion forums, and (3) online chat rooms. These platforms were selected because of their popularity as platforms for the formation of online support group communities [3,5,14,20]. All 3 platforms offer users distinct environments for various types of social support to be exchanged. In addition, social support has been shown to exist among each of these online platforms to some degree [4,5,18,20].

# Methods

# **Description of Social Networking Sites**

Due to its popularity and accessibility, Facebook has become a common platform for the organization of online support groups [24]. Facebook offers both synchronous and asynchronous features to its users, such as the ability to react to, comment on, or share a post. Compared with online discussion forums and online chat rooms, Facebook is a less anonymous platform. Although the use of Facebook as a means for Web-based interaction has increased in popularity over the past decade, online discussion forums are still regularly used by approximately 20% of online users in the United States [25]. Discussion forums are an asynchronous communication platform whereby one person writes a post which is then answered by other members, thus creating a thread of posts related to one subject [14]. Discussion forums are a common platform for online support groups. They have been shown to be a useful source of support [14,25] and to be helpful to users because they can provide connections to others with similar experiences [26]. Online chat rooms that cater specifically to persons with disabilities also exist [22]. Chat rooms are a synchronous form of communication, that is, communication occurs in real time, and simultaneously, between users. Both discussion forums and chat rooms afford their users anonymity [25].

#### **Data Collection**

The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of the University of Florida. During the approval process, the

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12667/
```

information being obtained for this study was deemed *public record* and, therefore, exempt from informed consent. All data were deidentified before being analyzed by the researchers.

#### Facebook Groups

General disability support groups were targeted for the study to increase the generalizability of the information posted. These were groups that did not identify themselves for a specific disability (ie, epilepsy and multiple sclerosis). The term *disability support group* was searched using the Facebook search bar function. The Facebook groups had to have at least 6 months' worth of data to collect to be included in this study.

In total, 3 disability support groups on Facebook were initially identified according to group type (general disability support group) and group size. Names of the specific groups have not been included to protect all individuals' identities. Upon review of the identified support groups, only 1 group fully met our inclusion criteria of having at least 6 months' worth of data to collect. Therefore, the other 2 groups were excluded from this study. The included Facebook group had 11,765 followers at the time of the study and was an online support community for anyone who had a disability or supported someone with a disability. Screenshots of posts, comments to posts, and reactions on posts were captured to assist with analyses. After 6 months' worth of data were collected retrospectively, there were a total of 133 Facebook posts, all of which were analyzed. All postings were deidentified to protect participants' identities.

## **Discussion Forums**

The discussion forums were selected through the Google search engine using the keywords *disability* and *disability support group*. The discussion forums had to be publicly available and have active discussion to be included in the study. Out of the 4 discussion forums initially identified, only 2 met the inclusion criteria. There was no set time period for data collection from the forums. Discussions from the designated forums were chosen based on high activity levels. Discussions from the forums were copied and pasted verbatim for analysis. A total of 116 discussion forum posts were collected and analyzed. All postings were deidentified to protect participants' identities.

#### Chat Rooms

Similar to the discussion forums' selection, online chat rooms were chosen through the Google search engine using the keywords disability and disability support group. Chat rooms had to be publicly available and have active participation to be included in the study. A total of 2 chat rooms were selected, both meeting the inclusion criteria. It was predetermined by the researchers that a minimum of 60 hours of live session chat room data should be collected. Chat room data were collected during live sessions at various times on weekdays (Monday through Friday) and weekends (Saturday and Sunday) to ensure that all forms of conversations and all active participants were captured in the data collection process. To capture an accurate representation of communications occurring among chat room users, the researchers collected live session chat room data at different times of the day: 20 hours of data were collected in the morning (8:00 am-11:00 am) and early afternoon (11:00 am-1:00 pm); 20 hours of data were collected in the midday

XSL•FO RenderX

(1:00 pm-4:00 pm) and evening (4:00 pm-9:00 pm); and 20 hours of data were collected at night (9:00 pm-12:00 am). Each of these time points were collected on each day of the week. Discussions from the online chat rooms were copied and pasted verbatim for analysis. All postings were deidentified to protect participants' identities.

#### **Data Analysis**

The constant comparative method was used to analyze the content from the Facebook support group, discussion forums, and chat rooms to reduce the data into manageable units and coded information [27-29]. To begin this process, trained researchers independently open-coded the Facebook posts (AJ and JQ) and the discussion forum and chat room posts (AV and MA). Open coding has been defined as "the process of breaking down, examining, comparing, conceptualizing, and categorizing data" [27-29]. Upon completion of open coding, major themes and subthemes were carefully and purposefully developed from these codes for the Facebook, discussion forum, and chat room posts. Coding was continued until saturation of the data was met and no new themes emerged [27-29]. To accurately represent the discussions persons with disabilities had on each platform, the information users posted was not fact-checked by the researchers. This was decided as acceptable by the researchers because of the focus of this study being on the content of what was being posted and shared and the ways persons with disabilities utilized platforms, not on the accuracy of what was being posted.

# Results

# **Facebook Support Group**

All Facebook support group posts were deidentified, and no user names were included. Instead, quotes are presented as blockquotes with the participant identifier as [User post] after the quoted text to indicate an original comment. Quotes taken from the Facebook support group underwent minor modifications, such as corrections to spelling or grammatical errors and removal of explicit language. The researchers decided to modify posts in this way to enhance readability of the posts, alleviate any confusion to the reader, and protect the privacy of all users. Quotes were only modified as long as the context of the post did not change.

Among the 133 posts analyzed, the constant comparative method revealed 4 major themes, as displayed in Textbox 1. The 4 themes that emerged through analysis of the Facebook support group included mutual and shared experiences, societal concerns, awareness, and health care policy (Textbox 1).

Textbox 1. Disability support group themes from Facebook, discussion forums, and chat rooms.

emes:
line platform: Facebook
Mutual and shared experiences
Societal concerns
Awareness
Health care policy
line platform: discussion forums
Emotional outlet and support
Health
Quality of life
line platform: chat rooms
Emotional outlet and support
Health
Quality of life

# Mutual and Shared Experiences

Mutual and shared experiences' posts centered on participants sharing details regarding their own disabilities and personal stories. This was often as a way to inspire, motivate, and relate to others. The following is an example of 1 of these posts by a Facebook group member:

Just wonder of those disabled out there, are there others like me that only a few select family members support you? I have a spouse that has no compassion for me. Expects me to do everything, feels I am lazy,

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12667/
```

not in any pain! He resents the fact I receive benefits and don't work. I'd give just about anything if I wasn't ill and had no pain. I am looking for friends that know how I feel. [User post]

People often responded with comments about how they are experiencing or have overcome a similar situation. Although not as frequent, some members posted on the Facebook group asking for support through sharing GoFundMe pages or similar financial support pages.

#### Societal Concerns

Posts classified under societal concerns included participants expressing their concerns regarding society's interactions with their disability. Group members posted about concerns or excitement they had regarding inclusivity and accessibility in society:

I agree with you 100%. It's the barriers we encounter through life. I never had trouble with kids as a child. But was segregated from things due to lack of access. Today it's better as far as schools and public buildings. It has a long way to go. I encounter many places that I STILL cannot get in the bathroom or even the building. The American Disability Act exists here for that. But it is not enforced. [User post]

#### Awareness

Awareness posts focused on events, helpful tools, and current research that could increase participants' awareness about happenings in the disability community. The Facebook group allowed for the dissemination of content to raise awareness about several topics. For example, information about various types of disabilities was shared to inform people of technology they might not have heard about otherwise, often in the form of Web-based articles or news articles. Some of the posts and articles about technology included No tie shoelaces for people with Autism or special needs, First paralyzed human treated with stem cells has now regained upper body movement, and The benefits of online therapy if you have a disability. Relevant information about current research studies, prosthetics, and articles and videos about new types of treatments for persons with disabilities was also shared to increase awareness and knowledge of group members.

# Health Care Policy

Health care policy posts in the Facebook support group voiced concerns regarding the impact of health care policy changes for persons with disabilities and current policy implementation in the United States. Many posts discussed implications for proposed policy changes to health insurance and other health care—related policies. In response to their concerns, members of the support group offered information and resources about Medicare and Medicaid to members in need. For example, 1 user posted a short explanation about how to lower the amount you are paying for Medicare:

To date, between 300 and 500 folks who were members and/or recently joined the Disability Digest have requested help with their Medicare Plans. It is estimated that their savings will be between \$144,000 and \$244,000 over the next year because they took advantage of our free health care consultation, with our health care experts. Now isn't that a nice piece of change. The average savings per person is \$40.00 a month, simply by getting into the correct Medicare Plan. [User post]

Other common concerns that were shared and posted by group members involved government funding cuts and the current political administration.

#### **Online Discussion Forums**

All posts from the online discussion forums were deidentified, and no user names were included in this paper. Quotes are presented as blockquotes with the participant identifier as [User post] after the quoted text to indicate an original post by a forum user. The same steps taken for the modification of Facebook posts were also taken for the modification of discussion forum posts. From the 116 discussion forums posts analyzed, 3 major themes were revealed: emotional outlet and support, health, and quality of life (Textbox 1).

# **Emotional Outlet and Support**

The theme of emotional outlet and support was characterized by participants using connections provided through the forums for social support, advice seeking, and expressing emotions. Forum members posted about psychological stress and emotions and often received feedback and advice from others. For example, 1 member used a discussion forum as a space to express their process of self-realization to other members:

People that have dealt with difficulties are thought to be more compassionate and have empathy for those difficulties. I'm finding myself that in many ways this isn't really true. I'm learning that I can share my experiences and listen. It's not my job to fix their problems. [User post]

This theme was also characterized by participants seeking everyday support through small talk with other forum members:

One thing I've found about [this forum] is that I can have a disagreement with another member and yet still remain friends. We can still give support to each other joke around together. This a very special place I'm thankful for it. [User post]

# Health

The theme of health can be described as participants utilizing the online discussion forum to share any physical, mental, or health care–related stories. It was common for forum users to post about their specific disability and the symptoms they experience. Many users were shown discussing health by describing their medical interactions. Medical interactions ranged anywhere from their disability diagnosis by a professional to symptom management. In the forums, participants also shared their personal medical diagnosis stories. For example, 1 user described their injury and disability sustained from a drunk driving incident:

I have four TBI [Traumatic brain injury] PTSD, herniated disks throughout my back and most of my neck. Alone with a variety of knee & hip injury. The joys of being hit by a drunk driver. [User post]

In addition, many users mentioned mental health and mental illness in their posts. These posts comprised mental diagnosis disclosure, the emotions associated with such diagnoses, and seeking support from others with similar mental health experiences:

Well I have a learning disability (idk which one) along with depression, self-harm, and suicidal thoughts,



and I been to a mental hospital twice...so that's my junk I got to deal with...may I ask what disabilities you guys have? I'd like to know if anyone on this site is going through similar things. you don't have to answer of course. [User post]

# Quality of Life

Discussion forum members posted on discussion boards about their perceived quality of life and how their disabilities affected their day-to-day lives in both positive and negative ways. Quality of life was shown to be influenced by perceptions about discrimination, accessibility and technology, family and relationships, and participation. One of the most common areas discussed was on discrimination. Participants posted about how acts of discrimination (ie, harassment or injustices done to persons with disabilities) and discrimination in community spaces (ie, neighborhoods, churches, and governmental agencies) could negatively impact an individual's quality of life:

One day a female carrier and myself was in a discussion about school. She asked me about my income. I told her I don't talk about with people because it's no one's business. She said it was her business because she works for the USPS. I told her in very unclean language how I see that, and left. She started mishandling my mail, so I filed for grievance. [User post]

Forum members also shared about how accessibility could be positive or negative. Structural and environmental changes to make places more accessible for persons with disabilities were perceived as positive, but the lack of accessibility in most places was perceived as negative:

I am lucky enough to have moved in when the big adaptations were in place. I am extremely grateful for a fabulous wet room that I can access even on a wheelchair. The only addition made to this after I moved in was a "BIO BIDET", this is a godsend for me with the personal problems I have, the simple act of being able to attend to your own toilet needs is a great boost to one's self esteem. [User post]

In addition, discussions forums were used as a way to share information with persons with disabilities about opportunities to participate in various activities and hobbies, such as jobs, sports, or entertainment, illustrating a willingness to help one another.

### **Online Chat Rooms**

The same steps taken for the modification of Facebook posts were also taken for the modification of chat room posts. In addition, for chat rooms specifically, it was common for multiple conversations to be going on at once. To eliminate confusion, the researchers deleted any comments not relevant to the ongoing conversations. Quotes from the online chat room data presented in this section are accompanied by anonymized identifiers. These were created to protect the identities of users.

From the 60 hours of data collected from the 2 online chat rooms, 3 major themes emerged: chat room interactions for

emotional outlet and support, health, and quality of life (Textbox 1).

## **Emotional Outlet and Support**

The theme of emotional outlet and support was characterized by chat room conversations where participants sought social support and interactions for physical, mental, and environmental struggles from other participants. The chat rooms served as spaces for participants to vent to one another, share feelings of distress and coping mechanisms, and receive feedback and advice from others when solicited. Moreover, they offered spaces for support through small talk and member interactions. Participants engaged in exchanges with other members by sharing information regarding everyday life, such as this interaction in one of the chat rooms seeking experiential advice about finding a job as a persons with disabilities:

*Did you have a bad experience trying to find a job?* [User A]

*I was being thrown many curved balls* [User B] *That with determination* [User B]

Sometimes people take my kindness as a weakness and they get surprised [User A]

It can be done [User B]

Some people do use people's kindness to gain from [User B]

*Especially the people around my neck of the woods, give them an inch and they take a lightyear* [User C]

Yeah I admit I lost a lot of my confidence when I became disabled, but just running this household I am getting it back [User A]

# Health

The theme of health in online chat rooms was characterized by participants posting their daily physical, medical, and mental signs and symptoms of disabilities as a way of sharing their health experience with other users. Participants engaged in the online chat rooms by describing their specific disability, the symptoms associated with it, the way they managed their symptoms, and their interactions with medical professionals. The discussion below demonstrates the back-and-forth between users about their disability stories:

Are you disabled User E? [User D]

Yup, multiple spinal diseases [User E]

Sorry to hear [User D]

I have crushed spinal cord [User D]

No problem had quite a while to get used to it, its degenerative and very painful [User E]

Try and stay happy lol [User E]

You will get comfortable here...I have degenerative bone disease as well, in feet and moving up [User F]

Accentuate the positive... [User G]

Mine was lower back to start with affecting my legs & feet but now it's in my neck causing problems with my arms & hands [User E]
Mental health was another popular discussion topic among persons utilizing chat rooms, especially participants' personal experiences with diagnosis, how their illness affected them, and coping mechanisms they use. This excerpt from a chat room exemplifies how users discussed mental health with one another:

I will admit I planned my funeral [User B]

Some things that went through my head omg [User B]

Still gets scary when legs you count on don't respond to input [User D]

Then you try hard to find comfort in routine and become dependent on what you expect to go smoothly as every other day but get hit with a sudden jolt and it wrecks your nerves and throws off your balance [User C]

*I call them curved balls* [User B]

But I think, why was that thrown at me [User B]

Was having a good month so far then WHAM my bank account got hijacked [User C]

# Quality of Life

Quality of life chat room discussions centered around the individual's perception on how disabilities positively or negatively affected their day-to-day life. Factors contributing to quality of life included jobs, finances, medical coverage, social support (eg, family and relationships), daily struggles, and issues regarding environment and accessibility. For instance, 1 chat room conversation was centered around an individual's struggles with Medicare, prescriptions, and lack of information:

My Medicare keeps getting hacked for prescriptions, I have no idea how they get it but I have had several scripts filled in my name in Charlotte for different types of pain medication and Adderall [User A]

It's odd they are hitting small amounts [User C]

They do that [User B]

Damn that's horrible [User C]

Hoping you don't notice [User B]

Scammers everywhere, but I still see the good in mankind [User B]

Well no one is doing anything about it, you need valid ID in NC to pick them up, but maybe they are fake, they tell me nothing. I just have to deal with it every time my doctor checks my records so he can fill mine [User A]

Relationships were another aspect of quality of life that users were willing to disclose and discuss, often seeking counsel or solace:

Hey all, needing some help processing something at the moment. Not sure if this is the best place for this but here it goes. I found out today that my husband has been cheating. Any married gays out there with words of support? [User H]

Chop his \*explicative\* off [User I]

I don't really know what there is to say. But sitting thinking about it hasn't been productive for me [User H]

*Collect proof first, without letting on that you know* [User K]

Especially among participants in the chat rooms, personal information regarding family, relationships, and significant others was shared. Chat room members expressed how certain factors relating to family, relationships, and significant others influenced their quality of life.

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

In this study, we explored the ways in which online communities were utilized by persons with disabilities to facilitate communication interchange, disseminate information, and foster community support. The results indicate that persons with disabilities are utilizing the 3 platforms for various interactions (Table 2 and Textbox 2). On the basis of the findings of this study, the medium with which the individual is interacting (eg, Facebook, discussion forums, or chat rooms) influences the individual's interactions. They are likely intentionally choosing to interact on a platform based on the functions it offers. It is possible that specific platforms serve specific purposes that may not be interchangeable [25].



Stetten et al

Table 2. Differences between how persons with disabilities used the 3 social networking sites.

Differences across platforms	Social networking site		
	Facebook	Discussion forums	Chat rooms
Type of social support	Informational, esteem and emotional, and instrumental	Informational, esteem and emotional, and belonging	Informational, esteem and emotional, and belonging
Format	Structured	Less structured and informal	Less structured and informal
Topics of discussion	News stories, raising awareness, and ad- vocating for persons with disabilities; very little mention of mental health	Advice seeking, emotional processing and stress relief, and day-to-day experi- ence of living with a disability; almost daily discussions of mental health	Small talk, emotional processing and stress relief, disability disclosure, and day-to-day experience of living with a disability; almost daily discussions of mental health
Familiarity with group members	Little sense of familiarity among mem- bers	Some sense of familiarity among members	Greatest sense of familiarity among members
Depth of content	Surface level sharing	Surface level to medium-depth sharing	In-depth sharing
Type of interactions	Mostly positive responses	Mostly positive responses with some negative responses	Positive and negative responses
Personal identifiers	Information shared and discussed was linked to personal Facebook accounts	Anonymous	Anonymous

Textbox 2. Similarities between how persons with disabilities used the 3 social networking sites.

Similarities across all platforms:

- Members both request and provide information
- Members sympathize with one another
- Support through shared experiences
- Platforms serve as safe spaces for sharing among members
- Functional social support present among each type of social networking site

The Facebook support group for persons with disabilities emphasized mutual and shared experiences, societal concerns, raising awareness, and concerns about health care policy in the United States. People in the Facebook group seemed willing to be somewhat vulnerable within this online community setting, sharing stories of personal distress, independence, and support (or lack thereof); however, interactions within the Facebook group appeared much more structured and superficial than discussion forums or chat rooms (Table 2). The perceived injunctive norms might contribute to the structure and superficiality among Facebook support groups [30,31]. In addition, the Facebook group provided a safe space for users to respond to news stories and articles about abuse, violence, and discrimination against persons with disabilities as well as share their concerns or excitement regarding inclusivity and accessibility in society (Table 2 and Textbox 2). It is possible that this platform allows people to share about certain topics without fear of criticism, negativity, or backlash from others. This may not be the case if one of them were to post similar content on their personal Facebook timeline.

The most common forms of interaction between members of the Facebook group included requesting and providing information, sympathizing with other users, raising awareness and advocating for persons with disabilities, and generating support through shared experiences and concerns (Table 2). The interactions between members correspond to both informational and esteem and emotional social support (Table 2). These findings align with research conducted by Mustafa et al [24] who found that Facebook support groups for parents with Autism Spectrum Disorder were commonly used for informational support, emotional support, and sharing of personal experiences. The findings are also in line with a different study, which found that Facebook, as an SNS, was an online environment well suited for the exchange of informational support [20]. Although not as common, instrumental support was sought by some Facebook group members. This was exemplified by members sharing their financial support pages, most likely as a request to receive instrumental support from the online community (Table 2).

In comparison, the interactions within online discussion forums and chat rooms were less structured than the Facebook support group and more similar in the way persons with disabilities utilized them (Table 2). The same 3 themes emerged in both the platforms: emotional outlet and support, health, and quality of life. Both platforms were most commonly used as venues for persons with disabilities to relieve psychological stress, express themselves emotionally, and share and vent about their experiences in hopes of receiving positive support, feedback, and relief from others (Table 2). Members seemed especially grateful for the existence of a safe space where mundane,

XSL•FO

everyday interactions could take place, and yet, the individuals still felt a sense of belonging and support by their community (Table 2 and Textbox 2). Although both platforms exhibited interactions characterized by members responding both positively and negatively to others, these types of interactions were most common among online chat room users (Table 2). These interactions seemed accepted, and expected, by members of the chat room, exemplifying a comfort among chat room users to offer support in the most candid ways possible. This familiarity seemed to encourage real and honest connections between users, similar to a group of tight-knit friends (Table 2). These findings demonstrate the existence of esteem and emotional, belonging, and informational social support among discussion forums and chat rooms (Table 2).

Interactions in discussion forum and chat room settings are anonymous, a feature that has been found to be valuable to persons with disabilities on these platforms [14,23,25,32] (Table 2). Anonymity is not a feature of Facebook, as your profile is linked to your name and usually includes a picture of yourself (Table 2). It is possible that interactions are more candid and unstructured among forums and chat rooms because of the comfort and protection anonymity can provide for users [14,16,25,32]. This could also explain the prevalence of discussions surrounding mental health issues on both forums and chat rooms and the lack of such discussion on the Facebook group (Table 2). Members of the forums and chat rooms mentioned their experiences with mental health almost daily, whereas members of the Facebook group seldom posted about mental health and mental illness (Table 2). Mental health and mental illness discussions were most prevalent among chat room users compared with any of the other support groups.

In general, chat room discussions of mental health and mental illness were more in-depth and descriptive, with participants offering more personal details (Table 2). Participants logged into the chat room would respond to others in supportive, consoling ways and attempt to offer helpful advice to disclosing users. Discussion forum posts were more surface-level in their discussion of mental health and mental illness, with participants offering little insight into their own personal experiences (Table 2). Facebook group posts were mostly aimed at spreading awareness as opposed to disclosing one's own personal experience with mental illness (Table 2). These findings suggest that a safe and anonymous online environment might help facilitate engagement in discussions about commonly stigmatizing and taboo topics.

# Limitations

This study is not without limitations. First, the data are subjective based on the researchers' interpretations, as is the nature of qualitative research. The importance of using qualitative methods for this study, however, should not be understated. The content gained from a qualitative process provides a more in-depth and nuanced understanding of how Facebook support groups, discussion forums, and chat rooms are used by persons with disabilities. Although qualitative studies are relevant and important in their own right, quantitative research is also necessary as a next step. Future research could investigate how the effectiveness of online social support can

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12667/
```

be maximized for persons with disabilities. Second, as only 1 Facebook online support group was analyzed in this study, we cannot generalize these findings to all support groups on Facebook. Discussion within this Facebook group was not necessarily encouraged between members, which might indicate a more passive approach to participation among Facebook support group users. This could potentially limit the usefulness of support offered through this domain or influence the type of support that is perceived or received. It is possible that users seek out support groups on Facebook because of this type of participation; however, further research is required to understand how and why users seek out certain forms of online support and the roles active and passive participation play in the overall perception and reception of social support. Third, because of the predetermined date constraints and the difficulty collecting data from live chat rooms, only a few groups for each type of SNS were analyzed and compared. As this was a pilot study, the number of groups per SNS needed for the researchers to capture a snapshot of what was occurring in online disability support groups was small. In the future, more groups should be analyzed and compared to enhance the explanatory power and generalizability of the study. It might also be important to investigate online social support among SNS groups as it relates to specific disabilities. Future studies could compare online support groups among these 3 SNS by type of disability to understand the similarities and differences of how individuals with varying disabilities interact. This could provide an even more nuanced understanding into the ways SNS are used for social support by persons with disabilities.

# **Implications of Findings**

This study allows us to focus on and determine beneficial ways to incorporate SNS into treatment, foster social support, and develop awareness among the community of persons with disabilities. Future directions highlight the potential to intervene with this population through social network mediums. Future interventions can be developed utilizing Facebook, discussion forums, and chat rooms as mediums, depending on the desires and needs of the population of persons with disabilities. Moreover, the reach of these Web-based interventions and groups can be easily assessed because of increasing ease of access to the internet.

Online support groups are not bounded by space constraints. They are a medium where perspectives, experiences, and viewpoints are welcomed, and diversity is encouraged, while also promoting a feeling of universality among members [32]. Online support groups offer the ability to increase support for persons with disabilities while simultaneously breaking down the geographic, transportation, and stigmatizing barriers this population faces. Facebook support groups, discussion forums, and chat rooms represent 3 unique platforms where social support can be facilitated via social networks. Interactions on each of the platforms displayed elements of each of the 4 types of social support (esteem and emotional, informational, instrumental, and belonging; Textbox 2) [6,9], indicating the ability for social support to be facilitated among SNS.

As social support is being provided (in varying ways) on each of the online platforms studied (Table 2 and Textbox 2), it is

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

important to understand how online social support might influence the health and well-being of persons with disabilities. Online social support has been suggested to have similar benefits to those of in-person social support, including benefits to health and well-being [6,16,18,25,33]. Disability research has shown that social support has the ability to either alleviate or exaggerate disability symptoms depending on several factors [34]. According to the 3 theoretical models of social support [9,10], social support can influence health in many ways. As the nature of the study was qualitative, we could only speculate how the interactions of persons with disabilities via these platforms might have positively influenced their health.

The stress prevention model posits that social support may provide an individual with resources to avoid or reduce exposure to certain stressors. Reduced exposure to stressors, in turn, is associated with enhanced health [9,10]. Through the facilitation of social support among online communities, group members may be able to provide other persons with disabilities with the resources they need to avoid or reduce their exposure to some types of stressors. This could be by influencing cognitive processes, encouraging proactive coping, or decreasing exposure to secondary stressors [9]. There is also the stress buffering model, which proposes that social support can act as a stress-buffering agent. In this model, social support provides resources that help an individual appropriately cope with stress, which buffers the association between stress and health-related outcomes [9,10,15]. The provision of social support from online support group members could enhance one's coping resources and interpretation of their stressful situation, thus weakening the harmful effects of stress on health and well-being [9,15]. Finally, the direct effect model suggests that social support is effective in a more general sense, regardless of stress. This model is concerned with the ways in which membership in a social network and an individual's sense of connection has an overall beneficial effect on their well-being, health, and health-related outcomes [9,10,15]. By being a member of an online support group, persons with disabilities might have, overall, a greater sense of connection and feel cared for and supported by others [9].

SNS allow persons with disabilities to mobilize social support in ways similar to traditional offline settings and in ways that are unique to online contexts. As social platforms continue to develop, grow, and evolve, they have the potential to help reduce, and possibly eliminate, many of the barriers to social support experienced by persons with disabilities. In doing so, these platforms could have lasting impacts on both their health and well-being.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

# References

- 1. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Disability and Health Overview URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/</u> <u>disabilityandhealth/disability.html</u> [accessed 2018-06-26]
- 2. Nguyen P. The Official Website of the State of Indiana. 2017. Social Media Engagement in the Disability Community: a Report for Indiana Disability Rights URL: <u>https://www.in.gov/idr/files/</u>
- Locked%20IDR%20Report%20-%20Social%20Media%20Engagement.pdf
   Eysenbach G, Powell J, Englesakis M, Rizo C, Stern A. Health related virtual communities and electronic support groups: systematic review of the effects of online peer to peer interactions. Br Med J 2004 May 15;328(7449):1166 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.328.7449.1166] [Medline: 15142921]
- 4. Eastin MS, LaRose R. Alt.support: modeling social support online. Comput Human Behav 2005 Nov;21(6):977-992 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2004.02.024]
- 5. Leimeister JM, Schweizer K, Leimeister S, Krcmar H. Do virtual communities matter for the social support of patients? Inform Tech People 2008 Nov 14;21(4):350-374. [doi: 10.1108/09593840810919671]
- 6. Nick EA, Cole DA, Cho SJ, Smith DK, Carter TG, Zelkowitz RL. The online social support scale: measure development and validation. Psychol Assess 2018 Sep;30(9):1127-1143. [doi: <u>10.1037/pas0000558</u>] [Medline: <u>29781664</u>]
- Gruzd A, Wellman B, Takhteyev Y. Imagining twitter as an imagined community. Am Behav Sci 2011 Jul 25;55(10):1294-1318. [doi: 10.1177/0002764211409378]
- 8. Cobb S. Social support as a moderator of life stress. Psychosom Med 1976;38(5):300-314. [doi: 10.1097/00006842-197609000-00003]
- 9. Holt-Lunstad J, Uchino BN. Social support and health. In: Glanz K, Rimer BK, Viswanath KV, editors. Health Behavior: Theory, Research, and Practice. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass; 2015:183-204.
- 10. Heaney CA, Israel BA. Social networks and social support. In: Glanz K, Rimer BK, Viswanath K, editors. Health Behavior and Health Education: Theory, Research, and Practice. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass; 2008:189-210.
- 11. House JS. Work Stress and Social Support. Reading, MA: Addison Wesley Publishing Company; 1981.
- 12. Lee DS, Orvell A, Briskin J, Shrapnell T, Gelman SA, Ayduk O, et al. When chatting about negative experiences helps-and when it hurts: distinguishing adaptive versus maladaptive social support in computer-mediated communication. Emotion 2019 Jan 10 (epub ahead of print). [doi: 10.1037/emo0000555] [Medline: 30628816]
- 13. Braithwaite DO, Waldron VR, Finn J. Communication of social support in computer-mediated groups for people with disabilities. Health Commun 1999;11(2):123-151. [doi: <u>10.1207/s15327027hc1102\_2</u>] [Medline: <u>16370973</u>]

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12667/
```

- 14. Attard A, Coulson NS. A thematic analysis of patient communication in Parkinson's disease online support group discussion forums. Comput Human Behav 2012 Mar;28(2):500-506 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2011.10.022]
- 15. Cohen S, Wills TA. Stress, social support, and the buffering hypothesis. Psychol Bull 1985 Sep;98(2):310-357. [doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.98.2.310] [Medline: 3901065]
- 16. Obst P, Stafurik J. Online we are all able bodied: online psychological sense of community and social support found through membership of disability-specific websites promotes well-being for people living with a physical disability. J Community Appl Soc Psychol 2010 Oct 19;20(6):525-531 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/casp.1067]
- 17. Helgeson VS. Social support and quality of life. Qual Life Res 2003;12(Suppl 1):25-31. [doi: <u>10.1023/A:1023509117524</u>] [Medline: <u>12803308</u>]
- Utz S, Breuer J. The relationship between use of social network sites, online social support, and well-being: results from a six-wave longitudinal study. J Media Psychol 2017;29(3):115-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1027/1864-1105/a000222] [Medline: 29147141]
- 19. Glanz K, Rimer BK, Viswanath K, editors. Health Behavior and Health Education: Theory, Research, and Practice. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass; 2008.
- 20. Trepte S, Dienlin T, Reinecke L. Influence of social support received in online and offline contexts on satisfaction with social support and satisfaction with life: a longitudinal study. J Media Psychol 2014 Apr 29;18(1):74-105 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/15213269.2013.838904]
- 21. Uchino BN. Social Support and Physical Health: Understanding the Health Consequences of Relationships. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press; 2004.
- 22. Dobransky K, Hargittai E. The disability divide in internet access and use. Inf Commun Soc 2006 Jun 16;9(3):313-334 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/13691180600751298]
- 23. Bowker N, Tuffin K. Dicing with deception: people with disabilities' strategies for managing safety and identity online. J Comput-Mediat Commun 2003 Jun 23;8(2):- [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1083-6101.2003.tb00209.x]
- 24. Mustafa HR, Short M, Fan S. Social support exchanges in Facebook social support group. Procedia Soc Behav Sci 2015 May 13;185:346-351 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.03.449]
- 25. Pendry LF, Salvatore J. Individual and social benefits of online discussion forums. Comput Human Behav 2015 Sep;50:211-220 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.03.067]
- 26. Smith-Merry J, Goggin G, Campbell A, McKenzie K, Ridout B, Baylosis C. Social connection and online engagement: insights from interviews with users of a mental health online forum. JMIR Ment Health 2019 Mar 26;6(3):e11084 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11084] [Medline: 30912760]
- 27. Glaser BG, Strauss AL. The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research. New York: Aldine de Gruyter; 1967.
- 28. Patton MQ. Qualitative Evaluation and Research Methods. Second Edition. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications; 2002.
- 29. Corbin JM, Strauss A. Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory. Third Edition. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications; 2008.
- Waterloo SF, Baumgartner SE, Peter J, Valkenburg PM. Norms of online expressions of emotion: comparing Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and WhatsApp. New Media Soc 2018 May;20(5):1813-1831 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1461444817707349] [Medline: <u>30581358</u>]
- 31. Cialdini RB, Goldstein NJ. Social influence: compliance and conformity. Annu Rev Psychol 2004;55:591-621. [doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.55.090902.142015] [Medline: 14744228]
- White M, Dorman SM. Receiving social support online: implications for health education. Health Educ Res 2001 Dec;16(6):693-707. [doi: <u>10.1093/her/16.6.693</u>] [Medline: <u>11780708</u>]
- Rains SA, Peterson EB, Wright KB. Communicating social support in computer-mediated contexts: a meta-analytic review of content analyses examining support messages shared online among individuals coping with illness. Commun Monogr 2015 Mar 17;82(4):403-430 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/03637751.2015.1019530]
- 34. Smart J. Disability, Society, and the Individual. Gaithersburg, MD: Aspen Publications; 2001.

# Abbreviations

SNS: social networking sites



Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 04.11.18; peer-reviewed by P Obst, J Amann; comments to author 05.04.19; revised version received 03.06.19; accepted 19.07.19; published 30.09.19. <u>Please cite as:</u> Stetten NE, LeBeau K, Aguirre MA, Vogt AB, Quintana JR, Jennings AR, Hart M Analyzing the Communication Interchange of Individuals With Disabilities Utilizing Facebook, Discussion Forums, and Chat Rooms: Qualitative Content Analysis of Online Disabilities Support Groups JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e12667 URL: http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e12667/ doi:10.2196/12667 PMID:31573937

©Nichole E Stetten, Kelsea LeBeau, Maria A Aguirre, Alexis B Vogt, Jazmine R Quintana, Alexis R Jennings, Mark Hart. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 30.09.2019 This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Terrill et al

# **Original Paper**

# A Collaboration Between Game Developers and Rehabilitation Researchers to Develop a Web-Based App for Persons With Physical Disabilities: Case Study

Alexandra L Terrill<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Justin J MacKenzie<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Maija Reblin<sup>3</sup>, PhD; Jackie Einerson<sup>1</sup>, MOT, OTR/L; Jesse Ferraro<sup>4</sup>, MPS, MFA; Roger Altizer<sup>4</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Department of Occupational & Recreational Therapies, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

<sup>2</sup>Department of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

<sup>3</sup>Department of Health Outcomes & Behavior, Moffitt Cancer Center, Tampa, FL, United States

<sup>4</sup>Entertainment Arts and Engineering, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

# **Corresponding Author:**

Alexandra L Terrill, PhD Department of Occupational & Recreational Therapies University of Utah 520 Wakara Way Salt Lake City, UT, 84108 United States Phone: 1 801 581 5951 Fax: 1 801 585 1000 Email: alex.terrill@hsc.utah.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** Individuals with a disability and their partners, who often provide care, are both at risk for depression and lower quality of life. Mobile health (mHealth) interventions are promising to address barriers to mental health care. Rehabilitation researchers and software development researchers must collaborate effectively with each other and with clinical and patient stakeholders to ensure successful mHealth development.

**Objective:** This study aimed to aid researchers interested in mHealth software development by describing the collaborative process between a team of rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders. Thus, we provide a framework (conceptual model) for other teams to replicate to build a Web-based mHealth app for individuals with physical disability.

**Methods:** Rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders (people with physical disabilities and clinicians) are involved in an iterative software development process. The overall process of developing an mHealth intervention includes initial development meetings and a co-design method called design box, in which the needs and key elements of the app are discussed. On the basis of the objectives outlined, a prototype is developed and goes through scoping iterations with feedback from stakeholders and end users. The prototype is then tested by users to identify technical errors and gather feedback on usability and accessibility.

**Results:** Illustrating the overall development process, we present a case study based on our experience developing an app (SupportGroove) for couples coping with spinal cord injury. Examples of how we addressed specific challenges are also included. For example, feedback from stakeholders resulted in development of app features for individuals with limited functional ability. Initial designs lacked accessibility design principles made visible by end users. Solutions included large text, single click, and minimal scrolling to facilitate menu navigation for individuals using eye gaze technology. Prototype testing allowed further refinement and demonstrated high usability and engagement with activities in the app. Qualitative feedback indicated high levels of satisfaction, accessibility, and confidence in potential utility. We also present key lessons learned about working in a collaborative interdisciplinary team.

**Conclusions:** mHealth promises to help overcome barriers to mental health intervention access. However, the development of these interventions can be challenging because of the disparate and often siloed expertise required. By describing the mHealth software development process and illustrating it with a successful case study of rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders collaborating effectively, our goal is to help other teams avoid challenges we faced and benefit

RenderX

from our lessons learned. Ultimately, good interdisciplinary collaboration will benefit individuals with disabilities and their families.

(JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13511) doi:10.2196/13511

#### KEYWORDS

spinal cord injury; software design; interdisciplinary health team; rehabilitation; internet

# Introduction

# Background

Individuals with disability, including spinal cord injury (SCI), traumatic brain injury, and stroke, are at greater risk for mental health issues such as anxiety and depression compared with the general population [1-3]. Yet, findings across the literature consistently document low rates of mental health treatment in these groups. Major barriers exist in accessing effective treatments, including the availability of cost-effective, accessible, and affordable interventions, particularly in more rural areas where transportation barriers may exist [4]. As such, there is a call for improving access, cost, and effectiveness of treatment for individuals with physical disability [5,6].

Mobile health (mHealth) interventions, defined by the World Health Organization as "medical and public health practice[s] supported by mobile phones, patient monitoring devices, personal digital assistants, and other wireless devices," offer a promising means to overcome many barriers to treatment, including affordability, access, and convenience [7,8]. For example, several mHealth interventions have been developed to provide support for self-management and address physical and psychological needs for individuals with a variety of chronic conditions, including diabetes, depression, and chronic pain [9-14].

Despite the promise and proliferation of mHealth interventions, there is often little attention paid to the design of mHealth tools and apps; the design can be critical to the usability and success of interventions [15]. Research teams interested in pursuing development of mHealth apps may lack critical knowledge of the software development landscape and have limited understanding of how to promote optimal app design [16]. In addition, they may struggle with accessing software developers familiar with the complexities of mHealth, engaging the research population, identifying underlying clinical or research goals, and addressing ethical and legal considerations. Although researchers are well trained in the development of high-quality evidence-based interventions, mHealth apps that fail to address issues of usability and the needs of the target audience will have limited applicability [17].

Although mHealth design can be challenging for the general population, more specialized mHealth solutions may be required to address the unique usability needs of persons with physical limitations, compounding the difficulties. For example, mHealth apps should be compatible with consumer off-the-shelf technologies that support communication limitations, such as eye gaze devices, which is not a standard integration. *Universal design* guidelines and *accessibility-based* approaches have drawn much-needed focus on providing access to technology

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

for individuals with disabilities. However, these frameworks are not sufficient and could even be counterproductive; the inherent variability in needs makes it difficult and unrealistic to develop products for every user. Instead, developers may create products for average user accessibility needs, which may further marginalize individuals with disability. Although compliant with accessibility guidelines, resulting products may not be usable by the specific intended audience [18]. Building on universal design approaches, Newell [18] proposed a user-sensitive inclusive design, which incorporates а user-centered approach and emphasizes working with target audiences to better understand and design for specific needs. Our framework expands on the user-sensitive inclusive design by emphasizing the relationships between software developers, rehabilitation researchers, and stakeholders as partners to effectively use technology to deliver evidence-based interventions addressing key needs. A user-centered approach and iterative design process are critical to supporting the needs of persons with a variety of disabilities [19], affecting both the efficacy of the intervention and the effective use of the mHealth technology. As such, involving the unique expertise held by rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and clinician and patient stakeholders at every stage of the design is critical for success.

Without a shared understanding between siloed areas of expertise, a variety of pitfalls can occur. Teams can experience frustration and conflict, deadlines can be missed, and unexpected costs can be incurred. This is particularly true when collaborators are in different types of institutions, for example, universities and private companies. Ultimately, an ineffective relationship between rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders can and frequently does lead to the development of mHealth apps that do not meet the needs or standards of one or more of these groups. Poor design choices that fail to meet the requirements of the end user, lack positive user engagement, or do not demonstrate evidence of efficacy will be misused or underused and ultimately fail to meet their original objectives [20]. The proposed solution for these pitfalls presents itself in a collaborative partnership, in which rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders are aware of each other's goals and expectations and can communicate more effectively. In this way, an idea can successfully become a tangible product.

# Objectives

The objective of this study was to describe the collaborative process between a team of rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders with unique areas of expertise. We provide a framework to guide the creation of a Web-based mHealth app intended for individuals with physical disability. We first describe the overall process used for app

XSL•FO RenderX

development and then present a case study to describe our specific experience.

# Methods

# **Participants and Team Members**

As previously noted, the key to the proposed app development approach is a collaborative partnership between 2 research teams and audience, which consists of stakeholders and end users (Figure 1).

Rehabilitation researchers included a team of 3 clinical researchers and a social scientist with expertise in relationships, behavioral interventions, communication, family care partners, positive psychology, intervention development, activity analysis, and adapting technologies to meet functional ability needs. The

Figure 1. Design box. SCI: spinal cord injury.

clinical researchers provided expertise for individuals with physical disabilities, specifically SCI for purposes of this project.

The members of this software development research team worked in a game and app development laboratory located on a health sciences campus. This laboratory offers specialization in inductive and co-design methods with expertise in development of patient and health system facing games and apps. The team included faculty, a project manager, student artists, engineers, and producers.

Individuals with SCI and care partners were included as stakeholders and end users. Stakeholders also included clinicians and therapists: occupational therapists with specific expertise in adaptive technology and SCI, a SCI rehabilitation physiatrist, and an adaptive recreation program coordinator.



# Process

The software development researchers provided information early on about iterative software development, inductive and participatory approaches to design, and the development pipeline and process. These were all very helpful for rehabilitation researchers as the process has significant differences from developing pen-and-paper interventions.

The first major difference involved ideation, understanding the difference between a pitch and a hypothesis. Unlike deductive methods that start with a hypothesis and involve an experiment to support it, design and development precede the hypothesis. In other words, the rehabilitation researchers started the process with an idea, and then, using the design box process (see Figure 1), they worked with the software development researchers to explore the design space and come up with a more developed pitch. This developed pitch solved the same original problem but accounted for the technical affordances of Web-based apps

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

and accessible websites, the end user needs, key stakeholder requirements, and the aesthetics (or content and design related to affect) of the project. This ideation process saved the project's time and money, as instead of building our initial idea, we used a rigorous process that identified hurdles and holes before spending resources on development.

We also created a plan for the development timeline to ensure resources would be available for all stages, including time for stakeholders to contribute design ideas and provide feedback regarding interfaces and processes. We also allocated time for *bug busting* or identifying technical issues. Many rehabilitation researchers fail to realize that making minor changes to the app design often requires additional costs. As many scholars rely on grants, it can be difficult to allocate additional funding to development after the budget has been spent. Initially, the rehabilitation researchers thought that we would go from the initial pitch, to production, to release, not thinking about the other phases. However, we quickly realized that multiple

iterations were vital to have a product that was most appropriate for the patient population. In addition, having a software development researcher who was also a faculty member meant that he could relate to the academic roles of the project but still guide the project through development. Figure 2 shows the map we used to pace our time and other resources.

#### Figure 2. Ideation to production pipeline.



# Collaboration

Important to the collaboration component is creating the culture that unites the rehabilitation and software development teams. As part of the design box, collaborators are encouraged to use "yes, and..." as opposed to "no, but" to foster an open, collaborative environment. This model of positive brainstorming is based on improvisational acting culture as introduced to software development by Randy Pausch and Don Marinelli at Carnegie Mellon [21]. As an inductive and iterative process, the design box aims to elicit ideas from all parties (audience and researchers), allowing for both software that is responsive to user needs and creative. On the basis of the elements identified in the design box, the app developers then propose various solutions.

# Iteration

We iteratively refined the app to meet the end users' needs while remaining true to the goals of the project.

#### Scoping

On the basis of available resources, both in terms of time and funding available, the scope of the project needs to be defined and often redefined throughout the development process.

# Feedback

Stakeholders provide feedback regarding interfaces; contribute to the design ideas; and explain which aspects of mobile interfaces, functions, and tasks they found important.

# Results

# **Case Study**

The following case study describes the process described above, from initial app ideas to feasibility testing a prototype. Figure 3 shows a timeline of the project milestones. We offer our experience as an example of challenges and solutions.

# **Context and Brainstorming**

The rehabilitation researchers had previously developed and pilot tested a self-administered pen-and-paper behavioral intervention for couples coping with stroke. The existing intervention protocol, described in more detail elsewhere [22], included a 15-min in-person training session at an outpatient clinic, after which participating couples completed the 8-week intervention on their own, at home, using a paper activity booklet that described activities and a paper tracking calendar that acted as a log. Activities were based on positive psychology and included expressing gratitude, practicing acts of kindness, focusing on the positive, working toward goals, fostering relationships, savoring, and spirituality. As part of the intervention, participants completed at least four of these 15-min activities per week-2 as a couple and 2 individually-and were asked to log their activity and mood afterward in the pen-and-paper tracking calendar we provided. Participants also received check-in phone calls from a research assistant once a week to remind them to complete activities and send in tracking sheets by mail or email. Although the intervention was generally well received and participants reported finding it beneficial, there were some issues identified by participants and researchers.

First, there were accessibility issues; participants were required to travel to the clinic for pre- and postassessments, and they had some difficulties with the pen-and-paper tracking sheet (forgetting to record activities, not having enough space to write, and handwriting was difficult for many participants with hemiparesis). There were also issues with data collection, including missing data, inconsistencies in reporting, and difficulty reading handwritten responses.

Due to these issues and the rurality of our catchment area, moving the intervention to the Web was appealing to the research team. However, with limited app development

Figure 3. Timeline of project milestones. SCI: spinal cord injury.



knowledge, the app initially envisioned by the rehabilitation researchers was limited to what amounted to a direct translation of the existing pen-and-paper intervention, a simple Web page describing activities with video examples. The primary innovation was for the participant to be able to log an activity completed to allow for more reliable tracking. However, during the first meeting with the software development researchers, the rehabilitation researchers were encouraged to *Dream Big* and think about ways to enhance engagement with the app. The rehabilitation researchers were also encouraged to look at existing similar apps for appealing and unappealing features and evaluate user-friendliness.



Some of the initial ideas focused on basic requirements of the app. For example, given the nature of the intervention, it was important for users to have their own space within the app but also the ability to share with a partner. As the intervention focused on doing activities in real life, the app was not required to house the actual activities, but rather house the reflections on those activities. Thus, a journaling aspect was desired to allow users to reflect on past activities, and given the target population, the use of voice recordings or pictures was discussed. Other ideas were brainstormed, including gamification of the intervention to enhance engagement, adding an avatar, and getting trophies when activities are completed. On the basis of other apps, important aspects to design also included a simple and clean interface, being able to share/engage in a familiar way, requiring little typing or text, and providing ideas for activities. Although not all ideas were included in the final app, this process helped the rehabilitation researchers to fully consider the options of what this app could be.

# **Design Box**

RenderX

Following the initial *brainstorming*, 2 design box meetings were held to identify the problems rehabilitation researchers were

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

trying to address, type of technology to use, who stakeholders and end users were, and what aesthetic elements would look like.

The first design box meeting was held with rehabilitation researchers and the software development faculty and project manager. To facilitate collaboration between the rehabilitation and development teams and establish parameters for the app, the design box meeting started with rehabilitation researchers establishing what needs or problems they were trying to solve. Importantly, this did not include providing potential solutions. For example, there are various unmet needs in the SCI population. The 3 main needs addressed by this team included (1) high rates of depression and lower well-being in individuals with SCI and their partners, (2) limited accessibility of treatments that support mental health/well-being, and (3) little support for partners post-SCI. The rehabilitation researchers were also encouraged to describe what problems they had encountered with the previous pen-and-paper intervention projects, for example, inconsistent or unreliable data collection and missing data. All these problems were then distilled into a single problem statement: "Current self-reporting solutions that address the well-being of SCI patients and partners are not

effective in encouraging personal or dyadic driven activity engagement, nor measuring and recording useful data of a patient's and partner's well-being."

The second design box was held with rehabilitation researchers and all members of the software development research team (faculty, manager, and graduate student team). Once again, rehabilitation researchers provided a list of problems that the intervention app would address, highlighting accessibility, which included remote/rural access, problems identified with pen-and-paper completion, and inclusion of the care partner.

On the basis of design boxes 1 and 2, a *solution statement* was formulated: "The app provides a simple and clear web-based platform where patients and care-partners can log their experiences doing well-being activities, track how they feel, and interact on a daily basis, and identify positive and negative trends during recovery with tools for clinicians to collect and interpret data and progress." The development of the app was

focused on taking actions to address these goals in the solution statement.

#### Stakeholders

In addition to defining our problem statement, another guiding principle was the inclusion of key stakeholders to provide feedback throughout the design process. These stakeholders were identified as content experts (clinicians) and intended end users willing to provide feedback on the app design, accessibility concerns, and usability issues. The rehabilitation researchers and software development researchers met on multiple occasions with stakeholders to discuss early iterations of the project and later to examine and test the app. Inclusion of both the rehabilitation researchers and software development researchers in stakeholder meetings enhanced appreciation of end user accessibility and usability barriers [18]. Feedback and ideas from stakeholders allowed improvement of app iterations (as shown in Figure 4), including ease of use, access, and interface with supportive technologies generally used among persons with SCI.

Figure 4. Stakeholders provided feedback on initial designs (above), revealing accessibility issues. Final prototype (below) included minimal scrolling, single click, and large buttons.



# **Addressing Challenges**

In the development of the app, the research team faced key challenges beyond which activities to include in the app. These included data security, remote accessibility, mobile device logistics, and choosing aesthetic elements. Although peripheral to the app activities themselves, these aspects had important implications for the success of the app.

# **Security Aspects**

Most general apps on the market do not obtain sensitive data; thus, many app developers may not be aware of additional security requirements for mHealth apps. Furthermore, regulatory guidelines and best practices vary across disciplines and

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

location, and understanding what they are and how to apply them can be confusing [23]. mHealth apps developed for research often collect protected personal information, such as names or addresses. Even psychosocial information not considered protected, such as mood ratings, is still sensitive; thus, consent, privacy, and confidentiality are important requirements.

The most important thing teams can do to protect participant data is to make users aware of what data are being obtained and what will be done with it. Many existing commercial mHealth apps can bring in data, such as photos or location, from a variety of mobile device sensors and may also send or sell data to third-party companies, including high-risk data, without the

awareness or explicit consent of users [24]. Beyond purposeful sharing of data, teams should also be mindful of making data available only to authorized users. Especially on mobile devices, it is important to have secure log-ins to ensure only the intended user can access the app. This is important for privacy protection and ensuring research teams are collecting valid data from the correct user. In addition, research teams are responsible for protecting data on the back end; this includes storing data on secure servers and encrypted data transfer [24].

Our research team benefited from being housed in a university setting, where regulatory professionals were available to advise us and where a secure infrastructure (eg, encrypted, secure data collection tools, and Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 [HIPAA]-compliant server) was already available. However, understanding which regulations were applicable and ensuring the protections were in place to mitigate risks was still a challenge. Our research team reached out to several offices on campus before we were able to find the right people to help identify and meet our needs. In addition, we had to consider how much protected personal information to include within the app itself. As we were interested in collecting demographic, health, and psychosocial information for research, above and beyond what was critical to the tool, we elected to use Research Electronic Data Capture (REDCap) for our questionnaires [25,26]. REDCap (project-redcap.org) is a data collection and management software used by universities; a major advantage to this was that the security of the server and security of the data were already well managed institutionally. Although our app itself is hosted on a HIPAA-compliant server and the data collected are encrypted, we wanted to ensure that the most sensitive data were even better protected.

# **Remote Accessibility**

Remote accessibility is a key part of the development of this app. As a core purpose of this app is to promote accessibility for individuals who are unable to meet in person because of disability or location (eg, rural), a focus on remote accessibility is imperative. To address this, instructions for how to use the app are emailed, and videos are embedded in the app to provide instructions on how to complete the activities. REDCap is not only used to securely gather data through pre- and postassessments but also to send automated weekly reminder emails. Brief surveys are embedded in the app to collect data on mood every week. We also include a *Contact Us* button in the app. Finally, our pilot study protocol includes in-person or virtual meetings with participants, if needed, to troubleshoot the app.

# **Mobile Device Logistics**

Given our focus on accessibility, there were other technology specifications that we had to consider for the SCI population. One of the first decisions was to determine the type of device to use as this would drive many of the other decisions. On the basis of demographic statistics on mobile phone use and feedback from stakeholders, we determined that most individuals with an SCI have access to a mobile phone, generally enabled with accessibility options, but do not necessarily have as easy access to a computer. Moreover, most people generally carry a phone with them everywhere they go, increasing ease of activity

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

logging anytime rather than having to wait until they have access to a computer. Although the mobile phone is the preferred device for displaying the app, we decided that a Web-based app would be more appropriate than a downloadable native app to ensure the intervention could be accessed from any connected device.

#### Technology

Various accessibility options we initially discussed included eye gaze, switches, large buttons, text to speech, speech to text, mouthstick, control from a power chair (eg, Bluetooth), and drop-down menus. However, including all these options would have exceeded our budget and timeline. Considering input received from stakeholders, we decided to target accessibility for individuals with higher-level spinal cord injuries (eg, injury above the sixth cervical vertebrae, C6), rather than those with lower-level injuries, because those with higher-level injuries generally have more mobility restrictions. Our main design goal was *simpler is better* so that in the future, more accessibility features could be added. For example, we minimized the number of buttons to push when navigating the app and minimized open-ended responses as we found these are often difficult to navigate with accessibility features in other apps.

#### **Aesthetic Elements**

The previously described choices also fed into the choices surrounding the aesthetics of the app. For example, the overall aesthetic *feel* of the app was intended to be polished and clean, which also coincided with the practicality of using adaptive technology and the desire for the app to be a calming experience. Other apps may want to elicit a more *silly* or *energetic* feel. The color palette for the app (colors from nature) was selected based on our aesthetic preference for a more calming experience as well as wanting to make the app useable for those who are colorblind. The nature theme and desire for simplicity also extended to our logo.

Choosing an app name was a somewhat unanticipated challenge. Our goal was to convey the purpose of the app in a concise way. However, it was also important to consider the availability of the domain name and social media handles for branding purposes. Furthermore, we wanted to avoid any potentially insensitive connotations, for example, steering away from "Stepping Up" for an app designed for someone with SCI. The team used a positive brainstorm idea in which it declared a set of values and had team members quickly write words on a whiteboard similar to a free association process. Once the team had exhausted the words or reached theoretical saturation, they attempted to draw connections between them to come up with a name.

Existing branding may also dictate choices in colors and even app names to conform or coordinate with standards or aesthetics of various institutions. For example, if a university or funder logo will be featured prominently within the app, the app aesthetic should not clash with the color scheme. Similarly, some institutions may develop a suite of apps; the names of these apps should also coordinate with each other, yet distinguish themselves. In addition, if there is the intention of letting other universities use it, a process called *white labeling* will allow other institutions to replace it with their branding.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

# **Play Testing**

To make sure the app was as close to a working prototype as possible, we had a number of individuals, including stakeholders, test the app. This included following verbal and/or written instructions, providing detailed feedback of things they liked/did not like, and providing feedback about features that were not working correctly (included sending us screenshots). We asked them to focus on the more mechanical aspects but also asked for general feedback about aesthetic qualities. For the initial app testers, we gave them as little information as possible before testing the app to see how intuitive the app was to use. After making changes as necessary following this feedback, we then gave new testers instructions similar to what we will give participants to test both the app and the instructions (eg, if the instructions were clear enough).

# Discussion

# **Building More Effective and Accessible Mobile Health App Interventions**

mHealth is a promising way to deliver behavioral health interventions to high-need and high-risk populations, including

Textbox 1. Brief guide to success: key lessons learned.

Key lessons learned:

Establish clear guidelines and ground rules for the process:

• Researchers and developers jointly establish clear goals and timelines

- Researchers, developers, and stakeholders establish shared goals
- Make joint decisions about scoping and modifying goals
- Open communication

Understanding stakeholder and end user needs:

- Early and regular engagement is key
- Include those with clinical content expertise and lived experience
- Obtain iterative input
- Understand and use strengths of all members of the research team

Less may be more:

- Clean design and universal design may sometimes not meet specific needs of the end user
- Usability is key

Importance of testing:

- Researchers leverage expertise against design
- Developers test app against common best practices
- Stakeholders and end users test for usability and provide valuable input on specific needs
- Tech-savvy and nontech-savvy playtesters identify bugs and determine how intuitive the design is

Planning ahead:

- Pipeline for publishing software varies at different institutions
- Delays are not uncommon

http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/



RenderX

those with physical disabilities who are otherwise unable to easily access health care resources. However, there are mixed findings concerning the effectiveness of existing mHealth apps. Although some of the problems may be because of ineffective interventions, the implementation of these interventions as apps may also be important to consider. A primary reason why mHealth apps can be poorly implemented is a lack of specialized knowledge, understanding, and communication between rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and stakeholders. A collaborative process is key to mHealth; we share our key lessons learned to encourage other research teams in their own work. Our team's next goal is further refinement of the app based on participant evaluation and eventual broader dissemination.

# **Key Lessons Learned**

On the basis of our experience, we have provided a summary of lessons learned (see Textbox 1 for a brief overview).

# Establishing Guidelines and Ground Rules for the Research and App Development Process

Although our software development researchers are familiar with the research process, we had an introduction meeting where everyone shared and explained their goals. Importantly, partners often may not know what they do not know. As an example, rehabilitation researchers frequently do not know the software development pipeline when developing an app, and software development researchers often do not know the clinical needs. By clearly describing both the research goals and timelines as well as the developer goals and timelines, everyone is better able to understand the mission and what is feasible early on, including where goals differ and overlap. Similarly, the process should also be described to stakeholders. It is important to know the goals of partners and stakeholders involved, and communication should be ongoing to ensure the project continues to move toward shared goals. It was important for everyone's input to be considered and to make joint decisions about scoping and modifying goals as necessary to meet time and resource demands/limitations. Without knowing why people are asking for things, conflict can arise. In our team, rehabilitation researchers and software development researchers are partners in the development process as opposed to having a developer-client relationship more commonly found in the industry. Being partners allowed for a more collaborative process with effective mutual problem-solving. We recognize that this may not be available to everyone; however, it should be noted that clear expectations for the rehabilitation-developer partnership need to be established early for the project to be successful. By initiating the conversation early, expectations for partnership are established, and the door is opened to continued communication.

# Understanding Stakeholder and End User Needs and Context

Engaging stakeholders and end users early and regularly from initial design ideas to prototype testing is critical. Inclusion of representatives from all partners (rehabilitation researchers, software development researchers, and various stakeholders) is important to fully appreciate accessibility needs of the end users [18], such as identifying specific app features and hardware that are most preferable, acceptable, and compatible with end user needs. In addition, listening to clinicians and patients is important to get a sense of what fits in clinic workflows or practices as well as daily routines and physical requirements of patients (eg, colorblind and eye gaze). The research team should possess knowledge, skills, and resources to develop and implement the mHealth solution developed with the input provided by the end users in an iterative process. We kept an updated backlog of features and improvements, some of which we were able to address immediately and some of which we needed to resource for future updates.

As a consequence of this understanding, team members learn the other disciplines' *soft skills*, for example, software development researchers learning about person-first language and rehabilitation researchers learning about the possibilities and pitfalls of software development. However, *hard skills* are kept within one's own discipline; software development

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

researchers will not be providing psychotherapy, and rehabilitation researchers will not be writing code. This mutual understanding facilitates coherence within the project while supporting unique professional identities and responsibilities. Importantly, there is a synergy in interdisciplinary collaborations that result in better ideas, questions, and solutions than by any one single discipline.

# Less May Be More

Often teams struggle with fitting more on the page versus simplicity in design to meet usability requirements. Our group often went beyond universal design principles to a user-sensitive inclusive design to include engagement from individuals with varying abilities and needs. Although even those without disability and the need for adaptive technology can appreciate clean design, sometimes there need to be compromises to better meet the needs of specific populations. For example, drop-down menus were a solution for us to keep clutter at a minimum, but we needed to pivot to multiple large buttons to be compatible with eye gaze technology.

# Importance of Testing

The following 3 groups of testing were included: (1) researchers test the app to leverage their expertise against the design; (2) it is important for the software development team to test themselves or have other developers test it against common best practices; and (3) most importantly, to test with end users on a regular basis, who will not only catch things with a fresh set of eyes but also provide the most valuable feedback of what they will and will not use. All testing data should be interpreted by the team at large to determine whether and in what way an item is actionable. Stakeholders and end users should engage with the app during development to better understand the needs of the target population and receive valuable feedback on design elements. Play testing should be conducted to identify bugs and ideally include 4 types of play testers: those who are or are not tech-savvy and those who are or are not familiar with the specific project. During the testing process, only minimal instructions should be provided to play testers to determine how intuitive the design is. Among play testers, varying abilities and needs should be represented.

# **Planning Ahead**

Researchers and developers should familiarize themselves with the pipeline for their health system or school. In some places, it might take longer to establish HIPAA-compliant servers and/or run through security checks. Unlike publishing a paper, the pipeline for publishing software can vary greatly from institution to institution. The team should establish timelines and milestone goals early in the process.

# Conclusions

We have developed a guide—from rehabilitation researchers' and software development researchers' perspectives—to serve as a model for other teams who are interested in app-based intervention development. Our model is based on the needs of individuals with physical disabilities; however, it can be adapted to develop apps for other populations with other needs. mHealth solutions are cost-effective, yet there is limited research available that supports successful implementation and

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

sustainability of these types of interventions. End user engagement, clinician buy-in, and funder support are necessary to ensure sustainability. This requires an interdisciplinary approach, which can strengthen and improve accessibility of the end product.

# Acknowledgments

Research reported in this publication was supported by the Craig H Neilsen Foundation under award number PSR#440457 (principal investigator [PI]: ALT), the University of Utah Consortium for Families and Health Research (PI: ALT), and NCATS/NIH #8UL1TR000105. The authors would like to thank the research staff and stakeholders who make this research possible.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

# References

- Craig A, Tran Y, Middleton J. Psychological morbidity and spinal cord injury: a systematic review. Spinal Cord 2009 Feb;47(2):108-114. [doi: <u>10.1038/sc.2008.115</u>] [Medline: <u>18779835</u>]
- Osborn AJ, Mathias JL, Fairweather-Schmidt AK. Depression following adult, non-penetrating traumatic brain injury: a meta-analysis examining methodological variables and sample characteristics. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2014 Nov;47:1-15 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.07.007] [Medline: 25038422]
- Towfighi A, Ovbiagele B, El Husseini N, Hackett ML, Jorge RE, Kissela BM, American Heart Association Stroke Council; Council on Cardiovascular and Stroke Nursing; Council on Quality of Care and Outcomes Research. Poststroke depression: a scientific statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. Stroke 2017 Feb;48(2):e30-e43. [doi: 10.1161/STR.00000000000113] [Medline: 27932603]
- 4. Saxena S, Thornicroft G, Knapp M, Whiteford H. Resources for mental health: scarcity, inequity, and inefficiency. Lancet 2007 Sep 8;370(9590):878-889. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61239-2] [Medline: 17804062]
- Fann JR, Bombardier CH, Richards JS, Tate DG, Wilson CS, Temkin N, PRISMS Investigators. Depression after spinal cord injury: comorbidities, mental health service use, and adequacy of treatment. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2011 Mar;92(3):352-360. [doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2010.05.016] [Medline: 21255766]
- Robinson-Whelen S, Taylor HB, Hughes RB, Wenzel L, Nosek MA. Depression and depression treatment in women with spinal cord injury. Top Spinal Cord Inj Rehabil 2014;20(1):23-31 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1310/sci2001-23] [Medline: 24574819]
- Silva BM, Rodrigues JJ, de la Torre Díez I, López-Coronado M, Saleem K. Mobile-health: a review of current state in 2015. J Biomed Inform 2015 Aug;56:265-272 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2015.06.003] [Medline: 26071682]
- 8. Varshney U. Mobile health: four emerging themes of research. Decis Support Syst 2014 Oct;66:20-35. [doi: 10.1016/j.dss.2014.06.001]
- 9. Rathbone AL, Prescott J. The use of mobile apps and SMS messaging as physical and mental health interventions: systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Aug 24;19(8):e295 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7740] [Medline: 28838887]
- Mantani A, Kato T, Furukawa TA, Horikoshi M, Imai H, Hiroe T, et al. Smartphone cognitive behavioral therapy as an adjunct to pharmacotherapy for refractory depression: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Nov 3;19(11):e373 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8602] [Medline: 29101095]
- Nevedal DC, Wang C, Oberleitner L, Schwartz S, Williams AM. Effects of an individually tailored web-based chronic pain management program on pain severity, psychological health, and functioning. J Med Internet Res 2013 Sep 25;15(9):e201 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2296] [Medline: 24067267]
- 12. Chan KC, Wong L, Chan DB. Design of a large scale community-based self-management system for diabetes mellitus. Stud Health Technol Inform 2012;182:58-66. [doi: 10.3233/978-1-61499-152-6-58] [Medline: 23138080]
- 13. Fischer HH, Moore SL, Ginosar D, Davidson AJ, Rice-Peterson CM, Durfee MJ, et al. Care by cell phone: text messaging for chronic disease management. Am J Manag Care 2012 Feb 1;18(2):e42-e47 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 22435883]
- Dale LP, Whittaker R, Eyles H, Mhurchu CN, Ball K, Smith N, et al. Cardiovascular disease self-management: pilot testing of an mhealth healthy eating program. J Pers Med 2014 Mar 19;4(1):88-101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/jpm4010088] [Medline: 25562145]
- Fiordelli M, Diviani N, Schulz PJ. Mapping mhealth research: a decade of evolution. J Med Internet Res 2013 May 21;15(5):e95 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.2430</u>] [Medline: <u>23697600</u>]
- Kumar S, Nilsen WJ, Abernethy A, Atienza A, Patrick K, Pavel M, et al. Mobile health technology evaluation: the mhealth evidence workshop. Am J Prev Med 2013 Aug;45(2):228-236 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2013.03.017] [Medline: 23867031]
- Boulos MN, Brewer AC, Karimkhani C, Buller DB, Dellavalle RP. Mobile medical and health apps: state of the art, concerns, regulatory control and certification. Online J Public Health Inform 2014;5(3):229 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5210/ojphi.v5i3.4814] [Medline: 24683442]

```
http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/
```

- 18. Newell AF. Design and the Digital Divide: Insights from 40 Years in Computer Support for Older and Disabled People. San Rafeal, CA: Morgan & Claypool Publishers; 2011.
- 19. Rubin J, Chisnell D. Handbook of Usability Testing: How to Plan, Design, and Conduct Effective Tests. Second Edition. Indianapolis, IN: Wiley Publishing; 2008.
- 20. de la Vega R, Miró J. mHealth: a strategic field without a solid scientific soul. A systematic review of pain-related apps. PLoS One 2014;9(7):e101312 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0101312] [Medline: 24999983]
- 21. Pausch R, Marinelli D. Carnegie Mellon's entertainment technology center: combining the left and right brain. Commun ACM 2007 Jul 1;50(7):50-57. [doi: 10.1145/1272516.1272539]
- 22. Terrill AL, Reblin M, MacKenzie JJ, Cardell B, Einerson J, Berg CA, et al. Development of a novel positive psychology-based intervention for couples post-stroke. Rehabil Psychol 2018 Feb;63(1):43-54 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/rep0000181] [Medline: 29553781]
- Parker L, Karliychuk T, Gillies D, Mintzes B, Raven M, Grundy Q. A health app developer's guide to law and policy: a multi-sector policy analysis. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2017 Oct 2;17(1):141 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-017-0535-0] [Medline: 28969704]
- 24. Steinhubl SR, Muse ED, Topol EJ. The emerging field of mobile health. Sci Transl Med 2015 Apr 15;7(283):283rv3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa3487] [Medline: 25877894]
- 25. Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)--a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inform 2009 Apr;42(2):377-381 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010] [Medline: 18929686]
- Harris PA, Taylor R, Minor BL, Elliott V, Fernandez M, O'Neal L, REDCap Consortium. The REDCap consortium: building an international community of software platform partners. J Biomed Inform 2019 Jul;95:103208. [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2019.103208] [Medline: 31078660]

# Abbreviations

HIPAA: Health Insurance Portability and Accountability ActmHealth: mobile healthPI: principal investigatorREDCap: Research Electronic Data CaptureSCI: spinal cord injury

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 27.01.19; peer-reviewed by C Blair, MS Aslam, S Kurklinsky; comments to author 28.04.19; revised version received 21.06.19; accepted 29.06.19; published 06.09.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Terrill AL, MacKenzie JJ, Reblin M, Einerson J, Ferraro J, Altizer R A Collaboration Between Game Developers and Rehabilitation Researchers to Develop a Web-Based App for Persons With Physical Disabilities: Case Study JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol 2019;6(2):e13511 URL: <u>http://rehab.jmir.org/2019/2/e13511/</u> doi:10.2196/13511 PMID:31573927

©Alexandra L Terrill, Justin J MacKenzie, Maija Reblin, Jackie Einerson, Jesse Ferraro, Roger Altizer. Originally published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology (http://rehab.jmir.org), 06.09.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Rehabilitation and Assistive Technology, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://rehab.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

